
1 

 

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA  

WAKE COUNTY 

 

BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

 

IN THE MATTER OF: PROTEST OF 

ELECTION IN THE CONTEST FOR  

MAYOR OF PEMBROKE, HELD ON 

MARCH 15, 2016, BROUGHT BY  

ALLEN G. DIAL 

 

 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

 

 

 

ORDER 

 

THIS  MATTER  CAME BEFORE  THE  STATE BOARD  OF ELECTIONS (“State Board”) following 

a hearing conducted by the Robeson County Board of Elections (“Robeson Board”) and the subsequent 

appeal of Allen G. Dial (“Protestor”) from their order dismissing the protest. The State Board considered 

this matter on May 31, 2016 at a hearing in Raleigh, during which the Protestor appeared pro se and 

candidate Charles Gregory Cummings was represented by attorneys Grady Hunt and Don Wright. Also 

appearing were Robeson Board Chair Steve Stone, Robeson Elections Director G.L. Pridgen, and Robeson 

County Attorney Patrick Pait. 

 

The State Board conducted a hearing to determine whether there was substantial evidence that a violation 

of election law or other irregularities or misconduct occurred and was sufficiently serious to cast doubt on 

the apparent result of the election. After reviewing written submissions and hearing argument from the 

parties and the Robeson Board, the State Board finds, concludes, and orders the following: 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

 

1. The election held on March 15, 2016 was a new election ordered by the State Board on 

January 20, 2016 after considering a previous election protest arising out of the 

regularly-scheduled election for the Mayor of the Town of Pembroke in November 2015 (“the 

Contest”); and 

 

2. The Protestor, Cummings, Theresa Locklear, and Manuel Perez were candidates in the 

re-election held on March 15, 2016; and  

 

3. Results canvassed by the Robeson Board for the March 15, 2016 re-election were as follows: 

 

Candidate   Votes 

Gregory Cummings  351  

Allen G. Dial  345  

Theresa Locklear  18  

Manuel Perez  18  

Two write-in candidates received one vote each; and  

   

4. On April 7, 2016, the Protestor timely filed a protest with the Robson Board pursuant to 

N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-182.9, disputing the voting eligibility of 28 voters; and 
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5. On April 13, 2016, the Robeson Board held a preliminary hearing on the protest, after which 

the board scheduled and provided notice of a substantive hearing on the allegations contained 

in the protest; and 

 

6. On April 25, 2016, the Robeson Board held a hearing on the protest; provided limited 

opportunity for the parties to present arguments and evidence, voted to dismiss the protest, and 

considered the issues relating to voter registration to be improperly filed as untimely challenges 

to voters’ registration; and 

 

7. The decision of the Robeson Board was memorialized by a written order containing findings 

of fact and conclusions of law, and was approved by Robeson Board Chair Stone on 

May 3, 2016; and 

 

8. The Protestor timely appealed the dismissal of his protest to the State Board, asserting that he 

was not provided the opportunity to present fully the issues raised in his protest; and 

 

9. The Protestor supplemented the appeal of his protest with additional documentation that largely 

encompassed information available through the Robeson Board or other government offices. 

State Board of Elections staff provided written notice by mail of the hearing and supplied a 

hardcopy of the record to all parties and voters whose registrations were at issue; and 

 

10. The protest involved allegations of vote-buying associated with voters Emily Danielle 

Goodman, Keemo Lamar Pierce, and Ashley Nicole Haymon; and 

 

11. The protest involved additional allegations of vote-buying associated with voters Marcus 

Locklear and Brandon Keith Bell, who the Robeson Board has no record of having participated 

in the election on March 15, 2016; and  

 

12. The protest involved allegations that the following nine voters were improperly registered: 

Johnnie Ray Jacobs; Amy Haymon; Bradley Marshall Locklear; Allison Love; James Thomas 

Rowsey III, Randy Jones, Johnnie Ray Haggins, Kurt Elliott Collins, and Fredia Jacobs; and 

 

13. The protest involved allegations that voters H. Kelly Deese and Kenny Wallace III were 

improperly registered; evidence considered by the State Board included statements that suggest 

these two voters may not be registered at their current residential address of domicile; and 

 

14. The protest involved allegations that Denise Lloyd Dial was improperly registered, and that 

she was registered at an address that was an empty lot; and 

 

15. The protest raised allegations that Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff was improperly registered, and 

the record included evidence suggesting she may have attempted to update her address when 

presenting to vote at a one-stop early voting site, but voted a ballot based upon her existing 

address that included the Contest; and 

 

16. Based upon Finding 15, the State Board finds it questionable whether Elizabeth Michelle 

Dugoff voted the correct ballot, and if not, whether administrative error was involved; and 
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17. The protest also raised allegations that voters Vicky Jane Brewer and Thurman Jacobs were 

improperly registered, but research by the Robeson Board shows that these voters changed their 

address when appearing to vote and did not receive a ballot that included the Contest; and 

 

18. The protest raised allegations that voter Webster Smith improperly voted in the contest; 

research by the Robson Board indicates that when appearing to vote on Election Day he did 

update his address to one outside of Pembroke, but still received a ballot that included the 

Contest; and 

 

19. Based upon Finding 18, the State Board finds it questionable whether Webster Smith voted the 

correct ballot, and if not, if it were due to administrative error; and 

 

20. The protest involves allegations that seven voters living on Gough, Juddie, and Cherokee 

Streets in or near Pembroke  — Paul Frederick Scott, Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, 

Bryan Kennedy Maynor, Lesa Oxendine Maynor, Steven Con Hunt, and Nicole O. Hunt  — 

did not live within the municipal limits of Pembroke and therefore were not eligible to vote in 

the Contest; and 

 

21. Evidence submitted by the Protestor along with his appeal and research by the Robeson Board 

based upon county mapping systems showed that seven voters listed in Finding 20 do live at 

properties very close to the municipal border of the Town of Pembroke.  

 

22. Municipal boundaries for the Town of Pembroke appear to split residential lots; and  

 

23. Evidence before the State Board calls into question whether certain voters are properly 

considered within the jurisdiction of the Town of Pembroke and eligible to participate in 

municipal elections; and 

 

24. Out of the voters listed in Findings 15, 18, and 20, Robeson Board records indicates that voters 

Elizabeth Dugoff, Adam Drake Bryant, and Robbin Hunt Scott voted at a one-stop early voting 

site; therefore their ballots would be identifiable to be retrieved pursuant to N.C. GEN. STAT. § 

163-230.1(a2(1); and 

 

25. The record is rife with several contradictory statements by voters, some of whom appear to 

confess to involvement in vote-buying schemes or to voting improperly; in subsequent 

statements the same persons recant their previous statements or state that the previous 

statements were made under duress at the Protestor’s insistence; and 

 

26. The record contained a statement from voter Kurt Collins — a voter whose registration was 

disputed by the Protestor — alleging he was encouraged to vote by the Protestor’s own 

campaign workers. 
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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

 

1. Jurisdiction over this matter is proper pursuant to N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-182.12; and  

 

2. Adequate notice of the State Board’s hearing was provided to all necessary parties; and  

 

3. Errors by the Robeson Board did not result in prejudice against any party in subsequent 

proceedings before the State Board; and  

 

4. Protestor’s supplemental evidence provided to all parties in advance of the State Board’s 

hearing was properly before the State Board, but was not considered part of the record on 

appeal; and 

 

5. Procedures governing the filing of an election protest are distinct from processes by which 

individuals may challenge a voter’s eligibility, including different deadlines and avenues of 

appeal; and  

 

6. Election protests are not merely a vehicle to consider untimely voter challenges, however, there 

may be circumstances in which the eligibility of certain voters may be evidence of irregularities 

or violations of election law fairly at issue in the resolution of an election protest; and  

 

7. The Robeson Board erred in dismissing Protestor’s claims without considering evidence of 

allegations that, if proven, may affect the outcome in a narrow race, where the Robeson Board 

was aware of evidence indicating that certain voters may have been improperly permitted to 

participate in the Contest due to poll-worker error; and 

 

8. There is substantial evidence to believe that a violation of election law or irregularity or 

misconduct may have occurred that would cast doubt upon the apparent results of the election.  

However, based upon the evidence provided, taking into consideration that a new election has 

already been ordered in the Contest, and given the equitable nature of the remedy, it is presently 

improper to order a new election before additional review by the Robeson Board.  

 

It is, therefore, ORDERED: 

 

1. The Robeson Board, with the technical support of the State Board of Elections where necessary, 

shall audit the municipal boundary of Pembroke to ensure that voters are properly assigned to 

that jurisdiction; and 

 

2. With respect to the seven voters listed in Finding 20 registered at addresses on Gough, Juddie, 

and Cherokee Streets, the Robeson Board shall investigate whether these voters were 

improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 

 

3. The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters Webster Smith and Elizabeth Michelle 

Dugoff  were improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 
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4. If any of the above named voters were improperly given ballots that included the Contest and 

that those ballots are retrievable, those ballots shall be retrieved for the purpose of removing 

any improper votes in the Contest and  the Robeson Board shall correct the tally in the Contest 

accordingly; and 

5. Any retrieval of ballots shall not disturb the canvassed vote total for any other contest; and 

 

6. With regard to the remaining voters whose eligibility was at issue in this protest, but do not 

present evidence of administrative error, the Robeson Board shall consider those matters not to 

have been properly raised in association with an election protest.  However, the Robeson Board 

shall consider those challenges as provided by N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-85; and  

 

7. The State Board remands this election protest to the Robeson Board to hear the above matters, 

subject to the limitations above, and to adjust the canvassed totals of the Contest to reflect any 

changes to results based only upon retrievable ballots being found to be improperly cast; and 

 

8. The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly Dees, and 

Kenny Wallace III are currently registered at the correct address, and shall update those 

registrations if necessary so that those voters are properly registered going forward; and  

 

9. The Robeson Board shall refer any and all allegations of vote-buying raised in this protest to 

State Board of Elections investigators; and 

 

10. The Robeson Board shall provide due process to any timely challenges of voters brought by 

the Protestor, or any other voter of Robeson County, made under N.C. GEN. STAT. CH. 163, 

ART. 8 and using the correct form, to consider the eligibility to remain registered or vote in the 

future, but any such voter challenges shall be separate matters from this protest and shall not 

affect past vote tally results. 

 

 

This the sixth day of June, 2016. 

 

             _______________________________ 

A. Grant Whitney, Jr., Chair 

                                                                      State Board of Elections 
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 1                       PROCEEDINGS             1:00 p.m. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'd like to call this 
 
 3   meeting to order.  My name is Grant Whitney.  I'm the 
 
 4   chairman of the North Carolina State Board of Elections. 
 
 5             I am required by law to read a statement 
 
 6   regarding ethics and conflicts of interest.  In 
 
 7   accordance with the State Government Ethics Act, it is 
 
 8   the duty of every board member to avoid both conflicts 
 
 9   of interest and appearances of conflict.   
 
10             Does any board member have any known conflict 
 
11   of interest or appearance of conflict with respect to any 
 
12   matter coming before the board today?  If so, please 
 
13   identify the conflict or appearance of conflict and 
 
14   refrain from any undue participation in the particular 
 
15   matter. 
 
16             Well, I'm going to start by recusing myself on 
 
17   one matter.  The law firm with which I'm a partner is 
 
18   engaged in a business affected by the passage of NC 
 
19   Connect bond referendum.   
 
20             Accordingly, I will not participate in the 
 
21   action today on the certification of the results in that 
 
22   contest.  When such matters are before the Board, I will 
 
23   turn the matters over to the Chair Pro Tem and leave the 
 
24   room, as is best practice.  I think-- 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        I want to address a matter.  
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 1   So I'm from Robeson County.  On the agenda today is a 
 
 2   matter from not only Robeson County; there's a matter 
 
 3   from Pembroke for (sic) which I reside.  
 
 4             At the January 19th meeting when the State 
 
 5   Board considered a previous election protest for mayor 
 
 6   of Pembroke, which a new election was ordered on March 
 
 7   15, a party raised an issue of whether I should recuse 
 
 8   myself from the matter then based upon personal and 
 
 9   professional ties to Robeson County, and many of the 
 
10   individuals that were at that hearing and that are at the 
 
11   hearing today which as I've mentioned, is where I live 
 
12   and where I work. 
 
13             I addressed those concerns then, and I pledged 
 
14   to consider the matter impartially, and my fellow state 
 
15   board members moved and voted that it was not necessary 
 
16   for me to recuse myself.  There was no and there is no 
 
17   statutory obligation for the Board to vote to consider 
 
18   my recusal or whether I should have recused myself. 
 
19             Today I want to go on the record at the 
 
20   beginning of the meeting to renew my pledge to consider 
 
21   this election--the protest impartially to the best of my 
 
22   ability, and invite my fellow board members to ask any 
 
23   questions they have of me to discuss whether there's a 
 
24   question of whether I can be impartial in the 
 
25   consideration of this matter, and I would ask at the end 
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 1   of those, although it's not required, just for the 
 
 2   purpose of setting the record straight, that if my fellow 
 
 3   board members would be so inclined, I would ask you to 
 
 4   vote on it officially although it's not statutorily 
 
 5   required whether the other four of you think it's 
 
 6   necessary for me to recuse myself. 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        I'll make  a  motion  that 
 
 8   we--how should I put this now?  Should we--do I need to 
 
 9   make a motion that we have a vote or do I need to make 
 
10   a motion that I consider it unnecessary for Mr. Malcolm 
 
11   to recuse himself? 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I think what you've just 
 
13   said would be the appropriate motion. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  So then I'll make 
 
15   a motion that the Board consider it unnecessary for Mr. 
 
16   Malcolm to recuse himself. 
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        Mr. Chairman, I will second 
 
18   that motion and just add as a comment, I don't think that 
 
19   it is necessary for a person to recuse himself for mere 
 
20   residency.  If that was--if that is the potential 
 
21   conflict, then I suppose any question involving the State 
 
22   of North Carolina, we would all need to recuse ourselves 
 
23   since we're all residents of the state, and I would need 
 
24   to recuse myself from anything that involves my county, 
 
25   and I really don't have any intention of doing that 
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 1   unless there really is a reason that I feel like I should 
 
 2   recuse myself.  
 
 3             So I appreciate Mr. Malcolm for bringing that 
 
 4   to our attention, but I do not feel his residency is the 
 
 5   grounds for recusal. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion and a 
 
 7   second.  Any discussion? 
 
 8             (No response.) 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All in favor say aye. 
 
10             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
12             (No response.) 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Motion carries unanimously.  
 
14   In that regard, in the event I am unable, which is 
 
15   actually going to be the case, to chair any portion of 
 
16   today's meeting, is there a motion to appoint a chair pro 
 
17   tem for purposes of providing for these particular line 
 
18   items? 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        I make a motion that we 
 
20   appoint for purposes of your recusal Ms. Rhonda Amoroso 
 
21   as chair pro tem for the purpose of providing oversight 
 
22   over any item for which you've recused--Chairman Whitney 
 
23   has recused himself. 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        I'll second the motion. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Any discussion?  
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 1   Any discussion from- 
 
 2              MS. AMOROSO:       No.  That's fine.  Thank 
 
 3   you. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All those in favor 
 
 5   of the motion say aye. 
 
 6             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I guess I shouldn't vote.  
 
 8   Opposed, no. 
 
 9             (No response) 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Motion carried.  I'd like 
 
11   to introduce Director Strach regarding some--the results 
 
12   of some studies they have done on Durham County, and I'll 
 
13   just turn it over to Madam Executive Director. 
 
14             You have the floor. 
 
15             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  
 
16   I thought it might be a little easier to do this by a 
 
17   PowerPoint presentation.  So let me set this up. 
 
18             And what I'm going to be talking about today 
 
19   are the primary--irregularities that our staff has been 
 
20   able to identify of the Durham County Presidential 
 
21   Preference Primary on March 15th. 
 
22             I'd like to start off with just a short 
 
23   timeline of the fact that the Durham County Board of 
 
24   Elections canvassed their March 15th primary on March 
 
25   22nd, which is the date set by statute to canvass. 
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 1             On Friday, April 8th, the Durham County Board 
 
 2   of Elections by way of their director, Michael Perry, 
 
 3   notified our office of serious concerns relating to 
 
 4   provisional ballots.   
 
 5             At that time which as a Friday evening, we sat 
 
 6   here and initiated immediately a plan for a canvass 
 
 7   reconciliation and investigation of those potential 
 
 8   irregularities with provisional ballots. 
 
 9             In our efforts we have taken possession of all 
 
10   of the provisional materials in Durham County including 
 
11   any tapes, any other documentation relating to the 
 
12   control of ballots, any tally sheets.  Anything that had 
 
13   to do with provisional ballots, we took possession of 
 
14   those, and we have maintained those securely in our 
 
15   evidence room since that time. 
 
16             We're going to talk about the fact that what 
 
17   we have going on is really a two-pronged process, and 
 
18   it's very important to understand these two processes are 
 
19   very different.   
 
20             Today we are here about the canvass, and our 
 
21   process--what our goal is in the canvass is to identify 
 
22   any irregularities within their canvass, to ensure the 
 
23   accuracy of the results that the Durham County Board of 
 
24   Elections certified, and if we identify irregularities, 
 
25   determine if contest outcomes are affected by those 
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 1   irregularities.   
 
 2             That has been what we have been working on 
 
 3   since we started this investigation on April 8th, and 
 
 4   this is where we are with the canvass.  We're ready for 
 
 5   that. 
 
 6             A second prong of that process is an 
 
 7   investigation, and that is looking at if any 
 
 8   irregularities identified were the result of potential 
 
 9   criminal actions or violations of statutory regulations.  
 
10   This part of our process is ongoing. 
 
11             I think that it's sort of important for 
 
12   everyone to sort of understand an overview of exactly 
 
13   what it is we've been looking at and understand the 
 
14   difference between the ballots that are cast; this is 
 
15   just really sort of a review, but the ballots that are 
 
16   involved in a canvass, you have absentee ballots which 
 
17   can be mailed in or cast during one-stop early voting. 
 
18             These ballots are marked with a unique 
 
19   identifier.  So these ballots are all retrievable and can 
 
20   be retrieved, and the tabulation of these are done at 
 
21   different times.  You have an absentee mail-in meetings 
 
22   where the board meets and considers those, you have also 
 
23   early voting, and then those decisions are made on 
 
24   election day. 
 
25             You have election day ballots which are not 
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 1   retrievable.  They have no identifier.  They cannot be 
 
 2   retrieved.  These ballots are tabulated in the precincts 
 
 3   and signed off by precinct officials. 
 
 4             And then finally you have provisional ballots 
 
 5   which are cast in polling locations either in early 
 
 6   voting or on election day.  They are not identifiable by 
 
 7   the voter.  They are in an envelope with an application 
 
 8   that is identifiable by the voter, but once decisions are 
 
 9   made about whether to count or not count that provisional 
 
10   ballot, that ballot is separated.   
 
11             The only distinguishing mark about a 
 
12   provisional ballot is it will have a P on it in case it 
 
13   happens to be inserted in tabulators so that it can be 
 
14   removed.  But there is no other identifier about a 
 
15   provisional ballot. 
 
16             These ballots are considered and tabulated 
 
17   prior to canvass after the County Board of Elections 
 
18   makes decisions on the eligibility of those ballots. 
 
19             We're going to talk about the alleged 
 
20   irregularities that were identified to us were in the 
 
21   provisional canvass.  This is where we start, and this 
 
22   is just sort of the review of the process. 
 
23             The process with a provisional ballot is that 
 
24   when it's received by the County Board of Elections, 
 
25   staff will research those provisionals to determine 
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 1   whether or not the voter is an eligible voter.  They will 
 
 2   make recommendations to the County Board of Elections, 
 
 3   a three member County Board.  The County Board will then 
 
 4   make a decision on whether or not to approve those 
 
 5   provisionals or partially approve those provisionals or 
 
 6   disapprove, not approve those provisionals. 
 
 7             At that point any approved or partially 
 
 8   approved provisional ballots, the envelopes are opened; 
 
 9   the ballot is taken from the envelope and tabulated at 
 
10   that time.   
 
11             So we want to talk also about how provisionals 
 
12   are tracked.  How do we track them?  They are initially 
 
13   tracked at the polling location, so we do that by poll 
 
14   book, and that can either be an electronic poll book or 
 
15   a paper poll book. 
 
16             During early voting, all 100 counties in North 
 
17   Carolina use an electronic poll book and maintain 
 
18   provisionals.  They may also use a paper poll book, but 
 
19   there is an electronic poll book.   
 
20             On election day, counties can use either--we 
 
21   have an electronic poll book.  They can use a third party 
 
22   vendor poll book or they can use a paper poll book. 
 
23             Durham County uses an electronic poll book from 
 
24   a third party vendor.  Those will maintain all 
 
25   provisionals cast.  So every person that casts a 
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 1   provisional ballot will be maintained in that poll book. 
 
 2             In addition at polling locations, we have to 
 
 3   also make sure that you--we account for the actual 
 
 4   provisional ballots.  So Durham County uses what they 
 
 5   call a ballot control form.  So this is how they maintain 
 
 6   a record of all ballots that are--they take--a polling 
 
 7   location takes them into their possession, and then they 
 
 8   return, they take all the ballots that have been returned 
 
 9   back, including specifically on that list are provisional 
 
10   ballots.  So that you want to make sure that your number 
 
11   of provisional ballots being returned reflects the number 
 
12   of provisional voters that are in your poll book. 
 
13             Those poll books, what is in that, is then 
 
14   transferred to what we call SEMS here, but it's our 
 
15   Statewide Election Management System.  And we 
 
16   specifically have the module called the Provisional 
 
17   Module in this system that will maintain all of the 
 
18   voters that have been--from the poll book. 
 
19             This system not only maintains that; that is 
 
20   where staff will provide the research, comments, and 
 
21   ultimately the dispositions of those ballots are 
 
22   maintained in that system.  So you will see whether the 
 
23   ballot was approved, partially approved, or not approved. 
 
24             That information is then--based on the County 
 
25   Board making the determination to count or partially 
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 1   count, the number of those should match the number that 
 
 2   goes into the election tabulating software.  So you want 
 
 3   to make sure that the approved and partially approved, 
 
 4   that you have the number of ballots that have been 
 
 5   approved or partially approved as maintained in the 
 
 6   election management software. 
 
 7             All of this requires a constant reconciliation 
 
 8   process ensuring that you have every ballot and all 
 
 9   decisions have been made and that everything transfers 
 
10   over to finally what is tabulated. 
 
11             Now, not to scare you with a diagram, but I 
 
12   think it's important that we talk about what happened in 
 
13   Durham County and we all understand what the tabulation 
 
14   process actually looks like. 
 
15             So what you have and can see on the diagram is 
 
16   that ballots are put into a tabulator.  Durham County 
 
17   uses an M100.  That is what this tabulator reflects.  The 
 
18   tabulator will then--at the end of the voting, it will 
 
19   print a results tape.  That results tape is signed by 
 
20   elections officials.   
 
21             So the good thing about this process, the 
 
22   process works the same for mail absentees, for early 
 
23   voting, for election day, and for provisionals.  So the 
 
24   same process is the--is the same.  So you will have 
 
25   election officials who will sign off on that tape to 
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 1   reflect that it it's what is put--to ensure the accuracy 
 
 2   of what was put into the tabulator. 
 
 3             Also that reads into a card, and it's called 
 
 4   a PCMCIA card, and this card has been read into what we 
 
 5   call the tabulation software.  So that's where the 
 
 6   results are read in, and then ultimately just so you see 
 
 7   how this process goes, a file is then put into what is 
 
 8   our election night reporting software which then 
 
 9   aggregates results that cross counties, and that's what 
 
10   reports on website--our website.  It's what the media 
 
11   gets in order to show results from our agency on election 
 
12   night, and ultimately today it will provide a canvass 
 
13   report that you will later see and be asked to sign off 
 
14   on. 
 
15             One thing about the election tabulation 
 
16   software that I want to make sure that I introduce to 
 
17   you, because this is going to be something we talk about- 
 
18   -I talk about a little bit later, is that you either read 
 
19   a card in and so the ballots that have been tabulated are 
 
20   read onto this card which can be read--the card can be 
 
21   read into the tabulation software; whereas, also the 
 
22   tabulation software has the ability for manual editing.  
 
23   And that's important because that allows someone to go 
 
24   in and actually key in results. 
 
25             And why would you ever manually edit?  That's 
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 1   usually for when you have hand counting of ballots.  If 
 
 2   you have some sort of hand counting where you do not have 
 
 3   the ability to run a tape, you have a tally sheet.  The 
 
 4   tally sheet would then be read and manually entered into 
 
 5   the tabulation software.  That's really the time that you 
 
 6   would be doing manual edits, when you have a tally sheet 
 
 7   that would--that you can refer to, and it shows the 
 
 8   documentation. 
 
 9             So having sort of an overview of this process, 
 
10   the question is:  What went wrong in Durham County?  And 
 
11   the first thing I think that we were able to initially 
 
12   see pretty quickly was that the total number of 
 
13   provisional ballots received by the Durham BOE did not 
 
14   reconcile with the total number of provisionals in this 
 
15   provisional module.   
 
16             So we talked about the number--that the poll 
 
17   book should also reconcile to the provisional module.  
 
18   And what the provisional module showed is that there were 
 
19   1,918 provisional ballots cast in Durham County.  
 
20   However, the ballot control forms which I talked about, 
 
21   which is the forms that come back from each voting 
 
22   location that shows how many ballots are being returned, 
 
23   only show that 1,841 provisional ballots were returned 
 
24   to the Durham Board of Elections.  So these numbers from 
 
25   the beginning didn't match. 
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 1             Number 2, we believe that the Durham County 
 
 2   Board of Elections did not tabulate all approved, 
 
 3   partially approved provisional ballots, and the reason 
 
 4   why we believe that, and I'll go into more detail how-- 
 
 5   why we believe that and what we did to determine that, 
 
 6   is that there were ultimately 1,039--of the 1,918 there 
 
 7   was 1,039 provisionals that the provisional module showed 
 
 8   for either fully approved or partially approved. 
 
 9             However, when we obtained the ballots that were 
 
10   counted, either partially or fully approved, we only had 
 
11   980 ballots.   
 
12             So, Number 3, we believe that the Durham County 
 
13   BOE provisional canvassed results are inaccurate.  And 
 
14   this is why we believe that, and I'll go into more detail 
 
15   to show you why we believe that, but as I said, there 
 
16   were 1,039 provisional ballots in the provisional module 
 
17   which showed that they were either fully or partially 
 
18   approved.  We had 980 ballots.  Their tabulation, what 
 
19   they certified, were the results of 1,039 ballots.  So 
 
20   we do not believe that that can be accurate. 
 
21             So how did this happen?  That's why it's 
 
22   important to understand this tabulation process.  The 
 
23   audit tools that we have go back--if there's ever a 
 
24   problem or a question about whether something is--has 
 
25   reconciled, the good thing from the tabulation process 
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 1   is this results tape and then the card.  Both of those 
 
 2   things should reflect what actually happened on that 
 
 3   tabulator.  It provides you results of the ballots that 
 
 4   were actually cast or put into that tabulator.   
 
 5             So that's the first thing we want to go back 
 
 6   to, is when they tabulated these provisionals that they 
 
 7   canvassed which shows 1,039; let's look at those tapes.  
 
 8   Let's look at the cards and make sure that we see which 
 
 9   ballots were run through the tabulator. 
 
10             Our problem was there were no results tapes for 
 
11   provisionals.  There were no PCMCIA cards.  We were able 
 
12   to find none.  So we had no record to go back and see 
 
13   what made up this 1,039 based on tapes or PCMCIA cards, 
 
14   the cards we actually read into the tabulation software. 
 
15             So for us, what we had to do is recreate that.  
 
16   The good thing about the tabulation software is it keeps 
 
17   logs on everything that happens inside the tabulation 
 
18   software.  So when someone reads a taping, it has a log 
 
19   of that.  We can actually recreate those tapes, and 
 
20   that's exactly what we did. 
 
21             So we took the ballots, the 980 ballots, and 
 
22   we tabulated those, and then we also took and we 
 
23   recreated the cards from the Unity tabulation software.  
 
24   So this is what we recreated.  It looked as though there 
 
25   were one, two--there were six cards that were read into 
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 1   the tabulation software on canvass day.  And the total 
 
 2   of those six cards, which represents tabulated ballots, 
 
 3   is 1,039. 
 
 4             So one of the allegations that was the reason 
 
 5   why there were questions, serious concerns about the 
 
 6   provisional ballots, because there was an allegation that 
 
 7   ballots had been run through a tabulator more than once.  
 
 8   A staff member had reported that. 
 
 9             So we wanted to see if we could in fact--if 
 
10   that was true.  So, number 1, that would be true if they 
 
11   only had 980 ballots, then that would be the only way 
 
12   that you would come to 1,039 is if you run ballots more 
 
13   than once. 
 
14             But we also knew that there could be the 
 
15   possibility that they did have the 1,039 ballots and 
 
16   somehow lost ballots after the canvass.  So that they 
 
17   really at the time did tabulate the appropriate amount. 
 
18             So what we tried to do is find a way to make 
 
19   a determination of whether or not we could determine 
 
20   whether in fact that happened.  And the reason we don't 
 
21   think that happened is because of this chart.   
 
22             This chart shows all of the ballot styles, and 
 
23   the ballot style was based on what a voter is eligible 
 
24   to vote in that election.  So these styles are unique.  
 
25   These are the number of styles that Durham County had or 
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 1   that were voted by provisional voters. 
 
 2             So we have a subset of the 1,039 ballots.  We 
 
 3   have 980 of those.  So there should be no way that there 
 
 4   should be any ballot style that has a greater number than 
 
 5   what was actually tabulated from canvass day.  That would 
 
 6   be impossible.   
 
 7             There are two ballot styles that we--having a 
 
 8   subset of those ballots, there are more of that ballot 
 
 9   style that we have then were ever run through the 
 
10   tabulator on canvass day.  So that would suggest that if 
 
11   we were to do that, that ballots would have had to have 
 
12   been run through more than once.   
 
13             So an additional complication that we ran into 
 
14   here, so we understand the six cards, we believe that 
 
15   there did not appear to be 1,039 different ballots that 
 
16   were run through the tabulator, but this chart represents 
 
17   that the six cards, what was tabulated, what we were able 
 
18   to take from the software, the bottom chart shows 
 
19   actually what the Durham County Board of Elections 
 
20   canvassed.   
 
21             So this is actually the results that they 
 
22   canvassed.  And as you can see, it is not those six 
 
23   cards.  There are three cards that are read in that are 
 
24   certainly part of what was read in from the six cards at 
 
25   the top, but then there were a series of manual edits 
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 1   that happened.  And you can see the times there.   
 
 2   Ultimately though the--what was canvassed, even though 
 
 3   it does not match the cards, it also adds up to 1,039. 
 
 4             Once again, this was done as a--I talked about 
 
 5   at the beginning and explained what this process looked 
 
 6   like, is this was the ability--the tabulation software 
 
 7   allows to make manual edits, and so the only way that you 
 
 8   could do that would be to use this feature to go in and 
 
 9   manually edit results. 
 
10             So this is sort of sums up what we have 
 
11   concluded happened here.  The provisional module which 
 
12   is sort of the roadmap that the county board uses because 
 
13   that identifies the vote, identifies the disposition of 
 
14   every provisional ballot, and so we know, the staff knows 
 
15   at the Durham Board of Elections that there were 1,039 
 
16   voters, that their ballots should have fully or partially 
 
17   counted.   
 
18             On canvass day we now have tapes, we have 
 
19   recreated tapes that add up to 1,039, and in addition to 
 
20   that, we see that what was actually canvassed is not 
 
21   those results, and you can see that they are different.  
 
22   We have what was entered into--what was actually signed 
 
23   off on the canvass was a combination of cards and manual 
 
24   edits that also adds up to 1,039. 
 
25             Now, not to complicate things even more, but 
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 1   it's something I think might be easier to sort of 
 
 2   understand because one of the things with manual edits, 
 
 3   we can't look at ballot styles because these are just 
 
 4   numbers that are being put into the tabulation software, 
 
 5   but one thing we can look at is the party affiliations 
 
 6   of those ballots. 
 
 7             So if we look at the tapes that were tabulated, 
 
 8   the six tapes, it shows that 260 Republican ballots, 772 
 
 9   Democrat ballots, 5 libertarian ballots, and 2 
 
10   nonpartisan ballots, but if we look at the breakdown of 
 
11   party affiliation based on that combination of reading 
 
12   the three cards in and the manual edits, that looks 
 
13   different.  So then you have 345 Republican ballots, 689 
 
14   Democrat ballots, 1 libertarian ballot, and 4 nonpartisan 
 
15   ballots.   
 
16             So you definitely have different ballots that 
 
17   made up--they all came to 1,039, but they were different 
 
18   ballots that made up that 1,039 based on either the 
 
19   tabulator method or the manual edit method. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  I want you to know 
 
21   that Executive Director Strach's report is submitted as 
 
22   part of her administrative function and separate from the 
 
23   protest that will be heard later.   
 
24             I want to assure the Durham protestors that 
 
25   they will have an opportunity during their hearing to 
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 1   raise any objections or argue against any point that may 
 
 2   overlap with the content of Director Strach's 
 
 3   presentation. 
 
 4             At this point because some of the ballot 
 
 5   issues--we're getting ready to count the provisional 
 
 6   ballots--I am going to leave the room and turn this over 
 
 7   to Chair pro tem Secretary Amoroso to preside over this 
 
 8   item.  As is best practice, I will leave the room during 
 
 9   this discussion from which I am recused. 
 
10             (Chairman Whitney exits at 1:31 p.m.) 
 
11             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, we'll continue.  
 
12   Director Strach, please. 
 
13             DIRECTOR STRACH:    So where we are, we've 
 
14   concluded that all of the 1,039 provisional ballots that 
 
15   were noted in the provisional module were not all counted 
 
16   on canvass day, and that the results--the provisional 
 
17   canvass results that were 1,039 were inaccurate. 
 
18             So now we want to--the question is:  Can we now 
 
19   appropriate go back and count the 1,039 provisional 
 
20   ballots that were approved or partially approved?  And 
 
21   I wanted to make sure to--I broke this down so you could 
 
22   see exactly what you can and cannot do.   
 
23             We have 980 ballots.  59 ballots are missing 
 
24   and have not been located.  And the provisional ballots 
 
25   are not retrievable.  By law, they cannot be 
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 1   identifiable.  So when those ballots were opened and 
 
 2   removed from their envelope, they're no longer 
 
 3   retrievable and cannot be identified with a voter.   
 
 4             The problem with that is, yes, they were 
 
 5   approved, but some of those ballots were partially 
 
 6   approved.  And because they've all been commingled, we 
 
 7   are unable to know which ones were fully approved and 
 
 8   partially approved. 
 
 9             So then we also thought, well, the state bond 
 
10   referendum and nonpartisan races in Durham County-- 
 
11   everybody would have been eligible for, except 17 year 
 
12   olds.  And the problem is that we had 11 17 year olds 
 
13   that cast provisional ballots and were provided the wrong 
 
14   ballot.  So we can't--we don't know which of those 11 are 
 
15   the 17 year olds, so we can't count those races either. 
 
16             We do have--even though this is--doesn't comply 
 
17   with statute, but we have 147 ballots that a identifier 
 
18   was placed on that ballot, and likely that was because 
 
19   during early voting, early absentee ballots are 
 
20   identifiable, precinct officials put that identifier on 
 
21   the provisional ballot instead of just the P.   
 
22             So there are 147 ballots that we can tie back 
 
23   to the voter.  We have the provisional module so that the 
 
24   research--you can see the research that was done.  You 
 
25   can see why the determination to partially count or count 
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 1   those ballots.  So you would have the ability, if you 
 
 2   wanted to, to count those ballots. 
 
 3             I also wanted to just make sure that I 
 
 4   addressed other parts of the canvass.  We were initially 
 
 5   focused primarily on the provisionals, but when we found 
 
 6   these irregularities, we thought it was extremely 
 
 7   important for us to look at other parts of the Durham 
 
 8   canvass.   
 
 9             And so this is what we did, is the now absentee 
 
10   which is--as I said, is done at the canvass absentee 
 
11   meetings and on elections day.  No absentee ballots are 
 
12   counted.  There are various times--now absentee ballots 
 
13   are counted during the whole process and even up until 
 
14   canvass.   
 
15             We were able to find tapes from the tabulator 
 
16   for these mailed absentee ballots.  However, these tapes 
 
17   were not signed by anyone.  So what we did in order to 
 
18   ensure the accuracy of those tapes is we retabulated 
 
19   those absentee ballots to compare them to the canvass 
 
20   results.   
 
21             There were  924  absentee  ballots  that  were 
 
22   able--that were tabulated and we had tapes for.  We were 
 
23   able to reconcile that by those 924.  We did identify one 
 
24   irregularity, and that was that there was a manual entry 
 
25   into the tabulation software for ballots cast. 
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 1             Now, it's important to understand that that is 
 
 2   not--putting the ballots, casting has nothing to do with 
 
 3   results.  It's just the number of ballots cast that went 
 
 4   through the tabulator. 
 
 5             The number that was put in did not reconcile 
 
 6   to the number of ballots, absentee ballots that we had 
 
 7   in our possession and that were tabulated.  We do know 
 
 8   where that number came from.  That number is the number 
 
 9   of absentee ballots in the absentee module.   
 
10             We have recently found--going through all the 
 
11   boxes that we had, we found some--32 ballots that appear 
 
12   to have been appropriately voted on, addressed in an 
 
13   absentee meeting by the Durham County Board, but because 
 
14   some of them had not been removed from their envelope, 
 
15   we believe they were never tabulated.   
 
16             So that likely makes up the difference between 
 
17   the ballots cast that some staff member put into the 
 
18   module and the fact that it doesn't reconcile with the 
 
19   number of ballots that were cast.  It reconciles with the 
 
20   tapes, the ballots that we tabulated, but there were 
 
21   missing ballots from the number in the provisional 
 
22   module. 
 
23             One-stop early voting, we had tapes.  We were 
 
24   able to get those tapes.  They were all signed by 
 
25   election officials.  So then what we did is we went into 



                    29 
 
 1   the tabulation software, reprinted tapes ourselves, and 
 
 2   compared those tapes to make sure that what had actually 
 
 3   been read into the tabulation software matched the tapes 
 
 4   that the election officials had signed off on.  Those 
 
 5   results reconciled. 
 
 6             We went to election day, did the same process.  
 
 7   Those tapes were signed off by election officials.  We 
 
 8   printed tapes from the Unity software understanding the 
 
 9   tapes could be read in.  We compared those tapes from the 
 
10   tabulation software to those that had been signed by 
 
11   election officials on election day.  They also 
 
12   reconciled. 
 
13             And then finally just to show you contest 
 
14   outcomes, there appears to be a difference of 1,161 
 
15   ballots, those that separate the fifth and sixth 
 
16   candidates in this race.   
 
17             We had a total of 1,039 absentee ballots that, 
 
18   as you know, there was the ability to count potentially 
 
19   147 of those. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Say that one more time. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        Wait a minute.  1,039 
 
22   approved provisional, right, not absentee. 
 
23             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right, right.  I'm sorry.  
 
24   Yes, provisional, yes, yes. 
 
25             DR. KRICKER:        Thank you. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    And I'll be happy to answer 
 
 2   any questions. 
 
 3             DR. KRICKER:        Yes.  
 
 4             (Pause) 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        While, she's looking at 
 
 6   that, can I just ask one question?  This is me talking.  
 
 7   I'm doing the feedback.  If you want a good address, it's 
 
 8   mine.   
 
 9             So just to make sure that my memory serves me 
 
10   correct, the 22nd of March was canvass day. 8 April 
 
11   Durham County contacts the SBE.  That's how many days?  
 
12   That's a lot of days. 
 
13             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Who contacted us from 
 
15   Durham County? 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    The director Michael Perry 
 
17   e-mailed us. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        At any time prior to that, 
 
19   did Michael Perry--did any board member or county 
 
20   attorney contact us? 
 
21             DIRECTOR STRACH:    No. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        When they contacted us 
 
23   shortly after 8 April, at some point Grant Whitney signed 
 
24   a subpoena; is that correct? 
 
25             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct.  
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you recall the date for 
 
 2   that and what happened after that? 
 
 3             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I think it was April 22nd 
 
 4   and the reason we--we did also--we served the subpoena 
 
 5   really for Durham County's protection because we were 
 
 6   taking ballots from the Board of Elections, but when we 
 
 7   noticed that we had no tapes for things that we should 
 
 8   have tapes for and no cards for things we should have 
 
 9   cards for, we wanted to just make sure that we ensured 
 
10   the integrity of the documents that remained in that 
 
11   office and that we took possession of those and 
 
12   maintained them here with the proper chain of custody 
 
13   which we've maintained. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Did we serve that subpoena 
 
15   in Michael Perry or the Chair? 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I think the county--yes, 
 
17   they accepted service. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        The county attorney did? 
 
19             MR. LAWSON:         Right. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        And on the day that we 
 
21   served the subpoena, we--some of our staff members 
 
22   physically went into their building and took control of 
 
23   everything that we thought was applicable. 
 
24             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        And they assisted us in 
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 1   that? 
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    They were very cooperative, 
 
 3   yes. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        And since that date, we've 
 
 5   maintained control of all those documents? 
 
 6             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes.  We have maintained 
 
 7   control of that in a locked room, and anyone who steps 
 
 8   in that room signs in and signs out.  That's so that we 
 
 9   have ensured that--and that no one can be in that room 
 
10   unless they're accompanied by another person.  No one's 
 
11   allowed to be in there alone. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        So the point we're at right 
 
13   now, just to go over it again, the ballots that we've 
 
14   seized, it's our proposed approach that we're going to 
 
15   feed them ourselves to the-- 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes, Mr. Malcolm.  If you 
 
17   decide to count those ballots, we are prepared today to 
 
18   tabulate those here in front--in your presence. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Which is what the county 
 
20   board should do--should have done. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        Who don't you offer us your 
 
22   recommendation, what you think is the best course. 
 
23             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I believe that we should 
 
24   count any eligible voter that we can count, and we have 
 
25   these 147.  Even though they shouldn't have had an 
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 1   identifier on them, they do.  We can provide you 
 
 2   information, and I recommend that you count those 
 
 3   ballots. 
 
 4             JUDGE BAKER:        What exactly would we be 
 
 5   counting then, just the 147 or all provisional ballots 
 
 6   or what? 
 
 7             DIRECTOR STRACH:    It would be just the 147.  
 
 8   Those are the only ones of the provisionals that we can 
 
 9   identify back to a voter so that we can ensure that we're 
 
10   only counting eligible races because some of these 
 
11   ballots are only partially counted.   
 
12             Maybe they voted the wrong party ballot, and 
 
13   so they were only eligible for certain races on those 
 
14   ballots.  So these are the only ones, since they've now 
 
15   been commingled, that we can identify back to a voter and 
 
16   know what contest that voter was eligible to vote. 
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        And since they are 
 
18   provisional ballots, there was an initial problem or 
 
19   irregularity of some type to begin with; is that right? 
 
20             DIRECTOR STRACH:    They were voted 
 
21   provisionally because there was some question of their 
 
22   eligibility to vote--to either vote or vote the ballot 
 
23   they wanted to vote. 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        Is that going to be 
 
25   resolved if we count them today?  I mean the initial 
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 1   problem-- 
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right.  That is what staff 
 
 3   has researched.  These ballots were ultimately approved 
 
 4   by the Durham County Board of Elections, either fully or 
 
 5   partially, and if you decide to make a decision today, 
 
 6   we have the actual information from the provisional 
 
 7   module that was input by the Durham County Board of 
 
 8   Elections so you could review that before you make a 
 
 9   determination if there was any ballots you didn't want 
 
10   to count. 
 
11             DR. KRICKER:        There are also--we 
 
12   mentioned uncounted mail-in ballots. 
 
13             DIRECTOR STRACH:    There are approximately 32 
 
14   mail-in absentee ballots that looked at--in the absentee 
 
15   module they were approved, and we see an executed 
 
16   absentee sheet showing that the Durham County Board 
 
17   approved those ballots, and it looks as though they were 
 
18   never tabulated. 
 
19             Some of those ballots have not been removed 
 
20   from the envelope and we have no tapes that would 
 
21   reconcile to show that they tabulated those. 
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        But what about all of the 
 
23   mail-ins?  I mean clearly there's an irregularity with 
 
24   the mail-in ballots generally.  There was no signature 
 
25   or tape? 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right.  The mail-in 
 
 2   absentee ballots I think were appropriately approved by 
 
 3   the Durham County Board, but when they tabulated those, 
 
 4   there was no--no one signed off on the tabulation tape 
 
 5   which is what they should have done. 
 
 6             DR. KRICKER:        Now, who-- 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Wait, wait.  Who? 
 
 8             DIRECTOR STRACH:    County Board. 
 
 9             DR. KRICKER:        Okay, who counted them? 
 
10             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We counted-- 
 
11             DR. KRICKER:        In other words, who did the 
 
12   tabulation?  I mean-- 
 
13             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Staff members at the Durham 
 
14   County Board of Elections. 
 
15             DR. KRICKER:        And were Board of Elections 
 
16   members present?  Do you know? 
 
17             DIRECTOR STRACH:    This would have been, we 
 
18   believe, at their absentee meeting, around that time.  
 
19   I'm not sure if the members of the Board were actually 
 
20   present for the tabulation of those ballots.  I'm not 
 
21   sure, but the chair of the Durham County Board is here 
 
22   today and probably could speak to that. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Is his signature on the 
 
24   tape? 
 
25             DIRECTOR STRACH:    No signature was on the 
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 1   tape.  That's why it was important for us to take 
 
 2   possession of those absentee ballots and tabulate them, 
 
 3   to see if they matched that tape.  They did match the 
 
 4   tape. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        So if we went to Wake 
 
 6   County or Durham or Robeson and asked for a tape, or 
 
 7   Wake, and if we looked at their tapes, would our practice 
 
 8   show if those folks followed our practice or guidelines; 
 
 9   would the Chair's signature be on those tapes? 
 
10             DIRECTOR STRACH:    The Board members should 
 
11   be on those tapes.  There's a place at the bottom of each 
 
12   tape that you sign off to show that it's a zero, and 
 
13   there's two times that you sign:  You sign when you 
 
14   initially open the polls in that machine to show that 
 
15   there's no votes that are in that machine, and then you 
 
16   sign at the end to show that you have closed. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, and I recall 
 
18   distinctly--Mr. Stone, one of my friends from Robeson 
 
19   County, I recall very clearly he would carry the key on 
 
20   him to have the key on this wrist, and I would watch him 
 
21   turn the key and then sign a zero tape, and then we would 
 
22   sign a tape at the end. 
 
23             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        That's what we teach them 
 
25   to do. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That's right. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        Now, so mail-in ballots, 
 
 3   they come in and they're put into--as they come in, 
 
 4   they're entered into some module. 
 
 5             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct.  Correct.  They're 
 
 6   in the module based--when the request is made.  They are 
 
 7   put into the absentee module and they're tracked through 
 
 8   the return of that absentee ballot. 
 
 9             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        So the bottom line, your 
 
11   recommendation is of all these provisional ballots, the 
 
12   ones that we're certain or as certain as we can get, your 
 
13   recommendation is that we count them today to the best 
 
14   of our ability so we can ensure those voters' vote count. 
 
15             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        In addition, one of the 
 
17   last slides that you showed us, of all the elections in 
 
18   Durham County, the one that if any race could be 
 
19   affected, would be the county commissioners race; is that 
 
20   correct? 
 
21             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That is correct. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        And in that race, the 
 
23   margin between the last winner and the first loser is 
 
24   about 1,100 votes. 
 
25             DIRECTOR STRACH:    1,161. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        I have one more question.  
 
 2   Would this discrepancy in any way affect the number of 
 
 3   delegates sent to the national convention? 
 
 4             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Josh? 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        That's a great question. 
 
 6             MR. LAWSON:         Not the total number of 
 
 7   delegates.  The allocation of delegates for the 
 
 8   Republican and Democratic primaries follow different 
 
 9   rules.  This wouldn't be enough to change, I believe, the 
 
10   Democratic percentage (unintelligible) which is 15 
 
11   percent.  The (unintelligible) delegate count that I can 
 
12   contact the parties if you'd like with the information 
 
13   that I have. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Well, I think we need to 
 
15   know about that because that may actually affect the 
 
16   outcome of the race, and one would not expect that there 
 
17   would be a national list of candidates coming here to 
 
18   protest. 
 
19             MS. AMOROSO:        Mr. Lawson, you've got to 
 
20   talk into a mike, too, for the court reporter. 
 
21             MR. LAWSON:         So I have your question 
 
22   correct, you want to know whether the counting of the 
 
23   missing provisional ballots would have in any way 
 
24   affected a presidential contest under the party rules of 
 
25   the Democratic or Republican parties at the conventions 
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 1   later this year. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        Well, essentially, yeah, 
 
 3   the problems identified with the provisional ballots 
 
 4   because presumably there is, what, about 1,000 ballots 
 
 5   we can't count? 
 
 6             DIRECTOR STRACH:    There's a ballot count 
 
 7   around 830--I'm sorry, 833, and that's another part, that 
 
 8   they are counted, so we'd need to remove those from 
 
 9   Durham's canvass, and then--and count the 147. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        It would subplant 
 
11   (unintelligible). 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        If we decide to go that 
 
13   route. 
 
14             DIRECTOR STRACH:    If you decide to go that 
 
15   route. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        But Dr. Kricker, what 
 
17   other--and I'm just talking.  What other option do we 
 
18   have?  It seems like to me--I'm just a guy from Robeson.  
 
19   It seems like we've got about 150 folks we know, to the 
 
20   best of our ability, we can count their votes.   
 
21             What Durham County did in their lack oversight 
 
22   and incompetence, I can't address that right now.  We'll 
 
23   address that in a few minutes, but right now we know 
 
24   we've got about 150 voters--ballots out there that we're 
 
25   pretty certain that we've got it as right as we can. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That's correct.  
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        Well, except that basically 
 
 3   that does not resolve the issue of the protests. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        That's right. 
 
 5             MS. AMOROSO:        We're going to get to that 
 
 6   later.  Could we maybe have a motion just to count these 
 
 7   147 right now, at least get that on the table? 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        And that way we can get 
 
 9   that process going.  
 
10             MS. AMOROSO:        And we'll move forward. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        We've got the ballots right 
 
12   over.  We're going to--we'll do like the counties do, we 
 
13   can start tabulating. 
 
14             So I'd make a motion that pursuant to our 
 
15   supervisory authority granted to us under 163.22(a) and 
 
16   to the best of our ability our responsibility to ensure 
 
17   elections are determined without fraud or taint, and in 
 
18   particular as it relates to 163-182.12, I move that the 
 
19   Board now proceed to count these approximately 150 
 
20   ballots and we get the tabulation process going. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        Do I hear a second? 
 
22             JUDGE BAKER:        Second. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay.  All in favor? 
 
24             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, I don't hear any 
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 1   opposed, so the motion is passed.  So Veronica-- 
 
 2             JUDGE BAKER:        I do have a question.  Just 
 
 3   a quick one. 
 
 4             MS. AMOROSO:        (unintelligible) 
 
 5             JUDGE BAKER:        What about the absentee 
 
 6   ballots that you believe were not counted?  What are we 
 
 7   doing about those? 
 
 8             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We just have found those.  
 
 9   We'd like to look at those and ensure that they should 
 
10   be counted, and if they should be, I would ask that you 
 
11   all say to let those be counted as well. 
 
12             JUDGE BAKER:        Okay, will those be 
 
13   examined in the counting process that has been authorized 
 
14   by the motion that we have just passed? 
 
15             MS. AMOROSO:        We can amend that motion 
 
16   to include that. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        I'll (unintelligible), 
 
18   Judge. 
 
19             JUDGE BAKER:        I'll move--well, we ask-- 
 
20   that motion's already been passed.  I guess we need 
 
21   another motion then? 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, go ahead. 
 
23             JUDGE BAKER:        I'll move that the absentee 
 
24   ballot--the 32 absentee ballots that have been identified 
 
25   by the director also be examined and the results made 
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 1   known for us to determine whether they should be counted 
 
 2   or not. 
 
 3             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay.  All in favor?  Oh, 
 
 4   we need a second. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Second that. 
 
 6             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, all in favor? 
 
 7             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 8             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, motion passes.  So 
 
 9   if you want to explain the process now, Director Strach, 
 
10   on how the counting procedure will move forward. 
 
11             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We have assembled a team, 
 
12   and so what we will be doing right now is we'll be taking 
 
13   the 147 ballots we have from the provisional module.  We 
 
14   know which context these provisional voters are eligible, 
 
15   so in the case where it's a partially--a ballot that has 
 
16   only approved partially, we will recreate that ballot. 
 
17             We will do that with a three person team so 
 
18   that one person will be calling out what races should be 
 
19   marked.  Another person will be marking that, and another 
 
20   person will be overseeing to ensure that what has been 
 
21   called has been marked. 
 
22             Veronica Degraffenreid is going to be 
 
23   supervising this entire process.  Once that ballot has 
 
24   been marked, it will then be placed in the tabulator and 
 
25   tabulated.  And then we will have results when we finish 
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 1   that process.  So we can open the polls. 
 
 2             You will need to sign the zero tape. 
 
 3             (Pause in the proceedings 
 
 4              from 1:55 p.m. to 2:04 p.m.) 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  It's time for the 
 
 6   approval of the minutes which were submitted to the Board 
 
 7   from, I think, Josh.  Do I have a motion to approve the 
 
 8   minutes? 
 
 9             MS. AMOROSO:        I'll make a motion to 
 
10   approve the Board minutes. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do I have a second? 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Any discussion? 
 
14             (No response) 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All in favor say aye. 
 
16             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
18             (No response) 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Motion carries unanimously.  
 
20   Okay, appointment of Scotland County Board member.  Is 
 
21   there a motion to appoint a county board member to fill 
 
22   the vacancy in Scotland County? 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes.  I move to appoint 
 
24   Diana Lynn Johnston. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Second. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion and a 
 
 2   second.  Any discussion?   
 
 3             (No response) 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All in favor say aye. 
 
 5             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
 7             (No response) 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The motion carries 
 
 9   unanimously.  Okay, staff has confirmed that Judge Martha 
 
10   Geer vacated her seat on the Court of Appeals on March 
 
11   15th.  The statute directs that we designate a one-week 
 
12   filing period for this seat.   
 
13             All candidates will appear on the ballot this 
 
14   November, and the election will be an eight-year term.  
 
15   Do I have a motion to establish this filing period for 
 
16   the North Carolina Court of Appeals seat? 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        So moved. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay  We have a motion.  
 
19   Do we have a second? 
 
20             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
21             JUDGE BAKER:        That's for July 11th 
 
22   through July 15th? 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Correct.  July 11th through 
 
25   the 15th?  Yeah.  That's clarified; yes, it is Monday 
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 1   July 11th, opening at noon and closing at 12:00 p.m. on 
 
 2   Friday July the 15th. 
 
 3             We have a motion; we have a second.  Any 
 
 4   discussion? 
 
 5             (No response) 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All in favor say aye. 
 
 7             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
 9             (No response) 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Motion passes unanimously.  
 
11   It will be interesting to see how many people sign up for 
 
12   that.  I think-- 
 
13             JUDGE BAKER:        We had 19 last time.   
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We'll see how many people 
 
15   file.  Okay, the next agenda item is the protest of an 
 
16   election by Alan Carter Lewis in Brunswick County.  The 
 
17   protester, Alan Lewis, was a candidate for the Republican 
 
18   primary for Brunswick County Commission in District 4.  
 
19   He came in second in the March primary.  There was only 
 
20   one seat available.   
 
21             The parties are Louie Lewis who was also a 
 
22   candidate for Brunswick County Commission District 4, and 
 
23   Mike Forte as the presumptive nominee.  And just-- 
 
24   according to my statistics, Mike Forte had 7,371 votes 
 
25   for 43.10 percent; Alan Lewis, 6,911 votes for 40.41 
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 1   percent; and Louie Lewis, 2,819 votes for 16.48 percent, 
 
 2   and this is a single seat election. 
 
 3             I think we have a number of parties here 
 
 4   including--and I'm going to ask all the parties to 
 
 5   identify themselves.  I understand from my notes that 
 
 6   Stuart Smith, chair of the county Board of Elections, is 
 
 7   here and not the director.  Are you there? 
 
 8             MS. SARAH KNOTTS:   Yes. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Could you stand? 
 
10             MS. KNOTTS:         Oh, yes. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And now can the other 
 
12   parties stand up and be identified, so we'll note. 
 
13             MR. ALAN LEWIS:     I'm Alan Lewis.  Mr. 
 
14   Chairman, I'm Alan Lewis. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. 
 
16             MR. FORTE:          I'm Mike Forte. 
 
17             MR. SHAVER:         I'm Bob Shaver, the county 
 
18   attorney in Brunswick County.   
 
19             MR. FORTE:          Mike Forte 
 
20             MR. SHAVER:         And Louie Lewis was here 
 
21   earlier.  I don't see him in the room at the moment. 
 
22             MR. BIBBS:          Mr. Chairman, I'm Mark 
 
23   Bibbs, from the Wake County Bar.  I represent Mr. Lewis. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Tell me your name again. 
 
25             MR. BIBBS:          Mark Bibbs, B-i-b-b-s. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you. 
 
 2             MR. BIBBS:          I think Mr. Lewis went out 
 
 3   to the restroom, so if I can have a moment to go find 
 
 4   him.  He's right here. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You represent Louie Lewis, 
 
 6   right? 
 
 7             MR. BIBBS:          Yes, sir. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And so we have two Lewises 
 
 9   here.  Okay.  I think I'm going to--well, we're looking 
 
10   at two issues really, jurisdictional, whether--assuming 
 
11   the Brunswick County Board of Elections correctly found 
 
12   Louie Lewis resided outside the district on a separate 
 
13   violation to entitle another failed candidate to a new 
 
14   election. 
 
15             And secondly, if so, has the complainant met 
 
16   his burden to prove that Louie Lewis's improper candidacy 
 
17   change the outcome of the election or otherwise tainted 
 
18   the results of the election and cast doubts on its 
 
19   fairness.  
 
20             So I think we want to start with the 
 
21   protestors, Mr. Alan--everybody can be seated.   
 
22             Can you come up to the podium?  And we're going 
 
23   to ask you to--swear you in since you're giving 
 
24   testimony. 
 
25             (Whereupon, 
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 1                  ALAN CARTER LEWIS, 
 
 2              having first been duly sworn,  
 
 3              testified as follows:) 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, Mr. Lewis.  
 
 5   You're the protestor, and we would appreciate your giving 
 
 6   us whatever testimony you feel supports your position. 
 
 7             MR. LEWIS:          Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 
 
 8   distinguished board members.  I believe before you in 
 
 9   your packet you have the order of the Brunswick County 
 
10   Board of Elections which summarizes my protest and their 
 
11   findings of fact in the matter.   
 
12             It's very--a simple issue, honestly, if you 
 
13   have read the background information that was supplied 
 
14   to the Board, you'll fully see that this seems to be a 
 
15   situation where Mr. Louie Lewis has multiple residences, 
 
16   and he claimed that his primary residence was at 237 
 
17   Ocean Highway East which is in District 4. 
 
18             However, he admitted under oath that he-- 
 
19   predominantly his domicile is located at 341 Ocean--I 
 
20   mean Southport Supply Road which is in District 3.  Since 
 
21   I came in second in this primary by 460 votes and Mr. 
 
22   Lewis garnered over 2,800 votes, it is clear to me at 
 
23   least that had Mr. Lewis not filed in District 4, had not 
 
24   entered the primary race, it could have affected the 
 
25   outcome of the primary. 
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 1             That's basically the crux of my protest.  I 
 
 2   think all of the supplementing documents that were 
 
 3   entered into the record, the exhibits, they pretty much 
 
 4   speak to the case here, and my request of the Board is 
 
 5   that I be given a new election just between me and Mike 
 
 6   Forte with Louie Lewis being found to be ineligible to 
 
 7   run for this office since he resides and his domicile is 
 
 8   located in District 3, not in District 4. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could you just kind of give 
 
10   me the Reader's Digest version of the evidence you 
 
11   submitted to the county board as to why you believe he 
 
12   lives on 341 South Highway--what did you say--Southport? 
 
13             MR. LEWIS:          Yes. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --versus the Ocean Highway 
 
15   address? 
 
16             MR. LEWIS:          Mr. Louie Lewis, when he 
 
17   filled out his application, he put an address of 227 
 
18   Ocean Highway East.  It turns out that that resident-- 
 
19   that particular address is a commercial business that he 
 
20   owns. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right. 
 
22             MR. LEWIS:          At the Brunswick County 
 
23   hearing Mr. Lewis testified that he made a mistake on his 
 
24   application and that he actually resides and his domicile 
 
25   is located at the building next door which is an old 



                    50 
 
 1   brick home that he has owned for almost a half a century. 
 
 2             I submitted photographs of the--of those 
 
 3   structures as well as his third residence that he owns 
 
 4   and where he does spend the nights and is where he sleeps 
 
 5   at night, his domicile.   
 
 6             I submitted information regarding the tax 
 
 7   department's findings that that residence at 237--he had 
 
 8   filed an appeal with the Brunswick County Tax Board to 
 
 9   reduce his valuation, and on that document it was 
 
10   mentioned that the house was vacant. 
 
11             I attempted to obtain information of the 
 
12   electric bills at those three addresses.  They were not 
 
13   made a public record.  I then requested the Board to have 
 
14   those documents subpoenaed.  Those documents do show upon 
 
15   investigation that the house at 227--237 Ocean Highway 
 
16   East has been basically vacant for over ten years with 
 
17   no electric usage to speak of.  Maybe a-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you mean a de minimis 
 
19   amount, in your opinion? 
 
20             MR. LEWIS:          Well, basically the base 
 
21   charge.  The electric usage is in kilowatt hours, and 
 
22   it's ranged for many, many years of just a few kilowatt 
 
23   hours per month to less than 100; whereas, the residence 
 
24   at 341 Southport Supply Road, which again is located in 
 
25   District 3, has had thousands of units of electricity 
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 1   used. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Can I get one 
 
 3   clarification?  Am I hearing right; did you say the 
 
 4   commercial property was 237? 
 
 5             MR. LEWIS:          227. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   But the house is-- 
 
 7             MR. LEWIS:          237, which is adjacent to 
 
 8   his auto salvage business. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm sorry, which is the 
 
10   commercial and which is the-- 
 
11             MR. LEWIS:          227 is the commercial. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. 
 
13             MR. LEWIS:          And 237 is a ranch, single 
 
14   story-- 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Ranch. 
 
16             MR. LEWIS:          --house. 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        And they are all in 
 
18   District 3, correct? 
 
19             MR. LEWIS:          No, those--227 and 237 are 
 
20   located in District 4. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If there was--either one 
 
22   would be in District 4 if he happened to be living in a 
 
23   house or even in this business. 
 
24             MR. LEWIS:          When I researched the 
 
25   information on the business at 227, I investigated the 
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 1   Brunswick County Health Department records and found that 
 
 2   it was only approved as a commercial use for four 
 
 3   employees and the structure only had a half bathroom 
 
 4   inside the structure.   
 
 5             Mr. Lewis testified at the Brunswick County 
 
 6   hearing that he made a mistake on his application and 
 
 7   that he intended to put 237. 
 
 8             JUDGE BAKER:        Mr. Chairman, I know we 
 
 9   could go to great lengths in determining whether or not 
 
10   the residency for him is correct, and for the interest 
 
11   of time, I'm going to say maybe we ought to look at the 
 
12   other question first, whether or not that makes a 
 
13   difference. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. 
 
15             JUDGE BAKER:        I would just state I'm a 
 
16   little bit skeptical that even if he did live outside 
 
17   District 4, that that would justify a new election.  So 
 
18   maybe that's an issue that we could discuss a little bit 
 
19   because I think a new election is an extraordinary 
 
20   remedy, and I've not seen an instance like this before, 
 
21   and there's going to be a lot of other questions we'll 
 
22   have to resolve along that same line; like I believe the 
 
23   results show that 5,000 people who showed up to vote 
 
24   decided for one reason or another not to vote in this 
 
25   primary.   
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 1             If we have another election, that kind of makes 
 
 2   you wonder about there's 5,000 other votes that people 
 
 3   might have voted or might not have voted, at least that's 
 
 4   the opinion, and even as to filing, I don't know the 
 
 5   dates of filing, but maybe some candidates who considered 
 
 6   filing didn't file because Louie Lewis ran.  I mean we 
 
 7   don't know that.  I mean there's just so many things we 
 
 8   don't know. 
 
 9             So to have a new election and speculate then 
 
10   that if Louie Lewis hadn't been a candidate, that those 
 
11   2,800 people, unlike 5,000-some other voters, would have 
 
12   voted, and that all of them would have voted, and 58 
 
13   percent, I think, is the numerical number that would have 
 
14   been required would have had to vote for Mr. Alan Lewis 
 
15   to change the result.   
 
16             I just wonder then--I don't want this Board to 
 
17   get in the habit by any means of ordering new elections 
 
18   when a losing candidate can come up with a theory, even 
 
19   if it's a good one, that would justify in his mind or her 
 
20   mind a new election.   
 
21             I think elections need to be as final as they 
 
22   can, is what I'm saying.  So we have to cross a lot of 
 
23   ifs to determine that this changed the result of the 
 
24   election or could have changed the result of the election 
 
25   so much that we should have an entire new election in 
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 1   this instance.  So that's the concern I have, sir. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I appreciate it.  Thank 
 
 3   you.  I think in fairness to the other two people that 
 
 4   wanted to speak-- 
 
 5             MR. LEWIS:          Thank you. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --I would like to hear from 
 
 7   them.  Let's see.  Mr. Bibbs, did you want to talk on 
 
 8   behalf of Louie Lewis? 
 
 9             MR. BIBBS:          Thank you, Mr. Chairman, 
 
10   ladies and gentlemen of the Board.  As I said from the 
 
11   outset, my name is Mark Bibbs.  I'm a member of the Wake 
 
12   County Bar, and I represent Mr. Louie Lewis.   
 
13             Mr. Chairman, before I start, I'm unclear on 
 
14   which of the two questions you are proceeding on first.  
 
15   You said the Board needed to consider--to answer the two 
 
16   questions first, and I was writing down the first and the 
 
17   second, and then you proceeded to hear testimony. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The second one, and the one 
 
19   that Judge Baker has said he would like to have focus on 
 
20   is:  Has the complainant met his burden to prove that 
 
21   Louie Lewis's improper candidacy change the outcome of 
 
22   the election or other tainted the results of the election 
 
23   and cast doubts on its fairness? 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        And just know you'll be 
 
25   asked all kind of questions. 
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 1             MR. BIBBS:          And  your  first  issue 
 
 2   was-- 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Whether, assuming Brunswick 
 
 4   Board of Elections correctly found Louie Lewis presided 
 
 5   outside the district, such violation would entitle 
 
 6   another candidate to new election. 
 
 7             MR. BIBBS:          Mr. Chairman, let me begin 
 
 8   by addressing only the first question that you have posed 
 
 9   to the Board.  Did the Board of Elections err as a matter 
 
10   of law?  Mr. Chairman, I-- 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You're going to address 
 
12   them both? 
 
13             MR. BIBBS:          Sure.  I'm going to address 
 
14   the first one first, and then I'll get to the second one 
 
15   if necessary.  First-- 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I want them both addressed. 
 
17             MR. BIBBS:          Okay.  All right.  Well, 
 
18   let me write the second one.  Could you repeat the second 
 
19   one again so I can write it down and make sure-- 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If so, has the complainant 
 
21   met his burden to prove that Louie Lewis's improper 
 
22   candidacy changed the outcome of the election or 
 
23   otherwise tainted the results of the election and cast 
 
24   doubts on its fairness? 
 
25             MR. BIBBS:          And just so I'm clear, 



                    56 
 
 1   would you give me the first one again?  I don't want to 
 
 2   talk too long. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Whether, assuming Brunswick 
 
 4   County Board of Elections correctly found Louie Lewis 
 
 5   presided outside the district and such a violation can 
 
 6   entitle another failed candidate to a new election. 
 
 7             MR. BIBBS:          Okay, Mr. Chairman, let me 
 
 8   say from the outset that I was not present at the 
 
 9   Brunswick County Board of Elections for their 
 
10   determination as to what the facts were.   
 
11             I've only recently been retained to represent 
 
12   Mr. Lewis in the last couple of weeks.  So I'm not at a 
 
13   position-- 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you have an opportunity 
 
15   to read the transcript and all the evidence? 
 
16             MR. BIBBS:          I read the transcript, so 
 
17   I'm familiar with what took place, but I wasn't there to 
 
18   represent him.  So the arguments that I'll be making 
 
19   today are going to be for the first time, at least from 
 
20   my standpoint. 
 
21             First, you asked did the Brunswick County Board 
 
22   of Election err or make any findings.  Mr. Chairman and 
 
23   member of the Board, I've read this order that was signed 
 
24   by the Chairman Stuart Smith on the 5th day of May in 
 
25   2016.  Nowhere in this order do I find that they made any 
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 1   finding of fact or any conclusion of law that says Mr. 
 
 2   Louie Lewis did not have as 237 Ocean Highway his 
 
 3   domicile. 
 
 4             The test for this Board as for the appellate 
 
 5   courts in this state is what is a person's domicile, and 
 
 6   can that domicile be rebutted by someone like Mr. Alan 
 
 7   Lewis in this case, and Mr. Alan Lewis could rebut that 
 
 8   if he had clear, convincing, or cogent evidence or beyond 
 
 9   a preponderance of the evidence. 
 
10             Now, ladies and gentlemen, it was testified to 
 
11   as the hearing conducted by the Board of Elections in 
 
12   Brunswick County, Mr. Louie Lewis, my client, testified 
 
13   that 237 Ocean Highway is in District 4, that that had 
 
14   been his residence, and he had lived there for more than 
 
15   50 years.  
 
16             The uncontroverted testimony was that address 
 
17   was on his driver's license.  The uncontroverted--there 
 
18   was no evidence that was testified to by Mr. Alan Lewis 
 
19   or any other independent witness that says that Mr. 
 
20   Lewis's domicile was anything other than Ocean Highway. 
 
21             Now, ladies and gentlemen, Mr. Lewis has 
 
22   several residences.  We admit that.  That makes no 
 
23   difference.  The standard in this state, according to our 
 
24   case law, is you can have multiple residences, but you 
 
25   can only have one domicile for the purposes of voting. 
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 1             Now, hypothetically I could have a residence 
 
 2   here in Raleigh, I could have a residence in Asheville, 
 
 3   I could have one in Charlotte, I could have one in 
 
 4   Wilson, I could have one in Wilmington, and a lot of 
 
 5   people do have more than one residence.  But the question 
 
 6   becomes, and it turns on this simple fact, which one of 
 
 7   those was Mr. Lewis's intended domicile?  
 
 8             He testified at that Board meeting in March-- 
 
 9   I believe it was in March or May, excuse me, May--that 
 
10   his domicile was the 237 Ocean Highway.  When questioned 
 
11   he testified that he sometimes sleeps at 341 Southport 
 
12   Supply Road, which is another residence that he has. 
 
13             A pertinent matter in this is that he didn't 
 
14   have any other witnesses testify at that hearing, and I 
 
15   had asked Mr. Lawson when I spoke with him last week if 
 
16   we could present any other evidence here today, and he 
 
17   told me that would be a determination that this Board 
 
18   would make after you convened.   
 
19             And if this Board is so inclined to hear 
 
20   further testimony, we'd like to do that at some point in 
 
21   time, but in the interest of time, I think that this 
 
22   Board has to determine what Mr. Lewis's domicile was 
 
23   based on the record. 
 
24             If you look at the record, the transcript, it 
 
25   establishes in the prima facia matter that his domicile 
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 1   was in District 4, not District 3, and what's more 
 
 2   important is of note is that the elections board staff 
 
 3   member, the--I assume would be the director, testified 
 
 4   on the record at that hearing that a person could change 
 
 5   their address--change their registration and file to run 
 
 6   the same day.   
 
 7             That is very important in this case.  Unlike 
 
 8   our legislature, if you're going to run for the General 
 
 9   Assembly, your domicile has to be established one year 
 
10   before election day.  So if you're going to run from 
 
11   Cary, you've got to move to Cary by Halloween if you're 
 
12   going to get elected in 2016; you have to move there in 
 
13   2015.   
 
14             That is not the case with the Board of County 
 
15   Commissioners in Brunswick County.  You can register and 
 
16   file on the same day, which is what Mr. Lewis did.   
 
17             Now, he had an error in this because he had 
 
18   listed his address something differently for the purpose 
 
19   of running for another office that he never filed for, 
 
20   but there is uncontroverted evidence that he stayed 
 
21   exactly where he said he stayed, at 237 Ocean Highway, 
 
22   that he paid the property taxes, that he paid his 
 
23   insurance, that his driver's license was there, and 
 
24   that's where all of his mail went. 
 
25             So applying a legal nerve center test, having 
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 1   multiple residences, his primary permanent domicile is 
 
 2   and was at this time, 237 Ocean Highway, which is in 
 
 3   District 4. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Thank you.  Can you--it 
 
 5   would help me--I appreciate all the arguments about 
 
 6   facts, but tell me--point out the statute, tell me the 
 
 7   statute number-- 
 
 8             MR. BIBBS:          Sure. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        --about who had what burden 
 
10   at the hearing.  Who had the burden? 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah, that's what I was 
 
12   going to ask. 
 
13             MR. BIBBS:          The burden at the hearing 
 
14   would be the complaining witness, in my position. 
 
15             MR. MALCOLM:        Okay, what statute?  Tell 
 
16   me, show me the statute. 
 
17             MR. BIBBS:          I'm looking at 137-57 
 
18   (sic), "Residence as defined for registering for voting 
 
19   purposes."  163-57. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        In your opinion, did the 
 
21   county board apply the correct burden to the correct 
 
22   party? 
 
23             MR. BIBBS:          I don't believe that they 
 
24   did, because the county board didn't make any findings 
 
25   of fact that it was not his domicile.  They didn't make 
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 1   a conclusion of law to that effect either. 
 
 2             That being the case-- 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        So are you saying it's 163- 
 
 4   57, sir? 
 
 5             MR. BIBBS:          Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.  Mr. 
 
 6   Chairman, let's discuss for one moment before I get to 
 
 7   your second issue, the test of domicile, and that was 
 
 8   established in Lloyd vs. Babb, a Supreme Court opinion 
 
 9   in 1979, which I believe most of you should be familiar 
 
10   with, which simply states a person has domicile for 
 
11   voting purposes at a given place if he (1) has abandoned 
 
12   his prior home, (2) has a present intention to make that 
 
13   place his home, and (3) has no intention presently to 
 
14   leave that place. 
 
15             Now, let's apply that standard to these facts.  
 
16   (1) Mr. Lewis-- 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is this going to move us 
 
18   through our burden of proof? 
 
19             MR. BIBBS:          The burden--I'll submit 
 
20   that the burden of proof has not been met here. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        And that burden of proof 
 
22   is 163-57? 
 
23             MR. BIBBS:          From my reading of it, yes, 
 
24   unless there is-- 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Where in that--I'm looking 
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 1   at it, but it's a long statute. 
 
 2             MR. BIBBS:          It is a long statute. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Maybe you can just point 
 
 4   me to your particular subparagraph. 
 
 5             MR. BIBBS:          I don't see a subparagraph.  
 
 6   I can't find exactly what it is you're looking for 
 
 7   because I know-- 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        And I don't think you're 
 
 9   going to find it there. 
 
10             MS. AMOROSO:        It's not in that statute. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        --because I think-- 
 
12             MS. AMOROSO:        I'm thinking that the 
 
13   burden of proof would be in another statute. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        That's right.  It's 163- 
 
15   127.5 which clearly states who the burden is upon.  163- 
 
16   127.5.  When you have a chance to read that-- 
 
17             MR. BIBBS:          Okay, I just found it. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
19             MR. BIBBS:          I stand corrected, that the 
 
20   burden of proof is on the candidate.  That being the 
 
21   case, that goes even further to my arguments earlier.  
 
22   I would submit that Mr. Louis Lewis, my client, had met 
 
23   his burden of proof of establishing that his domicile was 
 
24   at 237 Ocean Highway. 
 
25             And I'm happy to again, as I said earlier, 
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 1   present testimony to that effect.  This time we have 
 
 2   another witness who was not at the last hearing to 
 
 3   testify to the circumstances. 
 
 4             But that being the case, even if we go through 
 
 5   the exercise of having these witnesses testify again, 
 
 6   nothing is going to change the fact that Mr. Louie Lewis 
 
 7   complied with what the statute requires and what the case 
 
 8   law requires; that he abandoned his prior home, if you 
 
 9   want to conclude that 341 Southport Supply Highway was 
 
10   here he lived.  He abandoned that.   
 
11             He has every intention to make the 237 Ocean 
 
12   Highway his address, and he had no intention to presently 
 
13   leave it, and he has not left it.  As of last night, 
 
14   that's where he stayed.  As of this morning, that's where 
 
15   he got dressed and came to Raleigh.  That's where he 
 
16   raised his children.  That's where he lived with his wife 
 
17   until she passed away.   
 
18             Now, ladies and gentlemen, again, as I said 
 
19   earlier, the statute allows him to register, vote, and 
 
20   change his registration and file for office on the same 
 
21   day as long as that date is 30 days before the election 
 
22   which it was.  
 
23             So not playing hide the ball with the Board, 
 
24   it is every intention of Mr. Lewis to maintain his 
 
25   residence at 237 Ocean Highway.  Now, we can-- 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Can we kind of wrap this 
 
 2   up? 
 
 3             MR. BIBBS:          Sure.  I'm about finished 
 
 4   now. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We've got a very lengthy 
 
 6   agenda. 
 
 7             MR. BIBBS:          I understand that, Mr. 
 
 8   Chairman.  I'm about to conclude now.   
 
 9             That Mr. Lewis had met his burden, that there 
 
10   has been no evidence to counterbalance that burden, and 
 
11   that a new election in this case--in this primary race 
 
12   would not yield a different outset--outcome or result, 
 
13   and that it would be a waste of taxpayers' money and a 
 
14   waste of time to do so.   
 
15             I think it would be an extreme, overly broad, 
 
16   and incorrect interpretation or outcome to this matter 
 
17   where Mr. Forte is clearly the winner by more than 40 
 
18   percent of the vote. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
20             MR. BIBBS:          And I'd be happy to present 
 
21   any evidence that the Board so chooses. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I think we're good on that 
 
23   right now.  I'd like to ask either Mike Forte or his 
 
24   representative to speak. 
 
25             (Pause) 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Your name? 
 
 2             MR. FORTE:          Mike Forte. 
 
 3             (Whereupon, 
 
 4                  MIKE FORTE, 
 
 5              having first been duly sworn, 
 
 6              testified as follows:) 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Would you tell 
 
 8   us your version of the facts. 
 
 9             MR. FORTE:          I'm kind of the byproduct 
 
10   of this.  As far as I know, having spoken to Louie, he's 
 
11   lived at the 237 address for over 50 years.  He's never 
 
12   not lived--he's never changed that address. 
 
13             He does have another property, what he calls 
 
14   the river house.  It doesn't even have a mailbox.  He's 
 
15   never had a piece of mail delivered there.  He stays 
 
16   there because there's other people there and he's an 80 
 
17   year old guy all by himself.   
 
18             So he tends to go to the river house more than 
 
19   he stays at his primary residence, at his domicile.  I 
 
20   don't know what more I could add. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I think that's very 
 
22   helpful, and I want to commend you on your brevity.  
 
23   Anybody have any other questions?  Just stay right there. 
 
24             Does anybody from the County Board of Elections 
 
25   have anything to add to all this? 
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 1             MR. STUART SMITH:   I'd like to speak if I 
 
 2   could. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Come on up.  I think--Mr. 
 
 4   Forte, I think you can have your seat.  Thank you, sir. 
 
 5             MR. SMITH:          Thank you.  I guess I have 
 
 6   a slightly different spin on things, and we'll start back 
 
 7   in--I guess it was 2006.  Mr. Lewis, Louie Lewis filed 
 
 8   voter registration forms saying that he lived at--on 
 
 9   Southport Supply Road. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   That's the 341 address? 
 
11             MR. SMITH:          Yes.  And he voted from 
 
12   there.  He signed--you know, as you know, when you do all 
 
13   that, you sign the thing saying that's where I live.  He 
 
14   then ran for office twice from that address.   
 
15             After that, he voted in 2007, 2008 twice, 2010 
 
16   twice, 10,012 (sic) twice, 10,014 (sic) once using that 
 
17   address as his domicile. 
 
18             During the testimony, of course, during the 
 
19   hearing, he said he's always lived at 237 Ocean Highway, 
 
20   but that isn't what he's told us and signed papers when 
 
21   he voted or when he ran for office twice.   
 
22             Now, when this election came up, he waited 
 
23   until two days--he changed his residence, his voter 
 
24   registration to Governor's Road about two months before 
 
25   filing because he thought he needed an address in 
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 1   District 4 is what he told us during testimony, but he 
 
 2   never moved there. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is Governor's Road the same 
 
 4   as the 237-- 
 
 5             MR. SMITH:          No, it's a different 
 
 6   address.  And he never actually moved into the house.  
 
 7   He then concluded apparently, according to his testimony, 
 
 8   that he could use the address of 237 Ocean Highway, and 
 
 9   so two days before the closing of filing, he changed his 
 
10   voter address to the Ocean Highway address, two days 
 
11   ahead of time. 
 
12             We then checked the electric bills; we 
 
13   subpoenaed electric bills, and what they showed was that 
 
14   for the last number of years the utility bill for 
 
15   Southport Supply Road had been about $210, $220 a month, 
 
16   and pretty uniform. 
 
17             The bills for the 237 Ocean Highway had been 
 
18   $25 a month.  Our conclusion was that he never moved in.  
 
19   You know, $25 a month is essentially pretty close to that 
 
20   minimum bill that you get from a utility company. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Brunswick Electric? 
 
22             MR. SMITH:          Brunswick Electric, and 
 
23   that--those bills up through the end of March were still 
 
24   in the $25 range.  April, I think it went up a little 
 
25   bit.  I think that's probably all in your evidence there. 
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 1             I don't have those in front of me, but our 
 
 2   conclusion was that he had told us many times that he 
 
 3   lived on Southport Supply Road up until just before.  In 
 
 4   my opinion, that was his domicile.  His electric bills 
 
 5   indicated that he never actually moved in to the 237 
 
 6   address, and I believe he needed to be a eligible voter 
 
 7   at that address or in District 4 when--at the day of the 
 
 8   election. 
 
 9             Clearly his electric bills did not indicate 
 
10   that he had moved to that address.  So our conclusion was 
 
11   that he was not on Ocean Highway but at the old address. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So Mr. Bibbs said that 
 
13   under, I guess, the rules in Brunswick County, you can 
 
14   re-establish a different domicile the day before the 
 
15   election; is that correct? 
 
16             MR. SMITH:          I believe that's correct.  
 
17   However, I think the law also says that you have to be 
 
18   an eligible voter on the day of the election to be an 
 
19   eligible candidate. 
 
20             He would've had to be in District 4 on March 
 
21   the 15th.  The electric bills indicate that he was not 
 
22   living there.  He may have moved there since then, but 
 
23   he certainly didn't live there, in our opinion, then. 
 
24             It's essentially no electric bill, and shortly 
 
25   before that, he had petitioned the tax office to have the 
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 1   property devalued because it didn't have any plumbing.  
 
 2   He did testify in the hearing that the plumbing problem 
 
 3   had been corrected, but clearly the utility bills 
 
 4   indicated that nobody was living there, in our opinion, 
 
 5   and somebody was living at the Southport Supply Road. 
 
 6             So our conclusion was that he had not 
 
 7   established his domicile.  You have one until you get 
 
 8   another. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
10             MR. SMITH:          Did that help? 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah, that's very helpful. 
 
12             MR. SMITH:          Thank you. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        So are you saying that one 
 
14   of the primary factors you used in making your 
 
15   determination are instances that happened in 2006 and 
 
16   2008?  When you said you looked back at documents from 
 
17   years ago, were you saying that was a factor you 
 
18   considered in making your determination, sir? 
 
19             MR. SMITH:          We used 2006, '7, '8, '9, 
 
20   '10, '11, '12, '13, and '14, you know.  That was for 
 
21   voting records.  We did not--you know, it was a mistake 
 
22   probably on my part; we did not introduce all that, but 
 
23   I clearly asked him, during the hearing, about his 
 
24   running for office and the fact that he ran for office 
 
25   at the Southport Supply Road address in 2008 and 2010. 
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 1             He ran for two different offices.  He ran for 
 
 2   sheriff once, and he ran for commissioner once. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Would you agree that it 
 
 4   doesn't matter what happened in 2006 if he had re- 
 
 5   established his domicile within the statutory framework 
 
 6   to run for this office? 
 
 7             MR. SMITH:          If he had established a new 
 
 8   domicile, I would agree.  Our problem was that it did not 
 
 9   appear to us that he had established a new domicile.  You 
 
10   have one, and essentially, we used the 2006 to 2014 to 
 
11   say this was your domicile.  And we used the electric 
 
12   bills to conclude that he hadn't established a new 
 
13   domicile. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Other than the electric 
 
15   bills, what other factors did you consider, like where 
 
16   his social security card is stowed; where his will is? 
 
17             MR. SMITH:          We did look at all that.  
 
18   We also asked where his homeowner's insurance was, and 
 
19   he told us his homeowner's insurance had lapsed.  So he 
 
20   didn't have any homeowner's insurance.  Driver's license 
 
21   did show that address. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        It did show the 237? 
 
23             MR. SMITH:          But, again, then the 
 
24   question would be was he fraudulent in all those other 
 
25   elections and voting and so on in stating where he lived. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir.  In the record 
 
 2   when I looked at it, do you recall, at the beginning, 
 
 3   the county attorney instructing the Board about who had 
 
 4   the burden?  Do you recall that being discussed at the 
 
 5   county board hearing? 
 
 6             MR. SMITH:          No, I do not remember that. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        I've read the transcript, 
 
 8   so if that wasn't--is the county attorney here? 
 
 9             MR. SMITH:          Yeah. 
 
10             MR. SHAVER:         Yes, I'm here. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        I didn't see that in the 
 
12   record, sir.  Am I mistaken? 
 
13             MR. SHAVER:         I don't know if it's 
 
14   specific in the record.  I think that the view is that 
 
15   it came under an election protest, not a canvassing 
 
16   challenge. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
18             MR. SHAVER:         So in general, the 
 
19   protestor had the general part, but when you look at the 
 
20   statutes that you cited earlier in 127 about residence 
 
21   for candidacy, it appears to say that when that is called 
 
22   into question, the candidate will carry that burden. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Would  you  agree  that  
 
24   that--guys, it seems like that would be pretty important 
 
25   to understand at the very beginning of the hearing, who 
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 1   had the burden to prove what so the Board would know what 
 
 2   to judge the evidence against. 
 
 3             MR. SMITH:          Well, Mr. Alan Lewis did 
 
 4   introduce the information of his previous address and 
 
 5   various things like that. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
 7             MR. SMITH:          It was--and he was-- 
 
 8             MR. SHAVER:         I also think that--I'm 
 
 9   sorry.  The question regarding what was the relevance of 
 
10   any of the past years, Mr. Louie Lewis testified that 227 
 
11   was his domicile and hadn't changed in 50 years, and that 
 
12   went to the credibility of that statement and whether or 
 
13   not he had lived at other places during that time. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Thank you.   
 
15             MR. SMITH:          Anything else? 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Any other questions here? 
 
17             (No response) 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  You may be 
 
19   seated.   
 
20             MR. SMITH:          Thank you. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  I'd like to 
 
22   hear from the Board about your thoughts. 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        Well, I'd like to reiterate 
 
24   the judge's concern about whether--even if we find that 
 
25   the County Board was correct in its findings of fact, 
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 1   that Mr. Louie Lewis was an ineligible candidate, whether 
 
 2   that changes the outcome of the election, and whether, 
 
 3   under these circumstances where we have an additional-- 
 
 4   a candidate who is ineligible, whether that means that 
 
 5   we should consider a new election on the merits of the 
 
 6   protest. 
 
 7             And I'd like to know if there are any 
 
 8   precedents for this and has this occurred before, and is 
 
 9   there any case law on any of it? 
 
10             MR. LAWSON:         You're asking us sort of. 
 
11   The legal staff is not aware of any prior instance where 
 
12   a losing candidate was able to prevail against another 
 
13   losing candidate to trigger a re-election, but that's 
 
14   based on what we have resource-wise here.  In the 
 
15   audience we have Don Wright, who was my predecessor for 
 
16   about 15 years, here as general counsel, so maybe he 
 
17   knows something that we don't. 
 
18             MR. WRIGHT:         (unintelligible) Board 
 
19   member wishes to know that, I concur.  I know of no 
 
20   situation, in my 15 years or reviewing earlier material 
 
21   as general counsel, that would answer that question 
 
22   either way. 
 
23             MR. McCUE:          Right.  And if I could just 
 
24   add to that, just to review for the Board, that what 
 
25   we're talking about here is a candidate challenge that 
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 1   has been converted to an election protest, according to 
 
 2   the candidate (unintelligible) statute which does state 
 
 3   that that is allowed. 
 
 4             One question is the original time line for an 
 
 5   election--for a challenge to a candidate is within ten 
 
 6   days after the close of the filing period.  The intention 
 
 7   there being that this is resolved before the--a candidate 
 
 8   is potentially not qualified ends up on the ballot. 
 
 9             And a question for this Board is whether a 
 
10   candidate challenge being heard after the election should 
 
11   be given the same remedies, and Mr. Malcolm's inquiry 
 
12   about the burdens--the applicable burden is a very 
 
13   important question there as well. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        It's a critical question, 
 
15   the most critical question, in my opinion.  I hope, in 
 
16   the future, that's the first question that's asked. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Your thoughts? 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        My thoughts is we've got 
 
19   some crazy cases to deal with today here.  As it relates 
 
20   to Brunswick, I haven't heard anyone say--and obviously, 
 
21   what the pink elephant in the room is--I haven't heard 
 
22   anybody say anything about how Mr. Lewis thinks he's 
 
23   going to--or would have received 59 percent of the vote 
 
24   which would've changed the outcome of the election which 
 
25   I think, Judge Baker, goes to your exact point, that we 
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 1   would have to believe that. 
 
 2             It seems like we would have to accept that for 
 
 3   us to order a new election.  Is that the same? 
 
 4             JUDGE BAKER:        Yes.  And coupled with that 
 
 5   are the statistics show that over 5,000 people chose, for 
 
 6   one reason or another, not to vote in this particular 
 
 7   race.  We have no idea what the absence of Louie Lewis's 
 
 8   name would've done with those 5,000 people, so the number 
 
 9   could be far more than 59 percent.   
 
10             We just don't know is what I'm saying, and for 
 
11   us to order a new election, to me, is--it is not 
 
12   sufficient when there are so many variables that you just 
 
13   don't know here. 
 
14             As I've said earlier, I think election results 
 
15   need to have a degree of finality to them, and I don't 
 
16   think I'm ever going to be for a new election unless I'm 
 
17   pretty well convinced that but for what happened there 
 
18   would have been a different result. 
 
19             And I don't speak in terms of a true definite; 
 
20   I know the burden of proof is not to show that it 
 
21   definitely would have, but I've got to be pretty well 
 
22   convinced that but for that error that the people 
 
23   would've had a different candidate elected, and I can't 
 
24   see that here. 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        I would agree with the 
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 1   Judge on this as well, and I still have a question too.  
 
 2   If Mr. Louie Lewis was constantly moving and alleged--as 
 
 3   it's alleged here, why wouldn't this have prevented 
 
 4   candidacy within the ten days?  It seems to me somebody 
 
 5   should have known that Mr. Louie Lewis's address was 
 
 6   questionable. 
 
 7             So I don't like the fact--it seems to me it's 
 
 8   a bit a loop hole to go to the other exception, and 
 
 9   because you don't--somebody doesn't win, they could now 
 
10   avail themselves of a protest, a general protest for an 
 
11   irregularity. 
 
12             I'm a little troubled by that, and I agree, 
 
13   again, that calling for a new election is an extreme 
 
14   measure--an extreme remedy that should be taken very, 
 
15   very seriously if we were to go forward in that 
 
16   direction. 
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        I think that's a good 
 
18   point.  Generally, I've seen in the past us allowing a 
 
19   candidacy--a residence challenge outside of the ten day 
 
20   period when, among other things, new information came to 
 
21   light or if things weren't known at the time. 
 
22             Obviously, in this case, it was easily 
 
23   determinable that not only was a different residence 
 
24   arguable but had been declared in the past or prior 
 
25   candidacies, as I understood it.  So it's not something 
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 1   brand new. 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        If I was a candidate and 
 
 3   I knew somebody was running against me and they kept 
 
 4   moving around, I would--I would go check to see where 
 
 5   they lived and protest and make the challenge within the 
 
 6   ten days, but that seems to be the more common sense 
 
 7   approach. 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah,  the  law  does  
 
 9   allow-- 
 
10             MS. AMOROSO:        It does. 
 
11             DR. KRICKER:        --for a protest to be based 
 
12   on a candidate challenge, so, you know, there's that, and 
 
13   there is certainly a substantial question as to the 
 
14   residency of Mr. Louie Lewis. 
 
15             Certainly having read the transcript, in my 
 
16   opinion, he had not established that he did abandon his 
 
17   previous residence at 341 Southport Supply Road and 
 
18   established a residence at Ocean Highway, and again, 
 
19   there's the question:  He filed at 227.  His mailing 
 
20   address has always been 327.  I don't understand how he 
 
21   could make such an error. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I think everybody's already 
 
23   had a chance to speak, so if I let you speak, I've got 
 
24   to--so I'm not going to open it back up for more 
 
25   testimony.  I think you had your opportunity. 
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 1             Okay.  Well, I haven't--I'm not convinced that 
 
 2   I've seen enough evidence that the outcome would have 
 
 3   changed.  I agree with the Judge that we do not lightly 
 
 4   overturn elections, so I would entertain a motion from 
 
 5   the Board. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Can I ask a--can I ask a 
 
 7   question of Mr. Lawson? 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Certainly, yeah, of course. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        So the implication is, 
 
10   because, obviously, Mr. Bibbs has taken the position 
 
11   that--Mr. Bibbs, correct me; you're taking the position 
 
12   that your client is a resident of 237, correct? 
 
13             MR. BIBBS:          Yes, sir, Mr. Malcolm. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM         So, Mr. Lawson, and the 
 
15   local Board declared he was not.  So what is the 
 
16   practical effect if the Board only takes up the matter 
 
17   of whether there should be a new election?  Where does 
 
18   that leave Mr. Lewis? 
 
19             MR. LAWSON:         The prior Board's ruling 
 
20   can stand as to the domicile of Mr. Lewis, if he is still 
 
21   registered to vote at that address or be removed as a 
 
22   voter (unintelligible) re-registering whatever domicile 
 
23   was found.  He could, prospectively though, set up a new 
 
24   domicile and actually move into that residence. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Any further 
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 1   discussion? 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        I just want to get a clear 
 
 3   understanding of these numbers because of the--how many 
 
 4   people voted for Mr. Louie Lewis?  Was it something like 
 
 5   2,800? 
 
 6             MS. AMOROSO:        2,819. 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        2,819.  And Mr. Alan Lewis 
 
 8   was only about 300, 400 votes apart. 
 
 9             MS. AMOROSO:        460.  He was down by 460. 
 
10             DR. KRICKER:        Down by 460.  It just seems 
 
11   to me that when we look at the number of votes cast that 
 
12   were incorrectly cast, the numbers add up in such a way 
 
13   that it seems to me he would be entitled to a new 
 
14   election, and I wish somebody would explain this and tell 
 
15   me where my thinking is wrong. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        You're saying why isn't 
 
17   the--the 2,819 is going to be redistributed somewhere. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        It's going to be 
 
19   redistributed somewhere.  We don't know how, but could 
 
20   it change the outcome of the election?  And people are 
 
21   saying, "Well, no it won't," but-- 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        But in order for us to do 
 
23   that, we would have--seems like we would have to accept 
 
24   the fact or the proposition that Alan Lewis would've 
 
25   received--will receive or would have received 59  



                    80 
 
 1   percent--I keep saying 59, so I'll call it 60 percent of 
 
 2   those 2,800. 
 
 3             I've heard no scintilla of evidence--maybe I 
 
 4   missed it in the transcript--to support that proposition 
 
 5   which we would have--it seems like we would have to 
 
 6   accept that in order for it to trigger. 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        Is that the case that when 
 
 8   someone makes a protest and says that there's a certain 
 
 9   number of votes in question and it's more than the votes 
 
10   between the candidates, that we have to be convinced as 
 
11   to how they might vote?  I mean, this isn't in the other 
 
12   cases. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Right. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        And that's what's 
 
15   disturbing because, you know, we might--in another case, 
 
16   like in Chatham County, we had a situation where there 
 
17   were only three votes difference between the candidates, 
 
18   and there were 12 ballots or more--I think 17 ballots 
 
19   incorrectly cast. 
 
20             Would we say, in that case, "well, we have no 
 
21   indication"? 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        How they would vote. 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        Well, actually, that is not 
 
24   a good example, because in that case they were not 
 
25   allowed to vote. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        But what you're drawing a 
 
 2   comparison to is a decision we just recently made in 
 
 3   Winston Salem-- 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        --where the candidate 
 
 6   wanted us to accept that margin of error.  What was it, 
 
 7   George, 0.004165, whatever it is? 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Would somebody like 
 
 9   to make a motion here? 
 
10             JUDGE BAKER:        I'll go ahead and make a 
 
11   motion.  I would move that the protester's challenge-- 
 
12   Mr. Alan Lewis's challenge be denied.  I'm not satisfied 
 
13   his showing that a new election should be 
 
14   (unintelligible). 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do I have a second? 
 
16             MS. AMOROSO:        Second. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion and a 
 
18   second.  Any discussion by the Board? 
 
19             (No response) 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All in favor of the motion 
 
21   say aye. 
 
22             (Four votes in favor of the motion.) 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        Opposed. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Oppose, no?  Okay, so we 
 
25   have four ayes and one nay.  All right.  It passes, 
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 1   right?  We don't need unanimous.  All right.  Motion to 
 
 2   passes.  Thank you, all the good folk from Brunswick 
 
 3   County, for your interest in good government and for your 
 
 4   time here. 
 
 5             Okay.  Next on the agenda, we're going to take 
 
 6   a short break. 
 
 7             (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken 
 
 8              from 3:01 p.m. to 3:27 p.m.) 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I am here just momentarily, 
 
10   but due to some of the vote canvassing and counting, it 
 
11   runs into my conflict that I have recused myself, so I'm 
 
12   going to hand the gavel to Secretary Amoroso and leave 
 
13   the room, and y'all call me when you need me back. 
 
14             (Chairman Whitney exits the room.) 
 
15             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, are we ready, Ms. 
 
16   Degraffenreid? 
 
17             MS. DEGRAFFENREID:  We're ready.  We've 
 
18   concluded count of the additional--I mean, provisional 
 
19   ballots and tabulated. 
 
20             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, so I'm going to turn 
 
21   it over to Director Strach. 
 
22             DIRECTOR STRACH:    So what now we need to do 
 
23   is we'll close the polls. 
 
24             _______:            We can't hear you. 
 
25             _______:            Turn your mikes on. 
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 1             _______:            We can't hear it. 
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    So sorry, so sorry.  So now 
 
 3   we'll close the polls. 
 
 4             _______:            Still can't hear you. 
 
 5             DIRECTOR STRACH:    And then Board members will 
 
 6   go over and sign the tape, then we will also--we have 
 
 7   the absentee ballots that I discussed earlier.  After 
 
 8   reviewing those, there was--there were 18 ballots that 
 
 9   had not been counted--appear not to have been counted, 
 
10   and the good news about the 18 is that reconciles to the 
 
11   absentee module. 
 
12             So when you add what was on the tape and the 
 
13   other ballots that have been tabulated, this 18 brings 
 
14   the total number of absentee ballots that will have been 
 
15   tabulated to the same number that's in the absentee 
 
16   module in our software.  So that's positive. 
 
17             So what you'll need to--that is going to be run 
 
18   on a separate tabulator, and so what--after you sign that 
 
19   tape, we'll open the polls on that tabulator, and you'll 
 
20   sign the zero tape for that. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        Don't we need to approve 
 
22   the mail-ins first? 
 
23             DIRECTOR STRACH:    They've already been 
 
24   approved by the Durham Board.  They just never ran them 
 
25   through the tabulator. 



                    84 
 
 1             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
 2             (Pause in the proceedings 
 
 3              from 3:29 p.m. to 3:51 p.m.) 
 
 4             MS. AMOROSO:        Folks,  we're  going  to  
 
 5   take--sorry, we're going to take a five minute break, but 
 
 6   we're going to go into the Carteret matter, and as soon 
 
 7   as the ladies that have been doing the ballots--they're 
 
 8   going to come back, and they've got another bunch to 
 
 9   count. 
 
10             FEMALE VOICE:       Eighteen. 
 
11             MS. AMOROSO:        The 18.  But in the 
 
12   meantime, we thought we'd move it along and get to 
 
13   Carteret County.  So we'll let--Chairman Whitney can come 
 
14   back in. 
 
15             (Pause, for Chairman Whitney to return.) 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm told that we may be 
 
17   moving the agenda around a little bit, and we'll next go 
 
18   through the agenda item:  Consideration of voter 
 
19   complaint Carteret County Board of Elections by Stephen 
 
20   Miller and Michael Nelson. 
 
21             Does anybody on the Board have any objection 
 
22   to doing that, to moving it up the agenda, as some of 
 
23   these other hearings may take--we're all good on that 
 
24   one?  Okay, well, then we'll move to the Carteret County 
 
25   case, and let me find that in my agenda.  I guess that 
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 1   would be toward the end. 
 
 2             Okay, the party's complainant is Mr. Michael 
 
 3   Nelson, a former Republican precinct chief judge who was 
 
 4   dismissed by the Carteret County Board of Elections. 
 
 5             Steven Miller is the first vice chairman of the 
 
 6   Carteret County Republican party and the respondents, 
 
 7   the Carteret County Board of Election members Nina 
 
 8   Verdun, if I've got that right, Jeanette Deese, Amy 
 
 9   Holland, and Director Sharon Lewis. 
 
10             Can I ask for everybody that's a stake holder 
 
11   to stand up and one at a time identify who's here. 
 
12             COL. NELSON:        Colonel Mike Nelson. 
 
13             MR. MILLER:         Steve Miller. 
 
14             MS. VERDUN:         Sue Verdun. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Wait a minute.  Hold on. 
 
16             MS. VERDUN:         You have me as Nina, but 
 
17   I go by Sue, Verdun. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Wait a minute.  All right, 
 
19   Col. Mike Nelson. 
 
20             COL. NELSON:        Right. 
 
21             MR. MILLER:         Steve Miller. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Steve Miller, okay. 
 
23             MS. DEESE:          Jeanette Deese, secretary 
 
24   for the Board. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  I've got Col. 
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 1   Nelson, Steve Miller, Jeanette Deese.  Who else? 
 
 2             MS. VERDUN:         Sue Verdun. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Sue Verdun, okay. 
 
 4             MS. HOLLAND:        And I'm Marjorie Amy 
 
 5   Holland. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Marjorie Amy Holland, okay. 
 
 7             MS. LEWIS:          Sharon Lewis. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Where is Ms. Lewis? 
 
 9             FEMALE VOICE:       She's so short. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You're the executive 
 
11   director of the County Board of Elections? 
 
12             MS. LEWIS:          Right, yes. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  All right.  
 
14   Well, I guess we need to start with the complainant who 
 
15   brought the complaint, and so I'll ask Mr.--I'm sorry, 
 
16   Col. Nelson to come before the Board. 
 
17             (Whereupon, 
 
18                  COL. MICHAEL NELSON,  
 
19              having first been duly sworn, 
 
20              testified as follows:) 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Proceed. 
 
22             COL. NELSON:        Mr. Chairman, distinguished 
 
23   Board members, I know you've already had a long day, so 
 
24   I'll try to keep this as brief as I can.  My name is Col. 
 
25   Mike Nelson, and I thank you for hearing my complaint 
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 1   today.  I also have with me Mr. Steve Miller who is the 
 
 2   Carteret County Republican party vice chair. 
 
 3             My mission today is to determine why the 
 
 4   Carteret County Board of Election officials, under your 
 
 5   purview, would be allowed to violate my civil rights to 
 
 6   due process and I believe North Carolina state statutes 
 
 7   and to resolve this issue to my satisfaction. 
 
 8             I had no desire to sit before you today, but 
 
 9   I believe my integrity is at stake, and I intend to 
 
10   defend it at all cost.  I think first it's important for 
 
11   you to know my background as a point of reference. 
 
12             I'm a retired regular army lieutenant colonel.  
 
13   I retired in 1989 from Ft. Bragg with 24 years of service 
 
14   with tours of duty in Vietnam, Korea, and Europe.  I only 
 
15   mention that so you can understand my love of country. 
 
16             After retiring, I spent 12 years in Burlington, 
 
17   North Carolina, before moving to Naples, Florida, where 
 
18   I retired a second time.  My wife and I decided several 
 
19   years ago that Beaufort would be our new home. 
 
20             Following a year of resettlement, I looked for 
 
21   some volunteer opportunities and decided volunteering as 
 
22   a poll worker might be a great way to help the community 
 
23   and give back in my retirement days. 
 
24             My first opportunity was in the November of 
 
25   2014 election as an assistant judge where I actually met 
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 1   Steve.  The chief judge at that time was a Democrat that 
 
 2   had held the position for many years.  She was retained 
 
 3   as chief judge for the March election, I am told, because 
 
 4   the Republican party had not furnished a name in a timely 
 
 5   manner. 
 
 6             At any rate, I was asked to serve as chief 
 
 7   judge for the September election much to the dismay of 
 
 8   my former leader, but I accepted. 
 
 9             During the November of 2015 election, I faced 
 
10   a problem I had not been faced with before or briefed on, 
 
11   and the incident report submitted by me states the facts, 
 
12   as does the Democratic judge's report. 
 
13             And that was my first incident as a chief 
 
14   judge, in hindsight, an error in judgment but certainly 
 
15   not some heinous crime, as the county Democratic Board 
 
16   member puts it.   
 
17             I think the incident reports that followed at 
 
18   the March 1 stop polling place may have been somehow 
 
19   related to my November issue.  It seemed to be what I 
 
20   call a pollyanna of Democrats and a former long time 
 
21   Democrat who changed party after Governor McCrory was 
 
22   elected. 
 
23             Referring to the incident reports, two were 
 
24   correct, although I'm not sure they fit the definition 
 
25   of incidents.  The rest of them have some element of 
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 1   truth but were either embellished or the circumstances 
 
 2   were not fully explained. 
 
 3             I did ask for time on the Carteret County Board 
 
 4   of Election agenda in a closed session which both Steve 
 
 5   and I attended.  Both the Board chairperson and the 
 
 6   Democratic representative were not interested in what we 
 
 7   had to say, although the other Republican representative 
 
 8   did apologize for staff discussion of these incidents in 
 
 9   an open meeting which was published in the local paper. 
 
10             My only request at this meeting was a letter 
 
11   of apology from the Board for violating my right of due 
 
12   process and dismissal without a proper hearing.  I felt 
 
13   it was in violation of my civil rights and due process, 
 
14   not to mention the general statutes which allow me to be 
 
15   here today.   
 
16             I can continue on with the specifics of all the 
 
17   incident reports, if you like one by one, but we'll hold 
 
18   them at obeyance until the end. 
 
19             As an unpaid volunteer, one would think the 
 
20   philosophy would be to cultivate real volunteers, to keep 
 
21   them in the fold, not to chast (phonetic) them with 
 
22   insignificant incident reports. 
 
23             I recall sitting in my first training class as 
 
24   volunteers stated their names and years as election 
 
25   officials.  I was amazed, 15 and 20 years.  I soon 
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 1   discovered there were very few volunteers like myself, 
 
 2   as most are what I refer to as "seasonal employees," so 
 
 3   even more important for a Board to do all they can to 
 
 4   retain real volunteers. 
 
 5             To get back on point, I do take issue with the 
 
 6   minutes of March the 8th.  Paragraph 6 describes an 
 
 7   incident I'm unaware of, and I have not been questioned 
 
 8   on.  If you do assume that I was dumb enough to argue 
 
 9   with a voter as stated and didn't sign the application, 
 
10   how was it determined I was at fault or what the 
 
11   circumstances might be? 
 
12             Did I mention the power was out?  And with no 
 
13   windows, it was almost pitch black in the building.  We 
 
14   were working with flashlights and no printers.  Voters 
 
15   were moving up and down the hallway with their ballots 
 
16   on clipboards to find light in the foyer some 40 feet 
 
17   away to mark their ballots which would explain why 
 
18   neither the grader or the M100 monitor were at the door 
 
19   directing voters as required. 
 
20             This voter should have been sent to a voter 
 
21   laptop to vote, then, based on the findings, voted not 
 
22   allowed to vote or been sent to the help desk where I 
 
23   was for registration. 
 
24             More importantly, in the same paragraph, when 
 
25   discussing the M100 incident from last year, Director 
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 1   Lewis states the precinct official met with her following 
 
 2   the incident, and she had a lengthy discussion concerning 
 
 3   the seriousness of his actions.  Never happened.  Never 
 
 4   happened. 
 
 5             As a matter of fact, when I stopped in at the 
 
 6   Board of Elections office in February to volunteer for 
 
 7   a day at one stop, I inquired as to any further 
 
 8   discussion on the September incident report, as I had 
 
 9   heard nothing after election day.   
 
10             The director and deputy director both indicated 
 
11   the Board of Elections, after learning of the 
 
12   circumstances, dropped the issue. 
 
13             By the way, I volunteered for one stop because, 
 
14   as a chief judge, I wanted to become familiar with the 
 
15   voter ID process.  Further after volunteering for one 
 
16   day, I was asked to volunteer for several more days, of 
 
17   which I did select one more day which was obviously a 
 
18   mistake on my part.   
 
19             As a side note, I was told by the director an 
 
20   anonymous letter was sent to this Board concerning the 
 
21   incident and no action was taken. 
 
22             When I was called by the Republican 
 
23   representative and told the Board of Election had voted 
 
24   to dismiss me as a judge, I naturally became upset and 
 
25   also very angry.   
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 1             Why was I not called by the Board of Election 
 
 2   office to discuss the incident reports with the director 
 
 3   prior to presenting them to the Board?  Why did the Board 
 
 4   take the action they did without due process?  
 
 5             When questioned, the Board chairman said, 
 
 6   "That's the way we do it here." 
 
 7             With that said, I would ask you to seriously 
 
 8   consider replacement of the Carteret County Board of 
 
 9   Election chairman.  I understand the Carteret Republican 
 
10   party stands ready to provide a replacement. 
 
11             Now, while I realize that probably will not 
 
12   happen, I do think some very strong guidance should be 
 
13   given to them concerning due process.  I would also again 
 
14   ask that I be given a letter of apology approved by both 
 
15   parties. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I have two questions. 
 
17             COL. NELSON:        Yes, sir. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And I think you touched on 
 
19   due process, but my first question is what notice or lack 
 
20   thereof were you given of the hearing in which they 
 
21   dismissed you?  And secondly, what allegations were made 
 
22   by the County Board of Elections that led to your 
 
23   dismissal?  I'm trying just to sort of get this. 
 
24             COL. NELSON:        Sure, sure. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I appreciate your comments, 
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 1   but if you could, just sort of give me one or two 
 
 2   sentences on each of those. 
 
 3             COL. NELSON:        Okay.  The first one is 
 
 4   easy.  There was no hearing. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right. 
 
 6             COL. NELSON:        All right, and the second 
 
 7   were basically-- 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you mean no-- 
 
 9             COL. NELSON:        There was no hearing.  This 
 
10   was-- 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  You received no 
 
12   notice of any hearing, but how did they--at what--where 
 
13   were they when they voted to dismiss you? 
 
14             COL. NELSON:        In their normal meeting.  
 
15   I was not there. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  So you were not 
 
17   notified of that. 
 
18             COL. NELSON:        I was not notified of the 
 
19   meeting. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And there was no hearing 
 
21   on the agenda for you. 
 
22             COL. NELSON:        No discussion. 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  So it-- 
 
24             COL. NELSON:        With me. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   It was a County Board of 
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 1   Elections normally called meeting, but you were not given 
 
 2   any notice, and your case was not on the agenda even? 
 
 3             COL. NELSON:        Not to my knowledge.  I 
 
 4   didn't get the agenda, so I don't know. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right.  Well, 
 
 6   in any event, you were not given a hearing, right? 
 
 7             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  And then what was 
 
 9   allegedly the basis that the County Board of Election 
 
10   stated for dismissing you from your position as chief 
 
11   precinct-- 
 
12             COL. NELSON:        There are several incident 
 
13   reports there.  I mean, some--as I said, some are 
 
14   embellished.  Some are change slightly. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just tell me, in your 
 
16   words-- 
 
17             COL. NELSON:        Well, I guess the first one 
 
18   was-- 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --what you understood were 
 
20   the reasons they were giving.  You don't have to agree 
 
21   with them.   
 
22             COL. NELSON:        Sure, sure. 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I want your spin on why-- 
 
24   how it appeared to you that these actions were taken, 
 
25   why they did it, or the reasons you were given, right or 
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 1   wrong. 
 
 2             COL. NELSON:        Well, I guess the first one 
 
 3   is the incident with the M100 which was, you know, the 
 
 4   previous year, and-- 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And what was it they say 
 
 6   you did wrong on the M100? 
 
 7             COL. NELSON:        Well, what happened was-- 
 
 8   this is going to take a few minutes. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, try to keep it as 
 
10   brief-- 
 
11             COL. NELSON:        Okay.  I'll try to keep it 
 
12   as quickly as I can.  We had an issue with the M100.  The 
 
13   issue with the M100, it would not accept ballots.  The 
 
14   deputy director of the Board of Elections office came to 
 
15   determine what the problem might be. 
 
16             We continued to try to push the ballots through 
 
17   the M100.  In some cases, it would take it the second 
 
18   time.  In some cases, the machine would jam. 
 
19             When it jammed the first time, she asked me for 
 
20   my keys to the M100.  I gave them to her.  She unlocked 
 
21   the M100, reached in, pulled out the stuck ballot, handed 
 
22   it back to the individual, closed the M100, and tried to 
 
23   run it through again. 
 
24             In some cases, it would reject it.  In some 
 
25   cases, it would take it.  Some cases it jammed again.  
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 1   She probably did that four, five, six times.  I'm not 
 
 2   sure. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        When you say, "She did 
 
 4   that," do you mean with the same ballot? 
 
 5             COL. NELSON:        No, no, no.  Different 
 
 6   ballots. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Okay. 
 
 8             COL. NELSON:        As time went on, she 
 
 9   decided that maybe it was the head of the M100 that was 
 
10   the problem, and she decided that the best thing for her 
 
11   to do was go back to the office and get a different head. 
 
12             In the meanwhile, I, as the chief judge, 
 
13   probably unlocked that thing, the M100, I don't know, 25 
 
14   or 30 times to pull out a jammed ballot, a voted jammed 
 
15   ballot, and hand it back to the voter, close the M100 and 
 
16   put the ballot back through again.  Some cases it went 
 
17   through.  Some cases it didn't.   
 
18             She returned the--it turned out the head was 
 
19   not the problem because they continued to jam.  We 
 
20   discovered shortly thereafter that the ballots had been 
 
21   opened; a packet of ballots had been opened the night 
 
22   before.  We had a lot of rain that night, a lot of rain 
 
23   the next day, and the humidity that those ballots had 
 
24   picked up had caused it to jam. 
 
25             We discarded the existing ballots.  We opened 
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 1   a new pack.  As soon as we opened the new pack, the 
 
 2   problem was solved.  So that's how it began. 
 
 3             Shortly thereafter, I had a voter come through.  
 
 4   She went through the laptop.  She received her ballot.  
 
 5   I happened to be the M100 monitor, and I turned around, 
 
 6   and she was standing in front of me with her ballot, 
 
 7   timidly, as a matter of fact. 
 
 8             She handed me her ballot, didn't want to look 
 
 9   at it because we had some issues with people shadowing 
 
10   the M100 and some complaints, so you don't want to look 
 
11   at ballots.  So I put the ballot in the machine. 
 
12             I turned around, and I found--I discovered from 
 
13   one of the other--from the individual who had actually 
 
14   given her the ballot at the laptop that she had not 
 
15   voted.  She had just kind of walked--not knowing where 
 
16   to go and had walked up to me, and I assumed she voted, 
 
17   and without looking at the ballot, I put it in the 
 
18   machine.  My initial reaction-- 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   It was a blank ballot? 
 
20             COL. NELSON:        Blank, a blank ballot. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   But it came from a voter. 
 
22             COL. NELSON:        Came from a voter.  My 
 
23   initial reaction was I've opened that thing 30 times; I 
 
24   can open it once more and get her blank ballot out and 
 
25   let her vote it and put it back through.  So that's what 
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 1   I did.  Wait a minute.  I did not do that. 
 
 2             I opened it up.  I took the ballot out.  One 
 
 3   of the individuals at the laptop said, "Well, that won't 
 
 4   work.  You can't put it through a second time.  It'll be 
 
 5   rejected."  I find out today that's not the case. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you for the 
 
 7   M1.  Now, was there other-- 
 
 8             COL. NELSON:        There's some other-- 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, just give me one more 
 
10   because we have several other people. 
 
11             COL. NELSON:        Yeah, I understand. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just one more example of 
 
13   the basis for which you were-- 
 
14             COL. NELSON:        When the lights went out, 
 
15   of course, all the power was gone, so therefore, we had 
 
16   to manually process the ballots.  The ballots we opened 
 
17   up a little in front of the 100, and we pushed the 
 
18   ballots in. 
 
19             When the ballots--when the lights finally came 
 
20   back on and it was time for us to put the ballots in the 
 
21   M100, one of the individual---one of the other judges 
 
22   came over and unlocked it, handed me the ballots, and 
 
23   said, "Would you put these in the machine?"  I said, 
 
24   "Yes." 
 
25             So I was feeding the ballots in the machine, 
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 1   and my comment was, "This doesn't look good."  One of the 
 
 2   other ladies that was a judge there said, "Shh," and 
 
 3   pointed over in the corner. 
 
 4             I turned around and looked, and there was one 
 
 5   voter in the corner, what that has to do with anything, 
 
 6   but that was the incident report.  I continued to push 
 
 7   ballots in until they were done. 
 
 8             Now, why we didn't do that after we were 
 
 9   closed, I don't know, but. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Does anybody have 
 
11   any questions for Col. Nelson? 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        So just bottom line, so 
 
13   it's your understanding at a meeting that the Board held, 
 
14   they discussed whether you should be dismissed or not.  
 
15   You didn't receive anything in writing. 
 
16             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        You didn't get an e-mail. 
 
18             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        A pigeon didn't deliver a 
 
20   message. 
 
21             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You didn't know about it. 
 
23             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   From any source. 
 
25             COL. NELSON:        No. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        I don't have any more 
 
 2   questions. 
 
 3             DR. KRICKER:        What remedy are you 
 
 4   seeking? 
 
 5             COL. NELSON:        Well, I'd certainly first 
 
 6   ask that they consider replacement of the Carteret County 
 
 7   Board of Elections Chairman, but since that's not 
 
 8   probably going to happen, I certainly think that a letter 
 
 9   of apology is in order. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        That's it? 
 
11             MS. AMOROSO:        Do you want to be 
 
12   reinstated? 
 
13             COL. NELSON:        No, no, absolutely not. 
 
14             MS. AMOROSO:        Are you asking for a 
 
15   hearing below? 
 
16             COL. NELSON:        No. 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        A new hearing? 
 
18             COL. NELSON:        All I want is a letter of 
 
19   apology from the Board saying they made a mistake. 
 
20             MS. AMOROSO:        You have no intention of 
 
21   going back and becoming an election official. 
 
22             COL. NELSON:        Absolutely not, not under 
 
23   the current situation. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you, Col. 
 
25   Nelson.  Just to keep the sides in order, does Mr. Steve 
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 1   Miller want to say something? 
 
 2             MR. MILLER:         Just very quickly. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Would you come up here, 
 
 4   please? 
 
 5             MR. MILLER:         Sure. 
 
 6             (Whereupon, 
 
 7                  STEPHEN MILLER, 
 
 8              having first been duly sworn, 
 
 9              testified as follows:) 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Proceed. 
 
11             MR. MILLER:         I just want to state that 
 
12   I didn't enter this as the first vice chair.  Col. Nelson 
 
13   approached me and said, "What can I do?"  And I said, 
 
14   "Did you not even get a hearing, a notice of hearing, 
 
15   anything?"  He said, no, he was summarily dismissed. 
 
16             My request was that we go to closed session 
 
17   with the Board of Elections.  We did that, and they 
 
18   literally said, "We're not interested in what you have 
 
19   to say.  We have other things to do."  We were treated 
 
20   with disdain and asked to leave after about 45 minutes. 
 
21             And I just want to refer back to--you know, we 
 
22   talked about general statutes, North Carolina 
 
23   Administrative 03-0201 and 03-0202.  There was no 
 
24   hearing.  There was no--there was no guilty; there was 
 
25   no nothing. 
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 1             Col. Nelson was not even allowed to tell his 
 
 2   side of the story.  He was dismissed with a phone call.  
 
 3   I find that unacceptable, and that's all I want to say. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  I appreciate 
 
 5   it.  Now I'd like to hear from--and I'm not sure I care 
 
 6   what order--Ms. Verdun, Ms. Deese, Ms. Holland, and 
 
 7   Director Lewis, however y'all want to do this. 
 
 8             MS. VERDUN:         Okay, Sue Verdun. 
 
 9             (Whereupon, 
 
10                  SUE VERDUN, 
 
11              having first been duly sworn, 
 
12              testified as follows:) 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
14             MS. VERDUN:         This meeting that was held 
 
15   was an absentee meeting on March the 8th.  It was late 
 
16   in the afternoon, and our director got to her director's 
 
17   report, and she said, "We have a challenged ballot." 
 
18             So she goes through the explanation of a 
 
19   challenged ballot that a poll worker--is--what she said 
 
20   was "poll worker"--had given a same-day registration to 
 
21   the person and whom had registered as a Republican, even 
 
22   though he said, "I'm already registered," but he could 
 
23   not find his in the poll--the computer. 
 
24             We later found out that he had entered the 
 
25   gentleman's first name as his last name and his middle 



                    103 
 
 1   name as his--no, I'm sorry--first name as his middle name 
 
 2   and last name--first name as his last name. 
 
 3             And as you gentlemen understand, we have to 
 
 4   have--talk about a challenged ballot in public.  There 
 
 5   was eight people in the room.  One of them was a 
 
 6   reporter.  The rest of them were all Board of Elections 
 
 7   employees or Board members. 
 
 8             We went through the paperwork, explained to the 
 
 9   staff why.  Whenever it got to the office and they 
 
10   researched the same-day registration, they found the 
 
11   gentleman.  Yes, he was registered as a Democrat. 
 
12             So they went and pulled the ballot and 
 
13   challenged it because he had voted the same-day 
 
14   registration as a Republican.  Our director called the 
 
15   voter, explained the situation to him, and he was very 
 
16   polite and receptive to it. 
 
17             In the process of discussing this challenge and 
 
18   all the processes, the director also told us that she had 
 
19   had several other incident reports that all took place 
 
20   on March the 7th which was the day of first stop. 
 
21             It also covered the November situation of which 
 
22   the ballot was taken out of the ballot box, given to a 
 
23   voter.  She did not vote.  He put it in and he took it 
 
24   out again. 
 
25             The poll worker said they did not know--well, 
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 1   he told the people, when they came in to vote, "Don't 
 
 2   bother to vote for the third district congressional.  
 
 3   It's not going to count anyway." 
 
 4             And in training we were told, "Have the people 
 
 5   vote the entire ballot because the State Board will 
 
 6   advise us as to how we are to count these votes or why 
 
 7   not count them whenever they come along." 
 
 8             He was also--he was in the (unintelligible) 
 
 9   stop, and he was not told to vote it because it was an 
 
10   action of committee.  We had a Board discussion of these 
 
11   infractions and agreed to dismiss on March the 8th. 
 
12             Now, this was late in the afternoon on March 
 
13   the 8th.  We were in a time crunch and concerned about 
 
14   the integrity of the election to be held the next 
 
15   Tuesday.  If we'd have gone the 48 hours, it would've 
 
16   been--only given the recruiter one day to have found a 
 
17   replacement. 
 
18             We discussed all the incident reports.   
 
19   We decided that, with the Board, he should be dismissed.  
 
20   Someone around the table said, "Who is this person?"  And 
 
21   that's the only time Mr. Nelson's name was mentioned. 
 
22             I called the recruiter, explained to her the 
 
23   situation, and would she please notify Mr. Nelson.  She 
 
24   called back a few minutes later and asked for an e-mail 
 
25   that explained all of the incident reports that we had 
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 1   and what was going on. 
 
 2             On March the 12th, Mr. Nelson called and asked 
 
 3   for a closed session.  We granted it on March the 21st 
 
 4   at three o'clock while we were doing provisional ballots, 
 
 5   and Mr.--he came in with Mr. Miller. 
 
 6             Mr. Miller introduced himself as a friend and 
 
 7   first vice chair of the Republican party, a little bit 
 
 8   on the aggressive side, and he had several confrontations 
 
 9   with our Democratic Board member.  He made several 
 
10   statements about the Board that was not accurate. 
 
11             Now, I understand you people had an anonymous 
 
12   e-mail on the November situation, and when the newspaper 
 
13   article was published, Mr. Nelson's name was never 
 
14   mentioned. 
 
15             The gentlemen have received and ladies have 
 
16   received the incident reports, the minutes of the 
 
17   meetings, and that was the action. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could you tell me--I mean, 
 
19   he has said he got no notice of any hearing.  Is that 
 
20   accurate? 
 
21             MS. VERDUN:         That is very true, sir, 
 
22   because we were into an absentee meeting, and all this 
 
23   came about in discussing a challenged ballot.  And along 
 
24   with discussing the challenged ballot, all of these other 
 
25   incidents came about that had taken place on the same day 
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 1   that the ballot had to be challenged. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        There was one was back to 
 
 3   November, right? 
 
 4             MS. VERDUN:         One was back to November, 
 
 5   yes. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, did the challenged 
 
 7   ballot have to do with Col. Nelson? 
 
 8             MS. VERDUN:         Yes, it did, sir. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So all this discussion 
 
10   y'all were having was at a regularly called meeting? 
 
11             MS. VERDUN:         It was an absentee meeting, 
 
12   sir. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Tell me what an absentee 
 
14   meeting is. 
 
15             MS. VERDUN:         Well, when we--when we do 
 
16   our absentee ballots, our mail in absentees, and we go 
 
17   through and check the list, put them in the M100 each 
 
18   week.  We meet once a week prior to an election, do 
 
19   absentee meetings, sign off on the tapes, and the whole 
 
20   nine yards. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So  it  wasn't  your  
 
22   standard-- 
 
23             MS. VERDUN:         No, sir. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --meeting with an agenda 
 
25   that gets publicized in the press or whatever. 
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 1             MS. VERDUN:         Well, we let the press know 
 
 2   that we're having an absentee meeting, but other than 
 
 3   that. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   But there was nothing on 
 
 5   the notice to the press about a hearing for Colonel-- 
 
 6             MS. VERDUN:         There was nothing for us, 
 
 7   sir, until we started talking the challenged ballot, and 
 
 8   our director started giving us all the other incidents 
 
 9   of things that had happened on March 7th which was the 
 
10   day before this meeting and one stop. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And so at that absentee 
 
12   meeting, you voted to remove him. 
 
13             MS. VERDUN:         Yes, sir. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did  anybody  call  him  
 
15   or-- 
 
16             MS. VERDUN:         I called the recruiter, and 
 
17   the recruiter called him. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Who is the recruiter? 
 
19             MS. VERDUN:         Ms. Judy Wilgus (phonetic) 
 
20   who's the Republican recruiter for poll workers, so she 
 
21   could get a replacement for him. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   She's a volunteer for-- 
 
23             MS. VERDUN:         Yes, sir, yes. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  So y'all made 
 
25   the decision.  You called the recruiter, and the 
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 1   recruiter contacted him and said, "You've been 
 
 2   dismissed." 
 
 3             MS. VERDUN:         Yes. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Go ahead, Mr. 
 
 5   Malcolm. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        There was an incident in 
 
 7   November? 
 
 8             MS. VERDUN:         Yes, sir. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Where is the director? 
 
10             MS. VERDUN:         Sharon? 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        The director, your 
 
12   director. 
 
13             MS. VERDUN:         Sharon Lewis. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah.  Why was the Board 
 
15   not previously informed of the November incident? 
 
16             MS. LEWIS:          They were informed of it. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Oh. 
 
18             MS. VERDUN:         We agreed to give him a 
 
19   second chance. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Oh.  So when did that 
 
21   occur? 
 
22             MS. VERDUN:         When our Board--our next 
 
23   meeting after the November incident in the municipals. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        So in the meeting minutes 
 
25   from December, it says something akin to that? 
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 1             MS. VERDUN:         Yes, sir. 
 
 2             MS. LEWIS:          Yes, sir. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        It said, "We're giving him 
 
 4   a second chance"? 
 
 5             MS. LEWIS:          I believe so. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Was he notified of that 
 
 7   meeting? 
 
 8             MS. LEWIS:          No, he was not. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Was he written a letter 
 
10   after that meeting saying, "By the way, you've been put 
 
11   on probation; we're giving you a second chance"? 
 
12             MS. LEWIS:          The only thing he received 
 
13   was on the request of Judy Wilgus, the Republican 
 
14   recruiter.  She requested a list of all the incidents we 
 
15   had.  I sent her an e-mail.  She in turn sent it to him. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Okay.  Let me just stop one 
 
17   thing. 
 
18             MS. VERDUN:         It was the November 
 
19   meeting. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Let me just say this.  You 
 
21   guys talk about political persuasion more than any Board 
 
22   that's ever come to Raleigh.  Every time y'all talk about 
 
23   somebody involved in this you're telling me whether 
 
24   they're a Democrat or a Republican. 
 
25             MS. VERDUN:         I know, but-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Let me finish, ma'am.  The 
 
 2   responsibility--I've been through what you're describing.  
 
 3   You contact the party.  They send you names.  You make 
 
 4   your decision. 
 
 5             So he was given a, quote, second chance.  He 
 
 6   wasn't told about that, and after the fact, your Board 
 
 7   didn't send him anything in writing saying, "We put you 
 
 8   on probation." 
 
 9             You told a Republican party person, in your 
 
10   words, to pass the message along to him, right? 
 
11             MS. VERDUN:         But he had a discussion 
 
12   with our director about the infraction and the 
 
13   seriousness of it. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        And when did that occur? 
 
15             MS. LEWIS:          That would have been 
 
16   probably December.  I don't have the exact date, but he 
 
17   did come into the office, and we talked not lengthy, but 
 
18   we did talk about the incident in November.  And he was 
 
19   very nonchalant about what's the big deal. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did you tell him at that 
 
22   meeting that if he didn't straighten up and fly right, 
 
23   that he was going to be kicked out? 
 
24             MS. LEWIS:          No, sir. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So he was not--you were 
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 1   reviewing his performance, but you did not say that 
 
 2   "you're on thin ice," and if one more of these happens, 
 
 3   you're going to take it to the CBE and have him kicked 
 
 4   out.  He was never told that? 
 
 5             MS. LEWIS:          No, sir. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
 7             MS. AMOROSO:        Is there--do you have a 
 
 8   county attorney in Carteret? 
 
 9             MS. VERDUN:         Yes. 
 
10             MS. AMOROSO:        Is that person involved 
 
11   in--do they attend your meetings? 
 
12             MS. VERDUN:         He did not attend the 
 
13   meeting.  We have met with him since this has come about, 
 
14   but he did not attend the meeting. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is he here? 
 
16             MS. VERDUN:         No, sir. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   At the risk of what we call 
 
18   hearsay in law school, what did he tell you? 
 
19             MS. VERDUN:         That's kind of hard to 
 
20   answer because he said a lot of things.  Basically-- 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just in a sentence or two. 
 
22             MS. VERDUN:         Basically he said, you 
 
23   know, we have the incident reports and the minutes, and 
 
24   we had covered every base, and we had done what we felt 
 
25   was right to protect the integrity of the election and 
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 1   to be sure no voter was disenfranchised or given bad 
 
 2   information. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        When election officials are 
 
 4   appointed, he was the precinct chair?  Was he the 
 
 5   precinct chair?   
 
 6             MR. MILLER:         Chief. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        He was the chief judge, 
 
 8   right? 
 
 9             MS. LEWIS:          Right. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        Did he get--he got a letter 
 
11   when he got appointed, right? 
 
12             MS. LEWIS:          Yes. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        That's the way you do it.  
 
14   You send them a letter, and it tells them they've been 
 
15   appointed the precinct chair for a defined term, correct? 
 
16             MS. LEWIS:          Right. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        It's two years, correct? 
 
18             MS. LEWIS:          Right. 
 
19             MS. VERDUN:         Yes. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Just like this Board is 
 
21   appointed for four years.  And the reason they get 
 
22   appointed for two and the reason we get appointed for 
 
23   four, in my opinion, is so we're not subject to political 
 
24   whims.  And so you dismiss Joshua Malcolm when the 
 
25   governor has cause to dismiss me, not just because he 
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 1   doesn't like me because I say things that he might not 
 
 2   like. 
 
 3             In my opinion, that same principle trickles 
 
 4   down.  It trickles down to the county boards, and it 
 
 5   trickles down to the precinct.  It's something--you all 
 
 6   entrusted him.  Whether you think he's whatever, y'all 
 
 7   entrusted him because y'all had the authority to appoint 
 
 8   him, and y'all appointed him. 
 
 9             And in my opinion, based on--and I have removed 
 
10   a judge before from the town of Maxton.  We noticed her.  
 
11   She came and told us how she thought we were crazy, and 
 
12   we voted and removed her, but we gave her notice so she 
 
13   could hear the allegations against her and so she could 
 
14   provide a response. 
 
15             And that's sort of the way--not sort of the 
 
16   way.  In my opinion, that's the way it's laid out, to 
 
17   give people an opportunity to hear what they're being-- 
 
18   and I'm not--he may have done all the things that are in 
 
19   there.  If they're true, then they're problematic. 
 
20             And I want to say to you I respect that 
 
21   sometimes you have to make judgment calls, and I respect 
 
22   you being in the position that you think you need to make 
 
23   a decision because you've got to get this thing right 
 
24   next week, so I respect that, ma'am. 
 
25             MS. VERDUN:         That's very true.  We were 
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 1   in a time crunch.  We were too close, and it's 
 
 2   unfortunate. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Does any of the other three 
 
 4   representatives of the Carteret County Board of Elections 
 
 5   or Director Lewis want to say anything else?  Okay. 
 
 6             MS. HOLLAND:        Well, what would you like 
 
 7   to ask us?  I'm always full of words. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   No.  I'm--now, I'm just 
 
 9   giving-- 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        She's coming up. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Oh, oh, yeah.  Knock 
 
12   yourself out. 
 
13             MS. HOLLAND:        What did our attorney say? 
 
14             MS. AMOROSO:        Ma'am, you need to state 
 
15   your name for the record and-- 
 
16             MS. HOLLAND:        My name is Marjorie Amy 
 
17   Holland.  Our attorney said do a chronological and 
 
18   present the facts, and that's what we have done.   
 
19             You're exactly right about stating political 
 
20   parties.  Nobody has ever talked political parties until 
 
21   this grievance was filed, absolutely. 
 
22             Ms. Verdun spoke about she contacted the 
 
23   Republican recruiter.  As it happens, I have still been 
 
24   blessed with being the Democrat recruiter.  I've had 
 
25   grievances and complaints filed against my people, and 
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 1   trust me, when I call, nothing this serious, and say, 
 
 2   "Folks, now this has happened," they usually have the 
 
 3   good graces to resign. 
 
 4             But there's been--as she said, they were 
 
 5   aggressive at our closed meeting and demanded this letter 
 
 6   of apology and some other things, and we--I quoted the 
 
 7   law to them, and that's all I could say. 
 
 8             And yes, we did do wrong in not having the 
 
 9   hearing.  You're exactly right, but we were in a time 
 
10   crunch.  So what say ye, Counselor? 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm the one that asks the 
 
12   questions here. 
 
13             (Laughter) 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        You never know what you're 
 
15   going to get. 
 
16             MS. HOLLAND:        I got you.  Anything else? 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   No.  Thank you.  Okay.  
 
18   It's nothing but it's certainly interesting here.   
 
19             Okay, Board members, I'd like to hear the 
 
20   thoughts of anybody. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        I'll start it.  Because 
 
22   the remedy that you're seeking has sort of changed, we 
 
23   kind of need to think in a little bit different fashion. 
 
24             Normally, from what I'm hearing, due process 
 
25   was not afforded Mr. Nelson.  He doesn't really want due 
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 1   process now.  He's not asking for a new hearing.  He 
 
 2   wants an apology. 
 
 3             So what we have to do here is make a decision 
 
 4   on--because I think most of us--I'll speak for myself.  
 
 5   I would order a new hearing and allow Mr. Nelson to speak 
 
 6   and present himself before the county board, but since 
 
 7   that's not what's being sought here, I guess we-- 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well,  but  I  think  we  
 
 9   can-- 
 
10             MS. AMOROSO:        We could order it, I 
 
11   suppose, and we could still order-- 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We can fashion any remedy, 
 
13   even if they don't ask for it. 
 
14             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right. 
 
16             MS. AMOROSO:        I think that's where I'm 
 
17   headed. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, I got to say I like 
 
19   your idea.  How about the other three Board members? 
 
20             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah.  I have a little 
 
21   difficulty with the idea of ordering a new hearing when 
 
22   the complainant doesn't want one. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        He'd get a certified letter 
 
24   this time, I bet you, though. 
 
25             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah.  I think that 
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 1   actually that process would be instructive.  Absolutely, 
 
 2   this was a violation of the election rules, and he's 
 
 3   entitled to a hearing and to be heard, if he so chooses, 
 
 4   and that has to be done regardless of time crunches.  It 
 
 5   really does. 
 
 6             But the other option, of course, would have 
 
 7   been that you could have called him in immediately and 
 
 8   talked to him and said, "Look, your training isn't what 
 
 9   it should be.  Would you agree to step down as chief 
 
10   judge?"  And, you know, "We'll revisit this later."  
 
11   There's always these kinds of options. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Judge? 
 
13             JUDGE BAKER:        I wonder if a new hearing 
 
14   where the person doesn't really desire one would really 
 
15   be of any benefit and could even compound the problem if 
 
16   a hearing is given and the same result is reached.  I 
 
17   mean that just might pour some fuel on the fire, so to 
 
18   speak. 
 
19             I wonder if maybe the remedy might come from 
 
20   this Board in having counsel or our director send a 
 
21   letter to the Carteret County Board of Elections advising 
 
22   them of what we see as errors in the actions that they 
 
23   took with a copy being send to Lt. Col. Nelson.   
 
24             There was not only a problem, it seems to me, 
 
25   in a lack of notice to Col. Nelson but also to the 
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 1   public.  This was a special meeting for one particular 
 
 2   purpose, which I think was for the counting of absentee 
 
 3   ballots.   
 
 4             To take up something like this without notice 
 
 5   to the public and without a publicly posted agenda, I 
 
 6   think was a violation of the open meetings law, and this 
 
 7   should not have been discussed at that meeting, it seems 
 
 8   to me, from information we've been given. 
 
 9             So I think there were several errors that were 
 
10   committed by the Carteret Board of Elections.  If they 
 
11   had a hearing, they might've dismissed him anyway, but 
 
12   they should've had a hearing, and it was not proper for 
 
13   them not to. 
 
14             So I wonder if maybe to avoid the situation 
 
15   like this happening in the future--and I think there was 
 
16   even an acknowledgement by Ms. Holland, I think, that 
 
17   they should've had a hearing, and they were wrong in 
 
18   doing that. 
 
19             I don't know that Col. Nelson would consider 
 
20   that an apology, but it looks like there was an 
 
21   acknowledgement of wrongdoing on their part.   
 
22             But I think maybe, you know, to make sure it 
 
23   doesn't happen again, maybe counsel or the director 
 
24   should send a letter to the Board of Elections outlining 
 
25   what procedure should be followed and the importance of 



                    119 
 
 1   following open meetings. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Col. Nelson, if this Board 
 
 3   were to have our general counsel write a letter that sort 
 
 4   of affirms our concern about the notice issues, would 
 
 5   that, in your mind, set the record straight? 
 
 6             I just want to make sure that if we're going 
 
 7   to do something like that, that we're done with this.  
 
 8   If this is going to keep going on, then we will have to 
 
 9   order a hearing. 
 
10             COL. NELSON:        Well, unfortunately--well, 
 
11   that needs to be done.  There were two articles in the 
 
12   paper that were not very favorable to me, and therefore, 
 
13   that letter of apology could've been published in the 
 
14   paper to solve that problem. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, I'm not sure we're 
 
16   getting there at this point.  I mean, the way I look at 
 
17   it, I'm seeing two alternatives.  We tell the County 
 
18   Board of Elections they failed in their notice 
 
19   requirements, and they need to give you a hearing and 
 
20   that be properly noticed to you and the public, or as 
 
21   Judge suggested, maybe sort of an advisory memorandum 
 
22   from our general counsel that expresses our concern with 
 
23   the lack of notice. 
 
24             I think those are the two choices.  I think 
 
25   they're distinct choices, and if that latter choice is 
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 1   not acceptable, then I'm going to support just having a 
 
 2   new hearing, and then you and the County Board can go 
 
 3   discuss it, and you'll have a record down there that you 
 
 4   can--so it's your call. 
 
 5             I mean, it's our call, but I want to see can 
 
 6   we put it to bed right now or do you-- 
 
 7             COL. NELSON:        I think if we did it with 
 
 8   the general counsel letter, then--which could be 
 
 9   published in the local newspaper, I think that would 
 
10   probably be helpful. 
 
11             MR. LAWSON:         No reason not to publish. 
 
12             COL. NELSON:        We could make it available 
 
13   for the local paper. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah, okay. 
 
15             JUDGE BAKER:        I have a question about a 
 
16   new hearing though. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. 
 
18             JUDGE BAKER:        If we direct a new hearing, 
 
19   I think we're saying that the action that they took was 
 
20   wrong, and does that reinstate Col. Nelson to the 
 
21   position, and does that remove the person who is 
 
22   appointed in his place?  I mean, I think there's a 
 
23   concern, then, about a new hearing and the consequences 
 
24   of an actual new hearing. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        I think they did make a 
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 1   mistake. 
 
 2             JUDGE BAKER:        I do too. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        I think he is technically 
 
 4   reinstated. 
 
 5             JUDGE BAKER:        Okay, well, that's what 
 
 6   we'll need to determine if we want to do that. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Under which scenario? 
 
 8             JUDGE BAKER:        Well, if we order a new 
 
 9   hearing saying the first hearing wasn't valid, then he 
 
10   was never removed. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Until or unless he is 
 
13   removed. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, Col. Nelson, you said 
 
15   you're not interested in being reinstated. 
 
16             COL. NELSON:        Correct. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And if this letter from our 
 
18   general counsel is addressed to you and available to the 
 
19   press, I take it you won't be seeking to be further 
 
20   reinstated.  It sounds to me like you're frustrated and 
 
21   want to be done with this situation. 
 
22             COL. NELSON:        I'll do a letter of 
 
23   resignation if that's what it takes. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You'll what? 
 
25             COL. NELSON:        I'll do a letter of 
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 1   resignation if that's what it takes. 
 
 2             MR. LAWSON:         The only thing that might 
 
 3   be worth clarifying is that's wrongdoing (unintelligible) 
 
 4   right now.  Would he have obligations and a right to 
 
 5   serve in that capacity until that letter gets 
 
 6   (unintelligible)? 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        He'll make his letter of 
 
 8   resignation effective the day that they made this--did 
 
 9   this action.  Does that sound cool, sir? 
 
10             COL. NELSON:        Good. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right.  Well, 
 
12   then somebody can make a motion.  Judge, would you make 
 
13   a motion since you--it was your idea? 
 
14             JUDGE BAKER:        Sure.  What did I suggest? 
 
15             (Laughter) 
 
16             JUDGE BAKER:        I move that the State Board 
 
17   of Elections, through its counsel and director, write a 
 
18   letter to the Carteret County Board of Elections 
 
19   describing the correct procedures for the removal of 
 
20   precinct election officials, the importance of a hearing, 
 
21   the open meetings laws, and following requirements for 
 
22   public notice and notice to individuals who--their due 
 
23   process right. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Hear a second? 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        Second. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a second.  I don't 
 
 2   see anymore discussion by the Board unless you want.  We 
 
 3   have a motion.  We have a second.  All in favor say aye. 
 
 4             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Oppose no? 
 
 6             (No response) 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you everybody for 
 
 8   your participation here.  Okay.  Now we're going to 
 
 9   bounce back to, once again, as part of my recusal, go 
 
10   outside the room, and they'll bring me back in a little 
 
11   while. 
 
12             (Chairman Whitney exits at 4:37 p.m.) 
 
13             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, Board members.  We're 
 
14   now going to go sign the tapes again. 
 
15             (Pause from 4:38 p.m. to 4:50 p.m., 
 
16              at which time Chairman Whitney returns.)  
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  We're still in 
 
18   session.  You don't have to call it back to order.  We 
 
19   have to two agenda--actually, three things left.  We've 
 
20   got two hearings and a canvass of the vote. 
 
21             I'm going to direct the parties and everybody 
 
22   present that we're going to have one hour max for each 
 
23   of the two hearings, and then we'll allocate 15 minutes 
 
24   for canvassing. 
 
25             So we're going to be out of here at 7:15, and 
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 1   I'm asking everybody to cooperate in our effort so that 
 
 2   everybody here both on the Board and the staff and 
 
 3   everybody in the audience and the press can leave at that 
 
 4   time. 
 
 5             If I need to, I will ask somebody to stop 
 
 6   talking.  So please cooperate in that request and help 
 
 7   me avoid that because we've been here a long time, and 
 
 8   there's several important things to go. 
 
 9             I'm going to find it in a second.  Here we go, 
 
10   Durham protest, Michael Page, Elaine Hyman, and Fred 
 
11   Foster.  I'm going to--because these three protests 
 
12   really relate to the same election and the same set of 
 
13   facts, I think we--it's been recommended that we 
 
14   consolidate the three hearings into one, and I think I'll 
 
15   entertain a motion from the Board. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        I make a motion we 
 
17   consolidate the three protests coming from Durham County 
 
18   into one for purposes of the hearing. 
 
19             JUDGE BAKER:        Second. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion.  We have 
 
21   a second.  All in favor say aye. 
 
22             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed no? 
 
24             (No response) 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Well, let's 
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 1   see.  I've got the parties here, and I'll--and then I'm 
 
 2   going to ask everybody.  Protester Michael Page? 
 
 3             MR. PAGE:           Present. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Elaine Hyman and 
 
 5   Fred Foster, are you both-- 
 
 6             MS. HYMAN:          Elaine Hyman. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   There you are.  You're 
 
 8   Elaine? 
 
 9             MS. HYMAN:          Yes. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And Fred? 
 
11             MS. HYMAN:          He's not here. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Not here? 
 
13             MS. HYMAN:          Not here. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, not present.  All 
 
15   right, and then the County Board of Elections Chair Bill 
 
16   Brian, are you here?  Thank you.  And the interim 
 
17   director, Sam Gedman or Get-- 
 
18             MR. GEDMAN:         Gedman. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  The other 
 
20   members of the Board are Dawn Baxter (sic) and Margaret 
 
21   Griffin.  Are you here? 
 
22             MS. BAXTON:         Yes.  Baxton. 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm sorry.  Dawn Baxton and 
 
24   Margaret Griffin. 
 
25             MS. GRIFFIN:        I'm Margaret Griffin. 
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 1             MS. BAXTON:         And I'm Dawn Baxton. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Okay, I guess 
 
 3   I'm going to start with Mr. Michael Page and try to keep 
 
 4   it brief because I'd also like to hear from Ms. Hyman. 
 
 5             Well, Mr. Foster won't be heard from, will he, 
 
 6   so Mr. Page, please tell us why you filed a protest. 
 
 7             MR. PAGE:           Thank you for this 
 
 8   opportunity to present to you today my reasons for filing 
 
 9   a protest petition in response to the various issues that 
 
10   have arisen out of the Durham County primary race on 
 
11   March the 15th, 2016. 
 
12             I would like to ask that persons who have come 
 
13   from Durham, if you would stand at this time so that we 
 
14   might recognize your presence at least being here for-- 
 
15   and opposing this--supporting the re-election process.  
 
16   Thank you. 
 
17             My name is Michael D. Page, and I'm serving my 
 
18   fourth term of public office in the state of North 
 
19   Carolina.  I've had the distinct honor and privilege to 
 
20   vote all of my adult life in the state of North Carolina. 
 
21             While I'm a native of the state of Virginia, 
 
22   I must share with you that as a young child my father 
 
23   took me by his hands to the polls to watch him vote in 
 
24   elections because it was a privilege.  It was your right 
 
25   as a citizen and the ultimate responsibility to exercise 
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 1   your right to vote. 
 
 2             In addition, he explained to me that it was a 
 
 3   private, confidential process, and it was a trusted 
 
 4   process for the integrity of the election is of the 
 
 5   highest standard. 
 
 6             I'm coming before you today to ask a question.  
 
 7   Where have we gone from this privileged responsibility 
 
 8   that is due to every law abiding citizen?  I can only 
 
 9   describe the fiasco that occurred on March the 15th, 
 
10   2016, election in Durham County as a flawed process. 
 
11             After being informed by the media of the many 
 
12   reported incidents in the Durham County election, I have 
 
13   come to you today to say that the public confidence in 
 
14   this election lacks integrity.  It lacks responsibility 
 
15   and a citizen's right to have every vote counted. 
 
16             Due to the mishandling of provisional ballots, 
 
17   instructions by professional staff to run again some 
 
18   ballots for reconciliation, missing ballots, and perhaps 
 
19   other incidents that I'm not privy to mention,  I request 
 
20   today that you refer to Statute 163-182.13 entitled "New 
 
21   Elections," particularly on Item 4 that says, 
 
22   "Irregularities or improprieties occur to such an extent 
 
23   that they taint the results of the entire election and 
 
24   cast doubt on its fairness." 
 
25             Whether a candidate came in first place or 
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 1   whether they came in last place, this statute speaks 
 
 2   directly to what has occurred in the Durham County 
 
 3   election.  
 
 4             It is imperative that you maintain integrity 
 
 5   in this decision today and help restore public confidence 
 
 6   to our citizens, to the candidates many who are here, and 
 
 7   other staff who worked hard to ensure an election that 
 
 8   does not denote dishonesty. 
 
 9             I implore you to do what is right, what is 
 
10   fair, and adhere to this statute in making your decision.  
 
11   The fact that one ballot--one ballot is in question due 
 
12   to the negligence of staff constitute an unfair process. 
 
13             I along with thousands of other citizens in 
 
14   Durham County are relying on you to uphold high ethical 
 
15   standards and exercise this statute in our North Carolina 
 
16   government. 
 
17             May I remind you that you have been placed in 
 
18   a very serious office, and your decision today will 
 
19   ensure fairness to every voter and to the candidates 
 
20   involved. 
 
21             Again, I thank you for hearing my protest 
 
22   petition, and I trust that you will do the--do what is 
 
23   right and take a flawed election which lacks integrity 
 
24   and approve a new primary that voters will have total 
 
25   confidence in. 
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 1             Please, again, refer to Statute 163- 
 
 2   182.13(a)(4) for guidance that says, again, 
 
 3   "irregularities or improprieties occur to such as extent 
 
 4   that they take the taint the results of the entire 
 
 5   election and cast doubt on its fairness." 
 
 6             As I close, I have been sitting here for the 
 
 7   last fours, and I was able to reflect on this sign to my 
 
 8   far left, and it says, "My North Carolina, my vote."  I 
 
 9   say to you my North Carolina, my vote.  Let's let 
 
10   people's vote count.  Thank you. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Elaine Hyman, 
 
12   please. 
 
13             MS. HYMAN:          Mr. Chairman, members of 
 
14   the Board, executive staff, and members of the audience, 
 
15   my name is Elaine Hyman, and I ran for county 
 
16   commissioner for the first time in 2012. 
 
17             I retired from Durham County government excited 
 
18   about the fact that I was going to move to an area where 
 
19   I could offer my level of expertise in a different 
 
20   capacity.  I did not win, but that did not deter me, 
 
21   because four years later, I continued to have this goal 
 
22   of being a county commissioner, and I ran again in 2016. 
 
23             I filed the protest petition because I was  
 
24   concerned about--I did not win.  I was number seven, but 
 
25   as of today, I have one individual who has a lawn sign 
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 1   in front of her house in protest to say that she did not 
 
 2   believe it; I will not take it down until they get the 
 
 3   count right. 
 
 4             I have been asked repeatedly about the numbers.  
 
 5   Someone questioned: If it's only 759 Democratic 
 
 6   provisional ballots at play which is insufficient to 
 
 7   close the gap between you and the sixth place finisher, 
 
 8   Michael Page, your process noted that, you know, it 
 
 9   wouldn't make a difference, so why are you doing this? 
 
10             And repeatedly, I have been asked questions 
 
11   about do you have evidence that something occurred?  
 
12   Where in the world would I get the evidence from?  I've 
 
13   looked for it, but here's what I do know, and here's what 
 
14   I'm offering as evidence for you to listen to today. 
 
15             If I knew the facts, I wouldn't be standing 
 
16   here.  If anyone could definitively say to me that it was 
 
17   759 Democratic provisional ballots--that's one message 
 
18   out there--we wouldn't be standing here today. 
 
19             This issue would've been put to rest weeks ago.  
 
20   Instead, this has not happened.  I refer to a letter 
 
21   dated April the 8th, 2016, from Director Michael Page to 
 
22   George McCue at the State Board of Elections which is 
 
23   published on the website so it is there for everybody to 
 
24   see.  That's how I saw it. 
 
25             MR. PAGE:           You meant Michael Perry. 
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 1             MS. HYMAN:          Michael Perry.  I'm sorry.  
 
 2   Did I say Michael?  Michael Page and I are--you know, are 
 
 3   kindred spirits, so I'm sorry.  And I'm looking--yes, 
 
 4   thank you. 
 
 5             It reads in part that, "A tearful temporary 
 
 6   employee hired to help with the March 15th primary 
 
 7   confessed that when tabulating provisional ballots, she 
 
 8   was directed to run some ballots a second time to get the 
 
 9   ballot number to match."  A second temporary staff 
 
10   verified hearing the same directive from a permanent 
 
11   Board of Elections staffer. 
 
12             When this process was completed, a shortage of 
 
13   ballots was then noted.  Even more troubling was the next 
 
14   confession in this letter, as the staffer then indicates, 
 
15   "There was a tote of unopened, uncounted ballots present 
 
16   after everything supposedly was completed."   
 
17             Where, I ask, is the missing tote?  And how 
 
18   many unopened, uncounted ballots just plain disappeared?  
 
19   Moreover, the regular staff member responsible for 
 
20   supervising and counting and tabulating abruptly resigned 
 
21   when asked when asked--when questioned.  Needless to say, 
 
22   my confidence in the electoral process has been deeply 
 
23   shaken. 
 
24             I gave this campaign all and expected the same 
 
25   levels of professionalism and trust to be given to this 
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 1   sacred ritual that allows ordinary people to participate 
 
 2   in the democratic process.   
 
 3             As far as my source of numbers, I can only 
 
 4   repeat what continues to surface.  At the emergency 
 
 5   meeting of the Durham Board of Elections, there was a 
 
 6   number thrown around of 1,993, and that there were 
 
 7   missing ballots.  As far as--I can only repeat what 
 
 8   continues to surface, that there were missing ballots 
 
 9   plus tabulating the same ballot more than once. 
 
10             At one point I can't say with certainty what 
 
11   I find more troubling, not counting a single vote 
 
12   intended for me or other candidates, calling for a new 
 
13   election, or walking away from--with huge distrust for 
 
14   the system, and I don't want to do that, and I don't want 
 
15   other individuals who believe in the power of vote, who 
 
16   believe that the struggle that we put in to have the 
 
17   right to do this is so important that we need to maintain 
 
18   it.  It is one of those things where integrity is at 
 
19   risk.   
 
20             There are people who are feeling now that 
 
21   Elaine did win; I don't trust what happened.  We don't 
 
22   know what happened.  Did something happen behind the 
 
23   scenes?  And it's important that that trust in the 
 
24   electoral process be restored.   
 
25             All I want at this point is a right to prevail, 
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 1   but the question now is, what is the right thing to do 
 
 2   for our citizens?  I do not want to disenfranchise a 
 
 3   single voter, nor am I willing to sit back and let this 
 
 4   messiness go without a challenge.   
 
 5             Regardless, Durham will forever be changed 
 
 6   regardless of the outcome.  Many of my supporters had a 
 
 7   hard time believing that I lost the election.  Now some 
 
 8   of them are ready to believe it was stolen. 
 
 9             As such, I am going to formally join other 
 
10   individuals in asking that you consider based on the 
 
11   statute 163-182-13 (sic), Number 4, in part, 
 
12   "Irregularities or improprieties occurred to such an 
 
13   extent that they taint the results and cast doubt on its 
 
14   fairness."   
 
15             Did we have a fair, did we have an equitable 
 
16   election to the point that you can restore that 
 
17   credibility that has been shattered in Durham?  My name 
 
18   is Elaine Hyman, and I thank you for your attention. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, Ms. Hyman.  I'd 
 
20   like to now hear from representatives of the county Board 
 
21   of Election.  Who's going to speak? 
 
22             (Pause) 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could you state your name 
 
24   and position, please. 
 
25             MR. BRIAN:          My name is William Brian, 
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 1   and I am the chairman of the Durham County Board of 
 
 2   Elections. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
 4             MR. BRIAN:          I have no statement to 
 
 5   make.  We did not know that we were going to be called 
 
 6   upon to make one, and so I don't have any testimony or 
 
 7   anything like that to offer.   
 
 8             I'm curious as to the procedure.  Are we all 
 
 9   under oath here?  Is this quasi-judicial?  I thought it 
 
10   was.  But at any rate, we're here--I'm here to answer any 
 
11   questions.  The entire board feels this is very serious, 
 
12   obviously, and came down to be here, be present to answer 
 
13   any questions that y'all might have.   
 
14             And our--we were divested of jurisdiction by 
 
15   y'all a couple of weeks ago, and we have no idea where 
 
16   the investigation stands or what the investigation has 
 
17   so far disclosed.   
 
18             What we learned--we learned as much today was 
 
19   the first time we heard the full explanation of the 
 
20   process  because  the State Board investigation  has 
 
21   been--the State Board of Elections has been conducting 
 
22   the investigation.   
 
23             So we don't really have much to offer to it.  
 
24   We did meet in special session, emergency session on 
 
25   Friday to take community comment, and we adopted a 
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 1   statement that was, I believe, forwarded to you, and we 
 
 2   really don't have much to add to that, but I'd be glad 
 
 3   to take any questions that you might have.  
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        I have a number of 
 
 5   questions. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        I do too.  I find it 
 
 7   unbelievable that you think you would come here today and 
 
 8   expect not to be asked any questions--you'd have to 
 
 9   respond to any comments from this Board.  That absolutely 
 
10   dumfounds me. 
 
11             MR. BRIAN:          No, that's not what I said, 
 
12   sir.  I said we came-- 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, clarify that for me. 
 
14             MR. BRIAN:          No, no.  I said we're here 
 
15   to answer any questions that you might have, but we were 
 
16   not told that we were going to be making a statement. 
 
17             We were told actually that it wasn't necessary 
 
18   for us to attend.  So we're--we are--we were--part of the 
 
19   reason we had the meeting on Friday was to determine what 
 
20   our position should be if we were called upon to do 
 
21   anything, and that's why we came up with the statement 
 
22   that we came up with. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        I've just one--between the 
 
24   22nd of March and the 8th of April, when this Board did 
 
25   not have jurisdiction over-- 
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 1             MR. BRIAN:          Yeah.  Right, right. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        --what did you know? 
 
 3             MR. BRIAN:          We--I recall finding out 
 
 4   about the problem, that there was a problem on Good 
 
 5   Friday, which I don't remember the date, what it was, but 
 
 6   I recall being texted by Mr. Perry on Good Friday saying 
 
 7   we have a problem.  And I called him.  I was in 
 
 8   Washington, D.C. at the time.   
 
 9             I called him and I said, "What's the problem?"  
 
10   And he said, "It looks like we have some ballots that are 
 
11   missing.  We're not--the counts aren't coming up."  I 
 
12   said, "Well, have we looked for them yet?"   
 
13             And he said no.  And I said, "Well, why don't 
 
14   we look for them, and then, you know, we'll--depending 
 
15   on--we'll see if we can find it and sort it out 
 
16   ourselves."   
 
17             So basically I said to him at the time, "Why 
 
18   don't you see if we can sort this out?"  And as the 
 
19   matter went on for the next week or so, it became clear 
 
20   that we weren't going to be able to sort it out, and the 
 
21   problem just got worse and worse. 
 
22             So at that point--at that point we held a board 
 
23   meeting and voted to refer the matter to the state board, 
 
24   in accordance with what we understood to be our 
 
25   obligation.  And it was not long--I think it was not long 
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 1   after the person in question--the staff member in 
 
 2   question resigned suddenly that I said, "Well, hell, 
 
 3   we've got to take this to the state Board now.  This is 
 
 4   crazy." 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Will you remind me of his 
 
 6   name?  We keep referring to the-- 
 
 7             MR. BRIAN:          I can't--I'm not sure I'm 
 
 8   allowed to say his name.  And this is all part of--this 
 
 9   is all part of the problem that we've got.  That we've 
 
10   been advised that it's a personnel matter and that I'm 
 
11   not allowed to identify the gentleman. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Is that right, Josh Lawson?  
 
13   Is that your position? 
 
14             MR. LAWSON:         In his capacity it is 
 
15   personnel because since these are employees with the 
 
16   county and he oversees that care.  In your capacity, you 
 
17   know the identity of this individual, internal 
 
18   investigation.  It's up to you and-- 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, I'll stop right there 
 
20   with any employee who work--I'll stop right there.  I'm 
 
21   fine with it. 
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        I have a number of 
 
23   questions. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Go ahead. 
 
25             DR. KRICKER:        Are you aware of the 
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 1   statutes regarding how ballots are tabulated, how they're 
 
 2   counted? 
 
 3             MR. BRIAN:          Yes. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        So are you aware of Statute 
 
 5   163-182.2(a) subsection (2) and (3)? 
 
 6             MR. BRIAN:          I-- 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        Let me-- 
 
 8             MR. BRIAN:          Read it out. 
 
 9             DR. KRICKER:        "The initial counting of 
 
10   official ballots shall be conducted according to the 
 
11   following principles:  Vote counting at the county board 
 
12   of elections shall be conducted in the presence or under 
 
13   the supervision of board members of all political parties 
 
14   then present."  Were you there when the provisional 
 
15   ballots were counted? 
 
16             MR. BRIAN:          We were--we were there when 
 
17   they were tabulated--yes, we were. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        So-- 
 
19             MR. BRIAN:          We were--we were all at 
 
20   that--we were--the provisional ballots were--they came 
 
21   in--we had an inordinant number of provisional ballots, 
 
22   as I'm sure you've been able to figure out.   
 
23             The--it took several days before the staff 
 
24   could make--could go through them and make 
 
25   recommendations as to whether they should or should not 
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 1   be counted. 
 
 2             On the day of canvass which we were instructed 
 
 3   was an inviolable day.  We have to do canvass as the 
 
 4   right time at the right place.  The staff came to us and 
 
 5   said--gave us the report that said this is how many 
 
 6   provisional ballots we have and this is how many 
 
 7   provisional ought to be counted and these are the reasons 
 
 8   they ought not be counted. 
 
 9             And we said fine.  We voted on it, and we 
 
10   instructed them to count the ballots, and then they went 
 
11   and they counted them while we were present in the room. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        So you signed them--you 
 
13   signed a printout like we did today? 
 
14             MR. BRIAN:          Now, that's an interesting 
 
15   point.  Nobody in Durham County has ever signed a tape.  
 
16   We've never signed--and in fact I've done some research 
 
17   while I've been sitting here, and I've determined that 
 
18   there is no requirement that we sign the tape.   
 
19             The tapes have always been signed by the staff.  
 
20   We--to my knowledge, I've never seen the tape, and I've 
 
21   been on the board for six years.  Ms. Baxton has also 
 
22   been on the board for six years, and I asked her if she'd 
 
23   ever seen the tape, and she said no.  
 
24             So--and we've never been instructed in our 
 
25   training that we were supposed to be signing the tapes, 
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 1   and to my knowledge, there is no statutory requirement 
 
 2   that we sign the tapes. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        After everything you've 
 
 4   heard today, you think you-- 
 
 5             MR. BRIAN:          Oh, I reckon they'll be 
 
 6   signing the tapes--I think we're going to be signing the 
 
 7   tapes going forward, absolutely.  And I--and I--there's 
 
 8   no question that this is a screw-up of major proportions, 
 
 9   and there's nothing in the least bit funny about it.   
 
10             I--we--but we were following what we understood 
 
11   to be the correct procedure that had been the correct 
 
12   procedure in Durham for as long as the--as long as the 
 
13   memory ran. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        When they brought the--did 
 
15   they bring the actual provisionals out and put them on 
 
16   the table with the ballots still in the envelopes and you 
 
17   all make a decision what you were going to accept from 
 
18   their recommendation? 
 
19             MR. BRIAN:          No.  They brought us a 
 
20   report which had broken everything down according to how 
 
21   many they had received and how many they hadn't received, 
 
22   and they explained the recommendation on the basis of 
 
23   that, but provisionals, as I recall, were present in the 
 
24   room, but they didn't set them on a table and say, "Here, 
 
25   go through them yourself." 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you see them? 
 
 2             MR. BRIAN:          I don't recall--I saw--I 
 
 3   saw them going to run them through the tabulator, but I 
 
 4   don't recall--I can't honestly say that I sat down and 
 
 5   looked at them and said, "These are the provisional 
 
 6   ballots." 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure.  During this process 
 
 8   did you ever--did you or any other board member ever 
 
 9   physically touch a provisional ballot and open it? 
 
10             MR. BRIAN:          No. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Who did that? 
 
12             MR. BRIAN:          It was done by the person 
 
13   who must remain nameless.  It was done by other members 
 
14   of the staff and it was done by a temporary staff that 
 
15   we had hired in order to assist with the provisional 
 
16   ballot process. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Did all that occur in your 
 
18   presence? 
 
19             MR. BRIAN:          No. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Did any of it occur in your 
 
21   presence? 
 
22             MR. BRIAN:          The opening of the--the 
 
23   running of the ballots, I think--I think--I think the 
 
24   running of the ballots was going on in the room while we 
 
25   were waiting for the canvass to take place, yes. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        The report that you're 
 
 2   referring to? 
 
 3             MR. BRIAN:          No.  For the--after the 
 
 4   report had already been given.  The process went on for 
 
 5   several days after the election to determine, as I 
 
 6   understand it, who--what category they fell into, whether 
 
 7   they were partial counts, whether they were full counts, 
 
 8   whether they were not to be accepted or whatever the case 
 
 9   may be.  That all went on behind the scenes with the 
 
10   staff over a course of about five days. 
 
11             DR. KRICKER:        But when the ballots came 
 
12   into the room, the envelopes were sealed? 
 
13             MR. BRIAN:          As far as I know, yes. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        And you saw them open them. 
 
15             MR. BRIAN:          I don't recall seeing 
 
16   anybody open them. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        You don't recall one way 
 
18   or the other? 
 
19             MR. BRIAN:          I don't recall anybody 
 
20   ripping them open in front of my face, but it was all 
 
21   going on.  It's a large room where we meet, and that's 
 
22   what I recall.  It was under the supervision at that 
 
23   point of a person who has resigned and the director of 
 
24   elections. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Perry. 
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 1             MR. BRIAN:          Mr. Perry, who is on FMLA, 
 
 2   whatever it is, Family Medical Leave Act leave right now, 
 
 3   and nobody, as far as I know, has spoken to him about 
 
 4   this matter.  I asked on Friday whether the Board had 
 
 5   ever--whether the board investigators had interviewed 
 
 6   him, and the answer was no, because--that's my 
 
 7   understanding.  
 
 8             So we don't actually have his side of the story 
 
 9   in this matter yet either.  And I would ask Mr. Gedman, 
 
10   if you'd join me up here, to--Mr. Gedman has been with 
 
11   us for about five--well, about five months, and he came 
 
12   on board as a deputy director and is now the interim 
 
13   director who we appointed in order to handle this.   
 
14             I don't recall--can you assist in answering the 
 
15   question as to where ballots were torn open and all that? 
 
16             MR. GEDMAN:         Can you just repeat the 
 
17   question for my benefit, please? 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Tell me your first name 
 
19   again. 
 
20             MR. GEDMAN:         My name is Sam.  Sam. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you recall the ballots, 
 
22   the provisional ballots which would have been inside of 
 
23   the provisional envelope, do you recall those being 
 
24   brought in or being presented to the Board? 
 
25             MR. GEDMAN:         Those were not brought in 
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 1   front of the Board. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Were they--was the Board 
 
 3   taken into a room where they were? 
 
 4             MR. GEDMAN:         They were actually in the 
 
 5   same room, but there was a divider between them, so the 
 
 6   large meeting room at Durham County also where the 
 
 7   provisional count was going on is also where the Board 
 
 8   meets.  So when this canvass approached, a divider was 
 
 9   put up as a sort of finish to that process.  The Board 
 
10   was brought in and they were given those.  So this was 
 
11   all sort of happening behind a screen. 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        So that seems to me that 
 
13   that's not in the presence or under the supervision of 
 
14   the Board members.  I mean the whole point of this is to 
 
15   have people of different parties present to monitor the 
 
16   process of counting votes.   
 
17             This is a basic principle we have at precincts 
 
18   where we have judges of both parties, and they are the 
 
19   ones who supervise the tabulation of the votes at the 
 
20   precincts.  This is essentially another precinct. 
 
21             Also was this done at a regular meeting where 
 
22   the public was informed that the counting of the 
 
23   provisional ballots would occur? 
 
24             MR. GEDMAN:         Yes, it was a public 
 
25   meeting. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        So the public was invited 
 
 2   to--and the candidates informed that they could attend 
 
 3   and witness the counting? 
 
 4             MR. GEDMAN:         It was a public meeting; 
 
 5   it was a posted meeting.  The canvass meeting appeared 
 
 6   on the regular schedule. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you recall candidates, 
 
 8   do you recall county commissioner candidates or other 
 
 9   candidates showing up and watching this occur? 
 
10             MR. GEDMAN:         I do not recall any 
 
11   candidates being there. 
 
12             MR BRIAN:           I've never seen a candidate 
 
13   at the provisional counting. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Representatives of people 
 
15   that are, like, trying to become a president of the 
 
16   United States, anybody like that show up? 
 
17             MR. BRIAN:          No.  Not for provisionals. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        So not for provisionals.  
 
19   What occurs with early voting?  Essentially, of course, 
 
20   with early voting, the people are putting the ballots in 
 
21   the machine, but they're not counted until election day.  
 
22   So who tabulates the early votes? 
 
23             MR. BRIAN:          The way that happens in 
 
24   real time is as soon as the--as soon as the polls close 
 
25   on election day, the director of elections pushes a 
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 1   button on the computer and then early voting tabulation 
 
 2   take place and it pops up on the screen.  So the first 
 
 3   precinct in is the early voter.  These are all--these are 
 
 4   all electronic tabluators. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Yes, but when it's done, 
 
 6   is the Board supervising this? 
 
 7             MR. BRIAN:          The Board is present when 
 
 8   he says he's going to push the button that makes it 
 
 9   happen, right.  We don't--yeah.  We were there all day 
 
10   on election day and we there all day on--well, all 
 
11   morning on canvass. 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        And then again, are 
 
13   candidates informed about that meeting and that they can 
 
14   be present? 
 
15             MR. BRIAN:          Not directly, no.  It's 
 
16   posted in the schedule, but we don't make any special 
 
17   effort to call candidates that I'm aware of. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  What about mail-in 
 
19   ballots?  Were the mail-in ballots--were they--how are 
 
20   these tabulated?  How are they approved and then 
 
21   tabulated? 
 
22             MR. BRIAN:          They are presented to the 
 
23   Board.  We do handle them.  We look at them.  We run 
 
24   through them.  We don't look at every single one, but we 
 
25   take them and look at them.   
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 1             Based on a series of recommendations made by 
 
 2   the staff--staff recommends approval or denial depending 
 
 3   on how--on their analysis.  They are present.  We voted 
 
 4   yesterday, I think, or last Friday.  We voted to--we vote 
 
 5   to approve or deny in accordance with the recommendations 
 
 6   and staff.  We have upon occasion overruled the staff, 
 
 7   not often, but we have.  And then we give them back to 
 
 8   the staff, and the staff takes them away.  We do not-- 
 
 9             DR. KRICKER:        They take them away? 
 
10             MR. BRIAN:          They take them away, and 
 
11   they open them,  and  they are  tabulated later.  We do 
 
12   not--we do not--we've never had them opened in our 
 
13   presence and we've never had them--except on election 
 
14   day, and I have seen them running through the machines 
 
15   on election day, but the ones that we do in advance of 
 
16   election day are held, I guess, until election day. 
 
17             DR. KRICKER:        I would again submit that 
 
18   this is in violation of 163-182.2(a) (2) and (3). 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   What was that cite again? 
 
20             DR. KRICKER:        163-182.2(a), subsections 
 
21   (2) and (3). 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        I do want to clarify.  I've 
 
24   just looked at the notice that was sent to you all in 
 
25   accordance with North Carolina Administrative Code Title 
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 1   8, Section 2.0110(d)(4).   
 
 2             We designated that William J. Brian, Jr., 
 
 3   appear today; Sam Goodman-- 
 
 4             MR. GEDMAN:         Gedman. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Gedman, excuse me, sir. 
 
 6             MR. GEDMAN:         That's all right. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        --and obviously we couldn't 
 
 8   designate Michael Perry because he's out on health, but 
 
 9   we did--I just want a point of clarity. 
 
10             MR. BRIAN:          We had notice of--no, we 
 
11   had notice of the meeting.  That's absolutely correct, 
 
12   but I had conversation with Mr. Lawson and with Ms. 
 
13   Strach on Friday, and actually a couple of times, asking 
 
14   what it was that we were supposed to do to get prepared 
 
15   for this meeting because I'm not accustomed to coming to 
 
16   meetings unprepared. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
18             MS. INSERRA:        If I may speak to that 
 
19   point, Mr. Lawson said the same to me. 
 
20             MR. BRIAN:          This is Ms. Inserra, the 
 
21   county attorney. 
 
22             MS. INSERRA:        I'm the senior assistant 
 
23   county attorney assigned to represent this Board. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
25             MS. INSERRA:        And I specifically inquired 
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 1   whether or not this Board or Mr. Gedman would be called 
 
 2   upon to either offer testimony under oath or asked 
 
 3   questions, and I was told in all likelihood not; they 
 
 4   might have a few questions. 
 
 5             I respectfully submit that there is an 
 
 6   investigation that is at your disposal and none of our 
 
 7   disposal. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am, and what's your 
 
 9   point with that?  Clarify that for me. 
 
10             MS. INSERRA:        My point is that we were 
 
11   told that we would not be answering all of these 
 
12   questions or that you have all these questions.  I 
 
13   respectfully submit I understand that you do, but to the 
 
14   extent that we were informed that the presence of the 
 
15   Board members and the director--interim director was pro 
 
16   forma and just required on every protest. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
18             MS. INSERRA:        I would've liked to have 
 
19   known, as counsel to this board, that they would be 
 
20   placed--you know,  being  asked  questions  about  the 
 
21   law-- 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
23             MS. INSERRA:        --with citations that 
 
24   nobody has provided the courtesy of even giving them 
 
25   copies of.  I would've liked to have known that. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am.  Mr. Chairman, 
 
 2   I don't want to overstep and make it--I want to make sure 
 
 3   this statement is clear, and this is me speaking.  I'm 
 
 4   not speaking on behalf of this Board. 
 
 5             If I had my way--if you guys want to walk out 
 
 6   of this room right now, go ahead.  That's y'all's 
 
 7   decision.  You don't have to answer any more questions 
 
 8   as far as I'm concerned, but to take the position that 
 
 9   you think you were going to come to Raleigh in front of 
 
10   thousands of people back in Durham County, based on what 
 
11   I've read, and not expect to be asked any questions is 
 
12   absolutely unbelievable, in my opinion. 
 
13             MR. BRIAN:          Well, let me-- 
 
14             MS. INSERRA:        That's what we were told.  
 
15   That's what we were told. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Can I finish, ma'am?  You 
 
17   are right.  We are doing an investigation and it is a 
 
18   criminal investigation, and as you know--I assume you 
 
19   know--those matters, just like you saw; my lawyer got a 
 
20   little fancy back there when I wanted him to tell me the 
 
21   name, but we're not talking about the investigation. 
 
22             We're not talking about whether somebody broke 
 
23   criminal law, or at least I'm not asking you that.  Maybe 
 
24   I'm coming close to the edge of it, but I'm not asking 
 
25   you that directly.   
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 1             I'm asking you a question today so here in a 
 
 2   few minutes I can vote, to the best of my ability, to 
 
 3   figure out what we're going to do with the ballots that 
 
 4   we're pretty sure that we have and the ones that we're 
 
 5   not so sure.  
 
 6             If you would be--if you would advise your 
 
 7   client--if you need to consult with your client, I'm sure 
 
 8   we could give you a break and allow you to consult, as 
 
 9   much time as you need, to prepare to answer the questions 
 
10   because we've got to have some answers so we can move 
 
11   forward. 
 
12             MR. BRIAN:          I'm not in the least bit 
 
13   concerned about being asked questions.  I mean we'll 
 
14   answer your questions to the best of our ability, and I 
 
15   don't object to the questioning, but I just want y'all 
 
16   to understand that the fact that we don't have all these 
 
17   things at our fingertips is because we weren't told to 
 
18   have them at our fingertips or else we would have had. 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        It's not a problem.  That's 
 
20   not a problem. 
 
21             MS. INSERRA:        And may I submit, we 
 
22   accepted service of the subpoena.  We have fully 
 
23   cooperated with this Board and with this investigation.  
 
24   We are here today fully cooperating. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, ma'am. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        I recognize that I am 
 
 2   though--I want to see the extent of the problems in this 
 
 3   election and possibly--you know, I mean I don't know how 
 
 4   this affects previous elections.   
 
 5             This is very serious, very serious.  It's not 
 
 6   simply a minor error, and I think we need to get to the 
 
 7   bottom of it.  So I'd like to continue with my questions, 
 
 8   if I may. 
 
 9             The machine audit, how do you conduct the 
 
10   machine audit?  And I'd like to address this to Mr. 
 
11   Gedman. 
 
12             MR. GEDMAN:         Can you be--can you specify 
 
13   what you're--what type of machine? 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  What I'm talking 
 
15   about with the machine audit is, you know, you're given, 
 
16   before canvass, in between the--after the--after election 
 
17   day and before canvass, you carry out--you're given-- 
 
18   you're assigned certain precincts to audit where you hand 
 
19   count ballots and compare them with the machine totals.  
 
20   How do you conduct that? 
 
21             MR. GEDMAN:         Well, from my limited 
 
22   experience with that, and not being--just sort of a 
 
23   witness to that process, Mr. Perry called in four 
 
24   temporary staff workers to look at those precincts, 
 
25   count, verify, and recount those. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        So these were not, say, 
 
 2   precinct judges from opposite parties or-- 
 
 3             MR. GEDMAN:         There was a--as I recall, 
 
 4   there was a party split.  I don't know how or why they 
 
 5   were selected in this particular instance. 
 
 6             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
 7             MR. GEDMAN:         You'll have to forgive me; 
 
 8   I haven't--that was the only one of those I've ever been 
 
 9   through, so I don't know how it was done in the past.  
 
10   In this particular instance, it was a--some people who 
 
11   weren't totally burned out from the last election and 
 
12   still taking our phone calls who would come in and do 
 
13   that kind of thing. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
15             MR. BRIAN:          We are severely hamstrung 
 
16   in answering some of these technical questions by Mr. 
 
17   Perry's absence. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        I understand.  
 
19             MR. McCUE:          Dr. Kricker, I'm sorry to 
 
20   interrupt, but in the interest of being able to answer 
 
21   that, I might be able to at least provide some 
 
22   perspective on the data that our office has. 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        Yes. 
 
24             MR. McCUE:          I can confirm that our 
 
25   office does have a complete--when you witness machine 
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 1   audit or what's known as a sample audit, in which a 
 
 2   sampling randomly at the site, sampling of a precinct are 
 
 3   hand-counted to confirm that they match the machine 
 
 4   count, and we did receive--we did receive 
 
 5   (unintelligible) audits for the process (unintelligible) 
 
 6   Durham County. 
 
 7             So I don't have that immediately handy, but we 
 
 8   did not--we did review that at the state level and have 
 
 9   seen that we have not seen major discrepancies, so that 
 
10   would've been detected at our level already. 
 
11             DR. KRICKER:        Yes, and I understand that 
 
12   for the majority of ballots, there were not 
 
13   discrepancies.  My concern has been the process because 
 
14   I think there's a real problem with the process.   
 
15             Can you tell me where the ballots are kept and 
 
16   how they are kept? 
 
17             MR. GEDMAN:         Which ballots are those 
 
18   now?  The provisional or the-- 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        The provisionals, the 
 
20   absentee, the mail-ins, and election day ballots, where 
 
21   are they kept and who has access to them? 
 
22             MR. GEDMAN:         Access would be something 
 
23   that would be--pretty everyone on the staff would--has 
 
24   access to the building.  So the ballots themselves are 
 
25   kept under lock and key in the storage room, the unvoted 
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 1   ballots.  After election day they're kept in a different 
 
 2   storage room, and then that is--access would be limited 
 
 3   to the director, deputy director, and the previous staff 
 
 4   member would have had access to all of those rooms and 
 
 5   all of those ballots on the last election. 
 
 6             Absentee ballots are kept--voted absentee 
 
 7   ballots are kept--were kept in an office, the March 
 
 8   election, and the provisional ballots were kept in the 
 
 9   large meeting room under lock and key. 
 
10             DR. KRICKER:        Is there any--are they kept 
 
11   in boxes?  Are the ballots secured in containers? 
 
12             MR. GEDMAN:         Yes. 
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        In some kind of secured 
 
14   containers or locked containers? 
 
15             MR. GEDMAN:         The voted ballots are we 
 
16   talking about? 
 
17             DR. KRICKER:        The voted ballots. 
 
18             MR. GEDMAN:         They are now.  They are 
 
19   kept in a locked container.  They were not in the past, 
 
20   as far as I'm aware, kept in locked containers.  They 
 
21   were kept under--in a locked room. 
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  I think that's 
 
23   pretty much all the questions I had. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Anybody else have any 
 
25   questions for the representatives of the county board? 
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 1             (No response) 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, gentlemen. 
 
 3             MR. BRIAN:          Thank you. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Kim, to the extent that 
 
 5   your folks have gone over and looked at all this data, 
 
 6   do you have reason to believe or do you have any inkling 
 
 7   that there were any other potential oversights, mistakes, 
 
 8   inadvertent errors, perhaps purposeful errors made by the 
 
 9   Durham County election staff outside of the scope of 
 
10   these provisional ballots? 
 
11             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Other than what I addressed 
 
12   with the mail absentee ballot of a staff member putting 
 
13   in the ballots cast, the work that our team did was to 
 
14   try to make sure that outside of provisionals, that there 
 
15   were no other errors like that or any other type of error 
 
16   in what they certified. 
 
17             And we didn't find any errors other than the 
 
18   error with the ballots cast and the fact that the number 
 
19   of mail-in absentee ballots at that point did not 
 
20   reconcile to the total number in the absentee module.  
 
21   Finding these 18, they now do reconcile.   
 
22             It does appear that the county board did 
 
23   appropriately count the ballots; they just were not run 
 
24   through the tabulator.  Other than--outside the 
 
25   provisionals, that was the only error that we were able 
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 1   to determine from the canvass. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And is that total number 
 
 3   of votes involved sufficient to see if they were all 
 
 4   given to one candidate, that would change the results? 
 
 5             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Well, we had--as we said, 
 
 6   there were 1,039 provisional ballots that the Durham 
 
 7   board approved fully or partially.   
 
 8             We were able today--what we just did was count 
 
 9   147 of those.  The difference--the margin with the next 
 
10   candidate is 1,161, so that number is less than that.  
 
11             Also that 1,039 are all Democrat ballots since 
 
12   it was a democrat primary, so that number is also smaller 
 
13   than that. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So the margin of loss is 
 
15   greater than the affected ballots. 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That is correct. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        How long have you been 
 
18   here? 
 
19             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Sixteen years. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        In the 16 years that you've 
 
21   been here at the State Board of Elections, can you ever 
 
22   recall a time where a county board has done or allowed 
 
23   something close to this to occur that we've become aware 
 
24   of here? 
 
25             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I am not aware in any time 
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 1   that I've been here of ballots being run through a 
 
 2   tabulator more than once.  We have protocol in place; 
 
 3   that that's why there is signing of tapes.  That is why 
 
 4   you have multi-partisan, bi-partisan teams, so that that 
 
 5   doesn't happen.  This is the first time I've ever heard 
 
 6   of this happening. 
 
 7             JUDGE BAKER:        Now, do I understand, to 
 
 8   make it very simply put, there were 1,918 provisional 
 
 9   ballots cast.  Ultimately 1,039 were approved.  The 
 
10   numbers didn't match.  An investigation ultimately 
 
11   resulted.  Some ballots were found to be lost, and as I 
 
12   understand it, they've never been found.  Is that right? 
 
13             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct. 
 
14             JUDGE BAKER:        And an effort at the 
 
15   canvassing was made to try to reconcile the varying 
 
16   numbers, and someone apparently, at least on the basis 
 
17   of a worker who came forward later, said, "We ran some 
 
18   ballots through twice to even out the numbers of these 
 
19   provisional ballots." 
 
20             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Actually I think what 
 
21   happened was the canvass took place.  There was no 
 
22   question of the reconciliation.  This happened the day 
 
23   after the canvass, that someone after the canvass went 
 
24   home and then came in and reported to the director that 
 
25   they had been instructed to run ballots through the 
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 1   tabulator more than once. 
 
 2             JUDGE BAKER:        I had misunderstood.  When 
 
 3   were the ballots run through twice?  If they were--when 
 
 4   do we think the ballots were run through twice? 
 
 5             DIRECTOR STRACH:    The morning of canvass. 
 
 6             JUDGE BAKER:        The morning of canvass, 
 
 7   okay.  So this--the problems that we have been 
 
 8   discussing, there was the absentee a few of which we feel 
 
 9   like we've reconciled now.  We think the absentee ballots 
 
10   are okay.  Eighteen apparently were not properly 
 
11   tabulated.  We think that's okay now. 
 
12             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We've now tabulated those 
 
13   and we reconcile with the number in the absentee module. 
 
14             JUDGE BAKER:        So we're dealing with 1,918 
 
15   provisional ballots of which 1,039 were approved, and we 
 
16   don't have any reason to doubt the results of the other 
 
17   votes cast, the early votes, the election day votes.  The 
 
18   problem has all been, with the exception of those few 
 
19   absentee ballots, the provisional ballots. 
 
20             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right.  That is why we did 
 
21   what we did is trying to make sure that we could go back 
 
22   and verify the accuracy of the other ballots that were 
 
23   certified.  Yes. 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        So finding that error, 
 
25   then, you all felt like it was proper and something that 
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 1   needed to be done to check and make sure of the sanctity 
 
 2   of the other parts of the election which you did. 
 
 3             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Absolutely.  
 
 4             JUDGE BAKER:        And you were satisfied that 
 
 5   all the rest of the election was handled in an 
 
 6   appropriate way; is that right? 
 
 7             DIRECTOR STRACH:    The data suggest that the 
 
 8   results are--can be reconciled, yes. 
 
 9             JUDGE BAKER:        And how many ballots were 
 
10   cast in the Durham primary, altogether, roughly?  I've 
 
11   been given a figure of over 80,000 votes.  Is that right? 
 
12             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That sounds right.  Do we 
 
13   have the-- 
 
14             MR. LAWSON:         It's roughly that, yes. 
 
15             JUDGE BAKER:        Thank you.  I just wanted 
 
16   to make sure I understood the extent of the problem.  
 
17   It's a provisional ballot problem.  They were mishandled 
 
18   in some way, and someone then tried to perhaps make the 
 
19   numbers match by running through some ballots twice.   
 
20             I mean clearly the wrong thing to do, but 
 
21   that's what evidently caused the problem:  A mishandling 
 
22   of provisional ballots and then someone tried to 
 
23   reconcile that difference and make the numbers match by 
 
24   running through some ballots twice to get the numbers to 
 
25   match. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct. 
 
 2             JUDGE BAKER:        Okay.  Thank you. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, we're going to 
 
 4   discuss a couple of issues here.  Ms. Wagstaff, you had 
 
 5   asked to be heard, but I'm going to ask you to tell me 
 
 6   if you--if what you would say would simply support what 
 
 7   the two candidates have said.  If that's different, I'll 
 
 8   give you one minute.  If it's-- 
 
 9             MS. WAGSTAFF:       I can say what I've got to 
 
10   say in one minute.  It may support, but then it may add 
 
11   something else to it because what I want to say-- 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Are you the 
 
13   only person that wants to say something? 
 
14             MS. FOUST:          I wanted to say something. 
 
15             MS. WAGSTAFF:       It come from the 
 
16   perspective of a citizen, a voter who has an absentee son 
 
17   that voted, so I would like to share something with you. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Let her speak. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Okay, how many 
 
20   people are going to speak because--all right, to get-- 
 
21   what's that, one, two, three, four, five, six, seven.  
 
22   All right, one minute each.  Ms. Wagstaff, please. 
 
23             MS. WAGSTAFF:       Mr. Chair, Board members, 
 
24   I thank you for this privilege to be able to come before 
 
25   you, and I just want to lay something out first.  In 2015 
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 1   you had five towns in North Carolina that were allowed 
 
 2   to have a re-do:  Benson, Trinity, Lumberton, Pembroke, 
 
 3   and Ahoskie. 
 
 4             In this situation, your attorney, Joshua 
 
 5   Lawson, said at such time that the board members found 
 
 6   evidence of any irregularities, irregularities and 
 
 7   insufficiencies to cast doubt on the outcome.  
 
 8             As a person that has been voting ever since I 
 
 9   was 17 and a half, I've been involved in the process.  
 
10   I worked the polls on the outside.  I don't get involved 
 
11   on the inside.  I've been doing this for 30 years.  Very 
 
12   involved.  I understand this process well.   
 
13             Just think that you need to consider doing this 
 
14   over because it's more than an issue about ballots.  This 
 
15   is a trust issue.  This is not an issue about somebody 
 
16   running something through.  This is about the trust that 
 
17   the voters have in Durham right now, and there is none. 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you very much.  Next 
 
19   person, could you identify yourself please?  One minute. 
 
20             MS. ALISON:         Yes, I'm Eva Alison 
 
21   (phonetic) of Durham, North Carolina.  I've been involved 
 
22   I guess for about 50 years.  I grew up in Durham.  I know 
 
23   about the process.  I've been a precinct chair for 40 
 
24   some years, and I've been involved with almost any person 
 
25   who has won or lost.   
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 1             The situation is beyond just numbers.  This is 
 
 2   a whole big ball of wax that got holes in it all over.  
 
 3   Mr. Perry, who is ill and has been out, they had a dozen 
 
 4   almost temporary workers.  I just checked to find out, 
 
 5   one experienced person was in that room when they were 
 
 6   dealing with this polling.  They have problems.   
 
 7             You are zeroing in on trying to match numbers.  
 
 8   We have persons who are unprepared.  They have not been 
 
 9   given an opportunity to be trained.  This is serious 
 
10   business.   
 
11             You can't bring in temporary workers and pay 
 
12   them $15 an hour.  I was so pleased to hear that they got 
 
13   paid 13-plus, but you--the time frame and you bring in 
 
14   temporary workers.  There are some that have never 
 
15   participated.  There are others who have participated.  
 
16             I beg of you, for the integrity of this board, 
 
17   and I respect you; I've been listening.  The Board from 
 
18   Durham, they have done excellent work.  This is the first 
 
19   time we've heard this kind of mess, and I'm using the 
 
20   word "mess" because it is a mess.   
 
21             The integrity is not there.  We have some 
 
22   people who want us to do it over again.  The winners 
 
23   surely don't want you to do it over again.  I can tell 
 
24   you some other stuff that the winners don't want to do.  
 
25   They've got some articles in the paper saying it's 
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 1   unfair.  I can break down the statistics right here, the 
 
 2   whole official thing.   
 
 3             It's got to go beyond what the excellent staff 
 
 4   here has done.  We've got to do this over and you've got 
 
 5   to follow the statutes and have some persons in there 
 
 6   looking over who is--people who are trained and 
 
 7   experienced. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you. 
 
 9             MS. ALISON:         Thank you so much for 
 
10   giving me this opportunity. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Appreciate it. 
 
12             MS. ALISON:         I hope you all can be more 
 
13   than just numbers.  It takes more than that. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You did raise a point.  Are 
 
15   there any of the--please have a seat.  Before I ask for 
 
16   any of the other people who want to speak from the 
 
17   public, are there any of the candidates that won here? 
 
18             MALE VOICE:         One there. 
 
19             FEMALE VOICE:       Two had to leave. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Well, I'd like to 
 
21   hear, if you'd like to speak, I want to hear any of the 
 
22   candidates before I just finish with the rest of the 
 
23   public.  Okay?  So could you come up and tell us-- 
 
24             MS. JACOBS:         I'm Wendy Jacobs.  I'm a 
 
25   Durham County commissioner.  Thank you for giving me the 
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 1   opportunity to speak.  There's no question that what 
 
 2   happened is a terrible thing, but I think the issue here 
 
 3   is, as Ms. Strach has said, is that the integrity of the 
 
 4   more than 80,000 votes that took place is not to be 
 
 5   questioned.  The issue is limited to the provisional 
 
 6   ballots.   
 
 7             We have not had widespread concern about the 
 
 8   provisional ballots.  The protests to the election have 
 
 9   been from the candidates who did not win.  The most vocal 
 
10   people who you hear today are supporters of those people. 
 
11             We've had widespread concern from citizens; 
 
12   I've received e-mails and calls related to the long lines 
 
13   during election day.  Having a new election would 
 
14   essentially disenfranchise the more than 80,000 people 
 
15   that did vote on election day.   
 
16             Special election, we have a very low turnout.  
 
17   People waited in lines to vote.  So I hope that you will 
 
18   please preserve the integrity of the more than 80,000 
 
19   votes today.  Thank you. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, Ms. Jacobs. 
 
21             MS. ALISON:         Mr. Chairman, could I 
 
22   change that number?  In terms of the breakdown of 
 
23   numbers, this was only democratic persons.  There were 
 
24   not 80,000 people involved in this.  I have the official 
 
25   statistics here. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I appreciate it.   
 
 2             MS. ALISON:         Both of them are giving the 
 
 3   wrong information.  
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I've given you a chance to 
 
 5   speak, so can I give-- 
 
 6             MS. ALISON:         Yes.  Thank you.  
 
 7   Appreciate it.  I had to correct her though. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could you identify 
 
 9   yourself, please. 
 
10             MR. HILL:           Yes, sir.  Mr. Chair, my 
 
11   name is James Hill.  I'm a candidate, a first-time 
 
12   candidate.  You know, we've heard a lot about people, 
 
13   about integrity, and we've heard a lot about numbers. 
 
14             One of the things I want to say is the number 
 
15   that's important here is there are 750 or so odd 
 
16   Democratic ballots that are in question.  This is not 
 
17   Winston-Salem.  This is not a six vote margin, right?  
 
18   Trust me. 
 
19             I think, Madam Director, you could say that 
 
20   there are only about 700 ballots that are in question, 
 
21   right? 
 
22             DIRECTOR STRACH:    There were-- 
 
23             MR. HILL:           Democratic ballots. 
 
24             DIRECTOR STRACH:    There were 759, I believe. 
 
25             MR. HILL:           759. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Democratic ballots that 
 
 2   were provisional. 
 
 3             MR. HILL:           If all those people voted 
 
 4   for my opponent and walked out, they can't change this; 
 
 5   can't change the outcome, right?  The new president will 
 
 6   now be--if I lose my election and there is one vote 
 
 7   that's out of place, I'm coming here, right, to have you 
 
 8   guys rehash this whole thing.  That will be the new 
 
 9   standard, all right?  That's a dangerous standard. 
 
10             We have to make sure that this never happens 
 
11   again, right?  This is awful.  But if I lose an election 
 
12   by a vote amount that can't be rectified, do you know 
 
13   where I'm coming?  I'm coming to you guys.  I want you 
 
14   to fix it.  I want you to give me a re-do.  I want it 
 
15   re-tried.  I want a re-set.   
 
16             That's the new world order that'll be set up 
 
17   here, right?  That's dangerous, right?  We're talking 
 
18   about less than one percent of all the votes cast.  Less 
 
19   than one percent. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Hill. 
 
21             MR. HILL:           Yes, sir. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        How do you suggest, sir, 
 
23   that for--and it's beyond 80,000.  I don't know how many 
 
24   people live in Durham County.  I lived there for three 
 
25   years when I was in law school.  Fine folks there. 
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 1             MR. HILL:           Yes, sir. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        All those folks living 
 
 3   there today that are going to watch the news tonight-- 
 
 4             MR. HILL:           Yes, sir. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        --how do you--first, let 
 
 6   me ask you a personal question.  Do you agree with all 
 
 7   the folks that are calling you and perhaps people that 
 
 8   are being a little aggressive to you, do you think 
 
 9   there's a perception issue with the integrity of the 
 
10   electoral--the elections process in Durham County?  Yes 
 
11   or no.   
 
12             MR. HILL:           No. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        There's not? 
 
14             MR. HILL:           No, because if there were, 
 
15   sir, not one provisional voter filed a complaint.  Not 
 
16   one voter.  Who filed complaints?   The losers.  Right?  
 
17   The people that--Durham is a very well educated 
 
18   community.  It's very activist.  Durhamites have no 
 
19   problems coming out and telling you they are aggrieved.  
 
20   You know that if you lived in Durham. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir.  So the answer 
 
22   is no. 
 
23             MR. HILL:           No, sir. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you, sir. 
 
25             MR. HILL:           Thank you. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Appreciate it.  Now, do we 
 
 2   have any other--before I--any other candidates that won 
 
 3   or lost?  Are you a candidate? 
 
 4             MS. BEASLEY:        I'm a candidate that lost. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could you--okay.  Thank 
 
 6   you.  Could you identify yourself? 
 
 7             MS. BEASLEY:        I will.  Thank you very 
 
 8   much, and I appreciate the opportunity the come before 
 
 9   you.  I'm Glendola Massenberg Beasley, and this is the 
 
10   first time I've had the opportunity to run for the 
 
11   position of Durham County commissioner. 
 
12             I come from the perspective though of a bank 
 
13   auditor.  I'm a former bank manager and bank auditor for 
 
14   many, many years with a major financial institution here 
 
15   in this country.  And so I clearly understand systems and 
 
16   processes extremely well having automated the system for 
 
17   a major bank institution from an auditing perspective. 
 
18             Any time that there is a breach in a system, 
 
19   it is important to understand that there is a need for 
 
20   a new system.  The integrity and the processes of a 
 
21   system are extremely, extremely important, and so 
 
22   therefore we have an integrity problem in Durham.   
 
23             The process is flawed.  There has been a 
 
24   breach, and so therefore to correct the problem, yes, it 
 
25   is much greater than the numbers because we have no idea 
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 1   between the 1,900, 1,918 provisional ballots that were 
 
 2   collected. 
 
 3             I heard and maybe I need to be corrected, but 
 
 4   I heard that 1,000 some odd were approved from a report 
 
 5   that the Board never had an opportunity to take a look 
 
 6   at.  They've never, I believe I heard, touched the 
 
 7   provisional ballots.   
 
 8             There is an integrity problem because of the 
 
 9   inexperience that we have in Durham.  We have no idea 
 
10   going back that far what decisions and what criterias 
 
11   were used to even approve the provisional ballots. 
 
12             So I ask you to please, yes, and I support, 
 
13   yes, to look beyond the numbers because integrity in any 
 
14   system is important.  We have a breach.  Thank you. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Now, have all 
 
16   the candidates spoken that want to speak?  And I'd like 
 
17   a show of hands of the remaining members of the public 
 
18   that would like to talk because we're running out of 
 
19   time. 
 
20             All right, I see three.  I'm going to limit it 
 
21   to one minute each for the three of y'all, so please. 
 
22             MR. ROBERTS:        My name is Darryl Lamont 
 
23   Roberts.  I live at 6 Linganor Place in Durham, North 
 
24   Carolina.  I'm the vice chair of my precinct, Precinct 
 
25   9.  I'm also chief executive officer of a small company 
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 1   entitled Campaignanalytica.    
 
 2             I'm a member of the Durham Committee on the 
 
 3   Affairs of Black People, and I'm a member of People's 
 
 4   Alliance.  I'm very active in my community.  I disagree 
 
 5   with Wendy Jacobs.  I think she has--she's dead wrong. 
 
 6   I think that we have some folks who are more interested 
 
 7   in winning than they are in honoring the ethics that this 
 
 8   Board celebrates. 
 
 9             More than two years ago I wrote a letter and 
 
10   made a series of phone calls to the Board indicating that 
 
11   there were some serious voting irregularities in Durham.  
 
12   I worked very closely with Amy Strange on this matter. 
 
13             The idea that voting irregularities in Durham 
 
14   don't exist and people are not concerned about voting 
 
15   patterns and the like is just absolute nonsense.  We have 
 
16   a long history.  It's like going to Chicago and making 
 
17   an argument the voter fraud has never ever existed.  I 
 
18   mean people get up out their grave and go vote in 
 
19   Chicago.  We don't have that in Durham, but we do have 
 
20   some problems. 
 
21             As a person of color, I'm deeply concerned 
 
22   about what is happening.  I came here at one o'clock.  
 
23   It's been a long wait.  I don't feel especially well; in 
 
24   other words, I've got some health challenges, and so I 
 
25   find this just--this whole effort.   
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 1             I think it's bigger than the numbers.  I think 
 
 2   we have to ask questions about the whole process, and if 
 
 3   there's a criminal investigation, I think we have to wait 
 
 4   until we get the results of the criminal investigation 
 
 5   before we take a decision and we ask some questions about 
 
 6   intentions. 
 
 7             What were the intentions and motives of the 
 
 8   people who were putting these ballots in boxes and in the 
 
 9   machine?  Who are they?  What is their background?  I 
 
10   think you need to get--you need to call them in here and 
 
11   have a conversation with them as well. 
 
12             I know Michael Perry very well.  He's an 
 
13   honorable person.  Made every effort to do the very best 
 
14   for Durham.  Frankly, I'm afraid he's failed.  And we 
 
15   want to ask that you take this matter seriously and look 
 
16   beyond the numbers, whether, you know, we have more-- 
 
17   whether the candidates could have won and if it's tainted 
 
18   at all, and it is what the statute calls for, right?  It 
 
19   says if the process is tainted, and it is, need to do 
 
20   something.  Thank you. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, sir, for your 
 
22   comments.  We've got two more there, and is there 
 
23   somebody else over here?  Go ahead.  Your name please. 
 
24             MS. FOUST:          I'm Anita Keith Foust.  I 
 
25   am a native of Durham, and I'm a voter in Durham.  I live 
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 1   in Durham, and I am also associated with an organization 
 
 2   called The Mothers of Durham, and The Mothers of Durham, 
 
 3   we don't do political activity.  Our primary objective, 
 
 4   we are looking into the systems that affect the families 
 
 5   in Durham.   
 
 6             And we did hold a candidate forum and we 
 
 7   decided to support Wendy Jacobs and a few other folks.  
 
 8   We left one seat open; we did not support Michael Page 
 
 9   outright, but we're here to support his right to protest 
 
10   this election.   
 
11             We are trying to encourage our young people to 
 
12   vote.  They tell us, "Our votes don't count."  And when 
 
13   we have this situation to come up, this kind of falls 
 
14   right into that whole notion.   
 
15             And for a person of color, African-American, 
 
16   whose family fought to have the right to vote, for us to 
 
17   have had the right to vote after the Civil War and then 
 
18   to have that vote taken from us as we went through Jim 
 
19   Crow and et cetera, and then to have to fight again in 
 
20   the '60s, and the 1964 Voting Rights Act allowed us to 
 
21   vote.  There's been a lot of shenanigans with the black 
 
22   votes in America. 
 
23             And these votes that we're talking about here 
 
24   primarily, we feel, are black votes because a lot of 
 
25   times precincts are moved.  People don't know it.  They 
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 1   catch the bus at the last minute, so they have to do a 
 
 2   provisional vote.   
 
 3             And we know that's a problem.  We would love 
 
 4   for people to have been where they can vote at the same 
 
 5   precinct.  I voted in the same precinct since I was 17 
 
 6   and a half.  You know, I haven't moved. 
 
 7             And so the bottom line is this.  We would like 
 
 8   a re-do.  It's not about the people are not going to come 
 
 9   back out.  The people will come back out to vote.  And 
 
10   it's not about who won because our candidate Wendy Jacobs 
 
11   came in number 1, and we want the integrity to be seen. 
 
12             You heard--as to what I've heard today, I'm 
 
13   really amazed at what I heard today.  Please let's see 
 
14   a re-do.  I don't want to go into it.  I am a visually 
 
15   impaired person, so that's why my noise is going on, but 
 
16   I was one of the people who sent an e-mail in.  I don't 
 
17   know if you guys received it or not, but I also filed a 
 
18   complaint with the U.S. Department of Justice.   
 
19             So for the gentleman who said that the 
 
20   activists haven't missed anything.  I talked to--Mister, 
 
21   they didn't even know this was going on because it wasn't 
 
22   on the news.  I had to put it on Facebook.  People are 
 
23   upset now because they didn't know before.   
 
24             So about a week or two ago we started putting 
 
25   it on Facebook so they would know, but yes, I filed a 
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 1   complaint.  I went to the meeting.  I filed a complaint 
 
 2   with the Department of Justice.  I filed a complaint with 
 
 3   you guys.  So the complaints are out there.   
 
 4             A lot of people don't know what's going on, and 
 
 5   so we have to come here and represent.  So, please, let's 
 
 6   have a re-do.  Thank you. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you for your time. 
 
 8   And you'll be out last speaker, ma'am.  Could you 
 
 9   identify yourself? 
 
10             MS. SIEBEL:         My name is Lorisa Siebel, 
 
11   and I'm with The People's Alliance Pack.  I want to thank 
 
12   you for holding this hearing.  We're hoping that this-- 
 
13   the extent of the problem was limited and would not 
 
14   affect the results of the election. 
 
15             And I apologize because I know you know the 
 
16   statute, but I've been reading it just recently, and the 
 
17   one that people keep reading, I'm not sure if they've 
 
18   been reading every word.   
 
19             I would like to read.  "If there are 
 
20   irregularities or improprieties occur to such an extent 
 
21   that they taint the results of the entire election and 
 
22   cast doubts on its fairness."   
 
23             I think that because of the work that you have 
 
24   done to make sure that the system is fair, that we do 
 
25   count every vote that is possible to count, that the 
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 1   foundation of our voting system is that integrity, and 
 
 2   this group that can help us make sure that we fix any 
 
 3   problems we have in Durham. 
 
 4             And I do acknowledge there is some concern in 
 
 5   Durham about the problem of handling of these provisional 
 
 6   ballots, and we need your help to make sure that never 
 
 7   happens again.   
 
 8             But from what I've learned today, I am 
 
 9   reassured that the extent of the problem would not change 
 
10   the results of this election, and I hope that you will 
 
11   make it clear to all who are concerned in Durham and 
 
12   across the state that you are here to ensure that every 
 
13   election is fair and every result is correct.  Thank you 
 
14   so much for your work. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  All candidates 
 
16   and all members of the public and members of the county 
 
17   Board of Elections, it seems to me that we are really 
 
18   looking at two things here, votes sufficient to change 
 
19   the outcome or irregularity, impropriety to the extent 
 
20   they have tainted the results.   
 
21             I think we should talk about that, and then I 
 
22   think we need to have some separate discussion about the 
 
23   ballot procedure, but I'm going to start with the two 
 
24   items that I just--I'd like to hear comments from the 
 
25   Board about votes sufficient to change the results or 
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 1   taint the results.   
 
 2             Those are 163-182.13(a)(3) and (4), and I think 
 
 3   most of the great folks that have been speaking have 
 
 4   focused on (a)(4), but I think (a)(3) probably needs to 
 
 5   be discussed too.   
 
 6             So I'll ask the Board for their thoughts about 
 
 7   182.13(a)(3) and (4) or other comments that you might 
 
 8   have that reflect on the outcome of this election.  Who 
 
 9   wants to start? 
 
10             DR. KRICKER:        I'll start.   
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Please.  Thank you. 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        So I think that the 
 
13   irregularities did not affect a sufficient number of 
 
14   votes to change the outcome.  "Irregularities or 
 
15   improprieties occur to such an extent that they taint the 
 
16   results of the entire election." 
 
17             Certainly there were extensive irregularities 
 
18   and improprieties in the way--in the process.  As you 
 
19   recall, I cited 163-182.12(a)(2) and (3), and essentially 
 
20   that we did not have both--members of both parties from 
 
21   the Board or judges from the precincts present during the 
 
22   count.   
 
23             There was no supervision of these counts.  And 
 
24   that is a big irregularity.  However, my feeling is, is 
 
25   that because of the technology that we currently have for 
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 1   making sure that the number of votes match the number of 
 
 2   voters, that apart from the provisional ballots, that the 
 
 3   rest of the election is valid.   
 
 4             And it has been generally the experience that 
 
 5   when you run a second election, that only a small 
 
 6   percentage end up deciding the results.  So my feeling 
 
 7   is, is that if--that we need though to have the 
 
 8   provisional ballots vote again, apart from the 147 whose 
 
 9   votes could be counted.   
 
10             Because, well, essentially we cannot tell 
 
11   Durham or anybody else, "Oh, we had an irregularity, so 
 
12   we're just throwing your votes away; yours won't count."  
 
13   We can't do that.  You know, I'd rather have a new 
 
14   election if we can't simply count the provisional ballots 
 
15   or have a re-do of the provisional ballots.  And that's 
 
16   my feeling on this. 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes, I think that's a very 
 
18   valid point, Dr. Kricker. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   How many people would get 
 
20   to vote again? 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        Explain how that process 
 
22   would work, please. 
 
23             DIRECTOR STRACH:    That would be 892, and we 
 
24   could accomplish that a couple of ways.  We could mail 
 
25   them all absentee ballots with an explanation of why 
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 1   they're receiving it.  That would probably be the best 
 
 2   way to accomplish that.   
 
 3             I don't--we have an election on Tuesday, but 
 
 4   I don't think that there would be enough time to be able 
 
 5   to coordinate that.  So I think to handle by an absentee 
 
 6   method would be an appropriate way to do it.  It's 
 
 7   something we could do. 
 
 8             JUDGE BAKER:        You've reached the 892 
 
 9   figure by taking 1,039 approved provisional ballots and 
 
10   subtracting the 147 which we're counting today. 
 
11             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Correct. 
 
12             JUDGE BAKER:        Thank you. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Have we ever done anything 
 
14   like that? 
 
15             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I don't think that we have.  
 
16   This was a fairly--a law that came to be after something 
 
17   similar happened in Carteret County.  This was an option 
 
18   that we've never had to use. 
 
19             MS. AMOROSO:        Let me ask you, how long 
 
20   have provisionals been around? 
 
21             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Provisionals came around 
 
22   with--since 2000. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        2000? 
 
24             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes. 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay. 
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 1             AUDIENCE MEMBER:    We can't hear. 
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Sorry.  Thank you.  Early 
 
 3   2000. 
 
 4             MS. AMOROSO:        And you know this election 
 
 5   we had a high number of provisionals for various reasons.  
 
 6   It was way, way higher than any time in the past for a 
 
 7   primary.  Is that correct?  
 
 8             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We had around 40,000 
 
 9   provisionals that were cast this election.  The numbers 
 
10   are generally about the same percentage-wise.  We had-- 
 
11   we've had higher turnouts this time.  We did have a seven 
 
12   times increase in the number of people that voted 
 
13   provisionally because they wanted to vote a different 
 
14   party ballot than they were affiliated. 
 
15             MS. AMOROSO:        You run the risk of that 
 
16   when you have an open primary system like we have here 
 
17   in the state.  And I know people in my county, people 
 
18   were coming in very aggressive.  They were registered one 
 
19   way; they wanted to vote another way, and they insisted 
 
20   on it, and you know we don't turn anybody away from the 
 
21   polls.  So they were given a provisional. 
 
22             And perhaps the training needs to be beefed up 
 
23   with regards to handling these provisionals at least for 
 
24   November, frankly.  I expect to see record turnout in 
 
25   November, obviously.   
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 1             But again, I'm going to go back to the systems 
 
 2   crisis again.  I keep hearing and several of you ladies 
 
 3   mentioned systems.  And I believe the state has gone and 
 
 4   done the root cause analysis, correct?   Or we haven't 
 
 5   even done that yet here outside of the criminal 
 
 6   investigation which we've had to go into closed session 
 
 7   to discuss.  I don't know.  It's getting late.   
 
 8             But--all right, I think that's it for now.  I 
 
 9   think you've answered my question. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Judge? 
 
11             JUDGE BAKER:        Mr. Chairman, I'm not going 
 
12   to sit here and try to tell the people who have expressed 
 
13   their concerns about the election that I know just how 
 
14   you feel.  I'm not trying to say that at all.  I am 
 
15   familiar with problems in elections.  I'm from Madison 
 
16   County.  It has a political history.   
 
17             But I have to disagree to a point when you say 
 
18   you have to look beyond the numbers.  We can't ignore the 
 
19   numbers.  An election is about numbers.  An election is 
 
20   about who gets the most votes.  I mean that is--that's 
 
21   what determines the outcome of an election, and what we 
 
22   have to do is to make sure that those numbers are as 
 
23   correct as they can be.   
 
24             In this election there was a problem with the 
 
25   provisional ballots, but I've not heard a single word 
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 1   from anyone which can show me that that problem extended 
 
 2   beyond the provisional ballots. 
 
 3             And in the end, what I've heard is that the 
 
 4   numbers--the provisional ballots that were approved by 
 
 5   the Board, the county board, all went for one candidate.  
 
 6   That's not going to change the outcome of the election. 
 
 7             And I wonder then what does that do to the 
 
 8   79,000 or so other people who voted if we tell them that 
 
 9   their votes then don't count and they'll get to come back 
 
10   if they want to, if they will, if they can, and vote 
 
11   again.  But their votes which we've not found any problem 
 
12   with or any error with, those votes are not going to 
 
13   count.   
 
14             And if we have a different five who get the 
 
15   nomination, and as the way the primary was going there 
 
16   for the elected seat, what--how do we really justify that 
 
17   to the five who prevailed earlier?   
 
18             I don't think it's appropriate that the 
 
19   provisional--the people who voted and their ballots were 
 
20   cast as provisional ballots not be allowed to vote.  If 
 
21   there's a way we can provide for that, we should.   
 
22             We should let them vote because I do think 
 
23   every vote counts, but the problem in the provisional 
 
24   ballots I've not seen is sufficient to justify an 
 
25   entirely new election in every manner of votes that were 
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 1   cast, not under 163-182.13(3), "Other irregularities 
 
 2   affecting a sufficient number of votes to change the 
 
 3   outcome of the election," or in 163-182.13(4)--(a)(4)-- 
 
 4   (a)(3) and (a)(4). "Irregularities or improprieties occur 
 
 5   to such an extent that they taint the results of the 
 
 6   entire election."   
 
 7             They tainted the results of the provisional 
 
 8   ballots, but again, sitting here and listening to the 
 
 9   arguments and to the presentations, I've not heard that 
 
10   that taints the result of the entire election.   
 
11             It does show a need for great work to be done 
 
12   in the counting of provisional ballots, but as far as 
 
13   those who went in on election day or went in one-stop 
 
14   voting or early voting, I've not heard anything that 
 
15   shows that both of those are tainted in any way. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Mr. Malcolm. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        I agree with the sentiments 
 
18   that have been expressed.  I was thinking about--this is 
 
19   going to sound--I was thinking about the comments made 
 
20   by Ms. Hyman, and as you were speaking--and this is out 
 
21   of turn--I was thinking about these names, Benjamin Hall, 
 
22   Kim Wilhalen (phonetic), Kelvin Ernest (phonetic), Josh 
 
23   Dees.  Those are four people that I know that served in 
 
24   the military that died carrying out their responsibility 
 
25   to our country.  Three of them I knew from Texas.  One 
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 1   of them was a guy from Robeson County who I didn't know 
 
 2   very well--didn't know him at all, and thought about the 
 
 3   fact that we're having this hearing on Tuesday because 
 
 4   why?  Because of Memorial Day.   
 
 5             I thought about your words, ma'am, and this is 
 
 6   bigger, and that's why, the folks from Durham County, I 
 
 7   hope you didn't feel disrespected by me, but this has a 
 
 8   different flavor for me because I was thinking about 
 
 9   people like that, but I meant every word I said and I 
 
10   meant it in the tone that I said it. 
 
11             I don't know how you're going to restore 
 
12   integrity in Durham County in the process.  I think it's 
 
13   bigger than an election director resigning or retiring.  
 
14   I think it's bigger, and I think some people need to step 
 
15   up to the plate, accept responsibility, and do the 
 
16   honorable thing. 
 
17             Sometimes the honorable thing is just starting 
 
18   all over, a clean swipe with a big broom.  However, the 
 
19   only solution that I know--I don't think I can vote today 
 
20   just to--I know I can't vote today; I cannot vote today 
 
21   just to accept the 147 ballots.  There's got to be a 
 
22   process that we reach in the middle, and that would be 
 
23   the idea we heard a few minutes ago, reaching out to all 
 
24   these folks that we knew that will be disenfranchised if 
 
25   we don't reach out is the only way that I can vote. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Are you saying what's 
 
 2   consistent with Dr. Kricker's position? 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        This idea that gives us the 
 
 4   authority to reach out to these folks that-- 
 
 5             MS. AMOROSO:        The 892. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The 892.  Well, in that 
 
 7   case, it was kind of your--would you like to make a 
 
 8   motion, Dr. Kricker? 
 
 9             DR. KRICKER:        Yes.  I would like to make 
 
10   a motion that the voters who voted provisionally whose 
 
11   votes are now--we are currently unable to count or 
 
12   verify, that they be given new ballots by mail and thus 
 
13   offered the opportunity to vote.   
 
14             I would further direct that the counting of 
 
15   these ballots be done under the supervision of the State 
 
16   Board of Elections, and I would further direct the State 
 
17   Board of Elections to sit down with the acting director 
 
18   and with the current Board of Elections and instruct them 
 
19   as to procedures for properly counting ballots.  
 
20             And further, that in training of county boards, 
 
21   that this issue be raised. 
 
22             MS. AMOROSO:        I have a question.  They 
 
23   will be getting the entire ballot, not just the county 
 
24   commission race; is that correct? 
 
25             DR. KRICKER:        Yes. 
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 1             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes, so that may affect-- 
 
 2   could possibly affect some other races. 
 
 3             DR. KRICKER:        Apparently not. 
 
 4             MS. AMOROSO:        No.  Okay. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        I guess the only question 
 
 6   is, is whether it affects the national delegate counts. 
 
 7             MR. LAWSON:         So, on the first question, 
 
 8   it couldn't affect any other races. 
 
 9             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay. 
 
10             MR. LAWSON:         The national delegate 
 
11   count, we can talk to the parties.  They depend on you, 
 
12   the disinterested parties, to determine what the count 
 
13   is and they react to their count.  So we couldn't change 
 
14   one way or the other (unintelligible). 
 
15             JUDGE BAKER:        Would these mailed ballots 
 
16   have the congressional primary election on it? 
 
17             DIRECTOR STRACH:    They will. 
 
18             DR. KRICKER:        Well, then maybe my motion 
 
19   should include instructions. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        That would cover-- 
 
21             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes, we would instruct 
 
22   them.  Yes, we would instruct them about the 
 
23   congressional race.  They will likely have already voted 
 
24   in that Tuesday. 
 
25             DR. KRICKER:        Yes, okay. 
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 1             MR. LAWSON:         The statute directs a two 
 
 2   week period following your canvass during which these 
 
 3   votes get returned.  Would you like to establish a time 
 
 4   frame as part of this motion? 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Can we--since it will take 
 
 6   a time to mail them out, can we make the time frame 
 
 7   longer? 
 
 8             MR. LAWSON:         It's a two week voting 
 
 9   period under the statute.  That can start once you all 
 
10   think it's feasible to start, but it should run for two 
 
11   weeks is what the statute advises. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        I'd suggest we just 
 
13   delegate it to Kim Strach to establish the dates. 
 
14             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I think we'd want to wait 
 
15   until after Tuesday. 
 
16             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes. 
 
17             DR. KRICKER:        Yes.  And certainly we 
 
18   could maybe make it one week after the mailing to start, 
 
19   you know, so they get a chance to actually get it. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay. I have a motion.  I 
 
21   don't think I've heard a second. 
 
22             JUDGE BAKER:        Second. 
 
23             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, we have a motion; we 
 
24   have a second.  Is there any discussion by the Board? 
 
25             (No response.) 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Hearing none, all in favor 
 
 2   of Dr. Kricker's motion say aye. 
 
 3             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
 5             (No response) 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Motion carries unanimously.  
 
 7   Thank you everybody for your help. 
 
 8             MS. FOUST:          What's the appeal process? 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        (unintelligible) those 
 
10   ballots that we're count--those ballots that we we're 
 
11   counting? 
 
12             DIRECTOR STRACH:    I assume that we're going 
 
13   to--make sure I understand.  So what we need to do is 
 
14   we're going to replace in Durham's canvass the 1,039 with 
 
15   147, and then when these ballots need to come back, we 
 
16   will amend their counts, but we will canvass today for 
 
17   state canvass 147 of the provisionals and the additional 
 
18   absentee by mail. 
 
19             MS. FOUST:          What is the appeal process? 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        You can talk to Mr. Lawson. 
 
21             MR. LAWSON:         Yes, I'll be happy to take 
 
22   care of your question after.  The superior court of Wake 
 
23   County. 
 
24             MS. FOUST:          That's where we'll be. 
 
25             MALE VOICE:         May I ask another question? 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, we have another 
 
 2   hearing. 
 
 3             MALE VOICE:         Yes, sir.  I just need to 
 
 4   ask you a-- 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just one question, and 
 
 6   that's the last one.  Yes, sir. 
 
 7             MALE VOICE:         What will we do with regard 
 
 8   to the missing votes--the missing ballots? 
 
 9             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Those are part of it.  
 
10   Those will be included. 
 
11             FEMALE VOICE:       How can you include them? 
 
12             MALE VOICE:         Do you have possession of 
 
13   the missing ballots? 
 
14             DIRECTOR STRACH:    They'll be given another 
 
15   opportunity to cast a ballot. 
 
16             FEMALE VOICE:       How do you know who they 
 
17   are? 
 
18             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We know who they are. 
 
19             MS. FOUST:          You're missing their 
 
20   ballot, but you know who they are. 
 
21             MR. LAWSON:         Yes. 
 
22             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes, we do. 
 
23             FEMALE VOICE:       And the ones that were run 
 
24   through twice, what about those? 
 
25             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Those results are being 
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 1   replaced with the ones that we know--the 147, and then 
 
 2   the others will be added to it when they cast a ballot. 
 
 3             MS. FOUST:          Appeal.  We don't trust 
 
 4   y'all either. 
 
 5             (Pause) 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right, the next is in 
 
 7   re: election protest of Allen Dial.  I'd like for 
 
 8   everybody that's interested in this hearing to identify 
 
 9   themselves before we take any testimony. 
 
10             MR. WRIGHT:         Sure, and it would be 
 
11   possible to have Mr. Dial on the other side, and Mr. Hunt 
 
12   and myself on this side.  If we're all together, I think 
 
13   it would expedite the situation.   
 
14             I have a very important motion to make, and 
 
15   then I will defer to Mr. Hunt, who was the trial 
 
16   attorney, but I think there's room for everybody, Mr. 
 
17   Dial on the other side and Mr. Cummings on this side.  
 
18   I think it will expedite it. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   It's up to you.  As long 
 
20   as you all identify who everybody is. 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, sir. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So let's get everybody 
 
23   lined up on your respective sides, and then-- 
 
24             MR. WRIGHT:         Don Wright, W-r-i-g-h-t. 
 
25             MR. HUNT:           Grady Hunt.  Grady, G-r-a 
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 1   d-y, Hunt.  I'm counsel for Mr. Cummings. 
 
 2             MR. CUMMINGS:       Gregory Cummings. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Mr. Cummings, you're 
 
 4   represented by Mr. Wright and Mr. Hunt? 
 
 5             MR. CUMMINGS:       Yes, sir. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, and you are-- 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           Allen G. Dial. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  And there is 
 
 9   a woman with you. 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           That's my daughter.  She's 
 
11   with me.  My wife's back there too. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right, we have 
 
13   a complaint by Allen Dial who's a candidate for the mayor 
 
14   of Pembroke.  According to the canvass result, came in 
 
15   second in the election with respect to results among the 
 
16   candidates of 351 for Mr. Cummings, 345 for Mr. Dial. 
 
17             Okay, Mr. Dial, you brought this complaint.  
 
18   Could you-- 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         May it please the Board, 
 
20   and I apologize, Mr. Chairman, but the motion goes to the 
 
21   record in this matter.  It's a very serious motion, a 
 
22   motion on an incident I have not ever seen before, and 
 
23   I think that that--we would like to make that motion and 
 
24   then on the merits, obviously, Mr. Dial will have that, 
 
25   but this is a very important motion and causes us great 
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 1   concern. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You want to make a motion. 
 
 3             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, sir. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Have we received a copy of 
 
 5   that? 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         It's what you did.  That's 
 
 7   the basis of the motion.  It's whoever prepared that 
 
 8   record on appeal that's our concern because there are 
 
 9   over 118 pages of evidence and other documents that were 
 
10   never introduced at trial of the matter.  It's completely 
 
11   new. 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           I'm the protester, Mr. 
 
13   Chairman, and I should be able to go first.  We had a 
 
14   hearing in Lumberton, and it was stopped.  I was never 
 
15   able to introduce my evidence. 
 
16             And reading through the material--I'm the one 
 
17   that produced it--it says, "If you have any more 
 
18   supplemental information that was not produced at the 
 
19   original trial," I've sent it in with protest to Raleigh. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Can you tell me what the 
 
21   nature of your motion is? 
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, it is, and I don't 
 
23   have to recite-- 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Don't read it.  Just tell 
 
25   me what it is. 
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 1             MR. WRIGHT:         Okay.  In the record on 
 
 2   appeal, starting at Page 15 and going through Page 118 
 
 3   were 11 folders, and with various information in it, and 
 
 4   as soon as I saw it, I said, "What is this?" 
 
 5             And then I looked at the transcript, which the 
 
 6   record on appeal which the county board is responsible 
 
 7   for, transcript is the testimony--excuse me, protest 
 
 8   testimony, the order, and the exhibits. 
 
 9             And I looked and said none of this was 
 
10   admitted, and then I got a call from trial counsel; he 
 
11   says, "What is this?"  I said, "Was this not admitted?" 
 
12   It in essence is over 100 pages of documents, affidavits, 
 
13   and statements that were never introduced at trial.  So 
 
14   it's in essence-- 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   What is your motion? 
 
16             MR. WRIGHT:         The motion is to remove 
 
17   Pages-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        When you say "pages"-- 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         Dial Page-- 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        So it's in the upper right- 
 
21   hand corner. 
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, it says, "Dial."  It 
 
23   says, "Remove from Dial"-- 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        (unintelligible) 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         Right.  From Dial 16 
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 1   through Dial 133, and that is new, completely new 
 
 2   evidence.  It was not introduced at trial.  It's not 
 
 3   properly part of the record. 
 
 4             Mr.--I want to hand it to Mr. Lawson.  Mark 
 
 5   Bibbs talked about, said, "Well, can I have new 
 
 6   evidence?"  And General Counsel Lawson was correct.  
 
 7   Said, "Mr. Bibbs, that is for the Board to decide today." 
 
 8             What has happened is that we've had over 100 
 
 9   pages of new evidence dumped in the record by the 
 
10   protester without the knowledge of the Board, and get 
 
11   this, we were not even served a copy of the appeal.   
 
12             So we had no idea that when the appeal--and if 
 
13   you would note, I think I think this is very relevant-- 
 
14   Question 11 in the appeal, "How many pages, additional 
 
15   pages?  Zero."  Signed by Mr. Dial. 
 
16             "How many pages of exhibits not included in the 
 
17   original protest?"  He put, "Zero."  He put 119 pages in 
 
18   without telling anybody. 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Chairman, they weren't 
 
20   included.  I didn't have the opportunity to put them in 
 
21   at the County Board of Elections.  That's reason it says 
 
22   zero. 
 
23             MR. WRIGHT:         Mr. Dial, this thing about 
 
24   being pro so and you do it and you ask for excuses later?  
 
25   This is the third time you've been up here in several 
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 1   years.  You should know that you don't put things in the 
 
 2   record that have not been produced as evidence. 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           It's supplemental 
 
 4   information.  
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         It cannot be supplemental.  
 
 6   It was never offered. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Would it make a difference 
 
 8   to you if I had asked for some of those documents? 
 
 9             MR. WRIGHT:         Okay, let me-- 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        No.  Come on, Mr. Wright.  
 
11   Would it make a difference for your argument if I told 
 
12   you today, "By the way, you should know that Mr. Malcolm 
 
13   has asked Mr. Lawson to gather a number of documents, 
 
14   including ATV forms, tax records, and other documents," 
 
15   which I think--I haven't looked at all these pages, but 
 
16   I think may--I mean obviously I didn't ask for a copy of 
 
17   a ballot--if I wanted to see a ballot style, flipping 
 
18   the page, for example, Dial 60 in the right-hand corner.  
 
19   Would that make a difference? 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         No, because the statute 
 
21   says the Board, the five of you, makes the call for 
 
22   supplemental information or for new evidence, not one 
 
23   individual, and all due respect to Mr. Chairman, he's the 
 
24   chairman and he runs the hearing, but he can't say, "I'm 
 
25   making the determination that this additional evidence 
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 1   be in."   
 
 2             It's the Board's decision which if Mr. Dial-- 
 
 3   what he should've done is he should have filed a motion 
 
 4   saying, "I have additional evidence," filed that motion 
 
 5   with the Board, served it on us.  We would have an 
 
 6   opportunity to see what it's about and respond.   
 
 7             But we have a dumping--"dumping" is the term 
 
 8   to use--of documents in the record which were not 
 
 9   introduced, and we have to object.  This is, and I'll use 
 
10   the term in the statute on new elections, "tainted" 
 
11   record.  And I'm not blaming the staff.  Somebody just 
 
12   basically took what he sent and put it in. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         (unintelligible) track 
 
14   this, that any materials moved in.  We went through--in 
 
15   the table of contents as well as attached to 
 
16   correspondence that goes to all the parties.  In this 
 
17   case he's (unintelligible) was titled "Folders 
 
18   accompanying appeal materials."   
 
19             At that point at which we received the 
 
20   additional pieces, we didn't yet have the transcript, so 
 
21   we didn't know which pieces of this were from the record 
 
22   or not.   
 
23             So we send them with correspondence indicating 
 
24   to all the parties at issue we can that this record is 
 
25   insufficient and would include pieces (unintelligible). 
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 1             So we produced everything.  They can raise 
 
 2   objections and you all can resolve it.  It's our practice 
 
 3   to produce everything that we receive in association with 
 
 4   (unintelligible) that are appealed. 
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         Normally we don't have a 
 
 6   problem, but you do here. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, did you get that 
 
 8   notice from him, to object to the record? 
 
 9             MR. WRIGHT:         No, because we didn't get 
 
10   the record till Friday. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Because of the--all the 
 
12   delay that he's mentioned? 
 
13             MR. WRIGHT:         Mr. Hunt, I--we kept 
 
14   communicating; I said, "Grady, when you get the record; 
 
15   Friday he got the record.  I opened up a link, and then 
 
16   when I started reading the link Friday--y'all were 
 
17   closed--I said, "Where did all this stuff come from?" 
 
18             And then Grady said, "That was not introduced."  
 
19   And we shared concerns, but this--we are entitled, if 
 
20   you're going to consider new evidence, and you can, but 
 
21   it has to be a decision of the five of you done in an 
 
22   open meeting and with due process, notice to us saying 
 
23   what's involved, and I would daresay saying, "If we're 
 
24   opening up new evidence, what do you all have?"   
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        So let me get it right, Mr. 
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 1   Wright, because I want to--maybe I'm getting educated.  
 
 2   I've been--since I've been up here, this Board has asked 
 
 3   for information.  When we were in Robeson County, G.L. 
 
 4   Pridgen left the building to go to Lumberton to get the 
 
 5   information.  
 
 6             We ask for new information all the time.  We 
 
 7   don't vote on every single thing.  We accept a VCT form 
 
 8   from Robeson County.  You know we don't vote on that.  
 
 9   And if a Board member wants a piece of information, we 
 
10   request it, and we get it. 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         At the hearing? 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure. 
 
13             MR. WRIGHT:         And absolutely no problem. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        And we get beforehand too. 
 
15             MR. WRIGHT:         But beforehand and when 
 
16   something has not been introduced in evidence, that in 
 
17   essence is unintroduced evidence, you said, as appellate 
 
18   court hearing. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure. 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         And that's not a part of 
 
21   the record.  But you're right; right now you can vote 5 
 
22   to 0, but when we wouldn't be given due process. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you want a delay?  Do 
 
24   you want us to recess and hold the hearing next week? 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         No.  I want just to 
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 1   eliminate that material and let's hear the case on the 
 
 2   merits.  And Mr. Hunt would be in a position to debate 
 
 3   the case in the merits, he and Judge Locklear or the 
 
 4   trial attorneys, but let's eliminate this information, 
 
 5   which is not--it hasn't been entered as evidence.  It 
 
 6   hasn't been subject to cross-examination.  It hadn't been 
 
 7   produced to us.  Get it out of the record.  Let's have 
 
 8   a clean record and let's hear the case on the merits. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have a motion in 
 
10   writing there? 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         No, I did not have it in 
 
12   writing.  I can  get it  in writing,  but  it's the 
 
13   motion--I do have it drafted out, if I may read it, Mr. 
 
14   Chairman. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, go ahead and read 
 
16   your motion. 
 
17             MR. WRIGHT:         Therefore, Respondent moves 
 
18   that Pages Dial Number 15 through Dial 133 consisting of 
 
19   11 folders of pages be removed from the appeal record in 
 
20   this matter and not considered by the State Board of 
 
21   Elections. 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           I object to that motion, 
 
23   Mr. Chairman. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did you have anything to 
 
25   add to your objection? 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           I mean other than that when 
 
 2   I read over the documentation, the form that says--that 
 
 3   you use for your appeal--it tells you on there, if you 
 
 4   have any supplemental information, to supply it and send 
 
 5   it in.   
 
 6             My supplemental information was provided with 
 
 7   the appeal, not a week later or not Friday.  It's been 
 
 8   done ever since the appeal was done. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you. 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           And they had opportunity 
 
11   to get it.  I'm sure--I'm sure--you sent me a record of 
 
12   it back, and I'm sure that they got a record of it when 
 
13   it was sent. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Well, we--I 
 
15   think we can consider counsel's motion. 
 
16             MR. LAWSON:         You all can continue to 
 
17   hear the issue (unintelligible). 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And then we--depending upon 
 
19   our decision on that, we'll see how to proceed. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           And one more thing, Mr. 
 
21   Chairman. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yes, sir. 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           This is information that 
 
24   I had that I couldn't produce it.  They stopped the 
 
25   hearing, said they weren't going to hear it. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Who stopped the hearing?  
 
 2   The county board? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           The county board stopped 
 
 4   the hearing.  That's the reason it wasn't introduced. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And they stopped it for 
 
 6   what stated reason? 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           They said it was a 
 
 8   frivolous suit, but they had already found two people 
 
 9   that were ineligible to vote, and that would rule it out 
 
10   then previous, and they didn't hear the whole protest so 
 
11   how can you determine what it is if you don't hear the 
 
12   whole protest? 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So it was your intention 
 
14   to submit Dial Pages 15 through 133-- 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           Yes, sir. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --at that hearing, but you 
 
17   were-- 
 
18             MR. DIAL:           Denied the process. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you. 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         May I--just one briefly.  
 
21   That hearing which he, quote, was denied the process 
 
22   lasted three and a half hours, longer than any hearing 
 
23   you've held today.  He had ample opportunity in three and 
 
24   a half hours--and you can look at the transcript, look 
 
25   at the time--to offer this evidence. 
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 1             Basically this is not properly in a record, 
 
 2   and we must object.  We cannot let this pass without 
 
 3   objecting because appellate record is somewhat sacred, 
 
 4   and this is not part of the trial record and it must be 
 
 5   removed. 
 
 6             Now, can he argue as to saying, "I didn't have 
 
 7   a chance to do it," in the merits of his case?  Of 
 
 8   course, he can, but that's a separate animal to argument 
 
 9   on the merits and my motion to dismiss--to remove clearly 
 
10   ineligible items from the record. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           When  I  was  going 
 
12   through--when I brought my protest up, I was asked to 
 
13   begin, and then, "No, I'm not going to hear that."  And 
 
14   they went to picking out what they were going to hear and 
 
15   never did give me the opportunity to present the 
 
16   evidence. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Well, we have been 
 
18   presented with a motion by counsel, and it's disagreed 
 
19   with by the petitioner.  Any thoughts from members of the 
 
20   Board or maybe I should--have you got anything to say 
 
21   about this? 
 
22             MR. LAWSON:         We made additional copies 
 
23   (unintelligible).  Understanding the mail has taken a 
 
24   while.  We Fed Ex'd where we could.  In this case a P.O. 
 
25   box was provided by counsel for the candidate which is 
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 1   not accepted by Fed Ex.   
 
 2             We provided a digital copy to individuals for 
 
 3   whom we had e-mail addresses, a link which Mr. Wright 
 
 4   mentioned for the rest of the parties.  We did mail 
 
 5   records.  We Fed Ex'd where we could when it was coming 
 
 6   to candidates themselves, but we were provided a P.O. box 
 
 7   for you, sir, and so Fed Ex does not deliver to P.O. 
 
 8   boxes, so we had to do just the mail, but I did follow 
 
 9   up with you a number of times to ensure you did have a 
 
10   digital record which I believe you did.  But it's before 
 
11   the Board.  Whatever you want to consider as part of the 
 
12   record would be appropriate before you.  You have that 
 
13   latitude. 
 
14             MR. WRIGHT:         May I make one inquiry of 
 
15   Mr. Lawson?  Mr. Lawson, so anything the Board wants to 
 
16   consider as part of the record with matters that were not 
 
17   introduced into trial at a trial court a proper part of 
 
18   a record before appellate court? 
 
19             MR. LAWSON:         I think the difference 
 
20   would be the quasi-judicial nature of this,  and  I 
 
21   don't--I'm not trying to take on the motion at all, but 
 
22   it has been the past practice of the Board to enter 
 
23   anything that would supplement it and let the parties 
 
24   object to it if they're--if they feel that their side was 
 
25   prejudiced by it.   
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 1             It seems as though you've done that, but I 
 
 2   think that it would be within the Board's purview to 
 
 3   consider whatever they would like including new evidence 
 
 4   or they could sent staff out this moment to generate new 
 
 5   evidence to consider. 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         And the other party would 
 
 7   be given notice that new evidence would be considered. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        It might be able to fly.  
 
 9   I'm asking that.  Do you agree it might be--I mean if I 
 
10   ask a question today, Mr. Wright, and say, I need G.L. 
 
11   Pridgen to come up here and testify where the boundary 
 
12   for the eastern side of Pembroke is, which I'm going to 
 
13   ask him to do that, I'm going to ask him to do that 
 
14   today. 
 
15             MR. WRIGHT:         And that's live testimony. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, so-- 
 
17             MR. WRIGHT:         But it's not part of the 
 
18   record. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, that part--that 
 
20   question is not; I agree. 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         No, we're talking about the 
 
22   record, and yes, on the merits, it's a different scene; 
 
23   it's a different thing.  The record is different from 
 
24   what you hear on the merits, and I'm not arguing--my 
 
25   motion is not as to the merits, the hearing on the 
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 1   merits.  My motion, which I think is grounded in law, is 
 
 2   on the record. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   What do you feel--just as 
 
 4   an example of this over 100 pages that you want to 
 
 5   exclude, give me a flavor of why you feel that that's 
 
 6   prejudicial to your client. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         That's not the question.  
 
 8   The question is, is it properly part of the record. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   That's the question.  
 
10   That's my question. 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         I don't know.  I haven't 
 
12   studied it, but I do know after 40 years practicing law 
 
13   that from day one, from the day one I practiced, is I 
 
14   never, before a superior court judge or appellate court, 
 
15   ever included in a record something that was not part of 
 
16   the underlying trial or the underlying administrative 
 
17   agency hearing.  You don't just dump things in records.  
 
18             Now, you can--as to what you hear here, you 
 
19   have wide discretion on the merits, but the record is 
 
20   more sacred.  You don't mess with the record.   
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        I'm familiar with the added 
 
22   material, and it all looks like it comes from the County 
 
23   Board of Elections, and essentially it's GIS information, 
 
24   it's voter registrations, voter--what is it, copies of 
 
25   ATVs? 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        That kind of material.  
 
 3   Now, we can take the time to actually look at this 
 
 4   material in question from--directly from the Board of 
 
 5   Elections and potentially exclude this information, and 
 
 6   I don't think anything would be lost. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         If I may point at one 
 
 8   administrative record on point, and I apologize, on Page 
 
 9   1125 of your law book, Administrative Rec 8 NCAC 2.0112, 
 
10   it says the county board will provide the record on 
 
11   appeal.   
 
12             Well, that's the county board's job, and they 
 
13   did a good job. What they provided was the order and the 
 
14   transcript.  Who provided 119 pages of the record on 
 
15   appeal was not the county board of elections but was the 
 
16   protester.  And I have absolutely no problem with the 
 
17   county board; they didn't provide this information, and 
 
18   it may have a source from the county board, but 
 
19   technically the State Board should only get their record 
 
20   and only from the County Board because it's set out in 
 
21   your own regulation, not from a protester. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's Dial--make sure 
 
23   that's Dial 15 through 133 is what you're objecting to. 
 
24             MR. WRIGHT:         Uh-huh (affirmative). 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        So I make a motion that we 
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 1   exclude the information from Pages 15 through 133 that 
 
 2   supplemented the record coming from the Robeson County 
 
 3   Board of Election, and as a secondary part of my motion, 
 
 4   I make a motion that we include Pages 15 through 133 for 
 
 5   the purposes of this Board receiving that information 
 
 6   today for its consideration. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do I have a second? 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Any discussion by the 
 
10   Board? 
 
11             (No response.) 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion and we 
 
13   have a second.  All in favor of Mr. Malcolm's motion say 
 
14   aye. 
 
15             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
17             (No response) 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  All right.  I 
 
19   think the issues here are whether the Robeson County 
 
20   Board of Elections erred in finding an order dismissing 
 
21   the election protest, and if they did err, whether the 
 
22   election protest meets the standard for the State Board 
 
23   to take action on the election protest. 
 
24             Mr. Dial, you--would you like to address Mr. 
 
25   Wright's motion?  Would you like to give us sort of a 
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 1   brief summary of the relief you're seeking and why. 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           The relief that I'm seeking 
 
 3   is to have a new election because there's enough people 
 
 4   that voted in this election that do not live in the 
 
 5   corporate limits of municipal election to change the 
 
 6   outcome of this election.  There's enough people that 
 
 7   voted from addresses that they do not live-- 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  I'm going to swear 
 
 9   you in, okay? 
 
10             (Whereupon, 
 
11                  ALLEN G. DIAL, 
 
12              having first been duly sworn, 
 
13              testified as follows:) 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, sir. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           If I may continue, sir. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Absolutely.  
 
17             MR. DIAL:           I have in the records here 
 
18   and all of y'all were there when you met down in Robeson 
 
19   County in November of 2015.  I asked Mr. Malcolm in that 
 
20   time--he was setting it up to have a new election, and 
 
21   having two precinct and tying it into the primary, and 
 
22   I asked to not tie it into the primary and have it 
 
23   separately.   
 
24             And he insinuated that the election board or 
 
25   the board workers could determine what ballots that they 
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 1   give to each individual when they come to vote. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Ballot style. 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           Ballot style.  And I have 
 
 4   seven people that live at the address that they gave 
 
 5   which is outside the city limits of the town of Pembroke, 
 
 6   and the Board of Election officials gave them a ballot 
 
 7   for the municipal election.   
 
 8             I have affidavits which all of y'all have read 
 
 9   from the town of Pembroke that these people, the 
 
10   addresses that they voted from is outside the municipal 
 
11   election of the town of Pembroke.   
 
12             I have some that changed their voter 
 
13   registration on election day and were still given the 
 
14   ballot for the town of Pembroke.  And with what I got 
 
15   it's in my opinion more of them.   
 
16             I'm only behind six votes, and like I say, the 
 
17   county board found two they sustained on, and I've got 
 
18   another nine here.  That's probably 11 votes, sir.  And 
 
19   I can present them to you on the basis and show you--when 
 
20   I got my stuff back, the map didn't show up very well, 
 
21   but I have a copy of the map that shows in color, if I 
 
22   may present it to the Board, where that you can make a 
 
23   distinction of what's in the city limits and what's not. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have that? 
 
25             MR. DIAL:           I do, sir. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could we--do you want to 
 
 2   submit it as an exhibit?  Can you show it to counsel over 
 
 3   there? 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           I don't have but one copy 
 
 5   here. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Let him see it first. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah, share it with 
 
 8   counsel. 
 
 9             MR. LAWSON:         There's a copier there.  
 
10             MR. DIAL:           Is it a color copy?  If 
 
11   it's not a color copy, it won't show up.  They already 
 
12   got that there. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         If this was not done in 
 
14   color, would it prejudice you? 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           This is an affidavit from 
 
16   the town of Pembroke.  I have another one here if you'd 
 
17   like to look at it. 
 
18             (Mr. Lawson makes copies of document.) 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           And to recollect your 
 
20   memory-- 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         I was at the trial. 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           You were there.  Same map.  
 
23   It doesn't change.  This is another color copy that I 
 
24   have which you do not have.  It's a man and his wife. 
 
25             Mr. Chairman, could you look at and pass this 
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 1   one around?  It would look better-- 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is it the same as that? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           It is, but you can't make 
 
 4   it out in black and white. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, but he's got the 
 
 6   color copy. 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           Okay.  He's got my copy.  
 
 8   Sorry. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If you've got a second 
 
10   color copy-- 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Yes, sir. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --we can look at it more 
 
13   quickly if we've got two. 
 
14             (Pause) 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   301 J-u-d-d-i-e Street. 
 
16             MR. DIAL:           301 Juddie Street. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Juddie Street, and--all 
 
18   right, and it says, let's see, and how many people-- 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Two people, Brian and Lesa 
 
20   Maynor, husband and wife. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right, those are two 
 
22   people that voted and-- 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           They voted in a--they were 
 
24   given municipal ballots and they live outside the 
 
25   corporate limits. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, so they-- 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           The road--Juddie Street is 
 
 3   in town.  They live right to the left of it, and that's 
 
 4   out of town if you go straight down Juddie Street.  In 
 
 5   another hearing we had, there was a trailer that was 
 
 6   separated or divided. 
 
 7             MR. LAWSON:         I'm marking it Exhibit 1. 
 
 8             (Whereupon, Exhibit Number 1 
 
 9              was marked for identification.) 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, they live on Juddie 
 
11   Street, but you're saying Juddie-- 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           They live off Juddie 
 
13   Street.  Juddie Street it in town. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, and it's got this 
 
15   thing from the city that says, "301 Juddie Street," which 
 
16   I take it is on this side (indicating), the east side? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Go from 711 down, and it 
 
18   would be on the east side. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right. 
 
20             JUDGE BAKER:        I might inquire if these 
 
21   are new voters-- 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           No, sir.  The voter history 
 
23   was checked. 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        That's not my question, 
 
25   sir, and perhaps if you'd let me finish my question, it 
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 1   would be helpful.   
 
 2             Are these new voters being presented to us 
 
 3   today or were these--the questions of these voters 
 
 4   considered by the local board of election at the hearing 
 
 5   that they held? 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         They were not considered. 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        They were not considered, 
 
 8   but to me, as if they were in the original protest and 
 
 9   they were not part of the sections that were questioned 
 
10   as to being added later.  So he names them, I believe, 
 
11   on, what, Page 3? 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           They were in the original 
 
13   protest. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           And the Robeson County 
 
16   Election Board denied me the opportunity to present them. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        What's your understanding 
 
18   of the reason they denied you, Mr. Dial, when you got to 
 
19   that point? 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           I think they just got fed 
 
21   up because a lot of the stuff that I have was 
 
22   supplemental information as far as somebody that voted 
 
23   from an address which they did not live, and that's a 
 
24   irregularity.   
 
25             They picked what they wanted to hear and 
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 1   deprived me of the opportunity of presenting my case.  
 
 2   When I started out, I started with a name to go in with 
 
 3   this, and they stopped me.  They didn't want to hear 
 
 4   that.  What Mr. Stone wanted to hear was the affidavits 
 
 5   that had been produced about vote buying. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        So, to make sure I'm clear, 
 
 7   as to the two individuals that you're alleging on Juddie 
 
 8   Street, you're saying that their home, their physical 
 
 9   home, based on the visual depiction, is not in the city 
 
10   limits. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           It is not. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        And you're saying--let me 
 
13   finish.  You're saying the home that's at the end of 
 
14   Cherokee Street-- 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           The home is what, sir? 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        The home that's at the end 
 
17   of Cherokee Street. 
 
18             MR. DIAL:           No, sir.  That's a 
 
19   different two. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        I know.  That's why I want 
 
21   you to just follow me.  I'm moving on.  You've got to 
 
22   stick with me.  The two individuals at Juddie Street-- 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        --you're saying the home 
 
25   they live in is not in the corporate city limits. 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           It's not in the corporate 
 
 2   limits. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        You're saying the two 
 
 4   individuals at the end of Cherokee Street; you're saying 
 
 5   their home is not in the city limits. 
 
 6             MR. DIAL:           It is not in the city 
 
 7   limits. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        You're saying the three 
 
 9   individuals that live at two different homes on Rough 
 
10   Street-- 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Gough Street. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Gough Street.  Are you 
 
13   saying that-- 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           There's two different 
 
15   addresses. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Those are or not? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Those are not in the 
 
18   corporate limits of the town of Pembroke. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Okay, so that's seven. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           That's seven. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        So were you allowed--do you 
 
22   have an understanding of why you weren't allowed to 
 
23   present that information at the hearing? 
 
24             MR. DIAL:           No, because I held it up, 
 
25   and I told the Board-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you go to a preliminary 
 
 2   hearing? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           No, sir, I did not. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you set forth this 
 
 5   information related to these, at least these seven, 
 
 6   perhaps more individuals, in your original protest that 
 
 7   you filed with the county board? 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
 9             JUDGE BAKER:        Just to make sure of one 
 
10   other--one thing, are the names we're hearing now 
 
11   addressed in the order?  I mean the order of the local 
 
12   board does state, "The Board chose not to consider Dial's 
 
13   allegations concerning the registration of," and names 
 
14   a bunch of people, and then also says that they were not 
 
15   timely, as registration or residency questions are 
 
16   properly challenged under 163-84 through 163-90.3.   
 
17             My point is, is this something then that was 
 
18   addressed by the local board, that they chose not to 
 
19   consider them for a reason of law?  Was it just that he 
 
20   was ignored or did they actually say, "We're not going 
 
21   to consider because we consider them untimely filed and 
 
22   therefore not properly before the board."  Big 
 
23   difference, obviously. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's the way I read 
 
25   it.  I mean I guess we can hear from Mr. Stone in a 
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 1   second.  The way I read it is that the Board treated it 
 
 2   as residency challenges, which of course has a time 
 
 3   frame. 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           Yeah, but it was no--it 
 
 5   wasn't a resident--it wasn't a challenge.  It was a 
 
 6   protest. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Because you're alleging 
 
 8   that's an irregularity because obviously the town-- 
 
 9   assuming that what you're saying is true, if it is true, 
 
10   you're saying it's based upon geocode problems with the 
 
11   County--with the county election boundaries. 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           Well, you see-- 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Geocode office.  That's the 
 
14   term they use. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           There's all these names and 
 
16   stuff that people voted at an address that they don't 
 
17   live.  Nobody cares to try to correct it.  The 919 (sic) 
 
18   system, Mr. Hunt was attorney in 2013 and brought up a 
 
19   bunch of stuff.  Nobody's tried to correct it.   
 
20             Mr. Locklear's been the attorney since then.  
 
21   Nothing's been sent to town to try to bring up their 919 
 
22   address codes and stuff.  And it's all mixed up down 
 
23   there, sir. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        So you're--if we can-- 
 
25   without getting into details, who lives on Juddie Street 
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 1   and a whole lot of details about--the protest today 
 
 2   primarily is about you weren't allowed to be heard.  Is 
 
 3   that fair to say? 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           That is true. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Who's here from the county? 
 
 6             MR. DIAL:           And I have other names too.  
 
 7   You brought those seven up. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Could the 
 
 9   representatives of the county board come forward and 
 
10   identify themselves. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          Mr. Chairman, members of 
 
12   the Board, Steve Stone, Chairman of the Robeson County 
 
13   Board of Elections. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Say that again, please. 
 
15             MR. STONE:          Steve Stone, Chairman of 
 
16   the Robeson County Board of Elections. 
 
17             MR. PAIT:           Patrick Pait, Robeson 
 
18   County attorney. 
 
19             MR. PRIDGEN:        G.L. Pridgen. 
 
20             MR. PAIT:           Sorry, Patrick Pait, P-a- 
 
21   i-t.  Robeson County attorney. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm going to ask the two 
 
23   non-lawyer gentlemen: 
 
24             (Whereupon. 
 
25                  STEVE STONE and G.L. PRIDGEN, 
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 1              having first been duly sworn, 
 
 2              testified as follows:) 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Counselor-- 
 
 4             MR. PAIT:           Yes, sir. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --why don't you start, and 
 
 6   then your board folks can-- 
 
 7             MR. PAIT:           Sure.  Absolutely.  
 
 8   Absolutely.  Probably the easiest way in putting this 
 
 9   together, I went through the transcript, on 276--267, 
 
10   Dial 267, that is one of the first parts where Mr. Dial 
 
11   speaks to the people registered on the books.  I'll give 
 
12   you a moment to get there.  
 
13             (Pause) 
 
14             MR. PAIT:           From there, Ms. Tiffany 
 
15   Powers, one of the board members, moved in--on Page 268 
 
16   about the appropriate time for the challenges.  That gets 
 
17   to the point that these were the names at that point that 
 
18   were brought up, but it turned out to be something about 
 
19   a registration, and at those times for challenges 
 
20   considering the board had already passed. 
 
21             We started off the whole process talking about 
 
22   voter fraud, buying, different things of that nature.  
 
23   Affidavits were presented by both sides; one say that I 
 
24   was paid five dollars or ten dollars for it, the other 
 
25   side saying that my arm was twisted to do that. 
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 1             So we went through those different issues, and 
 
 2   when it got to this point, there was a motion that had 
 
 3   been made about whether or not the whole thing had-- 
 
 4   thrown out for frivolous nature.   
 
 5             The board took that back up on Page 271 of the 
 
 6   transcript, and that's where they voted at that point to 
 
 7   say that the challenge that had been put forth was 
 
 8   frivolous in nature. 
 
 9             We continued on.  We asked for some 
 
10   clarification. 
 
11             JUDGE BAKER:        That's Page 516. 
 
12             MR. PAIT:           Okay, I apologize if we're 
 
13   off. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        No, we've got you. 
 
15             MR. PAIT:           We're continuing on because 
 
16   at that point things got heated and we started having 
 
17   questions, and while we weren't finished, the motion was 
 
18   also made that there wasn't substantial evidence to go 
 
19   forward as well.  That was also voted on.   
 
20             So in the order you'll see where both of them 
 
21   are addressed by the board and combined in trying to make 
 
22   this decision.  And in putting together the order, we 
 
23   wanted to make clear that the matters that weren't being 
 
24   considered were due to registry which the Board, Ms. 
 
25   Powers specifically addressing that issue, should have 



                    221 
 
 1   been handled before we got to this point in it. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        That's how I read it too. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          I'll speak for my other two 
 
 4   board members as well.  I usually don't do that, but I'll 
 
 5   do that at this point in time. 
 
 6             This not being our first experience with this 
 
 7   sort of thing in several areas, we took it very serious, 
 
 8   the protest.  Had a preliminary hearing which at one 
 
 9   point was postponed or amended.   
 
10             Mr. Dial had an opportunity to file an amended 
 
11   protest.  That had to do with Good Friday and the 
 
12   holidays, but we got his additional protest. 
 
13             And in the beginning, in the initial part of 
 
14   that protest was some serious allegations of felonious 
 
15   illegal activity by voters, people coercing voters into 
 
16   register to vote and participate in voting from 
 
17   residences where they did not live.  Pretty good 
 
18   allegations with affidavits to back it up. 
 
19             And we wanted to hear it, and when it came time 
 
20   for us to have our hearing, he wanted to start on another 
 
21   part of the protest, as he called it.  And we felt like 
 
22   that part was more like residency challenges.  Let's wait 
 
23   and see what these illegal activities produced. 
 
24             We want to gather some more information to put 
 
25   into the record, to put in that cardboard box to send the 
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 1   investigator's office in Lumberton or wherever it's at.  
 
 2   And we had people from the Housing Authority and various 
 
 3   town officials there to verify some of these affidavits. 
 
 4             Well, every time one affidavit said, "I was 
 
 5   paid and he carried me," some other--the opposing side 
 
 6   produced an affidavit from the same person only hours 
 
 7   later saying, "I didn't say that; I lied about it."   
 
 8             I mean it was one contradicting the other.  
 
 9   And we went through a lot of that.  And we wanted to 
 
10   find--we really wanted to find fact that there was 
 
11   illegal behavior by certain participants that were 
 
12   alleged directly in the very beginning of this protest.  
 
13   That never came to fruition. 
 
14             And it started going off into more like what 
 
15   I would consider a residency challenge, and I do those 
 
16   all the time.  Candidates file residency challenges in 
 
17   a timely fashion, six weeks before the election.  They 
 
18   file them on election day before 5:00 so they can be 
 
19   heard before canvass.   
 
20             But this was not the time to consider these 
 
21   residency challenges because these people that were 
 
22   registered at these places were previously registered at 
 
23   these places.  Some of them even had voted a few times 
 
24   from these places.  Even if they maybe shouldn't have, 
 
25   they did.  But nobody challenged their residency.   
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 1             And one specific thing, Mr. Dial wanted to 
 
 2   challenge somebody that he had initiated the 
 
 3   transportation of in getting them to the polls, and he 
 
 4   wanted to challenge them and not count that one.  
 
 5   Something didn't feel right about that.   
 
 6             And, you know, the Board looked really hard at 
 
 7   all of this stuff.  And we just--it went to going into 
 
 8   a residency challenge, and it was not a timely filing for 
 
 9   a residency challenge.   
 
10             And we have, I'll admit, opened the door in the 
 
11   past and then leaned a little bit liberally and said, 
 
12   "Maybe it could've made a difference."  Maybe it 
 
13   couldn't, but it resulted in some recreations of 
 
14   elections that we've done successfully in Robeson County. 
 
15             Well, Mr. Dial's protest didn't ask for any of 
 
16   that.  He didn't want a recreation of any possible one- 
 
17   stop voters or any possible mail-in--he wanted a new 
 
18   election.  That's what he wanted, a new election out of 
 
19   what he presented to us in a protest.   
 
20             He proved no illegal activity.  There was 
 
21   nothing that could make us say somebody did something 
 
22   illegal which could have affected the outcome of this 
 
23   election.   
 
24             We felt like the residency challenges were 
 
25   challenged too late and maybe should be challenged before 
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 1   the next election, but we can't just randomly go 
 
 2   challenge them.  We have to leave that up to the 
 
 3   candidates. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you treat them as 
 
 5   residency challenges? 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          No, sir.  We didn't treat 
 
 7   them--I mean because it was after the election, we 
 
 8   couldn't treat them as a residency challenge. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        When can you bring a 
 
10   residency challenge? 
 
11             MR. STONE:          You can bring a residency 
 
12   challenge up until I think it's 39 days before the 
 
13   election. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you bring it 100 days 
 
15   before? 
 
16             MR. STONE:          You can bring it 100 days 
 
17   before. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you bring a year 
 
19   before? 
 
20             MR. STONE:          You can bring it a week-- 
 
21   a month after an election to prepare for the next 
 
22   election. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        So he did-- 
 
24             MR. STONE:          You can also do it on 
 
25   election day from noon to 5:00 on all absentee ballots.  
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 1   None of this was done. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Did the Robeson County 
 
 3   Board of Elections treat these as residency challenges?  
 
 4   Yes or no. 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          No. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        So although there's 
 
 7   statutory--so you've got to decide which-- 
 
 8             MR. STONE:          Well-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Let me finish, Mr. Stone, 
 
10   please. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          That's what we recognize 
 
12   them as being, but they were masked behind--this is what 
 
13   my Board feels--they were masked behind a protest-- 
 
14   alleged illegal behavior and vote buying by Tom, Dick, 
 
15   and Harry, and illegal registration by different people 
 
16   which got you--yeah, I mean, you know, if all he would've 
 
17   brought at a preliminary hearing was something to say, 
 
18   "These voters lived on the wrong end of the street," 
 
19   that's a residency challenge. 
 
20             I wouldn't probably ever got past the 
 
21   preliminary hearing, probably, because there wouldn't 
 
22   have been no evidence to suggest he could've proved 
 
23   otherwise. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        So, just for the purpose 
 
25   of this--just this question right here.  If the Board did 
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 1   decide, whether they wrote it in the order or not, that 
 
 2   they viewed those as residency challenges, would it be 
 
 3   accurate to say the Board has done nothing on those 
 
 4   potential residency challenges because you decided not 
 
 5   to allow him to present any information?  Would you agree 
 
 6   with that statement?   
 
 7             And if that's true and assuming that his 
 
 8   assertions are true, then there's at least two, four, 
 
 9   seven people today that are registered as being in 
 
10   Pembroke that should not be, assuming that his assertions 
 
11   are true. 
 
12             MR. STONE:          We didn't hear it.  We 
 
13   don't know that to be true. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Have you scheduled it to 
 
15   be heard later? 
 
16             MR. STONE:          We have not.  I mean, you 
 
17   know-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        You all-- 
 
19             MR. STONE:          We are in the middle of 
 
20   another election, and in the process of--Mr. Pridgen has 
 
21   a bunch of information that he's been working on trying 
 
22   to track down these things, but the voters tend to tell 
 
23   you they live in one place and they live in another. 
 
24             The Housing Authority complexes, I mean, you 
 
25   know, they've all but conceded, yes, we can say they're 
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 1   not on the lease, and if they're there, they're there 
 
 2   illegally.  But if they're there illegally, can I remove 
 
 3   them as a voter?  I think not.   
 
 4             I have to show favoritism in the light most 
 
 5   favorable to the voter even if they're there illegally 
 
 6   staying with grandma every other night.  I mean the 
 
 7   Housing Authority says they're not on the lease, but 
 
 8   they're still a voter, a registered voter of that 
 
 9   precinct of that town.   
 
10             A lot of his irregularities involve the people 
 
11   registered at Sprunt Street, for example, which was in 
 
12   the city but they voted from a Pine Street address-- 
 
13   that's where they actually lived--which was still in the 
 
14   city.  I mean that still would've gave them the right to 
 
15   vote.  They just for some reason, because possibly the 
 
16   house burnt down or whatever, they were not able to focus 
 
17   on correcting the record, but they were still town 
 
18   residents. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        If  we  could  just  focus 
 
20   on--if we can just focus on these seven voters just for 
 
21   this question, have you taken any steps, Mr. Pridgen, 
 
22   because we do at--county boards do it all the time; they 
 
23   challenge voters.  In 2013 your board challenged half of 
 
24   the basketball team that got out of those vans; y'all 
 
25   challenged them.  That's the reason the other half didn't 
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 1   vote.   
 
 2             Have you taken any steps to challenge these 
 
 3   seven individuals to make a determination of whether they 
 
 4   are lawfully registered voters in the city of Pembroke? 
 
 5             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        You have? 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        We've called the town of 
 
 8   Pembroke, and the town of Pembroke says these people do 
 
 9   not stay there, but on GIS code, they are.   
 
10             So what I've done is I contacted the county GIS 
 
11   coordinator and put them in contact with the 911 
 
12   coordinator in Pembroke, and so they're working on trying 
 
13   to get this--all this straightened out. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        When you say they don't 
 
15   stay there, so you're saying the two individuals on 
 
16   Juddie Street don't stay there?  
 
17             MR. PRIDGEN         Now, I can't say who stays 
 
18   where.  I just take it--Mr. Dial gave me these.  When we 
 
19   saw this, so, you know, we started checking it out, and 
 
20   we're trying our best to make sure if they are--if those 
 
21   houses and residents are not in the city, so we're--we've 
 
22   put the county and Pembroke together, and hopefully we'll 
 
23   have all that straightened out. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you tell me where, to 
 
25   the best of your knowledge, where is the jurisdictional 
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 1   line on the east side of Pembroke along Juddie Street?  
 
 2   Do you know where that line is?  Have you seen the thing 
 
 3   that was handed up by Mr. Dial that lists Juddie Street? 
 
 4             MR. PRIDGEN:        I haven't seen his. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        You're familiar with the 
 
 6   street I'm referring to. 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        To your knowledge, to the 
 
 9   best of your understanding, where is the jurisdictional 
 
10   line at? 
 
11             MR. PRIDGEN:        On Juddie Street it runs 
 
12   pretty much down the center of the street. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        To the best of your 
 
14   knowledge, on Cherokee Street--are you familiar with 
 
15   Cherokee Street? 
 
16             MR. PRIDGEN:        I know that was Juddie.  
 
17   On Cherokee Street--when I look at Cherokee Street it 
 
18   shows it not even close to the line.  It shows all of it 
 
19   in there.  This is on GIS. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        That it's not in there?  
 
21             MR. PRIDGEN:        No, it shows it is in 
 
22   there, in the city. 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        All of Cherokee Street or 
 
24   the address from Cherokee Street is in the town of 
 
25   Pembroke? 



                    230 
 
 1             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        That was my question. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        You've got the wrong house 
 
 4   circled.  That's the wrong house.   
 
 5             JUDGE BAKER:        Is it the one in yellow 
 
 6   highlight? 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        I was just showing you 
 
 8   Cherokee Street. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, but the house in 
 
10   question is at the end of Cherokee Street. 
 
11             MR. PRIDGEN:        That's 509 Cherokee Street 
 
12   that's circled.  
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        I'll take it so we can look 
 
14   at it, Mr. Chairman. 
 
15             MR. PRIDGEN:        We pulled that up this 
 
16   morning before we left. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, and to your 
 
18   understanding that house is the house you have circled 
 
19   and highlighted in yellow? 
 
20             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir, to my 
 
21   understanding, it is. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   This is the city limits, 
 
23   and it goes this way; all this is in the city limits? 
 
24             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And that's one of the 
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 1   houses in question? 
 
 2             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        That's his determination. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        Mr. Chairman, this 509 
 
 5   number is actually at the end? 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes. 
 
 7             (Pause) 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        Is that the same thing in 
 
 9   Gough Street?  You don't have to necessarily show it to 
 
10   me, Mr. Pridgen.  You can just verbally tell. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did you want to submit that 
 
12   map that you just gave us into the record as an exhibit?  
 
13             MR. PAIT:           Yes. 
 
14             MR. LAWSON:         Exhibit 2. 
 
15             (Whereupon, Exhibit Number 2 
 
16              was marked for identification.) 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Where's the house you're 
 
18   talking about?  The house we're talking about is at the 
 
19   end of Cherokee Street.  Those houses are--it's at the 
 
20   end of Cherokee. 
 
21             MR. PRIDGEN:        When we put up 509, that's 
 
22   what it showed us. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        You'll get an opportunity 
 
24   to respond to it, Mr. Dial, I think, when Mr. Chairman 
 
25   recognizes you.  Is that the same thing on Gough Street? 
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 1             MR. PRIDGEN:        I do not have Gough Street 
 
 2   on there.  I've got just Fourth Street, Gary Locklear's, 
 
 3   and--hold on just a minute.  I don't seem to have Gough 
 
 4   Street. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Can I ask a question of 
 
 6   staff, Mr. Chairman? 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yes. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. McCue, have you 
 
 9   reviewed these--have you reviewed these addresses? 
 
10             MR. McCUE:          Yes, sir, Mr. Malcolm.  At 
 
11   your request we've used the Robeson County GIS website 
 
12   to be able to pull up some addresses, and in fact, I've 
 
13   got it (unintelligible) here, and I think I can pull it 
 
14   up on the--onto this--onto the blow up there.  Let me see 
 
15   if I can enlarge this a little bit. 
 
16             What I've done is I've done a search for 509 
 
17   Cherokee Street, and this is zooming in to--here we have 
 
18   Cherokee Street, and the--we have two search entries 
 
19   pulling up an address, one and two, and this red line 
 
20   right here--it's a little hard to see on the overhead 
 
21   projection, but that's the city limit, so up and to the 
 
22   right is within the city of Pembroke; down and to the 
 
23   left is outside of the city of Pembroke. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Which house is that on what 
 
25   street? 
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 1             MR. McCUE:          That's 509 Cherokee Street. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        So are you saying where 1 
 
 3   and 2 is 509? 
 
 4             MR. McCUE:          Yes, according to the 
 
 5   search on--with Robeson County GIS. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you agree with what's 
 
 7   being depicted?  Mr. Stone, Mr. G.L. Pridgen, do y'all 
 
 8   agree with that? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          Yes. 
 
10             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   This map looks like the one 
 
12   that Mr. Pridgen handed me.  Is that consistent? 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you agree with that, Mr. 
 
14   Dial, if you don't mind me asking? 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           The red line is on the-- 
 
16   what's at--that's the division of the town and the 
 
17   county. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes. 
 
19             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           Cherokee Street is right 
 
21   there coming from 7-11. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           And it cuts off there.  
 
24   This is the residence here that we're talking about which 
 
25   is clearly out of town. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        That's the issue. 
 
 2             MR. STONE:          There's geocoding 
 
 3   conflicts. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        What's that? 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          It may be a geocoding 
 
 6   conflict.  You may remember an incident in Fairmont years 
 
 7   ago where Fairmont did their own addressing and Robeson 
 
 8   County did theirs, and we for years tried to put them 
 
 9   together to get it right.  It took years to get one 
 
10   street right. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Chairman, here's a 
 
12   affidavit from the town of Pembroke that says 509 
 
13   Cherokee Street is outside the city limits. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        This is placing it inside. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Wasn't that attached to 
 
16   your color map you gave us a little while ago? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           That was 301.  I don't know 
 
18   if you have 509.  509 is the Hunts, Aaron (phonetic) 
 
19   Hunt, him and his wife. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Would you like to submit 
 
21   that as an exhibit? 
 
22             MR. McCUE:          Mr. Dial, was that letter 
 
23   in your supplemental materials? 
 
24             MR. DIAL:           It was.  
 
25             MR. McCUE:          Yes, so that has been-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        It's already in. 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           It's in your packet. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        And is that the same issue 
 
 4   with Gough Street? 
 
 5             MR. DIAL:           It is. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Without going into a lot 
 
 7   of detail, the same. 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           Same issue of Gough Street.  
 
 9   And I provided maps and stuff in the packets that y'all 
 
10   have, to the State Board. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Chairman, can I 
 
12   continue asking questions? 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Absolutely.  
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, you know of 
 
15   other-- 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If I can stop you just one 
 
17   second.  Who's taxing these seven houses?  I mean it 
 
18   seems to me if it's taxed by the county and the town--if 
 
19   it's in the town, or at least the tax collector thinks 
 
20   that, or if it's only been taxed by the county-- 
 
21             MR. DIAL:           That's correct.  
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So do we have--  
 
23             MR. McCUE:          Right.  In the record Mr. 
 
24   Dial has included letters from the administrator of the 
 
25   town of Pembroke, so I believe the issue-- 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Saying that they're not 
 
 2   taxing it in effect or-- 
 
 3             MR. McCUE:          Right, right, from Pembroke 
 
 4   for the town taxes. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   For all seven of these 
 
 6   things?  How many are we talking about? 
 
 7             MR. McCUE:          That is the allegation.  
 
 8   That's what Mr. Dial-- 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   But this is-- 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           Cherokee Street. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have seven 
 
12   affidavits or one affidavit that covers seven from the 
 
13   city? 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           I have it on the addresses. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   On all seven. 
 
16             MR. DIAL:           There's three addresses. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I  thought  you  said  
 
18   there's--you have them on three of these? 
 
19             MR. McCUE:          Seven voters. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Oh, seven voters.  Okay. 
 
21             MR. DIAL:           Three different addresses. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I beg your pardon.  Okay.  
 
23   Now, Mr. Malcolm, I'm sorry.  Please go ahead. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you recall a gentleman 
 
25   that was--the gentleman's name that was mentioned, Mr. 
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 1   Pridgen, Mr. Stone, referred to as Webster Smith at the 
 
 2   hearing?  And it was alleged, based on my review of the 
 
 3   hearing, that he attempted to change his--attempted to 
 
 4   change his address to a location outside of Pembroke, but 
 
 5   your staff was unable to do that, and they gave him a 
 
 6   ballot with the Pembroke mayor race on it that was 
 
 7   nonretrievable on election day? 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           I talked to the-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Hold on, Mr. Dial. 
 
10             MR. STONE:          I recall a statement to 
 
11   that effect.  I don't recall the gentleman telling me 
 
12   that.  People say a lot of things after the election.  
 
13   They remember it--their recollection seems to be wishy- 
 
14   washy from time to time depending on which day you sign 
 
15   an affidavit. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Especially depending on who 
 
17   your notary is.  Do you recall a person by the name of 
 
18   Denise Lloyd Dial who allegedly was registered at 415 
 
19   West Fourth Street in Pembroke?  And during the hearing 
 
20   it became, based on my review, that it became an issue 
 
21   because this was an address of an empty lot. 
 
22             MR. STONE:          I don't recall the specific 
 
23   deposition of that.  Maybe there was some evidence to the 
 
24   contrary that that person had been registered there, but 
 
25   now lived at an address that was within the city.   
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 1             There  was a  number of  issues  like  that 
 
 2   where--part of Mr. Dial's irregularities was you can't 
 
 3   vote from this house if you're registration's at this 
 
 4   house even if they're both within the same jurisdiction. 
 
 5             My opinion is I have to lean toward the light 
 
 6   most favorable to the voter.  If he is a town citizen or 
 
 7   is most likely to believe he is, he gets to vote.  
 
 8   Doesn't matter-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Where they are in the 
 
10   jurisdiction. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          --if he wrote the wrong-- 
 
12   transposed the numbers or thought he lived in Nut Street 
 
13   and he really lived on Ward Street. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you know the names of 
 
15   H. Kelly Dees and Kenny Wallace III; do you recall those 
 
16   names? 
 
17             MR. HUNT:           They were part of the 
 
18   hearing, Mr. Malcolm, and if I may--if I may-- 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
20             MR. HUNT:           With all due respect, 
 
21   Webster Smith's not part of that transcript, Alison 
 
22   Love's not part of that transcript, and Denise Dial's not 
 
23   part of that transcript.  Nothing was heard at the 
 
24   protest hearing regarding any one of those three.   
 
25             With respect to Mr. Dees, Mr. Wallace, there's 
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 1   affidavits that show that both of them are residents of 
 
 2   the Housing Authority, and both of them clearly within 
 
 3   the town of Pembroke limits. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        At Strickland Heights? 
 
 5             MR. HUNT:           Well, Mr. Dees was at 
 
 6   Strickland Heights, had a burn out, and was relocated to 
 
 7   Chavis Park.  Mr. Wallace has been in Dial Terrace for 
 
 8   many, many years. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        But you're saying it goes 
 
10   to what Mr. Stone is saying, they may live in a different 
 
11   place, but all inside the jurisdiction. 
 
12             MR. HUNT:           All within the jurisdiction 
 
13   of the town of Pembroke, and if I may just insert one 
 
14   more, with respect to the seven voters that we're talking 
 
15   about, out of them seven voters that we're talking about, 
 
16   35 (sic) of them have town of Pembroke GIS codes which 
 
17   is coded 35.  Only two of them, Steven Hunt and Nicole 
 
18   Hunt, are coded outside of the town. 
 
19             Now, whose issue that is I'm not sure, but if 
 
20   you look on the GIS coding, the town of Pembroke is 35.  
 
21   The Gough Street is a 35 coded, and the Juddie Street 
 
22   address is a 35 code. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's a code from the 
 
24   county board.  Do you understand that? 
 
25             MR. HUNT:           Yes, that's part of the 911 
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 1   addressing system. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        But to your knowledge, that 
 
 3   coding--that coding by the county board tells the 
 
 4   election workers what kind of ballot to give to them, 
 
 5   correct? 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           Yes. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Which, based on the 
 
 8   information we have, resulted in them getting ballots 
 
 9   saying--ballots that had the mayoral race on it. 
 
10             MR. HUNT:           That's correct.  
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         May I inquire?  Does not 
 
12   the State Board of Elections in their SEMS system use the 
 
13   GIS which is used by the counties and the state?  So 
 
14   basically this board is using the system that you're 
 
15   telling them to use, and according to the system, they 
 
16   ruled correctly that these people were in the town. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Where does that come from, 
 
18   Mr. Wright? 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         The General Assembly. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Where does the boundaries 
 
21   for a municipality come from?  
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         The General Assembly. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        The folks in Raleigh said 
 
24   that or is it not the other way around? 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         It's the General Assembly.  
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 1   There's a commission over there that dictates to this 
 
 2   office, and that is dictated to each county, each 
 
 3   municipality, what your boundaries are, and the reason 
 
 4   it comes from the General Assembly is so redistricting 
 
 5   can be done correctly.   
 
 6             Everything over there, and you can ask your IT 
 
 7   people here, that we use--excuse me, I apologize; it's 
 
 8   an old habit--that the State Board uses comes from the 
 
 9   General Assembly.   
 
10             It's not a creature of the Robeson County Board 
 
11   of Elections; it's not a creature of the State Board of 
 
12   Elections.  It's a creature of the State of North 
 
13   Carolina, and according to that, they are within the town 
 
14   limits. 
 
15             MR. MALCOLM:        But based on the series of 
 
16   questions that I've asked you, if it's true that these 
 
17   seven individuals live at 1, 2, 3, 4 residences--you 
 
18   think there's two on Gough, one on Cherokee, and one on 
 
19   Juddie--based on what you've seen and based on the things 
 
20   that are in here and this inconsistency that you just 
 
21   brought out, as someone who sat with this board for 15 
 
22   or 20 years, wouldn't you think that that would be reason 
 
23   for someone to get to the bottom of that?  Because it 
 
24   would seem to imply that there is some disconnect 
 
25   between, as you say, the General Assembly, the folks in 



                    242 
 
 1   Raleigh, Lumberton, and Pembroke?  Somewhere there's a 
 
 2   disconnect.  Do you agree with that statement? 
 
 3             MR. WRIGHT:         It would appear the 
 
 4   disconnect probably would be at the--one entity is not 
 
 5   singing the same song as everyone else which is the town 
 
 6   of Pembroke.  The county board is singing the same song 
 
 7   as the State Board is singing and as the General Assembly 
 
 8   is singing.  And I would daresay the GIS which is by law 
 
 9   controls everything and which is what y'all use and give 
 
10   to the county to use controls, and according to that, 
 
11   they're within the town limits. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Make sure I've got it.  
 
13   Okay, let's vet that out.  So if we are told that the 
 
14   house on Juddie Street is outside the municipality, 
 
15   you're saying if we get something in writing from the 
 
16   town which, of course, is this case, assuming that what 
 
17   we have in our record  from the town is accurate,  this 
 
18   is--it is not in town, you're saying that we should go 
 
19   with what, or does it seem that there is a disconnect? 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         I would say the State Board 
 
21   should go with its own, which is the GIS, it should go 
 
22   with the General Assembly which the General Assembly says 
 
23   the state produces the GIS, and go with what you have 
 
24   given the county.  The county's only using the tools that 
 
25   you've given it.  They didn't create the GIS.   
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 1             Now, it's a disconnect and maybe obviously, but 
 
 2   the town does not agree with everyone else. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure, because they're not 
 
 4   getting tax money.  Right?  They're not collecting taxes.  
 
 5   They probably want to annex everybody on Juddie and 
 
 6   Cherokee and Gough. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         So I'm just saying that you 
 
 8   really are sort of estopped from denying your own GIS 
 
 9   material which shows it's within the town.  If you're 
 
10   saying, "We're not using GIS," then you're basically 
 
11   saying, "We're turning our backs on what we have been 
 
12   given to use." 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        I don't know that I agree 
 
14   with that, but I don't think we're estopped from doing 
 
15   anything when we're dealing with whether someone--whether 
 
16   there's a shape code or geocode issue, that's what county 
 
17   boards and boards like us at the county level go through 
 
18   all this stuff and let everybody argue about it and make 
 
19   a judgment call instead of us up here trying to do it in 
 
20   a vacuum with these little pieces of information. 
 
21             And it seems like that's the crux of this whole 
 
22   thing, is that at a county board level, letting it get 
 
23   everything off its chest so they can call people in, 
 
24   subpoena them, get the tax people in there, and get it 
 
25   all on the table so everybody can argue about it, perhaps 
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 1   make a clean record for us. 
 
 2             And that's why at least I'm struggling, because 
 
 3   all of a sudden it's like we're being asked to become 
 
 4   fact finders which we shouldn't be.  Mr. Hunt, I don't 
 
 5   know if you agree with that or not. 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           And I'd like to speak to 
 
 7   why, in my opinion, and I think the record speaks for 
 
 8   itself as to why they couldn't.  We made a motion, if I 
 
 9   may, Mr. Chairman, we made a motion at the very beginning 
 
10   of the hearing to dismiss it based on the administrative 
 
11   code, Title 8, 02.0109, "No frivolous protests."   
 
12             Our contention was then and is now that Mr. 
 
13   Dial filed the protest; it was frivolous and not in good 
 
14   faith.  And I'll point you to just a couple of things 
 
15   that we pointed out at the hearing.  We made the motion 
 
16   to dismiss up front.  The Board said they wanted to hear 
 
17   more evidence or hear evidence before they would rule on 
 
18   our motion to dismiss. 
 
19             They heard about three and a half hours.  We 
 
20   had reserved our motion to dismiss, and after three and 
 
21   a half hours of testimony, we renewed our motion and it 
 
22   was granted. 
 
23             Now, a couple of things that I'd point out to 
 
24   the Board.  Mr. Dial filed an affidavit of Keemo Pierce.  
 
25   Keemo Pierce in his affidavit said he was paid five 
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 1   dollars to vote and voted election day, when in fact the 
 
 2   voter list from the county will show that Mr. Pierce 
 
 3   didn't vote at all on election day. 
 
 4             So Mr. Dial had this voter list as early as 
 
 5   April 7th.  We had the hearing on April 25th, and Mr. 
 
 6   Dial never did say to the Board, "I want to take Mr. 
 
 7   Pierce's affidavit back."   
 
 8             In fact, if you look at your record, he went 
 
 9   forward with Mr. Pierce's affidavit knowing--if he didn't 
 
10   know, he should've known that it was materially false.  
 
11   He had the information to show it to him. 
 
12             And my question to the Board then and my 
 
13   question to the Board here, why in the world would 
 
14   anybody in his right mind make that affidavit knowing 
 
15   that it's not true?  What did he get out of it? 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Why did they allow him to 
 
17   continue? 
 
18             MR. HUNT:           Why did you even use that 
 
19   knowing that it wasn't true?  The second one I'd bring 
 
20   to your attention is Kurt Collins.  Kurt Collins's 
 
21   affidavit is in your record.  He says, and it's--and this 
 
22   evidence is uncontroverted, undisputed at the hearing-- 
 
23   that Mr. Dial's campaign folks hauled him to the polls, 
 
24   and he voted, and then Mr. Dial turns around and 
 
25   challenges, protests his vote. 
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 1             Kurt Collins's affidavit is in your--in the 
 
 2   transcript.  It was part of the hearing.  Mr. Dial made 
 
 3   all these allegations of vote buying, and what was 
 
 4   interesting to me is every affidavit that was presented 
 
 5   by Mr. Dial was withdrawn by the folks that made the 
 
 6   affidavits, the affiants, and Mr. Dial accused Larry 
 
 7   Matthew McNeal of the vote buying.   
 
 8             Mr. McNeal's affidavit is in there, that 
 
 9   clearly refutes and rebuts any of those allegations, but 
 
10   what was more interesting is Mr. Dial subpoenaed all 
 
11   these other people, but he didn't subpoena Mr. McNeal to 
 
12   ask Mr. McNeal about anything about vote buying. 
 
13             And then he made these allegations in his 
 
14   protest about what the board had done, essentially saying 
 
15   the Board had steered people to vote a certain way 
 
16   provisionally.  There was no evidence that he brought at 
 
17   the hearing with regard to that. 
 
18             So our motion was that Mr. Dial's protest 
 
19   lacked good faith and was frivolous, and when we renewed 
 
20   our motion, it was granted.  And we--I'd submit to this 
 
21   Board there's substantial evidence in the record to show 
 
22   it lacked good faith and was frivolous. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        All of it? 
 
24             MR. HUNT:           I didn't say all of it, 
 
25   but enough that it was denied at that point. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Based on what you've heard 
 
 2   today about these seven people that we've been talking 
 
 3   about, would you--if that was to be viewed in the light 
 
 4   most favorable to Mr. Dial, do you think that the Board 
 
 5   would have written in its--that it was frivolous if they 
 
 6   had got to that and heard that? 
 
 7             MR. HUNT:           Well, the Board didn't hear 
 
 8   it, obviously, and I think there's--there should be 
 
 9   concerns because two of them, quite obviously, are 
 
10   outside the town limits with their GIS coding.  But the 
 
11   other five are certainly not. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        You say the two. 
 
13             MR. HUNT:           The only two that have 14 
 
14   GIS codes is Steven and Nicole Hunt. 
 
15             MR. MALCOLM:        On Cherokee Street 
 
16             MR. HUNT:           On Cherokee Street.  
 
17   Everybody else has a Town of Pembroke-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        35 code. 
 
19             MR. HUNT:           --GIS code, a 35 code. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Wright, 168-22, 160(A), 
 
21   dash, 22 sets forth that the State Board of Elections 
 
22   does not handle municipal GIS coding decisions.  The 
 
23   County Board of Elections gets that information from the 
 
24   city itself, based on our interpretation of that. 
 
25             So it's up to the town of Pembroke, which 



                    248 
 
 1   sounds like it's the crux of perhaps some of this.  The 
 
 2   town of Pembroke itself is responsible for ensuring these 
 
 3   boundaries are accurate.  Sounds like that they were 
 
 4   transmitted to the county clerk.  Would you disagree with 
 
 5   that? 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           I would not disagree with 
 
 7   General Counsel Lawson.  It's my understanding that GIS, 
 
 8   the redistricting of the county boundaries definitely 
 
 9   comes from this office and the General Assembly.   
 
10             I was not aware, and in fact if it doesn't come 
 
11   as to municipalities, I would think that it would come 
 
12   from a common source.  Why would counties be different 
 
13   and congressional districts be different, the source as 
 
14   to municipalities?   
 
15             Municipalities have the obligation to report 
 
16   boundary changes to--I forgot the name of the system over 
 
17   there in the General Assembly, but the same gentleman's 
 
18   been running it for years.  I think they have the duty 
 
19   to report that to the county board, boundary changes, and 
 
20   then it's put into the GIS system.  But the holy grail 
 
21   is the GIS number. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, I think, based on my 
 
23   interpretation, it's all the town's--the town's 
 
24   responsibility to get it out. 
 
25             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Chairman, I talked to 
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 1   Ms. Tina Bledsoe about this, and she said they used what 
 
 2   the town of Pembroke sent them to determine who was in 
 
 3   town and who wasn't.   
 
 4             And referring back to Mr. Hunt's affidavit of 
 
 5   Keemo Pierce saying he didn't vote, a lot of them didn't 
 
 6   vote.  Here's the--the affidavit that was produced for 
 
 7   Mr. Brandon Bell with a notary from Mr. Hunt's office 
 
 8   that says, "My name is Brandon Bell.  I live at 203 
 
 9   Second Street, Pembroke.  I know Matt McNeal.  He asked 
 
10   me, vote for his man in the mayor's race in Pembroke.  
 
11   I rode with him to vote, and he took me back to 
 
12   Strickland Heights."  
 
13             He's already test--Mr. Matt--Brian (sic) Bell 
 
14   didn't vote, but yet he's wrote up an affidavit just as 
 
15   I did on Keemo Pierce, and Keemo wrote himself out, what 
 
16   he did, and he said he had some problems when he went in 
 
17   there to vote.   
 
18             The other ones also.  Brandon Bell had given 
 
19   me an affidavit that was paid to vote but said he went 
 
20   in there and didn't go to the vote place and went in the 
 
21   library and stayed a little bit and come back out.   
 
22             And on your packet, I sent pictures of where 
 
23   Brandon Bell was transported by Matt McNeal in the back 
 
24   of his pickup to the polling site and you could see him 
 
25   walking in and out of it. 
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 1             So Mr. Hunt should've known by the time he did 
 
 2   this affidavit. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, if you don't 
 
 4   mind me asking, sir, now that you've heard just a 
 
 5   preliminary discussion about those seven people where it 
 
 6   sounds like, based on the statute, the town has 
 
 7   responsibility for ensuring that you all have the proper 
 
 8   boundaries.  I'll accept that.  It's-- 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          We have to rely on the 
 
10   information we have before us.  We're constantly 
 
11   scrambling from folks in your office, Ronnie, George, 
 
12   with geocode conflicts, I mean especially right before 
 
13   elections, constantly doing that, and some of them right 
 
14   around the corner from our Board of Elections office.  
 
15   I mean never know where they're going to be at, but when 
 
16   we can identify them, we do. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Based on what you've heard 
 
18   today, would you think your Board would scratch their 
 
19   head about these seven particular people and whether they 
 
20   should have voted, should have received ballots in the 
 
21   town of Pembroke? 
 
22             MR. STONE:          One of the three of us 
 
23   might've.  I can't speak for the other two on that part, 
 
24   but I mean at the point when we've had this protest 
 
25   hearing, I mean we felt like the protest--the illegal, 
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 1   irregular activities-- 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Vote buying. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          Vote buying.  I mean 
 
 4   there's nothing there, and this other stuff was--and that 
 
 5   was just leading us to a point where we were going into 
 
 6   a residency hearing, you know, to determine the residency 
 
 7   status as to whether they're in the municipality or 
 
 8   whether they're not. 
 
 9             And it kept going to this person's in the 
 
10   municipality, but they live on another street compared 
 
11   to where their registration record shows.  And my 
 
12   argument is both those folks--I mean that person should 
 
13   be able to vote even if--if he lives in the city but he's 
 
14   registered at a different city address, he should be able 
 
15   to vote.   
 
16             And it was going into a residency challenge and 
 
17   from my experience from quite some time, candidates, 
 
18   their supporters, and political activists, they know how 
 
19   to challenge voters because, I mean, they'll come months 
 
20   ahead of time.  They'll even challenge people they 
 
21   think's going to be a potential candidate the next year. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Or have they moved the 
 
23   lines. 
 
24             MR. STONE:          And they'll be in--they'll 
 
25   be in your office at five minutes to 5:00 on election day 
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 1   with a whole list of people that they just gathered up 
 
 2   they want to challenge as far as one stop or absentee 
 
 3   voter.  They know the rules; they know the deadlines. 
 
 4             And it was my Board's contention any deadlines 
 
 5   to consider, residency challenge had done been passed. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, but based on what 
 
 7   you heard today, could you--would you say this is a 
 
 8   bigger issue?  Would you say this is a bigger issue? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          It's a bigger issue than 
 
10   that.  I'll concede that, but in other words, how to get 
 
11   all those geocodes--I mean, you know, we are a poor 
 
12   county; we're extremely limited in human resources and 
 
13   financial resources in my office. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        I'm glad the county 
 
15   attorney's here today to hear all this so he can go back 
 
16   to the county commissioners. 
 
17             MR. STONE:          Well, I mean the county 
 
18   manager's aware.  I had that discussion with him this 
 
19   morning, and it was no--I mean, you know, but we do the 
 
20   best we can at tracking these things down, and when we're 
 
21   aware of them, it's the director's job and mine to remind 
 
22   him that, hey, we need to look at this issue over here. 
 
23             When we hear about it, we do, but when we heard 
 
24   about this, some of these particular places, it's after 
 
25   the election, during some protest hearings, right before 
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 1   another congressional election that's coming along, and 
 
 2   I mean it really--it's kind of hard to focus on residency 
 
 3   issues after the fact. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        So with that statement-- 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          That's why there's a 
 
 6   deadline to it.  You know, it's got to where now people 
 
 7   are wanting to miss the deadlines.  We've got people 
 
 8   wanting recounts two days after the deadline, because, 
 
 9   "Well, can't you discuss."  At some point you've got to 
 
10   say no. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Would you agree that if 
 
12   seven voters who are not citizens of Pembroke cast their 
 
13   ballot in an election that has a spread of six, if you 
 
14   agree that seven voters, assuming that if seven voters 
 
15   that are not citizens of Pembroke cast their ballot in 
 
16   an election where there's a spread of six, would you 
 
17   agree with this statement:  That those seven voters have 
 
18   diminished the voters of people like me and my mother and 
 
19   my mother-in-law and my brother who actually live in the 
 
20   city?  Would you agree? 
 
21             MR. STONE:          I would say you never know 
 
22   where those seven people went. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Let's assume just for the 
 
24   purpose of my question that they are not citizens of 
 
25   Pembroke, and if they were allowed to cast their ballot 
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 1   in the mayoral election when there's a spread of six, 
 
 2   would you agree that that diminishes their ballot? 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          Only if I was absolutely 
 
 4   certain they were not citizens of the town of Pembroke. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Let's assume that for my 
 
 6   question. 
 
 7             MR. STONE:          Had I known that before the 
 
 8   election, they would have been removed from the books and 
 
 9   they would not have been able to vote in the town of 
 
10   Pembroke.  If we'd have had geo conflicts a week before 
 
11   on-stop started and my staff addressed it, took them off 
 
12   of the map, they wouldn't have got that ballot style if 
 
13   they did get it.  You know, the $64,000 question. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, we're told they 
 
15   aren't. 
 
16             MR. STONE:          Yeah, but then they 
 
17   wouldn't have been--I wouldn't have felt like they 
 
18   should've been able to infringe on those others' rights. 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        So I have a few questions.  
 
20   So, first of all, I gather we don't really have an answer 
 
21   on the seven voters who appear to live at the addresses 
 
22   stated on their registration, but these addresses were 
 
23   not clear on whether they're inside or outside the 
 
24   municipality?  Can somebody clarify who's in and who's 
 
25   out? 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        I think Mr. Hunt has said 
 
 2   there are four of them who are registered at-- 
 
 3             MR. HUNT:           Five of them are registered 
 
 4   with the town of Pembroke GIS coding. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        But all seven, if we 
 
 6   believe the document signed by the clerk for Pembroke, 
 
 7   her statements say all seven are outside the city.  Would 
 
 8   that be fair?  Would you agree with that, Mr. Hunt? 
 
 9             MR. HUNT:           That would be fair, and I 
 
10   would say that somebody should've changed some GIS coding 
 
11   along the way. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        That's what I agree. 
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        Okay, so those seven, 
 
14   that's an issue for the town and not for the voter, so 
 
15   that appears to me to not be a voter challenge. 
 
16             Now, we had Mr. Dial raise the issue of Amy 
 
17   Hayman (phonetic) who voted in Pembroke and according to 
 
18   Mr. Dial, the ballot was disallowed in the November 2015 
 
19   mayoral race protest.   
 
20             I have a question for the director.  Were any 
 
21   of those 11 disallowed voters from the November mayoral 
 
22   protest, did any of those vote in this election in the 
 
23   mayoral race? 
 
24             MR. PRIDGEN:        I believe Amy Hayman, she 
 
25   did vote. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        She voted. 
 
 2             MR. PRIDGEN:        She did same day 
 
 3   registration; she came back and registered. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        What about the other ten? 
 
 5             MR. PRIDGEN:        Unless you tell me the 
 
 6   names, I can't-- 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        Of the disallowed voters?  
 
 8   I thought there was-- 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          In some cases voters are 
 
10   disallowed; the vote has been removed during the one-stop 
 
11   process if they're appropriate challenged on election day 
 
12   by-- 
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        Well, they have-- 
 
14             MR. STONE:          And don't say-- 
 
15             DR. KRICKER:        They have been disallowed 
 
16   during the previous protest.  I'm just asking, were those 
 
17   names removed? 
 
18             MR. STONE:          Well, if they were-showed 
 
19   up at the protest hearing, let's say last year, and they 
 
20   didn't show up, and somebody presented some evidence that 
 
21   they may not be a registered or legitimate voter, yes. 
 
22             We recreate, take the ballot out at the one- 
 
23   stop, and they don't vote.  But when they show up at the 
 
24   next election to one-stop and show their HAVA ID again, 
 
25   I mean, then they vote.  I don't know the specifics on 
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 1   that one. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, to your credit, 
 
 3   just to make sure you're clear for the record, are you 
 
 4   saying you know that did happen with these ten or you're 
 
 5   saying-- 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          No. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        --proposed that could 
 
 8   happen? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          That could happen with 
 
10   some.  I mean not the whole ten.  I mean I can't speak 
 
11   specifically to the ten, but more than once I know of the 
 
12   motion made to remove someone as an eligible voter in the 
 
13   municipal precinct in Lumberton.  The next election, 
 
14   showed back up with his HAVA ID and one-stop voted again, 
 
15   and challenged again in an appropriate timely fashion by 
 
16   the candidate. 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Amy Haymer (phonetic). 
 
18             MR. STONE:          Excuse me? 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Amy Haymer voted at 103 
 
20   Cornith Road, the same place she voted in November of 
 
21   2015, and Mr. Wright had her vote thrown out because she 
 
22   was not a resident of 103 Cornith Road and had Mr. Willie 
 
23   Harris to sign an affidavit that she didn't live there. 
 
24             I have in your packet affidavit signed by Mr. 
 
25   Willie Harris that she does not live at that address. 
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 1             MR. HUNT:           And she was the only 
 
 2   one.  
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        She's the only one? 
 
 4             MR. HUNT:           Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.   
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         She had to re-register at 
 
 6   one-stop though, so she re-registered again. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Grady, just to make 
 
 8   sure we're clear on the record, you're saying you believe 
 
 9   that she's the only one out of the 11 from November? 
 
10             MR. HUNT:           From the November? 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir.  Is that what 
 
12   you're saying? 
 
13             MR. HUNT:           To my knowledge, she would 
 
14   be. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Malcolm, the boy--Amy 
 
16   Hayman's boyfriend--he's--I can't think of his name.  He 
 
17   was--Alex Ray McMillan, he voted. 
 
18             MR. HUNT:           That name's not been 
 
19   protested. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           We're answering questions 
 
21   whether they voted or not.  He voted, but the County 
 
22   Board dismissed his vote because he hadn't re-registered. 
 
23             Now, I have some other names that voted in the 
 
24   town of Pembroke that they don't live in. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, but we're not here 
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 1   to talk about other names.   
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           Other than those seven. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, I think we're here 
 
 4   to talk about those seven and what we accepted at the 
 
 5   beginning of this hearing as supplemental information, 
 
 6   Page 16 (sic) to 133.  Judge, I-- 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           That included the ones I'm 
 
 8   talking about. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        It included some of them.  
 
10   It included people like Webster Smith. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Alison Love. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        And it included people like 
 
13   Dennis (sic) Lloyd Dial. 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           Which voted from a empty 
 
15   parking lot. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Hold on.  Let me finish 
 
17   speaking, please.  It included people like Elizabeth 
 
18   Michelle Dugall (phonetic), H. Kelly Dees, and Kenny 
 
19   Wallace.  Judge Baker. 
 
20             JUDGE BAKER:        Yes, sir. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        We've got a mess down in 
 
22   Robeson County, my friend, and I want to ensure that the 
 
23   people's voices are heard.  I want to make sure that the 
 
24   people that are supposed to vote in Pembroke vote in 
 
25   Pembroke.  I don't know who those people are.   
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 1             All I know is there seems to be information 
 
 2   today, based on everything I've looked at, there's at 
 
 3   least seven voters where it's questionable whether they 
 
 4   should have voted in the city's election.   
 
 5             And I don't know the answer to that.  I don't 
 
 6   know the answer to it.  So what's your opinion? 
 
 7             JUDGE BAKER:        It does appear that those 
 
 8   issues were not addressed at the local board's hearing 
 
 9   about these seven voters.  We do have the option of 
 
10   having the local board to make that--to remand for that 
 
11   vote.  That would tell me whether there should be a new 
 
12   election. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Which we're loathe to do.  
 
14   Right?  We're loathe to do it.  That's one of the things 
 
15   that everybody up here has said to me.  We don't want to 
 
16   order a new election.   
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        But we have it before. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        We have. 
 
19             JUDGE BAKER:        And I have voted for a new 
 
20   election, obviously, and we do what should be done.  We 
 
21   really had the issue before us then pretty well laid out.  
 
22   I don't know who these people (unintelligible), and I 
 
23   don't know whether the town or the Board of Elections 
 
24   would consider a proper GIS code to be sufficient to 
 
25   reaffirm the right or to classify them as Pembroke 
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 1   voters.  But it doesn't appear that that was addressed. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is a county Board of 
 
 3   Elections board, for lack of a better word, qualified to 
 
 4   send this back to them to look into these seven people? 
 
 5             I mean I'm trying to not do a new election 
 
 6   here.  And maybe a specific remand for--can we do that; 
 
 7   just remand for the seven voters and have the county 
 
 8   board-- 
 
 9             JUDGE BAKER:        163-182.11(b)(5) does 
 
10   provide for the appeal to be remanded to the county board 
 
11   for further proceedings in compliance with an order from 
 
12   state board. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And we can--and can we 
 
14   limit that so that we don't reinvent the wheel?  It 
 
15   sounds to me like these seven-- 
 
16             MR. _______:        What was the margin of 
 
17   victory? 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just a minute. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Six. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The margin of victory was 
 
21   six.  We've got seven that have been raised. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        There's a few more too, but 
 
23   I think we could limit it, you know, what we're not going 
 
24   to do. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I would prefer-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        We not going to just open 
 
 2   it up to anybody and everybody.  It would be very 
 
 3   limited.  Mr. Stone, I'm sorry. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah.  Go ahead. 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          I would concede at the 
 
 6   point in our extensive hearing--he says three and a half 
 
 7   hours; he must've slept part of the time.  It was longer 
 
 8   than that.  At the point of our protest-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        He billed for more than 
 
10   that. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          Yeah, he billed more.  When 
 
12   the board realized the direction of this protest was 
 
13   going into residency issues, that was at the point, you 
 
14   know, when the motion was made to dismiss as to protest 
 
15   of allegations of irregularities and wrongdoing was 
 
16   accepted.   
 
17             I mean, you know, we didn't want to go into the 
 
18   direction of residency.  I mean we wouldn't have got past 
 
19   the preliminary hearing if that's all it was, was about 
 
20   some residency issues. 
 
21             It started out with irregularities.  But by the 
 
22   same token, if we would've went further and we would've 
 
23   investigated and made some kind of determination on these 
 
24   seven or nine, whatever they may be, the only remedy he 
 
25   was asking for was a new election. 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           Because they voted on 
 
 2   election day and you can't retrieve their ballot. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          We don't know that about 
 
 4   all of them, do we? 
 
 5             MR. DIAL:           Yeah.  I do. 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          None of them was one-stop?  
 
 7   But anyhow, at that point we felt we couldn't go any 
 
 8   further into a residency hearing without opening the door 
 
 9   and creating more precedent that's already been done in 
 
10   the past, just like the people from Durham County came 
 
11   in here today and starts mentioning all these counties 
 
12   that get new elections.  Sometimes easier said than done.  
 
13   We didn't go into challenging those residencies or 
 
14   hearing those what we considered residency challenges. 
 
15             DR. KRICKER:        Okay, but I'm confused 
 
16   about something. 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           None of the seven names in 
 
18   the report what they heard, none of them. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just a minute.  Let Dr. 
 
20   Kricker talk, please. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  Now, as I recall 
 
22   there were 11 voters who were disallowed as a result of 
 
23   the November 2015 mayoral race protest, and it seems to 
 
24   me that running a new election, the whole point of that 
 
25   running the new election was that these 11 should not be 
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 1   able to vote from those addresses.  What's the law on 
 
 2   that if they re-register at the same address? 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          They show HAVA ID and 
 
 4   register again.  Are we going to turn them away? 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        I think I've got a 
 
 6   solution.  It might not be a perfect solution, but it's 
 
 7   a solution.  Is that what you're asking? 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Fire away. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        I propose that this Board 
 
11   find the question on whether Webster Smith voted the 
 
12   correct ballot, as it appears from the information we 
 
13   reviewed, that he attempted to change his address to an 
 
14   address outside of Pembroke, but he received a ballot 
 
15   for the--that had the Pembroke mayoral race. 
 
16             That this Board find that questions have been 
 
17   raised as to whether the addresses on Gough, Juddie, and 
 
18   Cherokee Streets for the particular homes or residences 
 
19   that we've been talking about today, whether they were 
 
20   properly assigned to the Pembroke municipal jurisdiction, 
 
21   and that we order the Robeson County Board of Elections 
 
22   and the State Board of Elections staff to audit that 
 
23   municipal boundary and in addition to any other geocode 
 
24   issues. 
 
25             That for seven voters whose registrations were 



                    265 
 
 1   raised by Mr. Dial during the election protest, we order 
 
 2   the County Board of Elections to investigate whether 
 
 3   these voters were improperly given ballots for the 
 
 4   Pembroke contest on them with incorrect--based on 
 
 5   incorrect geocoding.   
 
 6             If so--qualifying it, if so, we order the 
 
 7   County Board of Elections to retrieve two of those 
 
 8   ballots, and any others, if they can do so, out of that 
 
 9   group if they are retrievable, and to adjust the vote 
 
10   tallies for the Pembroke election accordingly. 
 
11             Based on the information that I've reviewed, 
 
12   it appears that five of those are not retrievable, but 
 
13   that will be up to the County Board to make that 
 
14   determination. 
 
15             For the remaining voters whose registrations 
 
16   were at issue, consider those matters to not be raised 
 
17   for purposes of this election protest because those votes 
 
18   were not timely challenged, according to the voting 
 
19   challenges processed that Mr. Stone has talked about 
 
20   earlier, to bring some finality to these type issues when 
 
21   it's strictly a voter challenge. 
 
22             That we order the Robeson County Board of 
 
23   Elections to hear all of these matters related to this 
 
24   protest that were submitted by Mr. Dial to determine 
 
25   whether those voters are properly registered at locations 
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 1   inside the city of Pembroke. 
 
 2             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
 3   investigate the matter of whether Denise Lloyd Dial is 
 
 4   properly registered at the 415 West Fourth Street in 
 
 5   Pembroke. 
 
 6             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
 7   investigation whether Elizabeth Michelle Dugall 
 
 8   (phonetic) is currently registered at that current 
 
 9   address and update your information if this is not 
 
10   correct. 
 
11             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
12   investigation whether voters H. Kelly Dees and Kenny 
 
13   Wallace III are currently registered at a correct address 
 
14   given that they purportedly provided statements that they 
 
15   live at different addresses. 
 
16             That we direct that all evidence related to 
 
17   the allegations of vote buying, whether it's been 
 
18   believed, it's hogwash, partially right, or absolutely 
 
19   believable, be referred to, quote, the appropriate law 
 
20   enforcement officials which in our case we refer that to 
 
21   our county--our State Board of Election investigators, 
 
22   so they can make a determination of whether additional 
 
23   investigation needs to occur. 
 
24             That's my suggestion.  That's it in a nutshell, 
 
25   but it seems like we would find--that this Board has 
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 1   found that there is substantial evidence of a violation 
 
 2   of election or other violations of irregularity or 
 
 3   misconduct sufficiently serious to cast doubt upon the 
 
 4   apparent results of the election, and we order the 
 
 5   following be taken: 
 
 6             That the Robeson County Board of Elections 
 
 7   shall correct all district boundaries issues in any case 
 
 8   where a voter improperly received a ballot in that 
 
 9   contest, and like I said earlier, that it be retrieved 
 
10   and the ballots and the numbers being adjusted in the 
 
11   final results. 
 
12             I've already gone over the fact that we ordered 
 
13   the County Board to hold a full and complete hearing, 
 
14   which obviously the county board, like this Board has 
 
15   attempted to do today, can limit discussions and ensure 
 
16   that it's within a timely time frame, not four hours, 
 
17   although Mr. Grady probably would like it to be six. 
 
18             We're going to order our State Board of 
 
19   Elections staff here to conduct an investigation into 
 
20   allegations of the vote buying and the core statements 
 
21   connected with this.  
 
22              And that if after these issues are corrected, 
 
23   if needed, and the totals have been adjusted by Mr. Stone 
 
24   and his staff, if the margin of victory between the first 
 
25   and second place is the same number or less than the 
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 1   number of votes who are found to have improperly received 
 
 2   a ballot in the mayoral race, the Robeson County Board 
 
 3   of Elections shall refer this matter back to the State 
 
 4   Board of Elections for adjudication and disposition as 
 
 5   it may deem appropriate.  
 
 6             Therefore, we're remanding this matter back to 
 
 7   the Robeson County Board of Elections to allow Mr. Dial 
 
 8   to fully present his evidence and take up the things that 
 
 9   I've described earlier. 
 
10             That's my long, extensive, overarching, 
 
11   unbelievable motion. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you for your motion.  
 
13   Do I have a second? 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a second.  Do we 
 
16   have any discussion from the Board? 
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        What's the status of the 
 
18   mayor's position now? 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I was curious about that.  
 
20   Who's the mayor? 
 
21             MR. LOCKLEAR:       Pro tem.  We just have the 
 
22   pro tem.  We don't have a mayor. 
 
23             JUDGE BAKER:        And that person can serve 
 
24   then. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And that's Mr. Cummings? 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Locklear's probably 
 
 2   best situation to answer that question. 
 
 3             MR. LOCKLEAR:       The mayor's seat is vacant 
 
 4   and has been since his death.  The pro tem serving of 
 
 5   course-- 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        But that's because the town 
 
 7   council's made that choice. 
 
 8             MR. LOCKLEAR:       They made that choice. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The town council has a 
 
10   mayor pro tem. 
 
11             MR. LOCKLEAR:       They failed to appoint a 
 
12   mayor so one of the four council persons has served as 
 
13   a pro tem. 
 
14             MS. AMOROSO:        For a whole year. 
 
15             MR. LOCKLEAR:       Yeah, part of that year the 
 
16   mayor was in fact alive and hospitalized, and even after 
 
17   his death, they did not appoint. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Does that meet a middle 
 
19   ground for you, Mr. Stone, if you don't mind me--if it's 
 
20   not shoving anything down your throat? 
 
21             MR. STONE:          No, but we go back to the 
 
22   point of the irregularities and illegal allegations and 
 
23   all that, and just go back and do the residency hearing 
 
24   part, right? 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Limited--I attempted to 
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 1   limit it to particular individuals.  That was my intent. 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        And I want to just comment.  
 
 3   I understand where you're coming from on this, but I'm 
 
 4   having some serious trouble with the difference between 
 
 5   here--we keep taking the residency challenges, Mr. Stone 
 
 6   articulates, and throwing it into a general protest 
 
 7   because somebody missed the deadline or it's the loser 
 
 8   who lost the race.  And I just don't think it's right to 
 
 9   keep doing this.  Was this our third time here?  Second? 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        Second. 
 
11             MS. AMOROSO:        With these same candidates, 
 
12   and I just feel there's some sort of abuse here.  I don't 
 
13   like what I've seen, and not that I don't like any of 
 
14   you.  It's nice to see you, Mr. Dial, Mr. Cummings, 
 
15   Steve.  But I'd really like to see you folks get your 
 
16   house in order down there.  It's really troubling to me. 
 
17             You know, we have the same issue in Durham.  
 
18   Well, we haven't seen those folks as frequently, but 
 
19   again, I'm going back to the systemic issues that we had 
 
20   here.  You can talk to geocoding, but I'd like to see 
 
21   folks stick with the statute for the residency.  The date 
 
22   passes; you're over and done.   
 
23             Otherwise, you can continue to appeal and 
 
24   protest, you know, ad nauseam, and I really don't think 
 
25   that's appropriate.   
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 1             So with that being said, I'll, you know, 
 
 2   reserve my judgment on your motion, but I'm going to have 
 
 3   trouble voting in favor of this thing because of what I 
 
 4   foresee or portend is some sort of getting around the 
 
 5   system.  And thank you for the wheelbarrow analysis; I 
 
 6   like that. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   That was in here. 
 
 8             MS. AMOROSO:        Wherever that was from, it 
 
 9   was very good.  Thank you. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, we have a motion.  
 
11   We have a second.  Do we have any further comments from 
 
12   the Board? 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Just--I mean I'm sure I 
 
14   missed something in that motion so it'll be subject to 
 
15   the written order obviously that you're going to serve. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Right.  Hearing no further 
 
17   discussion, Mr. Malcolm's motion was on the floor for a 
 
18   vote.  All in favor of Mr. Malcolm's motion say aye. 
 
19             (Four votes in favor of the motion.) 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        No. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Four to one.  Carried.  Mr. 
 
23   Malcolm's motion carries.  Thank you everybody. 
 
24             (Off the record from 8:07 p.m. to 8:24 p.m.) 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, I think Josh and Kim 



                    272 
 
 1   have requested to go on the record.   
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We just feel it's important 
 
 3   for the record that in the Durham County issue that we, 
 
 4   Josh and I both had--were on the phone with Chairman Bill 
 
 5   Brian, and we made no--we in no way said what you would 
 
 6   or would not ask him or provide to this board. 
 
 7             We told him that he just need to be prepared 
 
 8   to speak to what happened and to answer any questions 
 
 9   that you may have.  Josh also talked to the county 
 
10   attorney.  I was not part of that conversation, but-- 
 
11             MR. LAWSON:         Yes, so summarizing what 
 
12   Kim said, so on or about the 20th, which was this past 
 
13   Friday, we had a conversation of about 40 minutes or so 
 
14   with the Chair of the County Board of Elections in 
 
15   Durham.   
 
16             At that time we indicated that we couldn't make 
 
17   any representations about what the Board would ask, but 
 
18   we did indicate that it was likely that he would be asked 
 
19   about tapes and whether he signed those tapes.   
 
20             We made no representation about what you would 
 
21   not ask or that he would not be asked questions.  So we 
 
22   thought that that was important. 
 
23             On or about the 17th I spoke with Marie Inserra 
 
24   who I recalled asked me whether the Board members or 
 
25   their interim director would be sworn in.  I told her 
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 1   that it was commonly not the practice of the Board to 
 
 2   swear in county officials because they have a pre- 
 
 3   existing duty to be truthful to you all, but that it was 
 
 4   likely that they would be asking questions. 
 
 5             I know that that was conveyed appropriately 
 
 6   because I think it was misconveyed to the chairman.  When 
 
 7   we spoke to him, he referenced back to a conversation 
 
 8   with Ms. Inserra where he thought that Board members were 
 
 9   going to be overly critical in their line of questioning. 
 
10             We indicated that we weren't sure that that 
 
11   would be the case.  So we don't think that that 
 
12   adequately, in summary, both by the chair and by the 
 
13   deputy senior county attorney adequately reflected those 
 
14   two conversations. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Anybody else 
 
16   on staff? 
 
17             (No response.) 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Does any Board 
 
19   members have any comments about that?  I don't. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        I was surprised. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        I was convinced from the 
 
22   get-go that you hadn't said that. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Well, I'm--again, I'm not 
 
24   happy that Durham and Robeson continue to have problems, 
 
25   and I think again it's systemic, so whatever you have to 
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 1   do, Director Strach, to get training down there again and 
 
 2   to maybe clean house--I gave you those words earlier-- 
 
 3   something has to change so the integrity--confidence is 
 
 4   restored to, certainly, for Durham County. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Well, one of the things 
 
 6   that I probably should have mentioned, I think at this 
 
 7   point we really--do we know--are these directors 
 
 8   certified? 
 
 9             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes.  I think they--I 
 
10   think--I know that Michael Perry is, and G.L. Pridgen, 
 
11   I'm not sure if he is or not.  I'm not sure if he is, but 
 
12   we can check on his certification. 
 
13             MS. AMOROSO:        They have tried to--they 
 
14   have tried to, you know-- 
 
15             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right. 
 
16             DR. KRICKER:        They have a certain amount 
 
17   of time. 
 
18             MS. AMOROSO:        They do. 
 
19             DIRECTOR STRACH:    He's working on that, but 
 
20   I don't know that he is certified.  Michael Perry is. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        Certainly the interim guy 
 
22   is not.  He's only been there a few months.  So there's 
 
23   no way he's certified. 
 
24             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah, that kind of--well, 
 
25   usually assistant directors get certification as well. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    And I think he's working 
 
 2   on it.  He is--he's just been on the job for five months. 
 
 3             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes, he's not there long 
 
 4   enough to be certified. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Oh, so he has just been 
 
 6   assistant director for the five months. 
 
 7             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Five months. 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        I see.  But the other 
 
 9   thing, I think, is that we need to encourage--I mean we 
 
10   can't insist, but we need to encourage board members to 
 
11   get certified so they're used to looking at the laws. 
 
12             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Absolutely.  Absolutely.  
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        I got certified, and I'd 
 
14   already been used to looking at the laws, but I mean this 
 
15   really did it.  You sit there for days. 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We will be spending a lot 
 
17   of time in August with Board members on their 
 
18   responsibilities during canvass.  That's for certain. 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah, because Durham isn't 
 
20   the only one who just doesn't--or isn't present at the 
 
21   counting of ballots, you know. 
 
22             MS. AMOROSO:        And that's why I had pushed 
 
23   at all levels to get at least one lawyer on here, on 
 
24   every county Board of Elections, but I'm telling you I'm 
 
25   not seeing that it's making a difference.  I had three 
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 1   in my county and I don't know.  I'll be quiet.  Whatever. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Well, there's one 
 
 3   final item.  That's the CONNECT North Carolina bond 
 
 4   canvass.  I'm going to, as part of my continuing recusal, 
 
 5   step out of the office; in accordance with best 
 
 6   practices, turn it over to Secretary Amoroso to handle 
 
 7   that work with the staff to finalize that.  I'm going to 
 
 8   go out of the office.  I will not leave, but I am 
 
 9   requesting authorizing Secretary Amoroso to actually 
 
10   adjourn the meeting so I don't have to come in just to 
 
11   clam the hammer down. 
 
12             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So I'll just see y'all in 
 
14   the lobby or whatever.  Thank you everybody. 
 
15             MS. AMOROSO:        Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
 
16             (Chairman Whitney exits at 8:30 p.m.) 
 
17             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Shall I carry on? 
 
18             MS. AMOROSO:        Soon as he's out the door. 
 
19   Okay, so I now--I can move that we--I need a motion or 
 
20   I'll move that we canvass the results for the NC CONNECT 
 
21   bond referendum. 
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Any discussion?  Anybody?  
 
24             (No response) 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        All in favor? 
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 1             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, motion passes, and 
 
 3   we are adjourned. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        We need a motion to 
 
 5   adjourn. 
 
 6             MS. AMOROSO:        We're unadjourned for 
 
 7   signing. 
 
 8             MR. McCUE:          Did we have a motion and 
 
 9   a second? 
 
10             MR. LAWSON:         I think we're not 
 
11   adjourned. 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        No, we're not adjourned. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         It was for a second. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Rhonda made the motion to 
 
15   do the abstract, and then I seconded it.  I think I 
 
16   seconded it.  I can't remember. 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        As soon as everybody signs, 
 
18   we're--if you signed-- 
 
19             (Pause for the process of signing.) 
 
20             MS. AMOROSO:        We're adjourned.  Everybody 
 
21   signed?  Everybody signed?   
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah.  I move to adjourn. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Do I have a second? 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        Second. 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        All in favor. 
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 1             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        We're adjourned. 
 
 3    
 
 4           _____________________________________ 
 
 5    
 
 6               (Whereupon, the proceedings 
 
 7                 concluded at 8:32 p.m.) 
 
 8    
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA  

WAKE COUNTY 

 

BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

 

IN THE MATTER OF: PROTEST OF 

ELECTION IN THE CONTEST FOR  

MAYOR OF PEMBROKE, HELD ON 

MARCH 15, 2016, BROUGHT BY  

ALLEN G. DIAL 

 

 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

 

 

 

ORDER 

 

THIS  MATTER  CAME BEFORE  THE  STATE BOARD  OF ELECTIONS (“State Board”) following 

a hearing conducted by the Robeson County Board of Elections (“Robeson Board”) and the subsequent 

appeal of Allen G. Dial (“Protestor”) from their order dismissing the protest. The State Board considered 

this matter on May 31, 2016 at a hearing in Raleigh, during which the Protestor appeared pro se and 

candidate Charles Gregory Cummings was represented by attorneys Grady Hunt and Don Wright. Also 

appearing were Robeson Board Chair Steve Stone, Robeson Elections Director G.L. Pridgen, and Robeson 

County Attorney Patrick Pait. 

 

The State Board conducted a hearing to determine whether there was substantial evidence that a violation 

of election law or other irregularities or misconduct occurred and was sufficiently serious to cast doubt on 

the apparent result of the election. After reviewing written submissions and hearing argument from the 

parties and the Robeson Board, the State Board finds, concludes, and orders the following: 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

 

1. The election held on March 15, 2016 was a new election ordered by the State Board on 

January 20, 2016 after considering a previous election protest arising out of the 

regularly-scheduled election for the Mayor of the Town of Pembroke in November 2015 (“the 

Contest”); and 

 

2. The Protestor, Cummings, Theresa Locklear, and Manuel Perez were candidates in the 

re-election held on March 15, 2016; and  

 

3. Results canvassed by the Robeson Board for the March 15, 2016 re-election were as follows: 

 

Candidate   Votes 

Gregory Cummings  351  

Allen G. Dial  345  

Theresa Locklear  18  

Manuel Perez  18  

Two write-in candidates received one vote each; and  

   

4. On April 7, 2016, the Protestor timely filed a protest with the Robson Board pursuant to 

N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-182.9, disputing the voting eligibility of 28 voters; and 
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5. On April 13, 2016, the Robeson Board held a preliminary hearing on the protest, after which 

the board scheduled and provided notice of a substantive hearing on the allegations contained 

in the protest; and 

 

6. On April 25, 2016, the Robeson Board held a hearing on the protest; provided limited 

opportunity for the parties to present arguments and evidence, voted to dismiss the protest, and 

considered the issues relating to voter registration to be improperly filed as untimely challenges 

to voters’ registration; and 

 

7. The decision of the Robeson Board was memorialized by a written order containing findings 

of fact and conclusions of law, and was approved by Robeson Board Chair Stone on 

May 3, 2016; and 

 

8. The Protestor timely appealed the dismissal of his protest to the State Board, asserting that he 

was not provided the opportunity to present fully the issues raised in his protest; and 

 

9. The Protestor supplemented the appeal of his protest with additional documentation that largely 

encompassed information available through the Robeson Board or other government offices. 

State Board of Elections staff provided written notice by mail of the hearing and supplied a 

hardcopy of the record to all parties and voters whose registrations were at issue; and 

 

10. The protest involved allegations of vote-buying associated with voters Emily Danielle 

Goodman, Keemo Lamar Pierce, and Ashley Nicole Haymon; and 

 

11. The protest involved additional allegations of vote-buying associated with voters Marcus 

Locklear and Brandon Keith Bell, who the Robeson Board has no record of having participated 

in the election on March 15, 2016; and  

 

12. The protest involved allegations that the following nine voters were improperly registered: 

Johnnie Ray Jacobs; Amy Haymon; Bradley Marshall Locklear; Allison Love; James Thomas 

Rowsey III, Randy Jones, Johnnie Ray Haggins, Kurt Elliott Collins, and Fredia Jacobs; and 

 

13. The protest involved allegations that voters H. Kelly Deese and Kenny Wallace III were 

improperly registered; evidence considered by the State Board included statements that suggest 

these two voters may not be registered at their current residential address of domicile; and 

 

14. The protest involved allegations that Denise Lloyd Dial was improperly registered, and that 

she was registered at an address that was an empty lot; and 

 

15. The protest raised allegations that Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff was improperly registered, and 

the record included evidence suggesting she may have attempted to update her address when 

presenting to vote at a one-stop early voting site, but voted a ballot based upon her existing 

address that included the Contest; and 

 

16. Based upon Finding 15, the State Board finds it questionable whether Elizabeth Michelle 

Dugoff voted the correct ballot, and if not, whether administrative error was involved; and 
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17. The protest also raised allegations that voters Vicky Jane Brewer and Thurman Jacobs were 

improperly registered, but research by the Robeson Board shows that these voters changed their 

address when appearing to vote and did not receive a ballot that included the Contest; and 

 

18. The protest raised allegations that voter Webster Smith improperly voted in the contest; 

research by the Robson Board indicates that when appearing to vote on Election Day he did 

update his address to one outside of Pembroke, but still received a ballot that included the 

Contest; and 

 

19. Based upon Finding 18, the State Board finds it questionable whether Webster Smith voted the 

correct ballot, and if not, if it were due to administrative error; and 

 

20. The protest involves allegations that seven voters living on Gough, Juddie, and Cherokee 

Streets in or near Pembroke  — Paul Frederick Scott, Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, 

Bryan Kennedy Maynor, Lesa Oxendine Maynor, Steven Con Hunt, and Nicole O. Hunt  — 

did not live within the municipal limits of Pembroke and therefore were not eligible to vote in 

the Contest; and 

 

21. Evidence submitted by the Protestor along with his appeal and research by the Robeson Board 

based upon county mapping systems showed that seven voters listed in Finding 20 do live at 

properties very close to the municipal border of the Town of Pembroke.  

 

22. Municipal boundaries for the Town of Pembroke appear to split residential lots; and  

 

23. Evidence before the State Board calls into question whether certain voters are properly 

considered within the jurisdiction of the Town of Pembroke and eligible to participate in 

municipal elections; and 

 

24. Out of the voters listed in Findings 15, 18, and 20, Robeson Board records indicates that voters 

Elizabeth Dugoff, Adam Drake Bryant, and Robbin Hunt Scott voted at a one-stop early voting 

site; therefore their ballots would be identifiable to be retrieved pursuant to N.C. GEN. STAT. § 

163-230.1(a2(1); and 

 

25. The record is rife with several contradictory statements by voters, some of whom appear to 

confess to involvement in vote-buying schemes or to voting improperly; in subsequent 

statements the same persons recant their previous statements or state that the previous 

statements were made under duress at the Protestor’s insistence; and 

 

26. The record contained a statement from voter Kurt Collins — a voter whose registration was 

disputed by the Protestor — alleging he was encouraged to vote by the Protestor’s own 

campaign workers. 
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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

 

1. Jurisdiction over this matter is proper pursuant to N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-182.12; and  

 

2. Adequate notice of the State Board’s hearing was provided to all necessary parties; and  

 

3. Errors by the Robeson Board did not result in prejudice against any party in subsequent 

proceedings before the State Board; and  

 

4. Protestor’s supplemental evidence provided to all parties in advance of the State Board’s 

hearing was properly before the State Board, but was not considered part of the record on 

appeal; and 

 

5. Procedures governing the filing of an election protest are distinct from processes by which 

individuals may challenge a voter’s eligibility, including different deadlines and avenues of 

appeal; and  

 

6. Election protests are not merely a vehicle to consider untimely voter challenges, however, there 

may be circumstances in which the eligibility of certain voters may be evidence of irregularities 

or violations of election law fairly at issue in the resolution of an election protest; and  

 

7. The Robeson Board erred in dismissing Protestor’s claims without considering evidence of 

allegations that, if proven, may affect the outcome in a narrow race, where the Robeson Board 

was aware of evidence indicating that certain voters may have been improperly permitted to 

participate in the Contest due to poll-worker error; and 

 

8. There is substantial evidence to believe that a violation of election law or irregularity or 

misconduct may have occurred that would cast doubt upon the apparent results of the election.  

However, based upon the evidence provided, taking into consideration that a new election has 

already been ordered in the Contest, and given the equitable nature of the remedy, it is presently 

improper to order a new election before additional review by the Robeson Board.  

 

It is, therefore, ORDERED: 

 

1. The Robeson Board, with the technical support of the State Board of Elections where necessary, 

shall audit the municipal boundary of Pembroke to ensure that voters are properly assigned to 

that jurisdiction; and 

 

2. With respect to the seven voters listed in Finding 20 registered at addresses on Gough, Juddie, 

and Cherokee Streets, the Robeson Board shall investigate whether these voters were 

improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 

 

3. The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters Webster Smith and Elizabeth Michelle 

Dugoff  were improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 
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4. If any of the above named voters were improperly given ballots that included the Contest and 

that those ballots are retrievable, those ballots shall be retrieved for the purpose of removing 

any improper votes in the Contest and  the Robeson Board shall correct the tally in the Contest 

accordingly; and 

5. Any retrieval of ballots shall not disturb the canvassed vote total for any other contest; and 

 

6. With regard to the remaining voters whose eligibility was at issue in this protest, but do not 

present evidence of administrative error, the Robeson Board shall consider those matters not to 

have been properly raised in association with an election protest.  However, the Robeson Board 

shall consider those challenges as provided by N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-85; and  

 

7. The State Board remands this election protest to the Robeson Board to hear the above matters, 

subject to the limitations above, and to adjust the canvassed totals of the Contest to reflect any 

changes to results based only upon retrievable ballots being found to be improperly cast; and 

 

8. The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly Dees, and 

Kenny Wallace III are currently registered at the correct address, and shall update those 

registrations if necessary so that those voters are properly registered going forward; and  

 

9. The Robeson Board shall refer any and all allegations of vote-buying raised in this protest to 

State Board of Elections investigators; and 

 

10. The Robeson Board shall provide due process to any timely challenges of voters brought by 

the Protestor, or any other voter of Robeson County, made under N.C. GEN. STAT. CH. 163, 

ART. 8 and using the correct form, to consider the eligibility to remain registered or vote in the 

future, but any such voter challenges shall be separate matters from this protest and shall not 

affect past vote tally results. 

 

 

This the sixth day of June, 2016. 

 

             _______________________________ 

A. Grant Whitney, Jr., Chair 

                                                                      State Board of Elections 
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 1               T A B L E   O F   C O N T E N T S 
      
 2   Call to Order                                 6 
     by Chairman A. Grant Whitney, Jr. 
 3    
     Statement regarding Ethics and Conflicts      6 
 4   of Interest pursuant to G.S. 138A-15(e) 
      
 5        Motion that it's unnecessary for         8 
          Mr. Malcolm to recuse himself 
 6    
          Vote                                     9 
 7    
          Motion that Ms. Amoroso be appointed     9 
 8        Chair pro tem during consideration of 
          any item for which Chairman Whitney 
 9        recuses himself 
      
10        Vote                                    10 
      
11   Consideration regarding the counting of      10 
     certain provisional ballots cast in  
12   Durham County during the March 15, 2016, 
     primary, G.S. 163-22(a), 163-22(d),  
13   163-182.6(b), and 163-182.12 
      
14        Motion that the 147 provisional         40 
          ballots be counted 
15    
          Vote                                    40 
16    
          Motion that the 32 absentee ballots     41 
17        that have been identified be examined 
          and determination be made of whether  
18        they should be counted or not 
      
19        Vote                                    42 
      
20   Motion for approval of the minutes           43 
      
21   Vote                                         43 
      
22   Appointment of county board of elections     43 
     members to fill vacancies 
23   G.S. 163-30 
      
24        Motion to appoint Diana Lynn Johnston   43 
      
25        Vote                                    44 
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 1   Designation of special filing period for     44 
     election to fill a vacancy due to the  
 2   resignation of Court of Appeals  
     Judge Martha Geer, G.S. 163-329(b1)(1) 
 3    
          Motion to establish the filing period   44 
 4        for the North Carolina Court of 
          Appeals seat 
 5    
          Vote                                    45 
 6    
     Consideration of election protests and       45 
 7   appeals from the March 15, 2016, primary, 
     Article 15A of Chapter 163 of the  
 8   General Statutes 
      
 9        In re Protest of Election by            45 
          Alan Carter Lewis [Republican  
10        primary for Brunswick County 
          Commissioner (D9)] 
11    
          Motion that Mr. Alan Lewis's            81 
12        challenge be denied 
      
13        Vote                                    81 
      
14   Consideration of voter complaint against     84 
     the Carteret County Board of Elections by 
15   Stephen Miller and Michael Nelson, 
     8 NCAC Chapter 3 
16    
          Motion that the State Board of         122 
17        Elections write a letter to the  
          Carteret County Board of Elections 
18        describing due process for the  
          removal of precinct election officials 
19    
          Vote                                   123 
20    
     Consideration of election protests and      (continued) 
21   appeals from the March 15, 2016, primary 
      
22        Motion to consolidate the              124 
          protests of election by 
23        Michael Page and Elaine Hyman 
          [Democratic primary election for 
24        Durham County Commissioner] 
      
25        Vote                                   124 
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 1        Motion regarding provisional ballots   185 
          being provided by mail, the 
 2        counting of the ballots, and  
          instruction to Durham County Board 
 3        of Elections 
      
 4        Vote                                   188 
      
 5        In re Election Protest of Allen Dial   190 
          [Second election for Mayor Pembroke] 
 6    
          Motion in re Dial Pages 15 through     207 
 7        133 being excluded from the record 
          on appeal and included for  
 8        State Board's consideration 
      
 9        Vote                                   207 
      
10        Motion 
      
11        Motion for Robeson County              264 
          Board of Elections to investigate 
12        voter registrations and geocoding 
          issues, and provide a hearing for 
13        Allen G. Dial 
      
14        Vote 
      
15    
          Motion to canvass the results          276 
16        for the NC CONNECT bond referendum 
                
17        Vote                                   277 
      
18    
     Motion to adjourn                           277 
19    
     Vote                                        278 
20    
      
21   Adjournment                                 278 
      
22   Certificate                                 279 
      
23    
      
24    
      
25    
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 1                      E X H I B I T S 
      
 2    
      
 3   Exhibits for the Dial matter          For Identification 
      
 4    1 (Town of Pembroke ConnectGIS             212 
         Feature Report for the property 
 5       located at 301 Juddie Street, 
         3 pages) 
 6    
      2 (ConnectGIS Report map for the           231 
 7       property at 509 Cherokee Street, 
         with attached customer list,  
 8       2 pages) 
      
 9    
      
10    
      
11    
      
12    
      
13    
      
14    
      
15    
      
16    
      
17    
      
18    
      
19    
      
20    
      
21    
      
22    
      
23    
 
24    
  
25    
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 1   replaced with the ones that we know--the 147, and then 
 
 2   the others will be added to it when they cast a ballot. 
 
 3             MS. FOUST:          Appeal.  We don't trust 
 
 4   y'all either. 
 
 5             (Pause) 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right, the next is in 
 
 7   re: election protest of Allen Dial.  I'd like for 
 
 8   everybody that's interested in this hearing to identify 
 
 9   themselves before we take any testimony. 
 
10             MR. WRIGHT:         Sure, and it would be 
 
11   possible to have Mr. Dial on the other side, and Mr. Hunt 
 
12   and myself on this side.  If we're all together, I think 
 
13   it would expedite the situation.   
 
14             I have a very important motion to make, and 
 
15   then I will defer to Mr. Hunt, who was the trial 
 
16   attorney, but I think there's room for everybody, Mr. 
 
17   Dial on the other side and Mr. Cummings on this side.  
 
18   I think it will expedite it. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   It's up to you.  As long 
 
20   as you all identify who everybody is. 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, sir. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So let's get everybody 
 
23   lined up on your respective sides, and then-- 
 
24             MR. WRIGHT:         Don Wright, W-r-i-g-h-t. 
 
25             MR. HUNT:           Grady Hunt.  Grady, G-r-a 
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 1   d-y, Hunt.  I'm counsel for Mr. Cummings. 
 
 2             MR. CUMMINGS:       Gregory Cummings. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Mr. Cummings, you're 
 
 4   represented by Mr. Wright and Mr. Hunt? 
 
 5             MR. CUMMINGS:       Yes, sir. 
 
 6             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, and you are-- 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           Allen G. Dial. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  And there is 
 
 9   a woman with you. 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           That's my daughter.  She's 
 
11   with me.  My wife's back there too. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right, we have 
 
13   a complaint by Allen Dial who's a candidate for the mayor 
 
14   of Pembroke.  According to the canvass result, came in 
 
15   second in the election with respect to results among the 
 
16   candidates of 351 for Mr. Cummings, 345 for Mr. Dial. 
 
17             Okay, Mr. Dial, you brought this complaint.  
 
18   Could you-- 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         May it please the Board, 
 
20   and I apologize, Mr. Chairman, but the motion goes to the 
 
21   record in this matter.  It's a very serious motion, a 
 
22   motion on an incident I have not ever seen before, and 
 
23   I think that that--we would like to make that motion and 
 
24   then on the merits, obviously, Mr. Dial will have that, 
 
25   but this is a very important motion and causes us great 
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 1   concern. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   You want to make a motion. 
 
 3             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, sir. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Have we received a copy of 
 
 5   that? 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         It's what you did.  That's 
 
 7   the basis of the motion.  It's whoever prepared that 
 
 8   record on appeal that's our concern because there are 
 
 9   over 118 pages of evidence and other documents that were 
 
10   never introduced at trial of the matter.  It's completely 
 
11   new. 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           I'm the protester, Mr. 
 
13   Chairman, and I should be able to go first.  We had a 
 
14   hearing in Lumberton, and it was stopped.  I was never 
 
15   able to introduce my evidence. 
 
16             And reading through the material--I'm the one 
 
17   that produced it--it says, "If you have any more 
 
18   supplemental information that was not produced at the 
 
19   original trial," I've sent it in with protest to Raleigh. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Can you tell me what the 
 
21   nature of your motion is? 
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, it is, and I don't 
 
23   have to recite-- 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Don't read it.  Just tell 
 
25   me what it is. 
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 1             MR. WRIGHT:         Okay.  In the record on 
 
 2   appeal, starting at Page 15 and going through Page 118 
 
 3   were 11 folders, and with various information in it, and 
 
 4   as soon as I saw it, I said, "What is this?" 
 
 5             And then I looked at the transcript, which the 
 
 6   record on appeal which the county board is responsible 
 
 7   for, transcript is the testimony--excuse me, protest 
 
 8   testimony, the order, and the exhibits. 
 
 9             And I looked and said none of this was 
 
10   admitted, and then I got a call from trial counsel; he 
 
11   says, "What is this?"  I said, "Was this not admitted?" 
 
12   It in essence is over 100 pages of documents, affidavits, 
 
13   and statements that were never introduced at trial.  So 
 
14   it's in essence-- 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   What is your motion? 
 
16             MR. WRIGHT:         The motion is to remove 
 
17   Pages-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        When you say "pages"-- 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         Dial Page-- 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        So it's in the upper right- 
 
21   hand corner. 
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         Yes, it says, "Dial."  It 
 
23   says, "Remove from Dial"-- 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        (unintelligible) 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         Right.  From Dial 16 
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 1   through Dial 133, and that is new, completely new 
 
 2   evidence.  It was not introduced at trial.  It's not 
 
 3   properly part of the record. 
 
 4             Mr.--I want to hand it to Mr. Lawson.  Mark 
 
 5   Bibbs talked about, said, "Well, can I have new 
 
 6   evidence?"  And General Counsel Lawson was correct.  
 
 7   Said, "Mr. Bibbs, that is for the Board to decide today." 
 
 8             What has happened is that we've had over 100 
 
 9   pages of new evidence dumped in the record by the 
 
10   protester without the knowledge of the Board, and get 
 
11   this, we were not even served a copy of the appeal.   
 
12             So we had no idea that when the appeal--and if 
 
13   you would note, I think I think this is very relevant-- 
 
14   Question 11 in the appeal, "How many pages, additional 
 
15   pages?  Zero."  Signed by Mr. Dial. 
 
16             "How many pages of exhibits not included in the 
 
17   original protest?"  He put, "Zero."  He put 119 pages in 
 
18   without telling anybody. 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Chairman, they weren't 
 
20   included.  I didn't have the opportunity to put them in 
 
21   at the County Board of Elections.  That's reason it says 
 
22   zero. 
 
23             MR. WRIGHT:         Mr. Dial, this thing about 
 
24   being pro so and you do it and you ask for excuses later?  
 
25   This is the third time you've been up here in several 
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 1   years.  You should know that you don't put things in the 
 
 2   record that have not been produced as evidence. 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           It's supplemental 
 
 4   information.  
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         It cannot be supplemental.  
 
 6   It was never offered. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Would it make a difference 
 
 8   to you if I had asked for some of those documents? 
 
 9             MR. WRIGHT:         Okay, let me-- 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        No.  Come on, Mr. Wright.  
 
11   Would it make a difference for your argument if I told 
 
12   you today, "By the way, you should know that Mr. Malcolm 
 
13   has asked Mr. Lawson to gather a number of documents, 
 
14   including ATV forms, tax records, and other documents," 
 
15   which I think--I haven't looked at all these pages, but 
 
16   I think may--I mean obviously I didn't ask for a copy of 
 
17   a ballot--if I wanted to see a ballot style, flipping 
 
18   the page, for example, Dial 60 in the right-hand corner.  
 
19   Would that make a difference? 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         No, because the statute 
 
21   says the Board, the five of you, makes the call for 
 
22   supplemental information or for new evidence, not one 
 
23   individual, and all due respect to Mr. Chairman, he's the 
 
24   chairman and he runs the hearing, but he can't say, "I'm 
 
25   making the determination that this additional evidence 
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 1   be in."   
 
 2             It's the Board's decision which if Mr. Dial-- 
 
 3   what he should've done is he should have filed a motion 
 
 4   saying, "I have additional evidence," filed that motion 
 
 5   with the Board, served it on us.  We would have an 
 
 6   opportunity to see what it's about and respond.   
 
 7             But we have a dumping--"dumping" is the term 
 
 8   to use--of documents in the record which were not 
 
 9   introduced, and we have to object.  This is, and I'll use 
 
10   the term in the statute on new elections, "tainted" 
 
11   record.  And I'm not blaming the staff.  Somebody just 
 
12   basically took what he sent and put it in. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         (unintelligible) track 
 
14   this, that any materials moved in.  We went through--in 
 
15   the table of contents as well as attached to 
 
16   correspondence that goes to all the parties.  In this 
 
17   case he's (unintelligible) was titled "Folders 
 
18   accompanying appeal materials."   
 
19             At that point at which we received the 
 
20   additional pieces, we didn't yet have the transcript, so 
 
21   we didn't know which pieces of this were from the record 
 
22   or not.   
 
23             So we send them with correspondence indicating 
 
24   to all the parties at issue we can that this record is 
 
25   insufficient and would include pieces (unintelligible). 
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 1             So we produced everything.  They can raise 
 
 2   objections and you all can resolve it.  It's our practice 
 
 3   to produce everything that we receive in association with 
 
 4   (unintelligible) that are appealed. 
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         Normally we don't have a 
 
 6   problem, but you do here. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, did you get that 
 
 8   notice from him, to object to the record? 
 
 9             MR. WRIGHT:         No, because we didn't get 
 
10   the record till Friday. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Because of the--all the 
 
12   delay that he's mentioned? 
 
13             MR. WRIGHT:         Mr. Hunt, I--we kept 
 
14   communicating; I said, "Grady, when you get the record; 
 
15   Friday he got the record.  I opened up a link, and then 
 
16   when I started reading the link Friday--y'all were 
 
17   closed--I said, "Where did all this stuff come from?" 
 
18             And then Grady said, "That was not introduced."  
 
19   And we shared concerns, but this--we are entitled, if 
 
20   you're going to consider new evidence, and you can, but 
 
21   it has to be a decision of the five of you done in an 
 
22   open meeting and with due process, notice to us saying 
 
23   what's involved, and I would daresay saying, "If we're 
 
24   opening up new evidence, what do you all have?"   
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        So let me get it right, Mr. 
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 1   Wright, because I want to--maybe I'm getting educated.  
 
 2   I've been--since I've been up here, this Board has asked 
 
 3   for information.  When we were in Robeson County, G.L. 
 
 4   Pridgen left the building to go to Lumberton to get the 
 
 5   information.  
 
 6             We ask for new information all the time.  We 
 
 7   don't vote on every single thing.  We accept a VCT form 
 
 8   from Robeson County.  You know we don't vote on that.  
 
 9   And if a Board member wants a piece of information, we 
 
10   request it, and we get it. 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         At the hearing? 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure. 
 
13             MR. WRIGHT:         And absolutely no problem. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        And we get beforehand too. 
 
15             MR. WRIGHT:         But beforehand and when 
 
16   something has not been introduced in evidence, that in 
 
17   essence is unintroduced evidence, you said, as appellate 
 
18   court hearing. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure. 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         And that's not a part of 
 
21   the record.  But you're right; right now you can vote 5 
 
22   to 0, but when we wouldn't be given due process. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you want a delay?  Do 
 
24   you want us to recess and hold the hearing next week? 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         No.  I want just to 
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 1   eliminate that material and let's hear the case on the 
 
 2   merits.  And Mr. Hunt would be in a position to debate 
 
 3   the case in the merits, he and Judge Locklear or the 
 
 4   trial attorneys, but let's eliminate this information, 
 
 5   which is not--it hasn't been entered as evidence.  It 
 
 6   hasn't been subject to cross-examination.  It hadn't been 
 
 7   produced to us.  Get it out of the record.  Let's have 
 
 8   a clean record and let's hear the case on the merits. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have a motion in 
 
10   writing there? 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         No, I did not have it in 
 
12   writing.  I can  get it  in writing,  but  it's the 
 
13   motion--I do have it drafted out, if I may read it, Mr. 
 
14   Chairman. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, go ahead and read 
 
16   your motion. 
 
17             MR. WRIGHT:         Therefore, Respondent moves 
 
18   that Pages Dial Number 15 through Dial 133 consisting of 
 
19   11 folders of pages be removed from the appeal record in 
 
20   this matter and not considered by the State Board of 
 
21   Elections. 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           I object to that motion, 
 
23   Mr. Chairman. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did you have anything to 
 
25   add to your objection? 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           I mean other than that when 
 
 2   I read over the documentation, the form that says--that 
 
 3   you use for your appeal--it tells you on there, if you 
 
 4   have any supplemental information, to supply it and send 
 
 5   it in.   
 
 6             My supplemental information was provided with 
 
 7   the appeal, not a week later or not Friday.  It's been 
 
 8   done ever since the appeal was done. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you. 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           And they had opportunity 
 
11   to get it.  I'm sure--I'm sure--you sent me a record of 
 
12   it back, and I'm sure that they got a record of it when 
 
13   it was sent. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Well, we--I 
 
15   think we can consider counsel's motion. 
 
16             MR. LAWSON:         You all can continue to 
 
17   hear the issue (unintelligible). 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And then we--depending upon 
 
19   our decision on that, we'll see how to proceed. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           And one more thing, Mr. 
 
21   Chairman. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yes, sir. 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           This is information that 
 
24   I had that I couldn't produce it.  They stopped the 
 
25   hearing, said they weren't going to hear it. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Who stopped the hearing?  
 
 2   The county board? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           The county board stopped 
 
 4   the hearing.  That's the reason it wasn't introduced. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And they stopped it for 
 
 6   what stated reason? 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           They said it was a 
 
 8   frivolous suit, but they had already found two people 
 
 9   that were ineligible to vote, and that would rule it out 
 
10   then previous, and they didn't hear the whole protest so 
 
11   how can you determine what it is if you don't hear the 
 
12   whole protest? 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So it was your intention 
 
14   to submit Dial Pages 15 through 133-- 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           Yes, sir. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --at that hearing, but you 
 
17   were-- 
 
18             MR. DIAL:           Denied the process. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Thank you. 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         May I--just one briefly.  
 
21   That hearing which he, quote, was denied the process 
 
22   lasted three and a half hours, longer than any hearing 
 
23   you've held today.  He had ample opportunity in three and 
 
24   a half hours--and you can look at the transcript, look 
 
25   at the time--to offer this evidence. 
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 1             Basically this is not properly in a record, 
 
 2   and we must object.  We cannot let this pass without 
 
 3   objecting because appellate record is somewhat sacred, 
 
 4   and this is not part of the trial record and it must be 
 
 5   removed. 
 
 6             Now, can he argue as to saying, "I didn't have 
 
 7   a chance to do it," in the merits of his case?  Of 
 
 8   course, he can, but that's a separate animal to argument 
 
 9   on the merits and my motion to dismiss--to remove clearly 
 
10   ineligible items from the record. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           When  I  was  going 
 
12   through--when I brought my protest up, I was asked to 
 
13   begin, and then, "No, I'm not going to hear that."  And 
 
14   they went to picking out what they were going to hear and 
 
15   never did give me the opportunity to present the 
 
16   evidence. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Well, we have been 
 
18   presented with a motion by counsel, and it's disagreed 
 
19   with by the petitioner.  Any thoughts from members of the 
 
20   Board or maybe I should--have you got anything to say 
 
21   about this? 
 
22             MR. LAWSON:         We made additional copies 
 
23   (unintelligible).  Understanding the mail has taken a 
 
24   while.  We Fed Ex'd where we could.  In this case a P.O. 
 
25   box was provided by counsel for the candidate which is 
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 1   not accepted by Fed Ex.   
 
 2             We provided a digital copy to individuals for 
 
 3   whom we had e-mail addresses, a link which Mr. Wright 
 
 4   mentioned for the rest of the parties.  We did mail 
 
 5   records.  We Fed Ex'd where we could when it was coming 
 
 6   to candidates themselves, but we were provided a P.O. box 
 
 7   for you, sir, and so Fed Ex does not deliver to P.O. 
 
 8   boxes, so we had to do just the mail, but I did follow 
 
 9   up with you a number of times to ensure you did have a 
 
10   digital record which I believe you did.  But it's before 
 
11   the Board.  Whatever you want to consider as part of the 
 
12   record would be appropriate before you.  You have that 
 
13   latitude. 
 
14             MR. WRIGHT:         May I make one inquiry of 
 
15   Mr. Lawson?  Mr. Lawson, so anything the Board wants to 
 
16   consider as part of the record with matters that were not 
 
17   introduced into trial at a trial court a proper part of 
 
18   a record before appellate court? 
 
19             MR. LAWSON:         I think the difference 
 
20   would be the quasi-judicial nature of this,  and  I 
 
21   don't--I'm not trying to take on the motion at all, but 
 
22   it has been the past practice of the Board to enter 
 
23   anything that would supplement it and let the parties 
 
24   object to it if they're--if they feel that their side was 
 
25   prejudiced by it.   

DIAL  II   26



                    204 
 
 1             It seems as though you've done that, but I 
 
 2   think that it would be within the Board's purview to 
 
 3   consider whatever they would like including new evidence 
 
 4   or they could sent staff out this moment to generate new 
 
 5   evidence to consider. 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         And the other party would 
 
 7   be given notice that new evidence would be considered. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        It might be able to fly.  
 
 9   I'm asking that.  Do you agree it might be--I mean if I 
 
10   ask a question today, Mr. Wright, and say, I need G.L. 
 
11   Pridgen to come up here and testify where the boundary 
 
12   for the eastern side of Pembroke is, which I'm going to 
 
13   ask him to do that, I'm going to ask him to do that 
 
14   today. 
 
15             MR. WRIGHT:         And that's live testimony. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, so-- 
 
17             MR. WRIGHT:         But it's not part of the 
 
18   record. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, that part--that 
 
20   question is not; I agree. 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         No, we're talking about the 
 
22   record, and yes, on the merits, it's a different scene; 
 
23   it's a different thing.  The record is different from 
 
24   what you hear on the merits, and I'm not arguing--my 
 
25   motion is not as to the merits, the hearing on the 
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 1   merits.  My motion, which I think is grounded in law, is 
 
 2   on the record. 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   What do you feel--just as 
 
 4   an example of this over 100 pages that you want to 
 
 5   exclude, give me a flavor of why you feel that that's 
 
 6   prejudicial to your client. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         That's not the question.  
 
 8   The question is, is it properly part of the record. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   That's the question.  
 
10   That's my question. 
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         I don't know.  I haven't 
 
12   studied it, but I do know after 40 years practicing law 
 
13   that from day one, from the day one I practiced, is I 
 
14   never, before a superior court judge or appellate court, 
 
15   ever included in a record something that was not part of 
 
16   the underlying trial or the underlying administrative 
 
17   agency hearing.  You don't just dump things in records.  
 
18             Now, you can--as to what you hear here, you 
 
19   have wide discretion on the merits, but the record is 
 
20   more sacred.  You don't mess with the record.   
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        I'm familiar with the added 
 
22   material, and it all looks like it comes from the County 
 
23   Board of Elections, and essentially it's GIS information, 
 
24   it's voter registrations, voter--what is it, copies of 
 
25   ATVs? 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        That kind of material.  
 
 3   Now, we can take the time to actually look at this 
 
 4   material in question from--directly from the Board of 
 
 5   Elections and potentially exclude this information, and 
 
 6   I don't think anything would be lost. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         If I may point at one 
 
 8   administrative record on point, and I apologize, on Page 
 
 9   1125 of your law book, Administrative Rec 8 NCAC 2.0112, 
 
10   it says the county board will provide the record on 
 
11   appeal.   
 
12             Well, that's the county board's job, and they 
 
13   did a good job. What they provided was the order and the 
 
14   transcript.  Who provided 119 pages of the record on 
 
15   appeal was not the county board of elections but was the 
 
16   protester.  And I have absolutely no problem with the 
 
17   county board; they didn't provide this information, and 
 
18   it may have a source from the county board, but 
 
19   technically the State Board should only get their record 
 
20   and only from the County Board because it's set out in 
 
21   your own regulation, not from a protester. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's Dial--make sure 
 
23   that's Dial 15 through 133 is what you're objecting to. 
 
24             MR. WRIGHT:         Uh-huh (affirmative). 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        So I make a motion that we 
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 1   exclude the information from Pages 15 through 133 that 
 
 2   supplemented the record coming from the Robeson County 
 
 3   Board of Election, and as a secondary part of my motion, 
 
 4   I make a motion that we include Pages 15 through 133 for 
 
 5   the purposes of this Board receiving that information 
 
 6   today for its consideration. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do I have a second? 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Any discussion by the 
 
10   Board? 
 
11             (No response.) 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a motion and we 
 
13   have a second.  All in favor of Mr. Malcolm's motion say 
 
14   aye. 
 
15             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
17             (No response) 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  All right.  I 
 
19   think the issues here are whether the Robeson County 
 
20   Board of Elections erred in finding an order dismissing 
 
21   the election protest, and if they did err, whether the 
 
22   election protest meets the standard for the State Board 
 
23   to take action on the election protest. 
 
24             Mr. Dial, you--would you like to address Mr. 
 
25   Wright's motion?  Would you like to give us sort of a 
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 1   brief summary of the relief you're seeking and why. 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           The relief that I'm seeking 
 
 3   is to have a new election because there's enough people 
 
 4   that voted in this election that do not live in the 
 
 5   corporate limits of municipal election to change the 
 
 6   outcome of this election.  There's enough people that 
 
 7   voted from addresses that they do not live-- 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  I'm going to swear 
 
 9   you in, okay? 
 
10             (Whereupon, 
 
11                  ALLEN G. DIAL, 
 
12              having first been duly sworn, 
 
13              testified as follows:) 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you, sir. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           If I may continue, sir. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Absolutely.  
 
17             MR. DIAL:           I have in the records here 
 
18   and all of y'all were there when you met down in Robeson 
 
19   County in November of 2015.  I asked Mr. Malcolm in that 
 
20   time--he was setting it up to have a new election, and 
 
21   having two precinct and tying it into the primary, and 
 
22   I asked to not tie it into the primary and have it 
 
23   separately.   
 
24             And he insinuated that the election board or 
 
25   the board workers could determine what ballots that they 

DIAL  II   31



                    209 
 
 1   give to each individual when they come to vote. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Ballot style. 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           Ballot style.  And I have 
 
 4   seven people that live at the address that they gave 
 
 5   which is outside the city limits of the town of Pembroke, 
 
 6   and the Board of Election officials gave them a ballot 
 
 7   for the municipal election.   
 
 8             I have affidavits which all of y'all have read 
 
 9   from the town of Pembroke that these people, the 
 
10   addresses that they voted from is outside the municipal 
 
11   election of the town of Pembroke.   
 
12             I have some that changed their voter 
 
13   registration on election day and were still given the 
 
14   ballot for the town of Pembroke.  And with what I got 
 
15   it's in my opinion more of them.   
 
16             I'm only behind six votes, and like I say, the 
 
17   county board found two they sustained on, and I've got 
 
18   another nine here.  That's probably 11 votes, sir.  And 
 
19   I can present them to you on the basis and show you--when 
 
20   I got my stuff back, the map didn't show up very well, 
 
21   but I have a copy of the map that shows in color, if I 
 
22   may present it to the Board, where that you can make a 
 
23   distinction of what's in the city limits and what's not. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have that? 
 
25             MR. DIAL:           I do, sir. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Could we--do you want to 
 
 2   submit it as an exhibit?  Can you show it to counsel over 
 
 3   there? 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           I don't have but one copy 
 
 5   here. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Let him see it first. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah, share it with 
 
 8   counsel. 
 
 9             MR. LAWSON:         There's a copier there.  
 
10             MR. DIAL:           Is it a color copy?  If 
 
11   it's not a color copy, it won't show up.  They already 
 
12   got that there. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         If this was not done in 
 
14   color, would it prejudice you? 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           This is an affidavit from 
 
16   the town of Pembroke.  I have another one here if you'd 
 
17   like to look at it. 
 
18             (Mr. Lawson makes copies of document.) 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           And to recollect your 
 
20   memory-- 
 
21             MR. WRIGHT:         I was at the trial. 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           You were there.  Same map.  
 
23   It doesn't change.  This is another color copy that I 
 
24   have which you do not have.  It's a man and his wife. 
 
25             Mr. Chairman, could you look at and pass this 
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 1   one around?  It would look better-- 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is it the same as that? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           It is, but you can't make 
 
 4   it out in black and white. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Well, but he's got the 
 
 6   color copy. 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           Okay.  He's got my copy.  
 
 8   Sorry. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If you've got a second 
 
10   color copy-- 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Yes, sir. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --we can look at it more 
 
13   quickly if we've got two. 
 
14             (Pause) 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   301 J-u-d-d-i-e Street. 
 
16             MR. DIAL:           301 Juddie Street. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Juddie Street, and--all 
 
18   right, and it says, let's see, and how many people-- 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Two people, Brian and Lesa 
 
20   Maynor, husband and wife. 
 
21             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right, those are two 
 
22   people that voted and-- 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           They voted in a--they were 
 
24   given municipal ballots and they live outside the 
 
25   corporate limits. 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, so they-- 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           The road--Juddie Street is 
 
 3   in town.  They live right to the left of it, and that's 
 
 4   out of town if you go straight down Juddie Street.  In 
 
 5   another hearing we had, there was a trailer that was 
 
 6   separated or divided. 
 
 7             MR. LAWSON:         I'm marking it Exhibit 1. 
 
 8             (Whereupon, Exhibit Number 1 
 
 9              was marked for identification.) 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, they live on Juddie 
 
11   Street, but you're saying Juddie-- 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           They live off Juddie 
 
13   Street.  Juddie Street it in town. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, and it's got this 
 
15   thing from the city that says, "301 Juddie Street," which 
 
16   I take it is on this side (indicating), the east side? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Go from 711 down, and it 
 
18   would be on the east side. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  All right. 
 
20             JUDGE BAKER:        I might inquire if these 
 
21   are new voters-- 
 
22             MR. DIAL:           No, sir.  The voter history 
 
23   was checked. 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        That's not my question, 
 
25   sir, and perhaps if you'd let me finish my question, it 
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 1   would be helpful.   
 
 2             Are these new voters being presented to us 
 
 3   today or were these--the questions of these voters 
 
 4   considered by the local board of election at the hearing 
 
 5   that they held? 
 
 6             MR. WRIGHT:         They were not considered. 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        They were not considered, 
 
 8   but to me, as if they were in the original protest and 
 
 9   they were not part of the sections that were questioned 
 
10   as to being added later.  So he names them, I believe, 
 
11   on, what, Page 3? 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           They were in the original 
 
13   protest. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           And the Robeson County 
 
16   Election Board denied me the opportunity to present them. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        What's your understanding 
 
18   of the reason they denied you, Mr. Dial, when you got to 
 
19   that point? 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           I think they just got fed 
 
21   up because a lot of the stuff that I have was 
 
22   supplemental information as far as somebody that voted 
 
23   from an address which they did not live, and that's a 
 
24   irregularity.   
 
25             They picked what they wanted to hear and 
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 1   deprived me of the opportunity of presenting my case.  
 
 2   When I started out, I started with a name to go in with 
 
 3   this, and they stopped me.  They didn't want to hear 
 
 4   that.  What Mr. Stone wanted to hear was the affidavits 
 
 5   that had been produced about vote buying. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        So, to make sure I'm clear, 
 
 7   as to the two individuals that you're alleging on Juddie 
 
 8   Street, you're saying that their home, their physical 
 
 9   home, based on the visual depiction, is not in the city 
 
10   limits. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           It is not. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        And you're saying--let me 
 
13   finish.  You're saying the home that's at the end of 
 
14   Cherokee Street-- 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           The home is what, sir? 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        The home that's at the end 
 
17   of Cherokee Street. 
 
18             MR. DIAL:           No, sir.  That's a 
 
19   different two. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        I know.  That's why I want 
 
21   you to just follow me.  I'm moving on.  You've got to 
 
22   stick with me.  The two individuals at Juddie Street-- 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        --you're saying the home 
 
25   they live in is not in the corporate city limits. 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           It's not in the corporate 
 
 2   limits. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        You're saying the two 
 
 4   individuals at the end of Cherokee Street; you're saying 
 
 5   their home is not in the city limits. 
 
 6             MR. DIAL:           It is not in the city 
 
 7   limits. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        You're saying the three 
 
 9   individuals that live at two different homes on Rough 
 
10   Street-- 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Gough Street. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Gough Street.  Are you 
 
13   saying that-- 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           There's two different 
 
15   addresses. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Those are or not? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Those are not in the 
 
18   corporate limits of the town of Pembroke. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Okay, so that's seven. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           That's seven. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        So were you allowed--do you 
 
22   have an understanding of why you weren't allowed to 
 
23   present that information at the hearing? 
 
24             MR. DIAL:           No, because I held it up, 
 
25   and I told the Board-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you go to a preliminary 
 
 2   hearing? 
 
 3             MR. DIAL:           No, sir, I did not. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you set forth this 
 
 5   information related to these, at least these seven, 
 
 6   perhaps more individuals, in your original protest that 
 
 7   you filed with the county board? 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           Yes. 
 
 9             JUDGE BAKER:        Just to make sure of one 
 
10   other--one thing, are the names we're hearing now 
 
11   addressed in the order?  I mean the order of the local 
 
12   board does state, "The Board chose not to consider Dial's 
 
13   allegations concerning the registration of," and names 
 
14   a bunch of people, and then also says that they were not 
 
15   timely, as registration or residency questions are 
 
16   properly challenged under 163-84 through 163-90.3.   
 
17             My point is, is this something then that was 
 
18   addressed by the local board, that they chose not to 
 
19   consider them for a reason of law?  Was it just that he 
 
20   was ignored or did they actually say, "We're not going 
 
21   to consider because we consider them untimely filed and 
 
22   therefore not properly before the board."  Big 
 
23   difference, obviously. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's the way I read 
 
25   it.  I mean I guess we can hear from Mr. Stone in a 
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 1   second.  The way I read it is that the Board treated it 
 
 2   as residency challenges, which of course has a time 
 
 3   frame. 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           Yeah, but it was no--it 
 
 5   wasn't a resident--it wasn't a challenge.  It was a 
 
 6   protest. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Because you're alleging 
 
 8   that's an irregularity because obviously the town-- 
 
 9   assuming that what you're saying is true, if it is true, 
 
10   you're saying it's based upon geocode problems with the 
 
11   County--with the county election boundaries. 
 
12             MR. DIAL:           Well, you see-- 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Geocode office.  That's the 
 
14   term they use. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           There's all these names and 
 
16   stuff that people voted at an address that they don't 
 
17   live.  Nobody cares to try to correct it.  The 919 (sic) 
 
18   system, Mr. Hunt was attorney in 2013 and brought up a 
 
19   bunch of stuff.  Nobody's tried to correct it.   
 
20             Mr. Locklear's been the attorney since then.  
 
21   Nothing's been sent to town to try to bring up their 919 
 
22   address codes and stuff.  And it's all mixed up down 
 
23   there, sir. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        So you're--if we can-- 
 
25   without getting into details, who lives on Juddie Street 

DIAL  II   40



                    218 
 
 1   and a whole lot of details about--the protest today 
 
 2   primarily is about you weren't allowed to be heard.  Is 
 
 3   that fair to say? 
 
 4             MR. DIAL:           That is true. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Who's here from the county? 
 
 6             MR. DIAL:           And I have other names too.  
 
 7   You brought those seven up. 
 
 8             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   All right.  Could the 
 
 9   representatives of the county board come forward and 
 
10   identify themselves. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          Mr. Chairman, members of 
 
12   the Board, Steve Stone, Chairman of the Robeson County 
 
13   Board of Elections. 
 
14             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Say that again, please. 
 
15             MR. STONE:          Steve Stone, Chairman of 
 
16   the Robeson County Board of Elections. 
 
17             MR. PAIT:           Patrick Pait, Robeson 
 
18   County attorney. 
 
19             MR. PRIDGEN:        G.L. Pridgen. 
 
20             MR. PAIT:           Sorry, Patrick Pait, P-a- 
 
21   i-t.  Robeson County attorney. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I'm going to ask the two 
 
23   non-lawyer gentlemen: 
 
24             (Whereupon. 
 
25                  STEVE STONE and G.L. PRIDGEN, 
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 1              having first been duly sworn, 
 
 2              testified as follows:) 
 
 3             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Counselor-- 
 
 4             MR. PAIT:           Yes, sir. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   --why don't you start, and 
 
 6   then your board folks can-- 
 
 7             MR. PAIT:           Sure.  Absolutely.  
 
 8   Absolutely.  Probably the easiest way in putting this 
 
 9   together, I went through the transcript, on 276--267, 
 
10   Dial 267, that is one of the first parts where Mr. Dial 
 
11   speaks to the people registered on the books.  I'll give 
 
12   you a moment to get there.  
 
13             (Pause) 
 
14             MR. PAIT:           From there, Ms. Tiffany 
 
15   Powers, one of the board members, moved in--on Page 268 
 
16   about the appropriate time for the challenges.  That gets 
 
17   to the point that these were the names at that point that 
 
18   were brought up, but it turned out to be something about 
 
19   a registration, and at those times for challenges 
 
20   considering the board had already passed. 
 
21             We started off the whole process talking about 
 
22   voter fraud, buying, different things of that nature.  
 
23   Affidavits were presented by both sides; one say that I 
 
24   was paid five dollars or ten dollars for it, the other 
 
25   side saying that my arm was twisted to do that. 
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 1             So we went through those different issues, and 
 
 2   when it got to this point, there was a motion that had 
 
 3   been made about whether or not the whole thing had-- 
 
 4   thrown out for frivolous nature.   
 
 5             The board took that back up on Page 271 of the 
 
 6   transcript, and that's where they voted at that point to 
 
 7   say that the challenge that had been put forth was 
 
 8   frivolous in nature. 
 
 9             We continued on.  We asked for some 
 
10   clarification. 
 
11             JUDGE BAKER:        That's Page 516. 
 
12             MR. PAIT:           Okay, I apologize if we're 
 
13   off. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        No, we've got you. 
 
15             MR. PAIT:           We're continuing on because 
 
16   at that point things got heated and we started having 
 
17   questions, and while we weren't finished, the motion was 
 
18   also made that there wasn't substantial evidence to go 
 
19   forward as well.  That was also voted on.   
 
20             So in the order you'll see where both of them 
 
21   are addressed by the board and combined in trying to make 
 
22   this decision.  And in putting together the order, we 
 
23   wanted to make clear that the matters that weren't being 
 
24   considered were due to registry which the Board, Ms. 
 
25   Powers specifically addressing that issue, should have 
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 1   been handled before we got to this point in it. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        That's how I read it too. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          I'll speak for my other two 
 
 4   board members as well.  I usually don't do that, but I'll 
 
 5   do that at this point in time. 
 
 6             This not being our first experience with this 
 
 7   sort of thing in several areas, we took it very serious, 
 
 8   the protest.  Had a preliminary hearing which at one 
 
 9   point was postponed or amended.   
 
10             Mr. Dial had an opportunity to file an amended 
 
11   protest.  That had to do with Good Friday and the 
 
12   holidays, but we got his additional protest. 
 
13             And in the beginning, in the initial part of 
 
14   that protest was some serious allegations of felonious 
 
15   illegal activity by voters, people coercing voters into 
 
16   register to vote and participate in voting from 
 
17   residences where they did not live.  Pretty good 
 
18   allegations with affidavits to back it up. 
 
19             And we wanted to hear it, and when it came time 
 
20   for us to have our hearing, he wanted to start on another 
 
21   part of the protest, as he called it.  And we felt like 
 
22   that part was more like residency challenges.  Let's wait 
 
23   and see what these illegal activities produced. 
 
24             We want to gather some more information to put 
 
25   into the record, to put in that cardboard box to send the 
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 1   investigator's office in Lumberton or wherever it's at.  
 
 2   And we had people from the Housing Authority and various 
 
 3   town officials there to verify some of these affidavits. 
 
 4             Well, every time one affidavit said, "I was 
 
 5   paid and he carried me," some other--the opposing side 
 
 6   produced an affidavit from the same person only hours 
 
 7   later saying, "I didn't say that; I lied about it."   
 
 8             I mean it was one contradicting the other.  
 
 9   And we went through a lot of that.  And we wanted to 
 
10   find--we really wanted to find fact that there was 
 
11   illegal behavior by certain participants that were 
 
12   alleged directly in the very beginning of this protest.  
 
13   That never came to fruition. 
 
14             And it started going off into more like what 
 
15   I would consider a residency challenge, and I do those 
 
16   all the time.  Candidates file residency challenges in 
 
17   a timely fashion, six weeks before the election.  They 
 
18   file them on election day before 5:00 so they can be 
 
19   heard before canvass.   
 
20             But this was not the time to consider these 
 
21   residency challenges because these people that were 
 
22   registered at these places were previously registered at 
 
23   these places.  Some of them even had voted a few times 
 
24   from these places.  Even if they maybe shouldn't have, 
 
25   they did.  But nobody challenged their residency.   
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 1             And one specific thing, Mr. Dial wanted to 
 
 2   challenge somebody that he had initiated the 
 
 3   transportation of in getting them to the polls, and he 
 
 4   wanted to challenge them and not count that one.  
 
 5   Something didn't feel right about that.   
 
 6             And, you know, the Board looked really hard at 
 
 7   all of this stuff.  And we just--it went to going into 
 
 8   a residency challenge, and it was not a timely filing for 
 
 9   a residency challenge.   
 
10             And we have, I'll admit, opened the door in the 
 
11   past and then leaned a little bit liberally and said, 
 
12   "Maybe it could've made a difference."  Maybe it 
 
13   couldn't, but it resulted in some recreations of 
 
14   elections that we've done successfully in Robeson County. 
 
15             Well, Mr. Dial's protest didn't ask for any of 
 
16   that.  He didn't want a recreation of any possible one- 
 
17   stop voters or any possible mail-in--he wanted a new 
 
18   election.  That's what he wanted, a new election out of 
 
19   what he presented to us in a protest.   
 
20             He proved no illegal activity.  There was 
 
21   nothing that could make us say somebody did something 
 
22   illegal which could have affected the outcome of this 
 
23   election.   
 
24             We felt like the residency challenges were 
 
25   challenged too late and maybe should be challenged before 
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 1   the next election, but we can't just randomly go 
 
 2   challenge them.  We have to leave that up to the 
 
 3   candidates. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        Did you treat them as 
 
 5   residency challenges? 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          No, sir.  We didn't treat 
 
 7   them--I mean because it was after the election, we 
 
 8   couldn't treat them as a residency challenge. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        When can you bring a 
 
10   residency challenge? 
 
11             MR. STONE:          You can bring a residency 
 
12   challenge up until I think it's 39 days before the 
 
13   election. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you bring it 100 days 
 
15   before? 
 
16             MR. STONE:          You can bring it 100 days 
 
17   before. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you bring a year 
 
19   before? 
 
20             MR. STONE:          You can bring it a week-- 
 
21   a month after an election to prepare for the next 
 
22   election. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        So he did-- 
 
24             MR. STONE:          You can also do it on 
 
25   election day from noon to 5:00 on all absentee ballots.  
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 1   None of this was done. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Did the Robeson County 
 
 3   Board of Elections treat these as residency challenges?  
 
 4   Yes or no. 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          No. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        So although there's 
 
 7   statutory--so you've got to decide which-- 
 
 8             MR. STONE:          Well-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Let me finish, Mr. Stone, 
 
10   please. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          That's what we recognize 
 
12   them as being, but they were masked behind--this is what 
 
13   my Board feels--they were masked behind a protest-- 
 
14   alleged illegal behavior and vote buying by Tom, Dick, 
 
15   and Harry, and illegal registration by different people 
 
16   which got you--yeah, I mean, you know, if all he would've 
 
17   brought at a preliminary hearing was something to say, 
 
18   "These voters lived on the wrong end of the street," 
 
19   that's a residency challenge. 
 
20             I wouldn't probably ever got past the 
 
21   preliminary hearing, probably, because there wouldn't 
 
22   have been no evidence to suggest he could've proved 
 
23   otherwise. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        So, just for the purpose 
 
25   of this--just this question right here.  If the Board did 
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 1   decide, whether they wrote it in the order or not, that 
 
 2   they viewed those as residency challenges, would it be 
 
 3   accurate to say the Board has done nothing on those 
 
 4   potential residency challenges because you decided not 
 
 5   to allow him to present any information?  Would you agree 
 
 6   with that statement?   
 
 7             And if that's true and assuming that his 
 
 8   assertions are true, then there's at least two, four, 
 
 9   seven people today that are registered as being in 
 
10   Pembroke that should not be, assuming that his assertions 
 
11   are true. 
 
12             MR. STONE:          We didn't hear it.  We 
 
13   don't know that to be true. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Have you scheduled it to 
 
15   be heard later? 
 
16             MR. STONE:          We have not.  I mean, you 
 
17   know-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        You all-- 
 
19             MR. STONE:          We are in the middle of 
 
20   another election, and in the process of--Mr. Pridgen has 
 
21   a bunch of information that he's been working on trying 
 
22   to track down these things, but the voters tend to tell 
 
23   you they live in one place and they live in another. 
 
24             The Housing Authority complexes, I mean, you 
 
25   know, they've all but conceded, yes, we can say they're 
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 1   not on the lease, and if they're there, they're there 
 
 2   illegally.  But if they're there illegally, can I remove 
 
 3   them as a voter?  I think not.   
 
 4             I have to show favoritism in the light most 
 
 5   favorable to the voter even if they're there illegally 
 
 6   staying with grandma every other night.  I mean the 
 
 7   Housing Authority says they're not on the lease, but 
 
 8   they're still a voter, a registered voter of that 
 
 9   precinct of that town.   
 
10             A lot of his irregularities involve the people 
 
11   registered at Sprunt Street, for example, which was in 
 
12   the city but they voted from a Pine Street address-- 
 
13   that's where they actually lived--which was still in the 
 
14   city.  I mean that still would've gave them the right to 
 
15   vote.  They just for some reason, because possibly the 
 
16   house burnt down or whatever, they were not able to focus 
 
17   on correcting the record, but they were still town 
 
18   residents. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        If  we  could  just  focus 
 
20   on--if we can just focus on these seven voters just for 
 
21   this question, have you taken any steps, Mr. Pridgen, 
 
22   because we do at--county boards do it all the time; they 
 
23   challenge voters.  In 2013 your board challenged half of 
 
24   the basketball team that got out of those vans; y'all 
 
25   challenged them.  That's the reason the other half didn't 
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 1   vote.   
 
 2             Have you taken any steps to challenge these 
 
 3   seven individuals to make a determination of whether they 
 
 4   are lawfully registered voters in the city of Pembroke? 
 
 5             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        You have? 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        We've called the town of 
 
 8   Pembroke, and the town of Pembroke says these people do 
 
 9   not stay there, but on GIS code, they are.   
 
10             So what I've done is I contacted the county GIS 
 
11   coordinator and put them in contact with the 911 
 
12   coordinator in Pembroke, and so they're working on trying 
 
13   to get this--all this straightened out. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        When you say they don't 
 
15   stay there, so you're saying the two individuals on 
 
16   Juddie Street don't stay there?  
 
17             MR. PRIDGEN         Now, I can't say who stays 
 
18   where.  I just take it--Mr. Dial gave me these.  When we 
 
19   saw this, so, you know, we started checking it out, and 
 
20   we're trying our best to make sure if they are--if those 
 
21   houses and residents are not in the city, so we're--we've 
 
22   put the county and Pembroke together, and hopefully we'll 
 
23   have all that straightened out. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        Can you tell me where, to 
 
25   the best of your knowledge, where is the jurisdictional 
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 1   line on the east side of Pembroke along Juddie Street?  
 
 2   Do you know where that line is?  Have you seen the thing 
 
 3   that was handed up by Mr. Dial that lists Juddie Street? 
 
 4             MR. PRIDGEN:        I haven't seen his. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        You're familiar with the 
 
 6   street I'm referring to. 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        To your knowledge, to the 
 
 9   best of your understanding, where is the jurisdictional 
 
10   line at? 
 
11             MR. PRIDGEN:        On Juddie Street it runs 
 
12   pretty much down the center of the street. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        To the best of your 
 
14   knowledge, on Cherokee Street--are you familiar with 
 
15   Cherokee Street? 
 
16             MR. PRIDGEN:        I know that was Juddie.  
 
17   On Cherokee Street--when I look at Cherokee Street it 
 
18   shows it not even close to the line.  It shows all of it 
 
19   in there.  This is on GIS. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        That it's not in there?  
 
21             MR. PRIDGEN:        No, it shows it is in 
 
22   there, in the city. 
 
23             DR. KRICKER:        All of Cherokee Street or 
 
24   the address from Cherokee Street is in the town of 
 
25   Pembroke? 
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 1             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, ma'am. 
 
 2             DR. KRICKER:        That was my question. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        You've got the wrong house 
 
 4   circled.  That's the wrong house.   
 
 5             JUDGE BAKER:        Is it the one in yellow 
 
 6   highlight? 
 
 7             MR. PRIDGEN:        I was just showing you 
 
 8   Cherokee Street. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, but the house in 
 
10   question is at the end of Cherokee Street. 
 
11             MR. PRIDGEN:        That's 509 Cherokee Street 
 
12   that's circled.  
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        I'll take it so we can look 
 
14   at it, Mr. Chairman. 
 
15             MR. PRIDGEN:        We pulled that up this 
 
16   morning before we left. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, and to your 
 
18   understanding that house is the house you have circled 
 
19   and highlighted in yellow? 
 
20             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir, to my 
 
21   understanding, it is. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   This is the city limits, 
 
23   and it goes this way; all this is in the city limits? 
 
24             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And that's one of the 
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 1   houses in question? 
 
 2             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        That's his determination. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        Mr. Chairman, this 509 
 
 5   number is actually at the end? 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes. 
 
 7             (Pause) 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        Is that the same thing in 
 
 9   Gough Street?  You don't have to necessarily show it to 
 
10   me, Mr. Pridgen.  You can just verbally tell. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Did you want to submit that 
 
12   map that you just gave us into the record as an exhibit?  
 
13             MR. PAIT:           Yes. 
 
14             MR. LAWSON:         Exhibit 2. 
 
15             (Whereupon, Exhibit Number 2 
 
16              was marked for identification.) 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Where's the house you're 
 
18   talking about?  The house we're talking about is at the 
 
19   end of Cherokee Street.  Those houses are--it's at the 
 
20   end of Cherokee. 
 
21             MR. PRIDGEN:        When we put up 509, that's 
 
22   what it showed us. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        You'll get an opportunity 
 
24   to respond to it, Mr. Dial, I think, when Mr. Chairman 
 
25   recognizes you.  Is that the same thing on Gough Street? 
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 1             MR. PRIDGEN:        I do not have Gough Street 
 
 2   on there.  I've got just Fourth Street, Gary Locklear's, 
 
 3   and--hold on just a minute.  I don't seem to have Gough 
 
 4   Street. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Can I ask a question of 
 
 6   staff, Mr. Chairman? 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yes. 
 
 8             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. McCue, have you 
 
 9   reviewed these--have you reviewed these addresses? 
 
10             MR. McCUE:          Yes, sir, Mr. Malcolm.  At 
 
11   your request we've used the Robeson County GIS website 
 
12   to be able to pull up some addresses, and in fact, I've 
 
13   got it (unintelligible) here, and I think I can pull it 
 
14   up on the--onto this--onto the blow up there.  Let me see 
 
15   if I can enlarge this a little bit. 
 
16             What I've done is I've done a search for 509 
 
17   Cherokee Street, and this is zooming in to--here we have 
 
18   Cherokee Street, and the--we have two search entries 
 
19   pulling up an address, one and two, and this red line 
 
20   right here--it's a little hard to see on the overhead 
 
21   projection, but that's the city limit, so up and to the 
 
22   right is within the city of Pembroke; down and to the 
 
23   left is outside of the city of Pembroke. 
 
24             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Which house is that on what 
 
25   street? 
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 1             MR. McCUE:          That's 509 Cherokee Street. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        So are you saying where 1 
 
 3   and 2 is 509? 
 
 4             MR. McCUE:          Yes, according to the 
 
 5   search on--with Robeson County GIS. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you agree with what's 
 
 7   being depicted?  Mr. Stone, Mr. G.L. Pridgen, do y'all 
 
 8   agree with that? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          Yes. 
 
10             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   This map looks like the one 
 
12   that Mr. Pridgen handed me.  Is that consistent? 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you agree with that, Mr. 
 
14   Dial, if you don't mind me asking? 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           The red line is on the-- 
 
16   what's at--that's the division of the town and the 
 
17   county. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes. 
 
19             MR. PRIDGEN:        Yes, sir. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           Cherokee Street is right 
 
21   there coming from 7-11. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
23             MR. DIAL:           And it cuts off there.  
 
24   This is the residence here that we're talking about which 
 
25   is clearly out of town. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        That's the issue. 
 
 2             MR. STONE:          There's geocoding 
 
 3   conflicts. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        What's that? 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          It may be a geocoding 
 
 6   conflict.  You may remember an incident in Fairmont years 
 
 7   ago where Fairmont did their own addressing and Robeson 
 
 8   County did theirs, and we for years tried to put them 
 
 9   together to get it right.  It took years to get one 
 
10   street right. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Chairman, here's a 
 
12   affidavit from the town of Pembroke that says 509 
 
13   Cherokee Street is outside the city limits. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        This is placing it inside. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Wasn't that attached to 
 
16   your color map you gave us a little while ago? 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           That was 301.  I don't know 
 
18   if you have 509.  509 is the Hunts, Aaron (phonetic) 
 
19   Hunt, him and his wife. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Would you like to submit 
 
21   that as an exhibit? 
 
22             MR. McCUE:          Mr. Dial, was that letter 
 
23   in your supplemental materials? 
 
24             MR. DIAL:           It was.  
 
25             MR. McCUE:          Yes, so that has been-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        It's already in. 
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           It's in your packet. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        And is that the same issue 
 
 4   with Gough Street? 
 
 5             MR. DIAL:           It is. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Without going into a lot 
 
 7   of detail, the same. 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           Same issue of Gough Street.  
 
 9   And I provided maps and stuff in the packets that y'all 
 
10   have, to the State Board. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Chairman, can I 
 
12   continue asking questions? 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Absolutely.  
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, you know of 
 
15   other-- 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   If I can stop you just one 
 
17   second.  Who's taxing these seven houses?  I mean it 
 
18   seems to me if it's taxed by the county and the town--if 
 
19   it's in the town, or at least the tax collector thinks 
 
20   that, or if it's only been taxed by the county-- 
 
21             MR. DIAL:           That's correct.  
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So do we have--  
 
23             MR. McCUE:          Right.  In the record Mr. 
 
24   Dial has included letters from the administrator of the 
 
25   town of Pembroke, so I believe the issue-- 
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 1             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Saying that they're not 
 
 2   taxing it in effect or-- 
 
 3             MR. McCUE:          Right, right, from Pembroke 
 
 4   for the town taxes. 
 
 5             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   For all seven of these 
 
 6   things?  How many are we talking about? 
 
 7             MR. McCUE:          That is the allegation.  
 
 8   That's what Mr. Dial-- 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   But this is-- 
 
10             MR. DIAL:           Cherokee Street. 
 
11             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Do you have seven 
 
12   affidavits or one affidavit that covers seven from the 
 
13   city? 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           I have it on the addresses. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   On all seven. 
 
16             MR. DIAL:           There's three addresses. 
 
17             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I  thought  you  said  
 
18   there's--you have them on three of these? 
 
19             MR. McCUE:          Seven voters. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Oh, seven voters.  Okay. 
 
21             MR. DIAL:           Three different addresses. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I beg your pardon.  Okay.  
 
23   Now, Mr. Malcolm, I'm sorry.  Please go ahead. 
 
24             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you recall a gentleman 
 
25   that was--the gentleman's name that was mentioned, Mr. 
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 1   Pridgen, Mr. Stone, referred to as Webster Smith at the 
 
 2   hearing?  And it was alleged, based on my review of the 
 
 3   hearing, that he attempted to change his--attempted to 
 
 4   change his address to a location outside of Pembroke, but 
 
 5   your staff was unable to do that, and they gave him a 
 
 6   ballot with the Pembroke mayor race on it that was 
 
 7   nonretrievable on election day? 
 
 8             MR. DIAL:           I talked to the-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Hold on, Mr. Dial. 
 
10             MR. STONE:          I recall a statement to 
 
11   that effect.  I don't recall the gentleman telling me 
 
12   that.  People say a lot of things after the election.  
 
13   They remember it--their recollection seems to be wishy- 
 
14   washy from time to time depending on which day you sign 
 
15   an affidavit. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Especially depending on who 
 
17   your notary is.  Do you recall a person by the name of 
 
18   Denise Lloyd Dial who allegedly was registered at 415 
 
19   West Fourth Street in Pembroke?  And during the hearing 
 
20   it became, based on my review, that it became an issue 
 
21   because this was an address of an empty lot. 
 
22             MR. STONE:          I don't recall the specific 
 
23   deposition of that.  Maybe there was some evidence to the 
 
24   contrary that that person had been registered there, but 
 
25   now lived at an address that was within the city.   
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 1             There  was a  number of  issues  like  that 
 
 2   where--part of Mr. Dial's irregularities was you can't 
 
 3   vote from this house if you're registration's at this 
 
 4   house even if they're both within the same jurisdiction. 
 
 5             My opinion is I have to lean toward the light 
 
 6   most favorable to the voter.  If he is a town citizen or 
 
 7   is most likely to believe he is, he gets to vote.  
 
 8   Doesn't matter-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        Where they are in the 
 
10   jurisdiction. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          --if he wrote the wrong-- 
 
12   transposed the numbers or thought he lived in Nut Street 
 
13   and he really lived on Ward Street. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Do you know the names of 
 
15   H. Kelly Dees and Kenny Wallace III; do you recall those 
 
16   names? 
 
17             MR. HUNT:           They were part of the 
 
18   hearing, Mr. Malcolm, and if I may--if I may-- 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir. 
 
20             MR. HUNT:           With all due respect, 
 
21   Webster Smith's not part of that transcript, Alison 
 
22   Love's not part of that transcript, and Denise Dial's not 
 
23   part of that transcript.  Nothing was heard at the 
 
24   protest hearing regarding any one of those three.   
 
25             With respect to Mr. Dees, Mr. Wallace, there's 
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 1   affidavits that show that both of them are residents of 
 
 2   the Housing Authority, and both of them clearly within 
 
 3   the town of Pembroke limits. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        At Strickland Heights? 
 
 5             MR. HUNT:           Well, Mr. Dees was at 
 
 6   Strickland Heights, had a burn out, and was relocated to 
 
 7   Chavis Park.  Mr. Wallace has been in Dial Terrace for 
 
 8   many, many years. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        But you're saying it goes 
 
10   to what Mr. Stone is saying, they may live in a different 
 
11   place, but all inside the jurisdiction. 
 
12             MR. HUNT:           All within the jurisdiction 
 
13   of the town of Pembroke, and if I may just insert one 
 
14   more, with respect to the seven voters that we're talking 
 
15   about, out of them seven voters that we're talking about, 
 
16   35 (sic) of them have town of Pembroke GIS codes which 
 
17   is coded 35.  Only two of them, Steven Hunt and Nicole 
 
18   Hunt, are coded outside of the town. 
 
19             Now, whose issue that is I'm not sure, but if 
 
20   you look on the GIS coding, the town of Pembroke is 35.  
 
21   The Gough Street is a 35 coded, and the Juddie Street 
 
22   address is a 35 code. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        And that's a code from the 
 
24   county board.  Do you understand that? 
 
25             MR. HUNT:           Yes, that's part of the 911 
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 1   addressing system. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        But to your knowledge, that 
 
 3   coding--that coding by the county board tells the 
 
 4   election workers what kind of ballot to give to them, 
 
 5   correct? 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           Yes. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Which, based on the 
 
 8   information we have, resulted in them getting ballots 
 
 9   saying--ballots that had the mayoral race on it. 
 
10             MR. HUNT:           That's correct.  
 
11             MR. WRIGHT:         May I inquire?  Does not 
 
12   the State Board of Elections in their SEMS system use the 
 
13   GIS which is used by the counties and the state?  So 
 
14   basically this board is using the system that you're 
 
15   telling them to use, and according to the system, they 
 
16   ruled correctly that these people were in the town. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Where does that come from, 
 
18   Mr. Wright? 
 
19             MR. WRIGHT:         The General Assembly. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Where does the boundaries 
 
21   for a municipality come from?  
 
22             MR. WRIGHT:         The General Assembly. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        The folks in Raleigh said 
 
24   that or is it not the other way around? 
 
25             MR. WRIGHT:         It's the General Assembly.  
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 1   There's a commission over there that dictates to this 
 
 2   office, and that is dictated to each county, each 
 
 3   municipality, what your boundaries are, and the reason 
 
 4   it comes from the General Assembly is so redistricting 
 
 5   can be done correctly.   
 
 6             Everything over there, and you can ask your IT 
 
 7   people here, that we use--excuse me, I apologize; it's 
 
 8   an old habit--that the State Board uses comes from the 
 
 9   General Assembly.   
 
10             It's not a creature of the Robeson County Board 
 
11   of Elections; it's not a creature of the State Board of 
 
12   Elections.  It's a creature of the State of North 
 
13   Carolina, and according to that, they are within the town 
 
14   limits. 
 
15             MR. MALCOLM:        But based on the series of 
 
16   questions that I've asked you, if it's true that these 
 
17   seven individuals live at 1, 2, 3, 4 residences--you 
 
18   think there's two on Gough, one on Cherokee, and one on 
 
19   Juddie--based on what you've seen and based on the things 
 
20   that are in here and this inconsistency that you just 
 
21   brought out, as someone who sat with this board for 15 
 
22   or 20 years, wouldn't you think that that would be reason 
 
23   for someone to get to the bottom of that?  Because it 
 
24   would seem to imply that there is some disconnect 
 
25   between, as you say, the General Assembly, the folks in 
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 1   Raleigh, Lumberton, and Pembroke?  Somewhere there's a 
 
 2   disconnect.  Do you agree with that statement? 
 
 3             MR. WRIGHT:         It would appear the 
 
 4   disconnect probably would be at the--one entity is not 
 
 5   singing the same song as everyone else which is the town 
 
 6   of Pembroke.  The county board is singing the same song 
 
 7   as the State Board is singing and as the General Assembly 
 
 8   is singing.  And I would daresay the GIS which is by law 
 
 9   controls everything and which is what y'all use and give 
 
10   to the county to use controls, and according to that, 
 
11   they're within the town limits. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        Make sure I've got it.  
 
13   Okay, let's vet that out.  So if we are told that the 
 
14   house on Juddie Street is outside the municipality, 
 
15   you're saying if we get something in writing from the 
 
16   town which, of course, is this case, assuming that what 
 
17   we have in our record  from the town is accurate,  this 
 
18   is--it is not in town, you're saying that we should go 
 
19   with what, or does it seem that there is a disconnect? 
 
20             MR. WRIGHT:         I would say the State Board 
 
21   should go with its own, which is the GIS, it should go 
 
22   with the General Assembly which the General Assembly says 
 
23   the state produces the GIS, and go with what you have 
 
24   given the county.  The county's only using the tools that 
 
25   you've given it.  They didn't create the GIS.   
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 1             Now, it's a disconnect and maybe obviously, but 
 
 2   the town does not agree with everyone else. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Sure, because they're not 
 
 4   getting tax money.  Right?  They're not collecting taxes.  
 
 5   They probably want to annex everybody on Juddie and 
 
 6   Cherokee and Gough. 
 
 7             MR. WRIGHT:         So I'm just saying that you 
 
 8   really are sort of estopped from denying your own GIS 
 
 9   material which shows it's within the town.  If you're 
 
10   saying, "We're not using GIS," then you're basically 
 
11   saying, "We're turning our backs on what we have been 
 
12   given to use." 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        I don't know that I agree 
 
14   with that, but I don't think we're estopped from doing 
 
15   anything when we're dealing with whether someone--whether 
 
16   there's a shape code or geocode issue, that's what county 
 
17   boards and boards like us at the county level go through 
 
18   all this stuff and let everybody argue about it and make 
 
19   a judgment call instead of us up here trying to do it in 
 
20   a vacuum with these little pieces of information. 
 
21             And it seems like that's the crux of this whole 
 
22   thing, is that at a county board level, letting it get 
 
23   everything off its chest so they can call people in, 
 
24   subpoena them, get the tax people in there, and get it 
 
25   all on the table so everybody can argue about it, perhaps 
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 1   make a clean record for us. 
 
 2             And that's why at least I'm struggling, because 
 
 3   all of a sudden it's like we're being asked to become 
 
 4   fact finders which we shouldn't be.  Mr. Hunt, I don't 
 
 5   know if you agree with that or not. 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           And I'd like to speak to 
 
 7   why, in my opinion, and I think the record speaks for 
 
 8   itself as to why they couldn't.  We made a motion, if I 
 
 9   may, Mr. Chairman, we made a motion at the very beginning 
 
10   of the hearing to dismiss it based on the administrative 
 
11   code, Title 8, 02.0109, "No frivolous protests."   
 
12             Our contention was then and is now that Mr. 
 
13   Dial filed the protest; it was frivolous and not in good 
 
14   faith.  And I'll point you to just a couple of things 
 
15   that we pointed out at the hearing.  We made the motion 
 
16   to dismiss up front.  The Board said they wanted to hear 
 
17   more evidence or hear evidence before they would rule on 
 
18   our motion to dismiss. 
 
19             They heard about three and a half hours.  We 
 
20   had reserved our motion to dismiss, and after three and 
 
21   a half hours of testimony, we renewed our motion and it 
 
22   was granted. 
 
23             Now, a couple of things that I'd point out to 
 
24   the Board.  Mr. Dial filed an affidavit of Keemo Pierce.  
 
25   Keemo Pierce in his affidavit said he was paid five 
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 1   dollars to vote and voted election day, when in fact the 
 
 2   voter list from the county will show that Mr. Pierce 
 
 3   didn't vote at all on election day. 
 
 4             So Mr. Dial had this voter list as early as 
 
 5   April 7th.  We had the hearing on April 25th, and Mr. 
 
 6   Dial never did say to the Board, "I want to take Mr. 
 
 7   Pierce's affidavit back."   
 
 8             In fact, if you look at your record, he went 
 
 9   forward with Mr. Pierce's affidavit knowing--if he didn't 
 
10   know, he should've known that it was materially false.  
 
11   He had the information to show it to him. 
 
12             And my question to the Board then and my 
 
13   question to the Board here, why in the world would 
 
14   anybody in his right mind make that affidavit knowing 
 
15   that it's not true?  What did he get out of it? 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Why did they allow him to 
 
17   continue? 
 
18             MR. HUNT:           Why did you even use that 
 
19   knowing that it wasn't true?  The second one I'd bring 
 
20   to your attention is Kurt Collins.  Kurt Collins's 
 
21   affidavit is in your record.  He says, and it's--and this 
 
22   evidence is uncontroverted, undisputed at the hearing-- 
 
23   that Mr. Dial's campaign folks hauled him to the polls, 
 
24   and he voted, and then Mr. Dial turns around and 
 
25   challenges, protests his vote. 

DIAL  II   68



                    246 
 
 1             Kurt Collins's affidavit is in your--in the 
 
 2   transcript.  It was part of the hearing.  Mr. Dial made 
 
 3   all these allegations of vote buying, and what was 
 
 4   interesting to me is every affidavit that was presented 
 
 5   by Mr. Dial was withdrawn by the folks that made the 
 
 6   affidavits, the affiants, and Mr. Dial accused Larry 
 
 7   Matthew McNeal of the vote buying.   
 
 8             Mr. McNeal's affidavit is in there, that 
 
 9   clearly refutes and rebuts any of those allegations, but 
 
10   what was more interesting is Mr. Dial subpoenaed all 
 
11   these other people, but he didn't subpoena Mr. McNeal to 
 
12   ask Mr. McNeal about anything about vote buying. 
 
13             And then he made these allegations in his 
 
14   protest about what the board had done, essentially saying 
 
15   the Board had steered people to vote a certain way 
 
16   provisionally.  There was no evidence that he brought at 
 
17   the hearing with regard to that. 
 
18             So our motion was that Mr. Dial's protest 
 
19   lacked good faith and was frivolous, and when we renewed 
 
20   our motion, it was granted.  And we--I'd submit to this 
 
21   Board there's substantial evidence in the record to show 
 
22   it lacked good faith and was frivolous. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        All of it? 
 
24             MR. HUNT:           I didn't say all of it, 
 
25   but enough that it was denied at that point. 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Based on what you've heard 
 
 2   today about these seven people that we've been talking 
 
 3   about, would you--if that was to be viewed in the light 
 
 4   most favorable to Mr. Dial, do you think that the Board 
 
 5   would have written in its--that it was frivolous if they 
 
 6   had got to that and heard that? 
 
 7             MR. HUNT:           Well, the Board didn't hear 
 
 8   it, obviously, and I think there's--there should be 
 
 9   concerns because two of them, quite obviously, are 
 
10   outside the town limits with their GIS coding.  But the 
 
11   other five are certainly not. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        You say the two. 
 
13             MR. HUNT:           The only two that have 14 
 
14   GIS codes is Steven and Nicole Hunt. 
 
15             MR. MALCOLM:        On Cherokee Street 
 
16             MR. HUNT:           On Cherokee Street.  
 
17   Everybody else has a Town of Pembroke-- 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        35 code. 
 
19             MR. HUNT:           --GIS code, a 35 code. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Wright, 168-22, 160(A), 
 
21   dash, 22 sets forth that the State Board of Elections 
 
22   does not handle municipal GIS coding decisions.  The 
 
23   County Board of Elections gets that information from the 
 
24   city itself, based on our interpretation of that. 
 
25             So it's up to the town of Pembroke, which 
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 1   sounds like it's the crux of perhaps some of this.  The 
 
 2   town of Pembroke itself is responsible for ensuring these 
 
 3   boundaries are accurate.  Sounds like that they were 
 
 4   transmitted to the county clerk.  Would you disagree with 
 
 5   that? 
 
 6             MR. HUNT:           I would not disagree with 
 
 7   General Counsel Lawson.  It's my understanding that GIS, 
 
 8   the redistricting of the county boundaries definitely 
 
 9   comes from this office and the General Assembly.   
 
10             I was not aware, and in fact if it doesn't come 
 
11   as to municipalities, I would think that it would come 
 
12   from a common source.  Why would counties be different 
 
13   and congressional districts be different, the source as 
 
14   to municipalities?   
 
15             Municipalities have the obligation to report 
 
16   boundary changes to--I forgot the name of the system over 
 
17   there in the General Assembly, but the same gentleman's 
 
18   been running it for years.  I think they have the duty 
 
19   to report that to the county board, boundary changes, and 
 
20   then it's put into the GIS system.  But the holy grail 
 
21   is the GIS number. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, I think, based on my 
 
23   interpretation, it's all the town's--the town's 
 
24   responsibility to get it out. 
 
25             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Chairman, I talked to 
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 1   Ms. Tina Bledsoe about this, and she said they used what 
 
 2   the town of Pembroke sent them to determine who was in 
 
 3   town and who wasn't.   
 
 4             And referring back to Mr. Hunt's affidavit of 
 
 5   Keemo Pierce saying he didn't vote, a lot of them didn't 
 
 6   vote.  Here's the--the affidavit that was produced for 
 
 7   Mr. Brandon Bell with a notary from Mr. Hunt's office 
 
 8   that says, "My name is Brandon Bell.  I live at 203 
 
 9   Second Street, Pembroke.  I know Matt McNeal.  He asked 
 
10   me, vote for his man in the mayor's race in Pembroke.  
 
11   I rode with him to vote, and he took me back to 
 
12   Strickland Heights."  
 
13             He's already test--Mr. Matt--Brian (sic) Bell 
 
14   didn't vote, but yet he's wrote up an affidavit just as 
 
15   I did on Keemo Pierce, and Keemo wrote himself out, what 
 
16   he did, and he said he had some problems when he went in 
 
17   there to vote.   
 
18             The other ones also.  Brandon Bell had given 
 
19   me an affidavit that was paid to vote but said he went 
 
20   in there and didn't go to the vote place and went in the 
 
21   library and stayed a little bit and come back out.   
 
22             And on your packet, I sent pictures of where 
 
23   Brandon Bell was transported by Matt McNeal in the back 
 
24   of his pickup to the polling site and you could see him 
 
25   walking in and out of it. 
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 1             So Mr. Hunt should've known by the time he did 
 
 2   this affidavit. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, if you don't 
 
 4   mind me asking, sir, now that you've heard just a 
 
 5   preliminary discussion about those seven people where it 
 
 6   sounds like, based on the statute, the town has 
 
 7   responsibility for ensuring that you all have the proper 
 
 8   boundaries.  I'll accept that.  It's-- 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          We have to rely on the 
 
10   information we have before us.  We're constantly 
 
11   scrambling from folks in your office, Ronnie, George, 
 
12   with geocode conflicts, I mean especially right before 
 
13   elections, constantly doing that, and some of them right 
 
14   around the corner from our Board of Elections office.  
 
15   I mean never know where they're going to be at, but when 
 
16   we can identify them, we do. 
 
17             MR. MALCOLM:        Based on what you've heard 
 
18   today, would you think your Board would scratch their 
 
19   head about these seven particular people and whether they 
 
20   should have voted, should have received ballots in the 
 
21   town of Pembroke? 
 
22             MR. STONE:          One of the three of us 
 
23   might've.  I can't speak for the other two on that part, 
 
24   but I mean at the point when we've had this protest 
 
25   hearing, I mean we felt like the protest--the illegal, 
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 1   irregular activities-- 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Vote buying. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          Vote buying.  I mean 
 
 4   there's nothing there, and this other stuff was--and that 
 
 5   was just leading us to a point where we were going into 
 
 6   a residency hearing, you know, to determine the residency 
 
 7   status as to whether they're in the municipality or 
 
 8   whether they're not. 
 
 9             And it kept going to this person's in the 
 
10   municipality, but they live on another street compared 
 
11   to where their registration record shows.  And my 
 
12   argument is both those folks--I mean that person should 
 
13   be able to vote even if--if he lives in the city but he's 
 
14   registered at a different city address, he should be able 
 
15   to vote.   
 
16             And it was going into a residency challenge and 
 
17   from my experience from quite some time, candidates, 
 
18   their supporters, and political activists, they know how 
 
19   to challenge voters because, I mean, they'll come months 
 
20   ahead of time.  They'll even challenge people they 
 
21   think's going to be a potential candidate the next year. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        Or have they moved the 
 
23   lines. 
 
24             MR. STONE:          And they'll be in--they'll 
 
25   be in your office at five minutes to 5:00 on election day 
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 1   with a whole list of people that they just gathered up 
 
 2   they want to challenge as far as one stop or absentee 
 
 3   voter.  They know the rules; they know the deadlines. 
 
 4             And it was my Board's contention any deadlines 
 
 5   to consider, residency challenge had done been passed. 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir, but based on what 
 
 7   you heard today, could you--would you say this is a 
 
 8   bigger issue?  Would you say this is a bigger issue? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          It's a bigger issue than 
 
10   that.  I'll concede that, but in other words, how to get 
 
11   all those geocodes--I mean, you know, we are a poor 
 
12   county; we're extremely limited in human resources and 
 
13   financial resources in my office. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        I'm glad the county 
 
15   attorney's here today to hear all this so he can go back 
 
16   to the county commissioners. 
 
17             MR. STONE:          Well, I mean the county 
 
18   manager's aware.  I had that discussion with him this 
 
19   morning, and it was no--I mean, you know, but we do the 
 
20   best we can at tracking these things down, and when we're 
 
21   aware of them, it's the director's job and mine to remind 
 
22   him that, hey, we need to look at this issue over here. 
 
23             When we hear about it, we do, but when we heard 
 
24   about this, some of these particular places, it's after 
 
25   the election, during some protest hearings, right before 
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 1   another congressional election that's coming along, and 
 
 2   I mean it really--it's kind of hard to focus on residency 
 
 3   issues after the fact. 
 
 4             MR. MALCOLM:        So with that statement-- 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          That's why there's a 
 
 6   deadline to it.  You know, it's got to where now people 
 
 7   are wanting to miss the deadlines.  We've got people 
 
 8   wanting recounts two days after the deadline, because, 
 
 9   "Well, can't you discuss."  At some point you've got to 
 
10   say no. 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Would you agree that if 
 
12   seven voters who are not citizens of Pembroke cast their 
 
13   ballot in an election that has a spread of six, if you 
 
14   agree that seven voters, assuming that if seven voters 
 
15   that are not citizens of Pembroke cast their ballot in 
 
16   an election where there's a spread of six, would you 
 
17   agree with this statement:  That those seven voters have 
 
18   diminished the voters of people like me and my mother and 
 
19   my mother-in-law and my brother who actually live in the 
 
20   city?  Would you agree? 
 
21             MR. STONE:          I would say you never know 
 
22   where those seven people went. 
 
23             MR. MALCOLM:        Let's assume just for the 
 
24   purpose of my question that they are not citizens of 
 
25   Pembroke, and if they were allowed to cast their ballot 
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 1   in the mayoral election when there's a spread of six, 
 
 2   would you agree that that diminishes their ballot? 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          Only if I was absolutely 
 
 4   certain they were not citizens of the town of Pembroke. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        Let's assume that for my 
 
 6   question. 
 
 7             MR. STONE:          Had I known that before the 
 
 8   election, they would have been removed from the books and 
 
 9   they would not have been able to vote in the town of 
 
10   Pembroke.  If we'd have had geo conflicts a week before 
 
11   on-stop started and my staff addressed it, took them off 
 
12   of the map, they wouldn't have got that ballot style if 
 
13   they did get it.  You know, the $64,000 question. 
 
14             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, we're told they 
 
15   aren't. 
 
16             MR. STONE:          Yeah, but then they 
 
17   wouldn't have been--I wouldn't have felt like they 
 
18   should've been able to infringe on those others' rights. 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        So I have a few questions.  
 
20   So, first of all, I gather we don't really have an answer 
 
21   on the seven voters who appear to live at the addresses 
 
22   stated on their registration, but these addresses were 
 
23   not clear on whether they're inside or outside the 
 
24   municipality?  Can somebody clarify who's in and who's 
 
25   out? 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        I think Mr. Hunt has said 
 
 2   there are four of them who are registered at-- 
 
 3             MR. HUNT:           Five of them are registered 
 
 4   with the town of Pembroke GIS coding. 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        But all seven, if we 
 
 6   believe the document signed by the clerk for Pembroke, 
 
 7   her statements say all seven are outside the city.  Would 
 
 8   that be fair?  Would you agree with that, Mr. Hunt? 
 
 9             MR. HUNT:           That would be fair, and I 
 
10   would say that somebody should've changed some GIS coding 
 
11   along the way. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        That's what I agree. 
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        Okay, so those seven, 
 
14   that's an issue for the town and not for the voter, so 
 
15   that appears to me to not be a voter challenge. 
 
16             Now, we had Mr. Dial raise the issue of Amy 
 
17   Hayman (phonetic) who voted in Pembroke and according to 
 
18   Mr. Dial, the ballot was disallowed in the November 2015 
 
19   mayoral race protest.   
 
20             I have a question for the director.  Were any 
 
21   of those 11 disallowed voters from the November mayoral 
 
22   protest, did any of those vote in this election in the 
 
23   mayoral race? 
 
24             MR. PRIDGEN:        I believe Amy Hayman, she 
 
25   did vote. 
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 1             DR. KRICKER:        She voted. 
 
 2             MR. PRIDGEN:        She did same day 
 
 3   registration; she came back and registered. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        What about the other ten? 
 
 5             MR. PRIDGEN:        Unless you tell me the 
 
 6   names, I can't-- 
 
 7             DR. KRICKER:        Of the disallowed voters?  
 
 8   I thought there was-- 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          In some cases voters are 
 
10   disallowed; the vote has been removed during the one-stop 
 
11   process if they're appropriate challenged on election day 
 
12   by-- 
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        Well, they have-- 
 
14             MR. STONE:          And don't say-- 
 
15             DR. KRICKER:        They have been disallowed 
 
16   during the previous protest.  I'm just asking, were those 
 
17   names removed? 
 
18             MR. STONE:          Well, if they were-showed 
 
19   up at the protest hearing, let's say last year, and they 
 
20   didn't show up, and somebody presented some evidence that 
 
21   they may not be a registered or legitimate voter, yes. 
 
22             We recreate, take the ballot out at the one- 
 
23   stop, and they don't vote.  But when they show up at the 
 
24   next election to one-stop and show their HAVA ID again, 
 
25   I mean, then they vote.  I don't know the specifics on 
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 1   that one. 
 
 2             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Stone, to your credit, 
 
 3   just to make sure you're clear for the record, are you 
 
 4   saying you know that did happen with these ten or you're 
 
 5   saying-- 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          No. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        --proposed that could 
 
 8   happen? 
 
 9             MR. STONE:          That could happen with 
 
10   some.  I mean not the whole ten.  I mean I can't speak 
 
11   specifically to the ten, but more than once I know of the 
 
12   motion made to remove someone as an eligible voter in the 
 
13   municipal precinct in Lumberton.  The next election, 
 
14   showed back up with his HAVA ID and one-stop voted again, 
 
15   and challenged again in an appropriate timely fashion by 
 
16   the candidate. 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           Amy Haymer (phonetic). 
 
18             MR. STONE:          Excuse me? 
 
19             MR. DIAL:           Amy Haymer voted at 103 
 
20   Cornith Road, the same place she voted in November of 
 
21   2015, and Mr. Wright had her vote thrown out because she 
 
22   was not a resident of 103 Cornith Road and had Mr. Willie 
 
23   Harris to sign an affidavit that she didn't live there. 
 
24             I have in your packet affidavit signed by Mr. 
 
25   Willie Harris that she does not live at that address. 
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 1             MR. HUNT:           And she was the only 
 
 2   one.  
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        She's the only one? 
 
 4             MR. HUNT:           Yes, sir.  Yes, sir.   
 
 5             MR. WRIGHT:         She had to re-register at 
 
 6   one-stop though, so she re-registered again. 
 
 7             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Grady, just to make 
 
 8   sure we're clear on the record, you're saying you believe 
 
 9   that she's the only one out of the 11 from November? 
 
10             MR. HUNT:           From the November? 
 
11             MR. MALCOLM:        Yes, sir.  Is that what 
 
12   you're saying? 
 
13             MR. HUNT:           To my knowledge, she would 
 
14   be. 
 
15             MR. DIAL:           Mr. Malcolm, the boy--Amy 
 
16   Hayman's boyfriend--he's--I can't think of his name.  He 
 
17   was--Alex Ray McMillan, he voted. 
 
18             MR. HUNT:           That name's not been 
 
19   protested. 
 
20             MR. DIAL:           We're answering questions 
 
21   whether they voted or not.  He voted, but the County 
 
22   Board dismissed his vote because he hadn't re-registered. 
 
23             Now, I have some other names that voted in the 
 
24   town of Pembroke that they don't live in. 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Yeah, but we're not here 
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 1   to talk about other names.   
 
 2             MR. DIAL:           Other than those seven. 
 
 3             MR. MALCOLM:        Well, I think we're here 
 
 4   to talk about those seven and what we accepted at the 
 
 5   beginning of this hearing as supplemental information, 
 
 6   Page 16 (sic) to 133.  Judge, I-- 
 
 7             MR. DIAL:           That included the ones I'm 
 
 8   talking about. 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        It included some of them.  
 
10   It included people like Webster Smith. 
 
11             MR. DIAL:           Alison Love. 
 
12             MR. MALCOLM:        And it included people like 
 
13   Dennis (sic) Lloyd Dial. 
 
14             MR. DIAL:           Which voted from a empty 
 
15   parking lot. 
 
16             MR. MALCOLM:        Hold on.  Let me finish 
 
17   speaking, please.  It included people like Elizabeth 
 
18   Michelle Dugall (phonetic), H. Kelly Dees, and Kenny 
 
19   Wallace.  Judge Baker. 
 
20             JUDGE BAKER:        Yes, sir. 
 
21             MR. MALCOLM:        We've got a mess down in 
 
22   Robeson County, my friend, and I want to ensure that the 
 
23   people's voices are heard.  I want to make sure that the 
 
24   people that are supposed to vote in Pembroke vote in 
 
25   Pembroke.  I don't know who those people are.   
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 1             All I know is there seems to be information 
 
 2   today, based on everything I've looked at, there's at 
 
 3   least seven voters where it's questionable whether they 
 
 4   should have voted in the city's election.   
 
 5             And I don't know the answer to that.  I don't 
 
 6   know the answer to it.  So what's your opinion? 
 
 7             JUDGE BAKER:        It does appear that those 
 
 8   issues were not addressed at the local board's hearing 
 
 9   about these seven voters.  We do have the option of 
 
10   having the local board to make that--to remand for that 
 
11   vote.  That would tell me whether there should be a new 
 
12   election. 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Which we're loathe to do.  
 
14   Right?  We're loathe to do it.  That's one of the things 
 
15   that everybody up here has said to me.  We don't want to 
 
16   order a new election.   
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        But we have it before. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        We have. 
 
19             JUDGE BAKER:        And I have voted for a new 
 
20   election, obviously, and we do what should be done.  We 
 
21   really had the issue before us then pretty well laid out.  
 
22   I don't know who these people (unintelligible), and I 
 
23   don't know whether the town or the Board of Elections 
 
24   would consider a proper GIS code to be sufficient to 
 
25   reaffirm the right or to classify them as Pembroke 
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 1   voters.  But it doesn't appear that that was addressed. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Is a county Board of 
 
 3   Elections board, for lack of a better word, qualified to 
 
 4   send this back to them to look into these seven people? 
 
 5             I mean I'm trying to not do a new election 
 
 6   here.  And maybe a specific remand for--can we do that; 
 
 7   just remand for the seven voters and have the county 
 
 8   board-- 
 
 9             JUDGE BAKER:        163-182.11(b)(5) does 
 
10   provide for the appeal to be remanded to the county board 
 
11   for further proceedings in compliance with an order from 
 
12   state board. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And we can--and can we 
 
14   limit that so that we don't reinvent the wheel?  It 
 
15   sounds to me like these seven-- 
 
16             MR. _______:        What was the margin of 
 
17   victory? 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just a minute. 
 
19             MR. MALCOLM:        Six. 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The margin of victory was 
 
21   six.  We've got seven that have been raised. 
 
22             MR. MALCOLM:        There's a few more too, but 
 
23   I think we could limit it, you know, what we're not going 
 
24   to do. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I would prefer-- 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        We not going to just open 
 
 2   it up to anybody and everybody.  It would be very 
 
 3   limited.  Mr. Stone, I'm sorry. 
 
 4             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Yeah.  Go ahead. 
 
 5             MR. STONE:          I would concede at the 
 
 6   point in our extensive hearing--he says three and a half 
 
 7   hours; he must've slept part of the time.  It was longer 
 
 8   than that.  At the point of our protest-- 
 
 9             MR. MALCOLM:        He billed for more than 
 
10   that. 
 
11             MR. STONE:          Yeah, he billed more.  When 
 
12   the board realized the direction of this protest was 
 
13   going into residency issues, that was at the point, you 
 
14   know, when the motion was made to dismiss as to protest 
 
15   of allegations of irregularities and wrongdoing was 
 
16   accepted.   
 
17             I mean, you know, we didn't want to go into the 
 
18   direction of residency.  I mean we wouldn't have got past 
 
19   the preliminary hearing if that's all it was, was about 
 
20   some residency issues. 
 
21             It started out with irregularities.  But by the 
 
22   same token, if we would've went further and we would've 
 
23   investigated and made some kind of determination on these 
 
24   seven or nine, whatever they may be, the only remedy he 
 
25   was asking for was a new election. 
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 1             MR. DIAL:           Because they voted on 
 
 2   election day and you can't retrieve their ballot. 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          We don't know that about 
 
 4   all of them, do we? 
 
 5             MR. DIAL:           Yeah.  I do. 
 
 6             MR. STONE:          None of them was one-stop?  
 
 7   But anyhow, at that point we felt we couldn't go any 
 
 8   further into a residency hearing without opening the door 
 
 9   and creating more precedent that's already been done in 
 
10   the past, just like the people from Durham County came 
 
11   in here today and starts mentioning all these counties 
 
12   that get new elections.  Sometimes easier said than done.  
 
13   We didn't go into challenging those residencies or 
 
14   hearing those what we considered residency challenges. 
 
15             DR. KRICKER:        Okay, but I'm confused 
 
16   about something. 
 
17             MR. DIAL:           None of the seven names in 
 
18   the report what they heard, none of them. 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Just a minute.  Let Dr. 
 
20   Kricker talk, please. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        Okay.  Now, as I recall 
 
22   there were 11 voters who were disallowed as a result of 
 
23   the November 2015 mayoral race protest, and it seems to 
 
24   me that running a new election, the whole point of that 
 
25   running the new election was that these 11 should not be 
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 1   able to vote from those addresses.  What's the law on 
 
 2   that if they re-register at the same address? 
 
 3             MR. STONE:          They show HAVA ID and 
 
 4   register again.  Are we going to turn them away? 
 
 5             MR. MALCOLM:        I think I've got a 
 
 6   solution.  It might not be a perfect solution, but it's 
 
 7   a solution.  Is that what you're asking? 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        Okay. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Fire away. 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        I propose that this Board 
 
11   find the question on whether Webster Smith voted the 
 
12   correct ballot, as it appears from the information we 
 
13   reviewed, that he attempted to change his address to an 
 
14   address outside of Pembroke, but he received a ballot 
 
15   for the--that had the Pembroke mayoral race. 
 
16             That this Board find that questions have been 
 
17   raised as to whether the addresses on Gough, Juddie, and 
 
18   Cherokee Streets for the particular homes or residences 
 
19   that we've been talking about today, whether they were 
 
20   properly assigned to the Pembroke municipal jurisdiction, 
 
21   and that we order the Robeson County Board of Elections 
 
22   and the State Board of Elections staff to audit that 
 
23   municipal boundary and in addition to any other geocode 
 
24   issues. 
 
25             That for seven voters whose registrations were 
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 1   raised by Mr. Dial during the election protest, we order 
 
 2   the County Board of Elections to investigate whether 
 
 3   these voters were improperly given ballots for the 
 
 4   Pembroke contest on them with incorrect--based on 
 
 5   incorrect geocoding.   
 
 6             If so--qualifying it, if so, we order the 
 
 7   County Board of Elections to retrieve two of those 
 
 8   ballots, and any others, if they can do so, out of that 
 
 9   group if they are retrievable, and to adjust the vote 
 
10   tallies for the Pembroke election accordingly. 
 
11             Based on the information that I've reviewed, 
 
12   it appears that five of those are not retrievable, but 
 
13   that will be up to the County Board to make that 
 
14   determination. 
 
15             For the remaining voters whose registrations 
 
16   were at issue, consider those matters to not be raised 
 
17   for purposes of this election protest because those votes 
 
18   were not timely challenged, according to the voting 
 
19   challenges processed that Mr. Stone has talked about 
 
20   earlier, to bring some finality to these type issues when 
 
21   it's strictly a voter challenge. 
 
22             That we order the Robeson County Board of 
 
23   Elections to hear all of these matters related to this 
 
24   protest that were submitted by Mr. Dial to determine 
 
25   whether those voters are properly registered at locations 

DIAL  II   88



                    266 
 
 1   inside the city of Pembroke. 
 
 2             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
 3   investigate the matter of whether Denise Lloyd Dial is 
 
 4   properly registered at the 415 West Fourth Street in 
 
 5   Pembroke. 
 
 6             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
 7   investigation whether Elizabeth Michelle Dugall 
 
 8   (phonetic) is currently registered at that current 
 
 9   address and update your information if this is not 
 
10   correct. 
 
11             That we order the County Board of Elections to 
 
12   investigation whether voters H. Kelly Dees and Kenny 
 
13   Wallace III are currently registered at a correct address 
 
14   given that they purportedly provided statements that they 
 
15   live at different addresses. 
 
16             That we direct that all evidence related to 
 
17   the allegations of vote buying, whether it's been 
 
18   believed, it's hogwash, partially right, or absolutely 
 
19   believable, be referred to, quote, the appropriate law 
 
20   enforcement officials which in our case we refer that to 
 
21   our county--our State Board of Election investigators, 
 
22   so they can make a determination of whether additional 
 
23   investigation needs to occur. 
 
24             That's my suggestion.  That's it in a nutshell, 
 
25   but it seems like we would find--that this Board has 
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 1   found that there is substantial evidence of a violation 
 
 2   of election or other violations of irregularity or 
 
 3   misconduct sufficiently serious to cast doubt upon the 
 
 4   apparent results of the election, and we order the 
 
 5   following be taken: 
 
 6             That the Robeson County Board of Elections 
 
 7   shall correct all district boundaries issues in any case 
 
 8   where a voter improperly received a ballot in that 
 
 9   contest, and like I said earlier, that it be retrieved 
 
10   and the ballots and the numbers being adjusted in the 
 
11   final results. 
 
12             I've already gone over the fact that we ordered 
 
13   the County Board to hold a full and complete hearing, 
 
14   which obviously the county board, like this Board has 
 
15   attempted to do today, can limit discussions and ensure 
 
16   that it's within a timely time frame, not four hours, 
 
17   although Mr. Grady probably would like it to be six. 
 
18             We're going to order our State Board of 
 
19   Elections staff here to conduct an investigation into 
 
20   allegations of the vote buying and the core statements 
 
21   connected with this.  
 
22              And that if after these issues are corrected, 
 
23   if needed, and the totals have been adjusted by Mr. Stone 
 
24   and his staff, if the margin of victory between the first 
 
25   and second place is the same number or less than the 
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 1   number of votes who are found to have improperly received 
 
 2   a ballot in the mayoral race, the Robeson County Board 
 
 3   of Elections shall refer this matter back to the State 
 
 4   Board of Elections for adjudication and disposition as 
 
 5   it may deem appropriate.  
 
 6             Therefore, we're remanding this matter back to 
 
 7   the Robeson County Board of Elections to allow Mr. Dial 
 
 8   to fully present his evidence and take up the things that 
 
 9   I've described earlier. 
 
10             That's my long, extensive, overarching, 
 
11   unbelievable motion. 
 
12             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you for your motion.  
 
13   Do I have a second? 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   We have a second.  Do we 
 
16   have any discussion from the Board? 
 
17             JUDGE BAKER:        What's the status of the 
 
18   mayor's position now? 
 
19             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   I was curious about that.  
 
20   Who's the mayor? 
 
21             MR. LOCKLEAR:       Pro tem.  We just have the 
 
22   pro tem.  We don't have a mayor. 
 
23             JUDGE BAKER:        And that person can serve 
 
24   then. 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   And that's Mr. Cummings? 
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 1             MR. MALCOLM:        Mr. Locklear's probably 
 
 2   best situation to answer that question. 
 
 3             MR. LOCKLEAR:       The mayor's seat is vacant 
 
 4   and has been since his death.  The pro tem serving of 
 
 5   course-- 
 
 6             MR. MALCOLM:        But that's because the town 
 
 7   council's made that choice. 
 
 8             MR. LOCKLEAR:       They made that choice. 
 
 9             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   The town council has a 
 
10   mayor pro tem. 
 
11             MR. LOCKLEAR:       They failed to appoint a 
 
12   mayor so one of the four council persons has served as 
 
13   a pro tem. 
 
14             MS. AMOROSO:        For a whole year. 
 
15             MR. LOCKLEAR:       Yeah, part of that year the 
 
16   mayor was in fact alive and hospitalized, and even after 
 
17   his death, they did not appoint. 
 
18             MR. MALCOLM:        Does that meet a middle 
 
19   ground for you, Mr. Stone, if you don't mind me--if it's 
 
20   not shoving anything down your throat? 
 
21             MR. STONE:          No, but we go back to the 
 
22   point of the irregularities and illegal allegations and 
 
23   all that, and just go back and do the residency hearing 
 
24   part, right? 
 
25             MR. MALCOLM:        Limited--I attempted to 
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 1   limit it to particular individuals.  That was my intent. 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        And I want to just comment.  
 
 3   I understand where you're coming from on this, but I'm 
 
 4   having some serious trouble with the difference between 
 
 5   here--we keep taking the residency challenges, Mr. Stone 
 
 6   articulates, and throwing it into a general protest 
 
 7   because somebody missed the deadline or it's the loser 
 
 8   who lost the race.  And I just don't think it's right to 
 
 9   keep doing this.  Was this our third time here?  Second? 
 
10             MR. MALCOLM:        Second. 
 
11             MS. AMOROSO:        With these same candidates, 
 
12   and I just feel there's some sort of abuse here.  I don't 
 
13   like what I've seen, and not that I don't like any of 
 
14   you.  It's nice to see you, Mr. Dial, Mr. Cummings, 
 
15   Steve.  But I'd really like to see you folks get your 
 
16   house in order down there.  It's really troubling to me. 
 
17             You know, we have the same issue in Durham.  
 
18   Well, we haven't seen those folks as frequently, but 
 
19   again, I'm going back to the systemic issues that we had 
 
20   here.  You can talk to geocoding, but I'd like to see 
 
21   folks stick with the statute for the residency.  The date 
 
22   passes; you're over and done.   
 
23             Otherwise, you can continue to appeal and 
 
24   protest, you know, ad nauseam, and I really don't think 
 
25   that's appropriate.   
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 1             So with that being said, I'll, you know, 
 
 2   reserve my judgment on your motion, but I'm going to have 
 
 3   trouble voting in favor of this thing because of what I 
 
 4   foresee or portend is some sort of getting around the 
 
 5   system.  And thank you for the wheelbarrow analysis; I 
 
 6   like that. 
 
 7             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   That was in here. 
 
 8             MS. AMOROSO:        Wherever that was from, it 
 
 9   was very good.  Thank you. 
 
10             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, we have a motion.  
 
11   We have a second.  Do we have any further comments from 
 
12   the Board? 
 
13             MR. MALCOLM:        Just--I mean I'm sure I 
 
14   missed something in that motion so it'll be subject to 
 
15   the written order obviously that you're going to serve. 
 
16             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Right.  Hearing no further 
 
17   discussion, Mr. Malcolm's motion was on the floor for a 
 
18   vote.  All in favor of Mr. Malcolm's motion say aye. 
 
19             (Four votes in favor of the motion.) 
 
20             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Opposed, no. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        No. 
 
22             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Four to one.  Carried.  Mr. 
 
23   Malcolm's motion carries.  Thank you everybody. 
 
24             (Off the record from 8:07 p.m. to 8:24 p.m.) 
 
25             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay, I think Josh and Kim 
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 1   have requested to go on the record.   
 
 2             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We just feel it's important 
 
 3   for the record that in the Durham County issue that we, 
 
 4   Josh and I both had--were on the phone with Chairman Bill 
 
 5   Brian, and we made no--we in no way said what you would 
 
 6   or would not ask him or provide to this board. 
 
 7             We told him that he just need to be prepared 
 
 8   to speak to what happened and to answer any questions 
 
 9   that you may have.  Josh also talked to the county 
 
10   attorney.  I was not part of that conversation, but-- 
 
11             MR. LAWSON:         Yes, so summarizing what 
 
12   Kim said, so on or about the 20th, which was this past 
 
13   Friday, we had a conversation of about 40 minutes or so 
 
14   with the Chair of the County Board of Elections in 
 
15   Durham.   
 
16             At that time we indicated that we couldn't make 
 
17   any representations about what the Board would ask, but 
 
18   we did indicate that it was likely that he would be asked 
 
19   about tapes and whether he signed those tapes.   
 
20             We made no representation about what you would 
 
21   not ask or that he would not be asked questions.  So we 
 
22   thought that that was important. 
 
23             On or about the 17th I spoke with Marie Inserra 
 
24   who I recalled asked me whether the Board members or 
 
25   their interim director would be sworn in.  I told her 
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 1   that it was commonly not the practice of the Board to 
 
 2   swear in county officials because they have a pre- 
 
 3   existing duty to be truthful to you all, but that it was 
 
 4   likely that they would be asking questions. 
 
 5             I know that that was conveyed appropriately 
 
 6   because I think it was misconveyed to the chairman.  When 
 
 7   we spoke to him, he referenced back to a conversation 
 
 8   with Ms. Inserra where he thought that Board members were 
 
 9   going to be overly critical in their line of questioning. 
 
10             We indicated that we weren't sure that that 
 
11   would be the case.  So we don't think that that 
 
12   adequately, in summary, both by the chair and by the 
 
13   deputy senior county attorney adequately reflected those 
 
14   two conversations. 
 
15             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Thank you.  Anybody else 
 
16   on staff? 
 
17             (No response.) 
 
18             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Does any Board 
 
19   members have any comments about that?  I don't. 
 
20             MR. MALCOLM:        I was surprised. 
 
21             DR. KRICKER:        I was convinced from the 
 
22   get-go that you hadn't said that. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Well, I'm--again, I'm not 
 
24   happy that Durham and Robeson continue to have problems, 
 
25   and I think again it's systemic, so whatever you have to 
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 1   do, Director Strach, to get training down there again and 
 
 2   to maybe clean house--I gave you those words earlier-- 
 
 3   something has to change so the integrity--confidence is 
 
 4   restored to, certainly, for Durham County. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Well, one of the things 
 
 6   that I probably should have mentioned, I think at this 
 
 7   point we really--do we know--are these directors 
 
 8   certified? 
 
 9             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Yes.  I think they--I 
 
10   think--I know that Michael Perry is, and G.L. Pridgen, 
 
11   I'm not sure if he is or not.  I'm not sure if he is, but 
 
12   we can check on his certification. 
 
13             MS. AMOROSO:        They have tried to--they 
 
14   have tried to, you know-- 
 
15             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Right. 
 
16             DR. KRICKER:        They have a certain amount 
 
17   of time. 
 
18             MS. AMOROSO:        They do. 
 
19             DIRECTOR STRACH:    He's working on that, but 
 
20   I don't know that he is certified.  Michael Perry is. 
 
21             MS. AMOROSO:        Certainly the interim guy 
 
22   is not.  He's only been there a few months.  So there's 
 
23   no way he's certified. 
 
24             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah, that kind of--well, 
 
25   usually assistant directors get certification as well. 
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 1             DIRECTOR STRACH:    And I think he's working 
 
 2   on it.  He is--he's just been on the job for five months. 
 
 3             MS. AMOROSO:        Yes, he's not there long 
 
 4   enough to be certified. 
 
 5             DR. KRICKER:        Oh, so he has just been 
 
 6   assistant director for the five months. 
 
 7             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Five months. 
 
 8             DR. KRICKER:        I see.  But the other 
 
 9   thing, I think, is that we need to encourage--I mean we 
 
10   can't insist, but we need to encourage board members to 
 
11   get certified so they're used to looking at the laws. 
 
12             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Absolutely.  Absolutely.  
 
13             DR. KRICKER:        I got certified, and I'd 
 
14   already been used to looking at the laws, but I mean this 
 
15   really did it.  You sit there for days. 
 
16             DIRECTOR STRACH:    We will be spending a lot 
 
17   of time in August with Board members on their 
 
18   responsibilities during canvass.  That's for certain. 
 
19             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah, because Durham isn't 
 
20   the only one who just doesn't--or isn't present at the 
 
21   counting of ballots, you know. 
 
22             MS. AMOROSO:        And that's why I had pushed 
 
23   at all levels to get at least one lawyer on here, on 
 
24   every county Board of Elections, but I'm telling you I'm 
 
25   not seeing that it's making a difference.  I had three 
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 1   in my county and I don't know.  I'll be quiet.  Whatever. 
 
 2             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   Okay.  Well, there's one 
 
 3   final item.  That's the CONNECT North Carolina bond 
 
 4   canvass.  I'm going to, as part of my continuing recusal, 
 
 5   step out of the office; in accordance with best 
 
 6   practices, turn it over to Secretary Amoroso to handle 
 
 7   that work with the staff to finalize that.  I'm going to 
 
 8   go out of the office.  I will not leave, but I am 
 
 9   requesting authorizing Secretary Amoroso to actually 
 
10   adjourn the meeting so I don't have to come in just to 
 
11   clam the hammer down. 
 
12             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay. 
 
13             CHAIRMAN WHITNEY:   So I'll just see y'all in 
 
14   the lobby or whatever.  Thank you everybody. 
 
15             MS. AMOROSO:        Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
 
16             (Chairman Whitney exits at 8:30 p.m.) 
 
17             DIRECTOR STRACH:    Shall I carry on? 
 
18             MS. AMOROSO:        Soon as he's out the door. 
 
19   Okay, so I now--I can move that we--I need a motion or 
 
20   I'll move that we canvass the results for the NC CONNECT 
 
21   bond referendum. 
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        Second. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Any discussion?  Anybody?  
 
24             (No response) 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        All in favor? 
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 1             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        Okay, motion passes, and 
 
 3   we are adjourned. 
 
 4             DR. KRICKER:        We need a motion to 
 
 5   adjourn. 
 
 6             MS. AMOROSO:        We're unadjourned for 
 
 7   signing. 
 
 8             MR. McCUE:          Did we have a motion and 
 
 9   a second? 
 
10             MR. LAWSON:         I think we're not 
 
11   adjourned. 
 
12             DR. KRICKER:        No, we're not adjourned. 
 
13             MR. LAWSON:         It was for a second. 
 
14             DR. KRICKER:        Rhonda made the motion to 
 
15   do the abstract, and then I seconded it.  I think I 
 
16   seconded it.  I can't remember. 
 
17             MS. AMOROSO:        As soon as everybody signs, 
 
18   we're--if you signed-- 
 
19             (Pause for the process of signing.) 
 
20             MS. AMOROSO:        We're adjourned.  Everybody 
 
21   signed?  Everybody signed?   
 
22             DR. KRICKER:        Yeah.  I move to adjourn. 
 
23             MS. AMOROSO:        Do I have a second? 
 
24             JUDGE BAKER:        Second. 
 
25             MS. AMOROSO:        All in favor. 
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 1             (Unanimous vote in favor of the motion.) 
 
 2             MS. AMOROSO:        We're adjourned. 
 
 3    
 
 4           _____________________________________ 
 
 5    
 
 6               (Whereupon, the proceedings 
 
 7                 concluded at 8:32 p.m.) 
 
 8    
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 1   STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 
 
 2   COUNTY OF ALAMANCE 
 
 3    
 
 4                  C E R T I F I C A T E 
 
 5             I, G. Lynn Bodenheimer, Certified Verbatim 
 
 6   Reporter and Notary Public, do hereby certify that I was 
 
 7   present and served as court reporter for the foregoing 
 
 8   proceeding held at the North Carolina State Board of 
 
 9   Elections in Raleigh, North Carolina, on May 31, 2016; 
 
10   that said proceedings were reported by me and transcribed 
 
11   by me personally; and that the foregoing pages 1 through 
 
12   278 constitute a true and accurate transcription of the 
 
13   proceeding. 
 
14             I do further certify that I am not of counsel 
 
15   for or in the employment of either of the parties to this 
 
16   action, nor am I interested in the results of this 
 
17   action. 
 
18             In witness whereof, I have hereunto subscribed 
 
19   my name this 6th day of June, 2016. 
 
20    
      
21    
                         __________________________________ 
22                       G. LYNN BODENHEIMER 
                         Certified Verbatim Reporter/ 
23                       Notary Public No. 19942140002 
      
24   My Commission Expires: 
      
25   August 3, 2019 
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NORTH CAROLINA 
ROBESON COUNTY 

BEFORE THE ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

IN THE MATTER OF: PROTEST OF 
ELECTION IN THE CONTEST FOR 
MAYOR OF PEMBROKE, HELD ON 
MARCH 15, 2016, BROUGHT BY 
ALLEN G. DIAL 

) 

) 
) 

) 
) 

ORDER 

THIS MATTER CAME BEFORE THE ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 
("Robeson Board") following a hearing conducted by the State Board of Elections ("State 
Board") on May 31, 2016 to hear the protest appeal of Allen G. Dial ("Protester"). The State 
Boatd determined that violation of election law or irregularity or misconduct may have occurred 
that would cast doubt upon the apparent results of the election and remanded the election protest 
to the Robeson Board to comply with the State Board's order ("State Order") on June 6, 2016. 

The Robeson Board conducted a hearing on August 12, 2016 in Lumberton, during which the 
Protester appeared pro se and candidate Gregory Cummings was represented by attorneys Grady 
Hunt and Gary Locklear. Also appearing were Board members Tiffany Powers and Daniel 
Locklear, Board Chairman Steve Stone, Board of Elections Director G.L. Pridgen, and County 
Attorney Patrick Pait. 

Based upon the totality of information presented to the Robeson County Board of Elections and a 
review of applicable law, and upon thoughtful consideration of the same, the Board finds the 
following facts: 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

1. The election held on March 15, 2016 was a new election ordered by the State Board on 
January 20, 2016 after considering a previous election protest arising out of the regularly
scheduled election for the Mayor of the Town of Pembroke in November 2015 ("the 
Contest"); and 

2. The Protester, Gregory Cummings, Theresa Locklear, and Manuel Perez were candidates 
in the re-election held on March 15, 2016; and 
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3. Results canvassed by the Robeson Board for the March 15, 2016 re-election were as 

follows: 

Candidate 

Gregory Cummings 

Allen G. Dial 

Theresa Locklear 

Manuel Perez 

Votes 

351 

345 

18 

18 

Two write-in candidates received one vote each; and 

4. On April 7, 2016, the Protestor timely filed a protest with the Robeson Board pursuant to 
N.C. GEN. STAT. § 163-182.9, disputing the voting eligibility of 28 voters, which was 
dismissed by the Robeson Board; and 

5. The Protestor timely appealed the dismissal of his protest to the State Board, asserting 
that he was not provided the opportunity to present fully the issues raised in his protest; 
and 

6. On May 31, 2016, the State Board held a hearing on the appeal after which the State 

Board issued its written order containing findings of fact and conclusions of law and was 
approved by State Board Chair, A. Grant Whitney, Jr., on June 6, 2016 ("State Order"); 

and 

7. The State Board remanded the case back to the Robeson Board and instructed the 
Robeson Board to determine and comply with ten (10) directives as listed in the State 

Order; and 

8. After proper notice was given, the Robeson Board met on August 12, 2016 to hear 

evidence and comply with the State Order; and 

9. In compliance with State Order 1., Robeson County Board of Elections Director, G.L. 

Pridgen informed the Board that his staff, along with the Town of Pembroke personnel, 

audited the municipal boundary of the Town of Pembroke to ensure that voters were 

properly assigned to that jurisdiction; and 

10. At the completion of the audit by the staff and the Town of Pembroke personnel, the 

municipal boundary was found to be incorrect. Mr. Pridgen submitted to the Robeson 
Board a new map (Board Exhibit 2) developed by the Town of Pembroke and used by 
Robeson County Mapping Department to establish the conect address points and c01Tect 

the municipal boundary; and 

2 

DIAL  II   105



11. After all evidence and testimony was considered, the Robeson Board approved a motion 
to accept the findings and c01Tected map (Board Exhibit 2) as sufficient to comply with 
State Order 1. (Page 11-15 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

12. State Order 2. required the Robeson Board to consider whether seven registered voters 
were improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 

13.. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony, reviewing the updated municipal boundary 
map (Board Exhibit 2), other evidence presented, and examining each of the seven 
registered voters listed in Finding 20 of the State Order, the Board approved a motion that 
Paul Frederick Scott, Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, Bryant Kennedy Maynor, 
Lesa Oxendine Maynor, Steven Con Hunt and Nicole 0. Hunt were improperly assigned 
ballots containing the contest as a result of the municipal boundary being corrected (Page 
15-26 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

14. State Order 3. required the Robeson Board to investigate whether Webster Smith and 
Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff were improperly assigned ballots containing the Contest; and 

15. The Robeson Board considered testimony from Mr. Webster Smith, who testified that he 
has resided at 760 Addison Tram Road for more than thirty (30) days before the election 
and that he alerted poll workers that he did not reside in the Town of Pembroke. Mr. 
Smith filled out a change of address form but still received and voted in the Contest (Page 
38-43 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

16. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony from Mr. Webster Smith and Mr. G. L. 
Pridgen, approved a motion that Mr. Webster Smith was improperly assigned a ballot 
(Page 4 7 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

17. The Robeson Board, heard testimony on whether or not Ms. Elizabeth Dugoff was 
improperly assigned a ballot containing the Contest (Page 48-54 of the Reporter's 
Transcript); and 

18. Ms. Elizabeth Dugoff was registered at 737 Roberts Avenue inside the municipal 
boundary of the Town of Pembroke. Mr. G. L. Pridgen visited 737 Roberts Avenue and 
was told that Ms. Dugoff lived with her sister at 727B Roberts A venue, which is also in 
the Town of Pembroke; and 

19. The Robeson Board previously decided during the April 25, 2016 hearing that Ms. 
Dugoff was an eligible voter after considering an affidavit of Ms. Dugoff, provided by 
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candidate Cummings' counsel, and a bill from South Eastern Regional Medical Center 
with the address indicating that she resided at 103B Vance Street (Page 101-102 of 

Reporter's Transcript of April 25, 2016 Protest of Hearing); and 

20. During the present hearing, the Protestor presented a water bill (Dial 1) indicating Ms. 

Dugoff resided at 103B Vance Street, which is located inside the Town of Pembroke 
(Page 52 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

21. The Robeson Board, based off the evidence, testimony and previous decision, approved a 

motion that Ms. Elizabeth Dugoff was properly assigned a ballot for the Contest (Page 53 
of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

22. The Robeson Board subsequently approved a motion that State Order 3. had been 
satisfied (Page 53-54 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

23. State Order 4. instructed the Robeson Board to retrieve all improperly given ballots that 
are retrievable in regard to the registered voters considered in State Order 2. and State 
Order 3.; and 

24. The Robeson Board found that Adam Drake Bryant and Robbin Hunt Scott were 
improperly given ballots that were retrievable. All other registered voters considered 
were unable to be retrieved or were ruled to have been properly cast. The Robeson Board 
instructed the staff to remove the ballots as ordered by the State Board; and 

25. In addition to those two ballots, the Robeson Board instructed Mr. G. L. Pridgen to 
retrieve the ballots of James Rousey and Johnny Ray Haggins, who were previously ruled 
ineligible at the April 25, 2016 Protest Hearing, to be discussed later in the hearing (Page 
62-63 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

26. The Robeson Board approved a motion that all retrievable ballots shall not disturb the 
canvassed vote total for any other contest as required in State Order 5. (Page 67-68 of the 
Reporter's Transcript); and 

27. State Order 6. required the Robeson Board to consider if any administrative error existed 

for remaining voters whose eligibility was at issue in this protest and then, if not, 
determine the challenges as provided by N.C. GEN STAT.§ 163-85; and 

28. The remaining voters whose eligibility were at issue were the following (Page 68-69 of 
the Reporter's Transcript): 
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a. Johnny Ray Jacobs 
b. Amy Haymon 
c. Bradley Locklear 
d. Vicky Jane Brewer 
e. Denise Lloyd Dial 
f. Alison Love 
g. Thurman Jacobs 

29. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that 
Johnny Ray Jacobs' eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative error 
(Page 71-76 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

30. The Robeson Board considered the eligibility of Johnny Ray Jacobs under N.C. GEN 
STAT. § 163-85 and, after hearing testimony and reviewing the evidence presented, 
found that probable cause existed to believe that Johnny Ray Jacobs is not qualified to 
vote as registered and the Robeson Board shall proceed to a full hearing in accordance 
with the statute. (Page 76-92 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

31. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that Amy 
Haymon's eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative error (Page 94-98 
of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

32. The Robeson Board considered the eligibility of Amy Haymon under N.C. GEN STAT.§ 
163-85 and, after hearing testimony and reviewing the evidence presented, found that 
probable cause does not exist to believe that Amy Haymon was not qualified to vote as 
registered and the challenge was dismissed in accordance with the statute. (Page 102-104 
of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

33. Subsequently, in the matter of Bradley Locklear, Protestor conceded that there was no 
evidence of administrative e1Tor and did not elect to present evidence and proceed with a 
challenge under N.C. GEN STAT. § 163-85 (Page 104-108 of the Reporter's Transcript); 
and 

34. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that 
Vicky Jane Brewer's eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative error 
(Page 109 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

35. The Robeson Board considered the eligibility of Vicky Jane Brewer under N.C. GEN 
STAT. § 163-85 and, after hearing testimony and reviewing the evidence presented, 
found that probable cause does not exist to believe that Vicky Jane Brewer was not 
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qualified to vote as registered and the challenge was dismissed in accordance with the 

statute. (Page 108-110 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

36. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that 
Denise Lloyd Dial's eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative error 

(Page 110-114 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

37. The Robeson Board considered the eligibility of Denise Lloyd Dial under N.C. GEN 
STAT. § 163-85 and, after hearing testimony and reviewing the evidence presented, 
found that probable cause exists to believe that Denise Lloyd Dial is not qualified to vote 
as registered and the Robeson Board shall proceed to a full hearing in accordance with 

the statute. (Page 116 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

38. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that 
Alison Love's eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative e1Tor (Page 

116-128 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

39. The Robeson Board considered the eligibility of Alison Love under N.C. GEN STAT. § 

163-85 and, after hearing testimony and reviewing the evidence presented, found that 
probable cause existed to believe that Alison Love is not qualified to vote as registered 
and the Robeson Board shall proceed to a full hearing in accordance with the statute. 
(Page 1-28-131 of the Reporter's Transcript); mid 

40. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion that 
Thurman Jacobs' eligibility to vote did not present evidence of administrative error (Page 
132-134 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

41. Subsequently, in the matter of Thurman Jacobs, the Protester elected to not present 
evidence and proceed with a challenge under N.C. GEN STAT. § 163-85 (Page 135 of 
the Reporter's Transcript); and 

42. State Order 7. required the Robeson Board to hear the above matters and adjust the 
canvassed totals of the Contest to reflect any changes to results based only upon 
retrievable ballots being found to be improperly cast; and 

43 . The Robeson Board found that Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott were improperly 
cast and their ballots were retrievable; and 
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44. Two other residents, James Rousey and Johnny Ray Haggins, were previously ruled 
ineligible during the April 25, 2016 hearing to vote in the Contest. Both James Rousey 
and Johnny Ray Haggins ballots are retrievable; and 

45. Protester objected to James Rousey and Johnny Ray Haggins being included in 
complying with State Order 7. (Page 136-137 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

46. The Robeson Board, after hearing testimony and arguments, approved a motion to 
retrieve the ballots for Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, James Rousey and 
Johnny Ray Haggins as those ballots that were improperly case and were retrievable 
(Page 139-164 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

47. After retrieving and examining the four ballots, one ballot was cast for Manuel Perez, one 
ballot did not vote in the Contest, and two ballots were cast for Protester (Page 166-168 
of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

48. The Robeson Board instructed staff to tally and adjust the canvass; and 

49. State Order 8. required the Robeson Board to investigate whether or not Denise Lloyd 
Dial, H. Kelly Deese, and Kenny Wallace III were registered at the co1Tect address; and 

50. In regards to Denise Lloyd Dial, the Robeson Board was unable to determine whether or 
not she was registered conectly. However, the Robeson Board earlier approved a motion 
to move to a full hearing under N.C. GEN STAT. § 163-85 and will correct her 
registration at that time (Page 170-174 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

51. After investigation, the Robeson Board approved a motion that H. Kelly Deese is 
registered at the correct address (Page 174-176 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

52. After investigation, The Robeson Board determined that Kenny Wallace III lived at either 
202 Oxendine Street in the Town of Pembroke or 200C Oxendine Street. The Board 
instructed that Mr. G. L. Pridgen investigate to determine which one was accurate. For 
now, Mr. Kenny Wallace III remains registered at 202 Oxendine Street. (Page 176-182 of 
the Reporter's Transcript); and 

53. State Order 9. instructed the Robeson Board to forward any and all allegations of vote
buying raised to the State Board investigators. After hearing from Mr. G. L. Pridgen the 
Robeson Board approved a motion that all information had been sent to the State Board 
investigators as required in State Order 9 (Page 182-184 of the Reporter's Transcript); 
and 
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54. State Order 10. required the Robeson Board to provide due process to any timely 

challenges of voters brought by the Protestor or any other voter. The Robeson Board 

approved a motion that all requirements of N.C. GEN. STAT. CH. 163, ART. 8 have 

been met (Page 184-186 of the Reporter's Transcript); and 

55. At the conclusion of State Order 10., the Robeson Board announced the new vote totals 

for the Contest. The adjusted results canvassed by the Robeson Board for the March 

15, 2016 re-election were as follows: 

Candidate 

Gregory Cmmnings 

Allen G. Dial 

Theresa Locklear 

Manuel Perez 

Votes 

351 

343 

18 

17 

Two write-in candidates received one vote each (Page 188-189 of the Reporter's 
Transcript). 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

1. The Robeson Board has jurisdiction to decide this matter, pursuant to N.C. GEN. STAT. 
CH. 163. ART. 15A. 

2. The State Order has been satisfied as ordered by the State Board of Elections. 

IT IS, THEREFORE, ORDERED, that this Order is forwarded to the State Board of Elections 
for its review and approval. 

Approved and entered this_ day of August, 2016. 
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Robeson County Board of Elections 
(For the full Board) 
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I N D E X

WITNESSES:                      PAGES                             
OPENING STATEMENTS:
Mr. Gary Locklear   8-8

Mr. Allen Dial   8-10

FOR BOARD OF ELECTIONS:
PRIDGEN, G.L.    12

Re: Paul Frederick Scott 16
Re: Adam Drake Bryant 16 185
Re: Robbin Hunt Scott 16 185
Re: Bryant Kennedy Maynor 16
Re: Lisa Oxendine Maynor 16
Re: Steven Con Hunt 16
Re: Nicole O. Hunt 16
Re: Webster Smith 27

SMITH, Webster 36 43

PRIDGEN, G.L. 48
RE: Elizabeth Dugoff 48
Re: Johnnie Ray Jacobs 71 143
Re: Amy Haymon 94 143
Re: Bradley Marshall Locklear  104 143
Re: Vicky Jane Brewer   104
Re: Denise Lloyd Dial   110 144 162 170 174
Re: Alison Love   122 143 148
Re: Thurman Jacobs        133

CUMMINGS, Barbara   122 129

PRIDGEN, G.L.   129
RE: James Rousey, III   137 143 147 163 166
RE: Johnny Haggins        137 143 147 163 166
RE: Adam Jake Bryant          137 163
RE: Robbin Hunt Scott   137 163
RE: Randy Jones   143
RE: Kurt Elliott Collins   143
RE: Fredia Jacobs   143
RE: H. Kelly Dees   144 162 174
RE: Kenny Wallace, III        144 162 176

TALLY RESULTS:   189
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MOTIONS FOR BOARD OF ELECTIONS: PAGES
Motion made to accept Pembroke Maps  15

Motion made to find Mr. Pridgen has complied  26

Motion made improper ballot  47

Motion Ms. Dugoff was not improperly assigned a ballot  53

Motion to Retrieve ballots  55-63

Motion made to limit this to Mayor's race  67

Motion as whether there was an administrative error  76

Motion on Johnnie Ray Jacobs (not carried)  92

Motion not an administrative error  98

Motion not to have a hearing on Amy Haymon 103

Motion no administrative error on Bradley Locklear 107

Motion no administrative error on Vicky Jane Brewer 110

Motion no administrative error on Denise Lloyd Dial 114

Motion no administrative error on Alison Love 127

Motion to go forward with Preliminary Hearing on Love 131

Motion no administrative error on H. Thomas Jacobs 134

Motion to have ballots retrieved 137

Motion to retrieve all ballots that are retrievable 162

Motion to retrieve Scott, Rousey, Haggins & Bryant 164

Motion for four retrievable ballots 168

Motion to update after hearing on Denise L. Dial 173

Motion made that Kenny Wallace address is correct 174

Motion to dismiss H. Kelly Dees 176

Motion Mr. Pridgen determine correct address 178

Motion Kenny Wallace, III, lives at correct address 178

Motion to withdraw the Kenny Wallace, III, motion 180

Motion made to comply with Number 8 of the order 180

Motion having complied with vote buying 183

Motion having complied with timely challenges and due 186

  process

Motion by Mr. Stone that the Board has fulfilled 189
  all requirements in the State Board Order and
  a timely notice of this hearing and any further
  challenges will be given due process by
  anyone who files such challenges
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_________________________________________________________________ 
   E X H I B I T S

***                                                                 
NUMBER\DESCRIPTION  IDENTIFICATION        ATTACHED

                                                                                                                                  
BOARD OF ELECTION EXHIBITS:
“1" Town of Pembroke Old Map 12 194

“2" Town of Pembroke New Map 13 195

MR. DIAL'S EXHIBITS:
“1" Water Bill for Ms. Dugoff 52 196
“2" Robeson County Mapping Dept. 78 197

Letter dated /8/9/16 

“3" Town of Pembroke statement 78 198
dated 7/22/16

“4" Affidavit of Terry Emanuel 79 199

“5" Statement of Willie Harris 97 200

“6" Statement from Randall Jones     131 201
dated 4/23/16

MR. CUMMINGS' EXHIBITS:
“1" Affidavit of Johnnie Ray Jacobs 81 202

“2" Affidavit of Lesa O. Maynor     191 203

“3" Affidavit of Bryan Kennedy Maynor  191 204

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   117



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

6BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

LUMBERTON, NORTH CAROLINA, FRIDAY, AUGUST 12, 2016

10:15 A.M.

ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

REMAND PROTEST HEARING

CHAIRMAN STONE: Good morning, everybody.  This

is a properly noticed scheduled hearing for the Robeson County

Board of Elections, August 12th, 2016.  

The purpose of this hearing is to address orders

from the State Board of Elections concerning the Municipal

Election for the Mayor of Pembroke. 

The main purpose of this hearing is to -- is a

information and fact-finding investigation, so that

information will be forwarded to the State Board so they can

come to a conclusion in the matter of the Mayor of Pembroke,

which was appealed by the Protestor Allen Dial to the State

Board, in which they have not yet made a decision.

The members present are ---

MS. POWERS: Tiffany Powers.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Daniel Locklear.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’m Chairman Steve Stone.  We

have Mr. Patrick Pait, our County Attorney, our Director, Mr.

G.L. Pridgen.  This meeting is being recorded.

We have representative protestor, which would be Mr.

Allen Dial, and Mr. Greg Cummings and his attorneys, Mr.

Locklear and Mr. Hunt.  
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Mr. Pait is going to lay down the ground rules and

the direction in which we’re going to go, and he’s going to

pretty much take this hearing in the direction that the state

attorneys have kind of  recommended we follow in order to just

follow the order from the State Board.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you.

MR. PAIT: Good morning, everybody.  Madame

Court Reporter, let me know if I mumble or stutter.

We’re here today to comply with the order that’s

issued by the State Board of Election on June 6th.  

As a matter of course, the orders and all past

orders and appeals are incorporated as part of the record. 

We’ll be basing a lot off it today.

We are going to go one through 10.  We’re going to

talk to Mr. Pridgen, ask him about the efforts that his staff

has gone through, what he has learned.  

I asked that the candidates or the representatives

please be recognized by the Chair before we begin to speak so

to make sure that we don’t talk over any of ourselves as we go

through it.

So, the first one we will -- Mr. Pridgen doesn’t

appear to be in the room.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s getting another piece of

paper for us, and he’ll be right here shortly.

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
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MR. PAIT: As soon as Mr. Pridgen return, we

will begin.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, I wonder if I might

be heard on behalf of Mr. Cummings?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Locklear, do you have

something to say?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Yes, please.  While we’re

waiting for Mr. Pridgen, I feel it would be an opportune time,

I think, for me to say this.  We’re pleased to be here.  I’m

not sure that y’all are not pleased to be here.  That’s an

understatement.

At any rate, I am very pleased to see that the

county attorney is here who can offer insight into this order. 

Obviously, this is not a retrial.  This is a remand and it’s a

huge difference.

I do note that Mr. Dial has subpoenaed 29 people,

which would suggest a retrial or rehearing.  We are pleased to

know that Mr. Pait has already said in essence that is not the

case.  We’re ready to go forward.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial, anything you’d like to

say as an introduction.

MR. DIAL:  Yeah, an introduction, I’d -- to please

the counsel here, the reason -- the true facts of the reason

that we’re really here today is things lead up to certain

things.  
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If you refer back to 2011, there was a change of

counsel in the Town of Pembroke, and at that time, McDuffie

Cummings retired.  Mr. Grady Hunt, at that time, was the

counsel in the Town of Pembroke.  

And I’d say the makeup of the board, he was forced

to resign, and therefore, he has taken retaliation out against

me ever since then.

If you’ll notice in the Town of Pembroke that you’ve

never had a protest unless it was something against Allen

Dial.  And Mr. Grady, a fine man and I like him.  Have him do

legal work for me.  But, there comes a time and place that

things need to stop.

Mr. Locklear stood down at our last hearing and I

don’t know what he meant, but he carried on and on about my

hands were dirty.  And I was baffled with his comments and

stuff, and -- but -- and the main thing that has irritated me

in the process of these hearings is the credibility of one of

my daughters has been attacked because she’s a notary.

It was the convenience of having her to notarize

things.  But, Mr. Don Wright jumped out on that.  Then at the

last hearing, Mr. Grady Hunt jumped out about the affidavit

was typed out instead of written out.  

But, as we went through it, everything was

understood and to be legitimate and stuff.

I have tried to conduct these hearings, do the
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election, in the most fairest way that I know, and it seems

that everybody -- it seems to me that we have these attorneys,

which are acting two-faced.  They’ll do one thing one way if

it complies to what they want, and then if it’s something that

they want, they will take and look at it in a different

aspect.

So, I ask this board to try to look at the true

aspects, the honesty and fairness of what goes on here today,

and I thank you for your time.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, if you’ll remain standing. 

Ms. Powers, would you swear him in for the record?

MS. POWERS: And it’s the affirmation of truth.

MR. PAIT: Affirmation of truth.

(Mr. Dial is sworn.)

MS. POWERS: Do you swear that all the information

that you present to the board will be the truth, the whole

truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

MR. DIAL: I do.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Hunt, Mr. Locklear, is Mr.

Cummings prepared to speak at all?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You can swear him in case he is.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Cummings, if you’d stand.  Mr.

Dial, if you’ll have a seat.

Mr. Cummings, please raise and take the oath.

(Mr. Cummings is sworn.)
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MS. POWERS: Do you swear that the information

that you present to the board today will be the truth, the

whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

MR. CUMMINGS: Yes.

MS. POWERS: Thank you.

MR. PAIT: Ladies and gentlemen, again we are

going to start with number one.  I’d ask you to please silence

your cell phones or turn them off.  We are going to conduct

this hearing as quickly, and efficiently, and as thoroughly as

we possibly can, hitting all these points.

Mr. G.L. Pridgen, would you please stand to be

sworn?

(Mr. Pridgen is sworn.)

MS. POWERS: Do you solemnly affirm that the

information you present to the board will be the truth, the

whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

MR. PRIDGEN: I do.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, you may be seated.  We

will start with number one.  The state order reads as such:

“The Robeson Board, with the technical support of

the State Board of Elections where necessary, shall audit the

municipal boundary of Pembroke to ensure that voters are

properly assigned to that jurisdiction.”

Mr. Pridgen, the first question we have is: Did the

office of the county conduct an audit on the municipal
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boundary of Pembroke, the Town of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir, we did conduct an audit on

the municipal boundary of the Town of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: What steps did we take in doing that

audit?

MR. PRIDGEN: We contacted Pembroke and Lumberton,

and then got them together and they corrected the map. 

Pembroke corrected the map and sent it to the Lumberton 9-1-1

GIS, and they have incorporated those changes into the county

map.

MR. PAIT: So, the Town of Pembroke provided the

new map to the county after their efforts; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And then the county updated based off

of that to the new map that we have today?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you have a copy of those maps with

you?

MR. PRIDGEN: They’re -- I have a new and old map. 

The old map is where the address points where the new map

differ -- division.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, we move to introduce

the old map as Board Exhibit “1" and the new map as Board
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Exhibit “2".  I’m not sure if Madame Court Reporter has any

stickers to identify those or not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They will be accepted as Exhibit

Number “1" and “2".

(Board of Elections Exhibits Number “1" and “2"

are marked for identification and accepted into

evidence.)

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, if you’ll step over here

and help me identify which one is the old map and which one is

the new map.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Old map Exhibit “1".

MR. PRIDGEN: This is the old map.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, do you have copies of

the old and the new map to provide to the candidates?  

If so, ---

MR. PRIDGEN: I do.  I have gave everyone a copy,

and it’s just showing -- because really the only thing that

changed was those -- was three locations on -- one on Juddie,

one on Cherokee, and one on Gough, and I have given copies to

everyone of those changes.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Are you

aware of the last time the Pembroke map was updated?

MR. PRIDGEN: My understanding from what I’m told,

it was in 2014.

MR. PAIT: And as far as determining where
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someone should be registered, that would be based off the

address points; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And those are the address points

listed on the county map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, we turn it over to you

for any comments, questions, from the candidates, as well as

the Board, and then we will have a motion as far as the ruling

on number one at that time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen, to be clear, under

Exhibit “1", the old map, the address points were -- ran along

property lines pretty much encompassing mailboxes, which were

address points; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that is how GIS picked them

up as being in the city?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: When -- if I understand

correctly, you’re saying maybe the mailbox is in the city, but

the house was actually off of the road and not within the

city; is that your under ---

MR. PRIDGEN: We did ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that what I’m hearing?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  We found that out when we
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made visits, you know, once it was brought to our attention. 

We made visits, we found that out.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may, the addresses

that are in question, we will get to the specifics of where

they were and where they moved to in the second portion of the

order.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MR. PAIT: If that will expedite any further

questions you have on the actual addresses in question.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I think we should, at this

point, make a motion to accept that the County Board has

addressed the required action number one in the State Board’s

order as far as correcting the maps and getting the county GIS

and the Town of Pembroke all on the same page.

MS. POWERS: I second the motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  Motion passes, item number

one is complete.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Proceeding

to number two, the State order read as follows:

“With respect to the seven voters listed in Finding

20 registered at addresses on Gough, Juddie, and Cherokee
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Streets, the Robeson Board shall investigate whether these

voters were improperly assigned ballots containing the

Contest.”

For the record, those seven voters that were listed

in Finding 20 were as follows: Paul Frederick Scott, Adam

Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, Bryant Kennedy Maynor, Lesa

Oxendine Maynor, Steven Con Hunt, and Nicole O. Hunt.

Mr. Chairman, we’ll first begin with Paul Frederick

Scott.  Mr. Pridgen, when you’re ready.

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Where was Mr. Paul Frederick Scott? 

What was his address?

MR. PRIDGEN: His address is 409 Gough Street.

MR. PAIT: 409 or 407?

MR. PRIDGEN: Paul Frederick is 409.

MR. PAIT: I apologize.  Now, according to the

old map that was marked, was 409 Gough Street in the city town

limits, or in the town limits, or outside on the old map?

MR. PRIDGEN: On the old map, it was inside the

city limits, town limits.

MR. PAIT: And what about on the new map after

it was correctly adjusted?

MR. PRIDGEN: They’re now out of the city.  He is

now out of the city.

MR. PAIT: If Paul Frederick Scott were to
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receive a ballot with the new map being known that he was

outside of the town, should he have received the ballot to

vote in the town Municipal Election of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir. 

MR. PAIT: Are you aware whether or not Mr. Paul

Frederick Scott’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: His is not retrievable. No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: To clarify that, that was an

Election Day vote.

MR. PRIDGEN: Right. 

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Moving on to

Adam Drake Bryant, do you know Mr. Bryant’s address?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  407 Gough Street.

MR. PAIT: Is that address inside -- on the old

map, is that address in the Town of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And what about on the new map that

was corrected?

MR. PRIDGEN: On the new map, it’s now outside the

town.

MR. PAIT: Again, if that -- if the new map had

have been used, would Mr. Bryant received a ballot for the

Town of Pembroke Election?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And are you aware of whether or not
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his ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  He did vote One-Stop, so

it is retrievable.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Anything else that

we need to be aware of as far as Adam Drake Bryant?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Okay, thank you.  We’ll move on to

Robbin Hunt Scott.  Now, please tell -- are you aware of what

Mr. Hunt’s -- Mr. Scott’s address is?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: That would be Ms.

MR. PAIT: My apologies, Ms. Scott’s address is?

MR. PRIDGEN: 407 Gough Street.

MR. PAIT: And your prior testimony was that 407

Gough Street on the old man was in town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And the new map showed that it was

outside of the town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: If that were the case, should Ms.

Scott have received a municipal ballot to vote in the Town of

Pembroke Election for Mayor?

MR. PRIDGEN: She would not now.

MR. PAIT: Do you know whether or not Ms.

Scott’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: Her -- her ballot is retrievable,
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it’s -- she voted One-Stop.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Moving next

to Bryant Kennedy Maynor.  Are you aware of what Mr. Maynor’s

address is?

MR. PRIDGEN: 301 Juddie Street.

MR. PAIT: According to the old map, was 301

Juddie Street in town or outside of town?

MR. PRIDGEN: In -- it was in town.

MR. PAIT: And on the new map, where is 301

Juddie Street located?

MR. PRIDGEN: It’s outside of the town.

MR. PAIT: Are you aware whether or not Mr.

Maynor’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  He is -- it’s not

retrievable.  He voted on Election Day.

MR. PAIT: Anything else we need to be made

aware of with regards to Bryant Maynor?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Next is Lesa

Oxendine Maynor.  Do you know Ms. Maynor’s address?

MR. PRIDGEN: Ms. Maynor’s address is 301 Juddie

Street also.

MR. PAIT: And you previously testified that

that address was originally on the old map inside the Town of

Pembroke; is that correct?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And on the new map that was

corrected, that address is now outside the town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you know whether or not Ms.

Maynor’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: It is not, she voted on Election Day.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Anything else that

we need to be aware of for Lesa Oxendine Maynor?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Next, we have Steven Con Smith.  Do

you know Mr. Smith’s address?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: That would be Hunt.

MR. PAIT: Hunt?  Apologies, it shows being

amended to Steven Con Hunt.  I believe in the Order he was

listed as Smith.  For the record, we’ll make the change.  

The next one is Steven Con Hunt as corrected.  Do

you know Mr. Hunt’s address?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Mr. Hunt lives at 509 Cherokee

Street.

MR. PAIT: And according to the old map, is that

address inside the town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And according to the new map, is that

address inside the town?
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MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Are you aware of whether or not Mr.

Hunt’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: It is not.  He voted on Election Day.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Finally in Order

number two, Nicole O. Hunt, do you know Ms. Hunt’s address?

MR. PRIDGEN: 509 Cherokee Street.

MR. PAIT: And according to your prior testimony

in Mr. Steven Con Hunt’s, that address was inside the town on

the old map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And under the new map that is now --

it shows it’s outside the town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Is that ballot retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir, he voted on Election Day.

MR. PAIT: For these seven voters that have been

included, is your testimony reflected as it shows on the old

map and the new map as being correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, after the testimony of

Mr. Pridgen, we will turn it over to the Board for any

questions.

If I may, Mr. Chairman, before any questions, a

follow-up.  Mr. Pridgen, so if -- for clarification, if any of
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these addresses were moved to show that they were outside the

Town of Pembroke, they would not have been entitled to vote in

this municipal election for the Pembroke Mayoral Race; is that

correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  If they had -- if they had

been moved before the election, then they would not have

gotten a municipal ballot.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen, have these folks

been -- their registrations been corrected since your

investigation and gathering of all this information?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They have not as of this point?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The registration reflects ---

MR. PRIDGEN: They are ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- exactly as it was Election

Day?

MR. PRIDGEN: It would be.  The only thing we’re

going to be -- we would be responsible for moving them now

with the new maps.  They would not have to fill out a new

registration or anything because it would still be the same

address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We are allowed by state law to

do that on our own now that the maps have been corrected; is
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that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is it your intention that that

be done?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If these folks would have been

corrected through a -- that hearing process or a challenge

process at some point before the elections, would they have

been corrected before that time?  Would we have been allowed

to do that without the voter actually changing?

MR. PRIDGEN: If -- if we had it from the Town and

from the County that they had changed it before the election,

then they would not have gotten a ballot.  That’s ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any questions?

MS. POWERS: So, of the seven voters in question,

the -- there are five that were found ineligible with

irretrievable ballots; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Ma’am. 

MS. POWERS: And even if there had been a protest

done prior to Election Day, without these ballots being

updated, we would not have been able to determine them to be

out of the town limits at that time; isn’t that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: That is correct.

MS. POWERS: Nothing further.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, one final question.  
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Mr. Pridgen, what was the number ballot -- type of

ballot that the candidates in the Town of Pembroke election

would have been using?

MR. PRIDGEN: The -- all of them got a D-51 except

for Mr. Hunt.  He got an R-11.

MR. PAIT: And the difference between those two

ballots?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, it’s just ones that got the

ballot but, all of them do have the municipal on it, all both

of those type ballots have the municipal on it.

MR. PAIT: All right, thank you.  Mr. Chairman,

it’s with you and the Board on whether or not to approve the

steps taken by Mr. Pridgen and his office as it returns to

what they found in Order number two.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there a motion to accept Mr.

Pridgen and the Board and the County GIS and the Town of

Pembroke’s correction of the map?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, before you vote, on

behalf of Mr. Cummings, Mr. Hunt and I would certainly like to

be heard regarding the circumstances under which these folks

got ballots. 

The bottom line is at least four of them, we’re

prepared to offer them as witnesses to testify that they told

the election’s folks they didn’t live in town.  

We’d like to certainly get that on the record, and
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beyond that, the fact that Mr. Dial knew full well where they

lived, that they did live in town, and did not timely file a

challenge to their vote, and today is a day late.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is this something you think we

should address now or after we do this and start to go into

what we plan to do about each item?  Or are we going to with

each step make a decision who’s retrieved, who’s not?

MR. PAIT: If the Board finds this ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We can do it either/or.

MR. PAIT: We can do it either/or.  If the Board

finds that the information needs to be put on the record, ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: We certainly don’t object to a

finding if they live out of town.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, well, ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Never have.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It's my understanding that we’re

going to go through this thing and find the facts on the 10

things, and then make the decision on what we’re going to do

about it.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Fine.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that correct?

MS. POWERS:  In looking at the ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Otherwise, we’re going to have

an argument every time we go from one point to the other.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Not a problem, not a problem.
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MS. POWERS: And looking at the 10 points, it

appears that the issue about retrieving and canvassing ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It comes up later.

MS. POWERS: --- is at line number seven.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It comes up later.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Otherwise, we’ll have people

testifying now and then again in 45 minutes.

MS. POWERS: So, we’ll just address it at number

seven?

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s my understanding.  That’s

-- that’s what I would like to do.  Daniel?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: To speed the process up, we’ll

just withdraw that objection.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’ll make a motion that this

Board find that Mr. Pridgen and the staff, along with the

County GIS and Pembroke Municipality authorities have

addressed the required action in number two, and the

conclusions were as Mr. Pridgen just testified to, that item

number two was completed by the Board.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Item number two is complete.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Next we’ll

address point three, which reads as follows:

“The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters

Webster Smith and Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff were improperly

assigned ballots containing the Contest.”

Addressing Mr. Webster Smith first, Mr. Pridgen, are

you aware of where Mr. Smith, from what address he voted from?

MR. PRIDGEN: He voted from 403 West 4th Street in

Pembroke.  

MR. PAIT: Is that address inside the town on

the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Was it inside the town on the old

map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Was there any change of address that

you’re aware of?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  He filled out a change of

address when he voted, and so he moved to outside of town.

MR. PAIT: And what was that address?

MR. PRIDGEN: 760 Addison Tram Road.

MR. PAIT: Anything else that we need to know

about Mr. Smith as far as his change of address?
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MR. PRIDGEN: He voted and changed his address, but

he did not check if he had been moved more than 30 days or

less than 30 days.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Smith’s here to testify, Mr.

Chairman.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, is there anything else

that you’re familiar with that we need to be aware of, any

conversations?

MR. PRIDGEN: I did look Mr. Smith up and talk with

him, and he explained that he had moved years prior to this. 

But, because he did work at the college or worked in Pembroke,

he had just kept using this -- I think it was his mom’s

address, and been voting that way for all these years.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  In your

opinion, you believe that the ballot D-51 was properly

assigned?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir, and the fact that that was

-- his address was listed as 403 West 4th Street, and he did a

change of address.  But, he did not list had he been moved

more than 30 days.

MR. PAIT: Again, so he was properly assigned

that correct ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir. 

MR. PAIT: Is his ballot retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  He voted on Election Day.
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MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Mr.

Chairman, would you care to speak with Mr. Webster Smith?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not at this time.  Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Looking at Mr. Webster’s voter

history, would he be known as a -- considered to be a regular

voter on most election days?  Did he regularly vote for a

number of years from that 760 -- from the 403 West 4th Street?

MR. PRIDGEN: He always voted from that address,

yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And is this a case of what we

would in the election business call an unreported move?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And is that -- does that happen

around the county in various places?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  They -- a lot of people

have moved and we only know about it when someone, as in this

situation, files a challenge on them or they finally -- or

they just come in because if we don’t know without it being

brought to our attention.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there any way that our staff

would have known before Election Day not to assign him a D-51

and because of the fact he lived outside of town short of him

coming forward with the information or a pre-election

challenge being filed?
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MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  That’s the only way that I

could see we would have known it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  Nothing further from me.

MS. POWERS: As to the change of address that he

filled out on Election Day, ---

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes?

MS. POWERS: --- what is the procedure when

someone fills out a change of address form?  What should

happen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, what happens is it -- it comes

in and we do the change of address here.  You know, we’ll take

the change of address form and change it here.  There is a

place on there that ask have you been moved more than 30 days

or -- and all, but that part was not checked.

MS. POWERS: So, Mr. Smith didn’t check that part?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  No, Ma’am.

MS. POWERS: So, he did the change of address at

his -- well, basically his old precinct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MS. POWERS: In the precinct that corresponds with

403 West 4th Street?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right, yes, Ma’am. 

MS. POWERS: So, when he turned that in to the

election official on that day, was the election official

supposed to read over that material to make sure that it was
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filled out properly?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Ma’am.  They -- they should look

at it and make sure that, you know, he’s got his address down

and all that.

MS. POWERS: And if he omitted a box then was

there something that we were supposed to do at that point?

MR. PRIDGEN: Probably.

CHAIRMAN STONE: To better phrase that, if he had

have checked the box stating that he had moved outside of the

precinct more than 30 days, correct me if I’m wrong, would the

process have been for the judge to send him to the new

precinct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If he would’ve checked the box?

MR. PRIDGEN: He would’ve already -- or ---

MS. POWERS: But, was he not checking the box?

MR. PRIDGEN: --- or vote provisional, whichever.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You only check if you’ve moved

more than 30 days.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so you can’t -- you either

check it or you don’t check it.  So, he didn’t check that he

had moved more than 30 days?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Ma’am.

MS. POWERS: So, it’s not like it says have you

moved more than 30 days, yes or no, you have to mark that
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you’ve moved more than 30 days.  So, he didn’t indicate that

he moved more than 30 days; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MS. POWERS: So, there’s no way that the election

official would have known that he moved more than 30 days

because he didn’t check the box?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MS. POWERS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Daniel?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: If he does check the box, what’s

the process?

MR. PRIDGEN: Then if you check the box, then they

would have told him that, you know, because that was out of

the town and they would not have the ability to know where he

should be voting, so they would have called down here, and we

would’ve pulled up the address and told him where he should be

voting and what type ballot he should be getting.  

But, they would not have that ballot at that

location, so he would’ve either had to have then vote

provisional or go to the new location.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And then vote provisional at the

new location?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At the new location, he could’ve

done a precinct transfer on Election Day and carrying his old
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registration, but the address changed, which happens but

rarely does it.  

In most cases, most people say I don’t want to do

that.  But, would anybody like to hear from Mr. Webster at

this time?  Either or?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, may I ask Mr. Pridgen

a couple of questions, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes, Ma’am. (Sic)

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: --- for Mr. Cummings?

Mr. Pridgen, given that Mr. Smith listed the

Pembroke address, that meant -- that means he would be on the

Pembroke voter list, ---

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: --- and would have been --

anybody could walk in the door and asked could’ve seen that

list more than 25 days before the election, correct, and seen

his name?  His name would’ve been on the list 25 days before

the election.

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: And did Mr. Dial challenge

Webster Smith prior to the election?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial, any comments?

MR. DIAL: Mr. Smith is here to testify if y’all
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would allow him to testify.  I’d love to call him to the stand

or are you going to wait or however you're going through your

hearing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At this point ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Did Mr. Smith inform the poll

worker that they had -- that he had moved?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yeah, because he filled out a change

of address.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: So, he wasn’t asked, he came up

and told them or you don’t know?

MR. PRIDGEN: I’m assuming he just told them ---

MR. DIAL: Objection, to assuming.

MS. POWERS: Let’s not assume.

MR. DIAL: We got to hear him testify to what he

did.

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.  He just changed -- he did a

change of address.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Stone, if I may?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Hunt.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Pridgen, the form that he

completed is part of the record; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And it’s at Dial 103 of the record,

in fact; is that correct?  Do you have the record in front of

you?
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MR. PRIDGEN: I don’t have the record in front of

me, Sir.

MR. HUNT: Just looking at the form that Mr.

Smith would have completed, there is a question on there, have

you lived here for 30 days or more.  That’s the question.

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And there’s two boxes, in fact. 

There’s a yes box and a no box; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: I mean, I’ll -- there’s the form. 

I’m just ---

MR. PRIDGEN: Yeah, okay.  Yes, there’s a yes or no

box.

MR. HUNT: And in fact, Mr. Smith didn’t fill

out either box.

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. HUNT: Left it blank.

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MR. HUNT: And no one brought that to his

attention, I assume?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let’s hear from Mr. Smith.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Smith, if you’ll come forward,

please.  Mr. Pridgen, if you’ll take the seat right behind

you.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Find out what he has -- he can

recall.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Smith, if you’ll remain standing

and please raise your right hand to be affirmed.

(Mr. Webster Smith is affirmed.)

MS. POWERS: Do you solemnly affirm that the

information that you present to the Board will be the truth,

the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, ---

MR. SMITH: Yes, I do.

MS. POWERS: --- and that’s your solemn

affirmation?

MR. PAIT: Mr. Smith, I’m going to ask you a few

questions.  You’ve heard testimony -- have you heard the

testimony that’s been given ---

MR. SMITH: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: --- this morning?

MR. SMITH: Uh-huh.

MR. PAIT: Did you vote from 403 West 4th

Street?

MR. SMITH: I voted from 40 -- yes, Sir, uh-huh.

MR. PAIT: And did you do a change of address

form to 760 Addison Tram Road?

MR. SMITH: Let -- let me clarify something. 

When -- when I -- that was where I lived before I got married. 

I started working at the university in Pembroke and nobody --
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you know, I never changed it.  I always went to the middle

school to vote, and nobody asked me anything.  When I’d go in

to vote, nobody would ask me anything.

And so, this year or last year, I went to the middle

school and everything had been changed.  They had changed

locations.  I didn’t know anything about that.  So, I went to

the old high school and then I went to -- somebody directed me

to the library.

I go in and you -- you had to show the I.D. to vote. 

I give them my license, they saw the address on my license,

and they asked me, you know, -- they realized the addresses

was the problem.  So, you know, they asked me and I told them

I’d lived there for 30 years.

MR. PAIT: You’d lived at which address for 30

years?

MR. SMITH: Addison Tram.  And so, they gave --

that’s when they put a -- inspected it before me, and I didn’t

even see -- now, if some of them -- you know, I was sitting

there and it sounded like that somebody was trying to give the

impression that I intentionally didn’t see these -- didn’t

check these boxes.  But, I don’t even remember seeing the

boxes on there.

There -- there was a crowd of people and I was

nervous any way because I’d been to all these places.  And so,

I just filled the thing out the best I could and -- and voted,
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and I left.  But, I ---

MR. PAIT: So, you -- you ---

MR. SMITH: I didn’t intentionally not check

anything or didn’t intentionally check anything.

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.  I understand that.  So,

you have lived at 760 Addison Tram Road for more than 30 days

before this election?

MR. SMITH: Yeah, uh-huh.

MR. PAIT: And did you receive a ballot with the

Town Municipality Election for Mayor?

MR. SMITH: I did, the ballot that they gave me. 

Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Smith, you had been a

regular voter in every county-wide election for a couple of

decades, haven’t you?

MR. SMITH: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You’re constantly participating

in the process.

MR. SMITH: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I -- from the record it

shows that it was always in a county election, you were never

questioned, you never questioned the ballot you would receive.

MR. SMITH: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I don’t think you did anything

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   150



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

39BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

wrong other than what a lot of people do.  I’ve even been

guilty of it myself, not report the fact that you moved.  Then

you forget about it and -- and that sort of thing, and it was

a convenient way of voting between your home and work ---

MR. SMITH: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- instead of having to go the

other way to Hilly Branch.

MR. SMITH: Well, I actually didn’t know where to

vote other than ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I don’t think anyone here

even thinks that you intended not to do it correctly.  You did

correct the registration form and from now on you won’t

receive a municipal ballot.  But, you’ll get every other

ballot you’re entitled to.

MR. SMITH: Yes, Sir, uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I want to thank you for being a

voter and participating so many times in your life.  Don’t

stop now just because of this.

MR. SMITH: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that’s all I have to say. 

Any questions?

MS. POWERS: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any questions?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, he's cleared it up.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any questions Mr. Locklear?
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MR. G. LOCKLEAR: (Nods head in the negative.)

 CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Hunt?

MR. HUNT: (Nods head in the negative.)

MR. SMITH: And nobody -- you know the question

didn’t even -- nobody even asked me how -- you know, about --

they just gave me the thing and said go ahead and vote here. 

But, now, you know, after this you will be voting somewhere

else.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, they did explain to you

after this election you would vote somewhere else?

MR. SMITH: Yeah, uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, and you said you were

nervous, there was a crowd there.

MR. SMITH: Oh, yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You know, I mean it was a lot

of ---

MR. SMITH: I’m just a nervous guy, you know.  I

don’t ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, it was a very busy

Election Day.

MR. SMITH: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It was a lot going on and ---

MR. SMITH: And it was -- you know, and

everybody, you know, it was -- they look at my license, you

know.  I hadn’t had -- you know, I guess this was my first ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: First I.D. thing, and ---

MR. SMITH: --- pull out your I.D. and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- not wanting to ---

MR. SMITH: People behind me, you know, and I

just ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---not wanting to upset the

apple cart, didn’t ask any questions or elaborate.  There

wasn’t much discussion going on about it other than ---

MR. SMITH: Yeah, and it was busy.  I mean, there

was people, you know.  They were running here and there, and 

-- you know. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Were you treated appropriately

by the election officials there?

MR. SMITH: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, thank you.  

MR. DIAL: One question.  Mr. Smith, you

testified that the poll worker that you were dealing with, you

told them that you had lived at this 760 Addison Farm (sic)

Road for over 30 years?

MR. SMITH: Oh, yeah, they asked me if I lived at

403 and I -- you know, I told them no, I’d lived at -- when I

got married I moved over to Addison Tram.

MR. DIAL: Well, the point is that -- Mr.

Chairman, if he told the election worker that he had lived

over there 30 years, that’s an error on the election worker
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not giving him the correct ballot after, and he changing his

address to 760 Addison Farm (sic) Road or Tram Road.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Briefly, Mr. Stone.  Mr. Smith,

you hadn’t lived in the town for a long time, you have not,

correct?

MR. SMITH: Excuse me?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You haven’t lived in the Town of

Pembroke for a long time?

MR. SMITH: Yeah, for a long time.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: But, you’ve been voting there

for the other offices, correct?

MR. SMITH: For all my life.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, all righty.  This time,

were you aware that there was a ’s race on the ballot?

MR. SMITH: I was aware that Pembroke had a -- an

election going on.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I won’t ask you how you voted. 

Honestly, that’s not my business.  Did you vote for Mayor?

MR. SMITH: I did -- I did mark, and it was

because the ballot was before me, and I didn’t -- you know, I

didn’t know.  I just voted what was ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Keep in mind, you did nothing

wrong.  You did nothing wrong, okay?

MR. SMITH: It was -- it was handed to me and I

voted.
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MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I understand, Mr. Smith.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if we are finished with

Mr. Smith?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We are.  Thank you, Mr. Smith so

much.

MR. SMITH: Thank you.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Smith is here under

subpoena.  If the Board has no further ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s free to go.

MR. DIAL: He’s free to go.

MR. SMITH: Okay, thank you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you for coming.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, at this time, we would

need a motion from the Board on whether or not Mr. Webster

Smith was properly -- properly received a ballot, ballot D-51.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any discussion?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: What are we voting on?

MR. PAIT: According to State Board, we need to

know whether or not Mr. Webster Smith improperly received a

ballot for the mayoral race.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All right. 

MS. POWERS: If he told them that he had been

outside the city limits for 30 years, then he improperly

received a ballot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I’m inclined to look at it
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that way as well.  And I’m also inclined to consider other

variables.  He was a typical, regular voter.  So, the precinct

official -- I don’t know which one it was, may have recognized

him as being a normal voter, looked him up, gave him the right

ballot.  The discussion may have gotten into, I don’t live in

town now, well, fill out this registration.  

It may have been an election official that didn’t

know him, but took his word that if you change it now you’ll

get it next time.  

He admitted he was nervous, there was a lot going

on.  He may have not been persistent.  I -- I don’t know if he

improperly received a ballot from the perspective of this

office and what we had on the registration record.

I mean, I would have to say that this office and the

-- and the poll worker did correctly have him assigned a D-51. 

Should it have been a process in which he did a precinct

transfer and went to what would have been his precinct, being

Hilly Branch-Back Swamp area, and he just decided to go ahead

and vote it and change it for next time, we don’t know.

He did say that the poll worker told him, well,

after this election you’ll vote at a different precinct.  His

precinct registration has been corrected.  

If either one of those blocks would have been

checked on that application, I could side one way or the other

a hundred percent.  I’m sitting on the fence now.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: There is an improper ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And it is not retrievable.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Is there a motion or are we just

having a discussion?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re having a discussion.

MS. POWERS: We’re discussing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There -- his name was on the

list as being a town resident for more than a decade.  We know

without a doubt there was a time -- last election, 30 days

before the election, first election for challenges, and no

challenge has ever been made to this person.  

And he took it upon himself to never vote in a town

election until this time when it happened to be held

simultaneously with a county-wide election.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: See if we can we get Bill

Clinton here on you?  What does assigned really mean?

COURT REPORTER: Excuse me, you’ll have to talk

louder, Mr. Locklear.  I’m sorry.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I said I’m going to get Bill

Clinton on him.  What does assigned mean?  Does that mean when

it was handed to him or does that mean that it was printed and

assigned him, or to that code, or ballot style, or ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, no.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: --- you know, did -- when did

this assignation occur?
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Our poll book ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: When they hand it to him?

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- designates which ballot he

is to receive when he shows up to the polls -- to the polling

site, just like it does you.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I got that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And the only way to do that is

properly change it through a precinct transfer.  It’s another

case of an unreported move, and unreported moves do precinct

transfers or update registrations.  

The voter has to initiate that or a challenge

procedure has to initiate that, and if that would have been

initiated through a challenge procedure, or if we knew for a

fact the voter initiated it in the beginning of his attempt to

vote, done the application and put, “has lived or has not

lived,” then it would be very clear.

The trans -- what conversation transpired and the

information gathered at the polling site is not clear in my

mind.  He was nervous, he said.  There was a crowd there.  I

mean, he didn’t want to upset the apple cart.  It appeared he

wanted to get in and out.

It does appear that he did vote in the municipal

ballot, and if it were a retrievable ballot I would have no

issue retrieving it.  But, it’s not retrievable.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All right.  I think he was
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properly assigned a ballot per the books and everything, but

once the information arrived he was living on 760 Addison Tram

Road, somebody gave him a change form based on that

information.  

So, somebody was alerted to that knowledge, and

somebody had the cognizance to say, okay, then there’s

something wrong here, we need to change something.

If he continued with the same ballot, then that

would be an improper assignment because the new information

that they received caused them to give him the change or

address, or change -- yeah -- form, and that’s where I’m at on

it.  I guess ultimately I'm saying that he was improperly

given an ballot then.

MS. POWERS:  Yeah, I think he was improperly

assigned the ballot.  If he told them what he told us then he

was improperly assigned a ballot because the next step should

have been, well, sir, this is an unreported move more than 30

days, you need to go to your new place, which is wherever it

is.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I’m going to make a motion that

he was improperly assigned a ballot.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.
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MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All opposed nay.  Let the record

reflect he was improperly assigned ballot D-51.  Moving onto

somebody else.

MS. POWERS: Elizabeth Dugoff.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you.

 MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Next we

will move to Elizabeth Dugoff.  Mr. Pridgen, are you familiar

with Ms. Dugoff?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you know where she voted from?

MR. PRIDGEN: She voted from 737 Roberts Avenue.

MR. PAIT: Is that address in town on the new

map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you have any information regarding

Ms. Dugoff and her registration?

MR. PRIDGEN: The only thing we have is that we

tried to audit people that are -- were mentioned.  We went to

that location and they told that -- we were told that she

moved, and we were told that she lives with her sister, which

is 727B, which is also in town, Roberts Avenue, 727B Roberts

Avenue.

MR. PAIT: Is 727B Roberts Avenue in town on the

new map?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: In your opinion, do you believe that

Ms. Dugoff was properly or improperly assigned a D-51 ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: I think she was properly assigned.

MR. PAIT: Is Ms. Dugoff’s ballot retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Pridgen.  Mr.

Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is Ms. Dugoff here?  Mr.

Pridgen, did you make numerous attempts to reach Ms. Elizabeth

Dugoff?

MR. PRIDGEN: We went by the locations and

everything and tried to find her.  We sent a -- a new

registration to the address they told us they thought she

lived at, but she has not sent anything back.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Stone, if I may be heard?

CHAIRMAN STONE: One more question.  Talking to 

-- did you talk to neighbors close by or people that lived at

the 737 address, Roberts Avenue address?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yeah, on Roberts Avenue.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did these folks inform you that

she once lived at 737 or she didn’t live there but lived at

727?

MR. PRIDGEN: They had said she had moved from 737.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She once did live there?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Right, and that they -- they gave me

the address of 727, which is supposedly her sister.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you ever make that -- were

you ever able to make any contact with someone -- anyone at

727B?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, Mr. Hunt?

MR. HUNT: Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: The hearing we had here before, you

were in attendance; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And Ms. Dugoff was one of those folks

that we heard evidence on; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And there was an affidavit that Ms.

Dugoff completed that was made part of the record; is that

correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don’t have it right in front of me,

but probably.

MR. HUNT: Again, I’ll point to the record at

page 304 of the record.  There was two things that was

submitted on Ms. Dugoff that day.  There was a -- an

affidavit, which she stated that she no longer lived at 737

Roberts Avenue, but lived at 103B Vance Street.  
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And there was also a statement of account, a bill

from Southeastern Regional Medical Center that was mailed to

Ms. Dugoff at that 103 Vance Street address.  

Do you remember that being part of the record from

our previous hearing?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don’t have it in front of me, Sir,

but, ---

MR. HUNT: Okay.

MR. PRIDGEN: --- if you’re -- if you’re looking

it, I’m sure it’s there.

MR. HUNT: And this Board found that at that

hearing that Ms. Dugoff was a resident of the town and

properly voted; do you remember that?

MR. PRIDGEN: I -- I’m sure if you’re looking at

it, but yes, we did not remove her.  So, I’m assured we said

she was ---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Hunt, if I could for ---

MR. DIAL: Or if you even heard it.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, when you are citing, if you

would cite in the record where it is?

MR. HUNT: Page 304 and 305.

MR. PAIT: Okay, just referring things so we

have where we’re going, and we’ve accepted the records as part

of it, so we’re good for references.  We need to be able to

check ---
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MR. HUNT: Now, you said you went out to try to

locate Ms. Dugoff.  Did you go to the 103B Vance Street

address?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And that’s part of the record?

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.

MR. HUNT: And again, just for the Board’s

edification, at page -- I mean, this is a matter that you

voted on as far as Ms. Dugoff, at your -- at your prior

hearing, so.

MR. DIAL: Is that all?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir. I have a water bill account

from the Town of Pembroke for Ms. Dugoff, and she lives at or

the account is 103B North Vance Street.  If anybody would like

to ---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, if we could have this

marked as Dial “1".

CHAIRMAN STONE: Dial “1".

(Dial Exhibit Number “1" is marked for

identification.) 

MR. HUNT: That is in town?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is it your argument, Mr. Hunt,

just simply an unreported move?

MR. HUNT: Yes.  It’s ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: I think that’s the determination

we made back in ---

MR. HUNT: It is.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- in January sometime.  The

pleasure of the Board ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Can we make a motion?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Pleasure of the Board?

MS. POWERS: I’ll make a motion that this --

Elizabeth Dugoff was not improperly assigned a ballot for the

Municipal Town election.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That is complete.  Now, I think

we need a motion to say that we have completed item number

three on the State Board of Election’s orders.  Motion so

made.

MS. POWERS: Second.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Made and properly seconded.  All

in favor say aye?

MS. POWERS: Aye.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion passes.  Moving on to

item number four, Mr. Turner.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, before we move to item

four, we need a copy of the last exhibit to be marked, and I

believe staff is making a copy of those.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, and that Exhibit Dial “1"

is into the record, accepted.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Moving onto

number four in the order, it states as such:

“If any of the above named voters were improperly

given ballots that included the Contest and that those ballots

are retrievable, those ballots shall be retrieved for the

purpose of removing any improper votes in the Contest and the

Robeson Board shall correct the tally in the Contest

accordingly.”

According to matters found and approved in order

number two, as well as order number three, from the record, we

have that Ms. Robbin Hunt Scott was improperly awarded a

ballot that is retrievable, that Mr. Adam Drake Bryant was

improperly awarded a ballot, and his ballot is retrievable.  

And Mr. Chairman, those are the two that I’ve heard. 

I’d ask for the Board and Mr. Pridgen to -- as well as the

candidates -- to see if they have anything different.  But, as

of the record, I have that Ms. Adam Drake Bryant, Ms. Robbin
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Hunt Scott were improper and they were retrievable, and for

the record, Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff, while retrievable, was

properly ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: At this point in the process, is

there any statement or comment from Mr. Dial concerning the

retrievable ballots?

MR. DIAL: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Locklear?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: No, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I make a motion that the staff

at this time begin the process of retrieving Adam Bryant and

Robbin Hunt Scott from the One-Stop ballots that are locked in

the ballot room.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: What about Paul Frederick?

MS. POWERS: He’s not retrievable.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s not retrievable, not

identifiable.  Motion made to retrieve the ones that are

retrievable.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Bring them before the Board for

removal from the count.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, if I might be heard

on behalf of Mr. Cummings?

Given that you’re directing the staff to do that, at

the prior hearing here, this Board ruled that James Rousey and
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Johnny Ray Haggins both were ineligible.  That’s on the

record.  We can find it if need be if there’s any question

about it.  There’s the record and you’ve got copies.

But, I’d ask that you have your staff or have Mr.

Pridgen’s staff retrieve those ballots, too, as they voted

early, they’ve been ruled ineligible.  

At the same time, you ruled that six other voters

were eligible, you ruled that two were not.

MS. POWERS: And we did not address those at the

last hearing?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Say again?

MS. POWERS: We did not address those at the last

hearing?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We didn’t retrieve them and

correct them.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You didn’t retrieve them, you

just ruled.  At some point, the hearing was dismissed before

we ever got around -- before you ever got around to retrieving

them.

MR. PRIDGEN: Let’s do -- where is this, I’m sorry?

MR. DIAL: I’d object to that, Mr. Chairman,

because the number 10, you’re trying to get ahead of it,

states that they will be treated -- General Statutes 163, Art.

8, they will be treated as being -- they were not challenged

and they were too late for a protest.

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   168



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

57BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

MS. POWERS: Okay, you’re saying number 10, where?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I don’t understand that.  Maybe

-- maybe y’all do.

MS. POWERS: I’m starting to visit this.  At

number 10, where?

MR. DIAL: On the order from the State Board.

MS. POWERS: So, you’re saying at line number 10?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

MS. POWERS: “The protest involved allegations of

vote-buying.”  Is that the number 10 you’re referring to?

MR. DIAL: Provide due process to timely -- it

says, “Robeson Board shall provide due process” ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The order itself.

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.

MR. DIAL: --- “to any timely challenges of

voters brought by the Protestor.”  Well, and it goes on to say

General Statutes, any other voters of Robeson County are made

under General Statutes 163-8 using the correct form.  The

consideration of eligibility to remain registered to vote in

the future, not in this election, but in the future.

MS. POWERS: Well, now, you’re the Protestor,

right, Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Ma’am?

MS. POWERS: You’re the Protestor, right?

MR. DIAL: Yes.
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MS. POWERS: Okay, so this is referencing any

protest that you might bring; is that correct?  We’ve already

had the hearing as to them.  But, in that it was dismissed, we

didn’t address that.

MR. DIAL: But, he’s saying about two of the

voters that were in that hearing.  He -- he’s referring --

trying to bring up two voters that the State Board says that

would be a separate matter from this protest, and shall not

affect past vote tally results.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s all timely challenges

will be heard.

MS. POWERS: That would be separately.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That means any challenges ---

MR. DIAL: Well, it says that -- the State Board

is saying that these -- those challenges, other than what’s in

this 10 order were not properly challenged.

MS. POWERS: That’s not my interpretation, and I

would just want to ask at this point, ask our attorney if he

could give us some clarification.

MR. PAIT: Yes, Ms. Powers.  It is my

understanding, and it’s part of the record, if Mr. Locklear

has that available, that a hearing was held on the eligibility

of those two voters that were mentioned, or all the voters. 

The question then becomes on those whether or not those

ballots are retrievable.  They would be included in this.
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Number 10, if you will read, speaks more to the

process, making that all folks who were questioned were

properly noticed and then were brought forward on a timely

fashion.  We shall reach those.  

As far as those, we’ll ask Mr. Pridgen, are you

aware of those -- the two names that Mr. Locklear read out? 

Mr. Locklear, can you state those again for the record?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Yes, I can.  James Rousey,

Johnny Ray Haggins.

MR. PRIDGEN: Both of them were sustained at our

meeting, and they have not been pulled yet because, you know,

everything has been appealed and all.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: We -- we stalled the --- 

MR. PRIDGEN: But, they were sustained.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- the retrievable ---

retrieval of those ballots because we dismissed the hearing.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Rousey and Johnny Haggins, 

those ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Johnny Haggins.

MR. PAIT: --- ballots are retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And when we sustained it, we

sustained that they were ineligible; ---

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MR. PAIT: --- is that correct?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Uh-huh.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, those were folks that Mr.

Dial challenged and you found that they were not eligible to

vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MR. DIAL: And like I say, Mr. Chairman, I

object to that because it’s not in the 10 things that the

State Board has asked.  It’s outside the scope of it.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: And supposed we’re just supposed

to ignore the fact that there’s two voters out there, that --

that’s his argument.

MR. HUNT: Well, and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, the order says that we

don’t ignore any of them that’s out there, and we get them

corrected by the next election.

MR. HUNT: I think number seven gives you plenty

of latitude to do what you know you’re supposed to do.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, we’ll we’re ---

MR. HUNT: I mean, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re -- yeah.

MR. HUNT: And you’re there, I mean, ---

MR. PAIT: At this time, Mr. Chairman, if I may?

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, you know, and number

seven -- number seven does state -- and that this Board is to

here the matters and to adjust the totals of the contents to
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reflect any changes to results based only upon retrievable

ballots being found or having been found to be improperly

cast.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Which means if any of these

would have been retrievable, we could have.  If I may, just

for the timely expedience of the process, amend my order to

ask Mr. Pridgen to retrieve all four of those votes, and we’ll

-- or five, ever how many there were, ---

MS. POWERS: Four.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Four?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, it’s five because we’re going

to retrieve Elizabeth Dugoff even though y’all didn’t say ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, we’re not.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may?

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah.

MR. PAIT: Number four states that we are

talking about the ones that have just been named.  So, number

four is addressing the improper ballots, which we have

identified as Adam Drake Bryant, Robbin Hunt Scott, as being

improperly casted.

The next one we’ve identified is that Elizabeth

Michelle Dugoff, while properly assigned, is also retrievable. 

So, for number four, it’s asking for the people that we’ve
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discussed.  James Rousey and Johnny Haggins, at this time, are

not properly before the Board.  We will address those when we

get later.

Number four specifically states the folks that we

have -- we have already touched on.  For a matter, of course,

going forward, I would recommend that any retrievable ballot

is brought forward, even if it does not eventually adjust the

tally.  That will preserve, if this matter is appealed

forward, that we have all of those set aside and have been

located.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That is correct, and I mean, it

could take five minutes or it could take two hours to find

those ballots.  And while they’re doing it, locate them all

and we’ll -- we’ll make our determination at some later point

in a little while.

Have them in that box where they’re not in that

stack.  I mean, it could be -- it could be the first five, or

-- or might be the middle five.  So, if you’ll have them

proceed with that process, a motion is made for them to do

that?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yes. 

MR. PAIT: Motion made and properly seconded
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that the improper retrievable ballots are so retrieved.

MS. POWERS: Yes, all four of them.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Or located, yeah.

MR. PAIT: Or located.

MS. POWERS: Yes. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes, and -- and ---

MR. PAIT: And the motion was made by ---

MR. DIAL: Why don’t we -- Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: If I may?  Going to the bottom of

number seven, ---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, if I may, we’ll get to

number seven.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’ve got a motion ---

MR. PAIT: Right now ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re going to vote on a motion

that was made by me ---

MR. DIAL: Well, this is in reference to ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- and it was seconded by

Tiffany.

MR. DIAL: --- what I was fixing to say.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  Okay.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion passes.  All we’re going

to do is just have them go ahead and locate the ballots and

have them available when we get to a later point in this thing

so we won’t have to stop for two hours for them to find them.

MR. PAIT: And following with subject four,

number four, it orders that the Board shall correct the tally

in the contest accordingly.  So, they have -- they have

ordered that those that have been improperly cast and

retrievable, we shall adjust the total on that, so ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And we will table number four

now ---

MR. PAIT: No. No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Because we can’t until we get

those ballots.

MR. PAIT: No, Sir.  According to number four,

it says that those matters that are improperly casted that are

retrievable, they shall be retrieved for the purpose of

removing improper votes.  The Board shall correct the tally in

the Contest accordingly.  We will then address seven and those

in a separate matter.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Correct.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.  But, we can table four

for now, move on to five ---

MR. PAIT: If you wish, but I don’t see it ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: --- while they’re ---

MR. PAIT: --- I don’t see it’s necessary.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’m not taking two hours to find

those ballots.  Do you want to go into recess for two hours?

MR. PAIT: Mr. Board, it’s your pleasure, Mr.

Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you understand?

MS. POWERS: I know what you’re saying, is that we

-- whatever we can get done now go ahead and get it done.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And we’ll come back to ---

MS. POWERS: So, let’s ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- to finish four.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Let’s pull them all.

MR. PAIT: We’re not there yet.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, that’s what we already made the

motion for ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: It don’t matter.

MS. POWERS: --- is to pull the four.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, pull all nine of them.

MS. POWERS: The two that we found that we

sustained ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We’re not doing nothing with

them right now.  We’re not going to do nothing with them.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s what I’m saying.

MS. POWERS: But, that’s what we already voted to
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do, so they can go ahead and pull them.  So, the question is,

do we wait while they pull them or do we go forward to number

six so that we can get something else done while they’re

pulling them.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: What I’m saying, maybe we’ll

come back to seven and be possible to pull even more.  Why

don’t we just pull everything?

CHAIRMAN STONE: They are pulling them.

MR. PAIT: We have not decided which ones should

be pulled ---

MS. POWERS: Right.

MR. PAIT: --- in regards to number seven.  At

this point, we know two that should be pulled.  The motion has

been passed, it’s been made to pull those.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I’m just asking them to

locate them.  I’m asking them to locate them, while they’re

going through the box, get the ones that we may potentially

need in an hour from now.  Does that make sense?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Does that make sense, Daniel?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Have them do it.

MR. PRIDGEN: Huh?

CHAIRMAN STONE: And then we can address them two

at the time, or one at the time, or ever how we have to do it.
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MR. PRIDGEN: Can you give me about five minutes

and that way I can get -- I’ve got unlock the room for them,

plus locate the One-Stop in Pembroke and then give them a --

go ahead and write down all these that they have got to pull. 

And so, if you can give us about five minutes, we’ll ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We have the request for a five

minute recess, and we’ll take 10.

MR. PRIDGEN: Thank you. 

(Off the record at 11:26 a.m.)

(Back on the record at 11:52 a.m.)

MR. PAIT: We are now back from recess.  We are

proceeding with order number five.  It states:

“Any retrieval of ballots shall not disturb the

canvassed vote total for any other contest.”

So, we will not -- any ballots that are retrieved

are not going to have any impact on any other races that are

conducted.  It is specifically limited to this mayoral race in

the Town of Pembroke.  

If we have a motion from the Board that that’s the

case, we’ll move on.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made that any retrieval

of the ballots at the point in time which we correct the

record will not affect any other race other than the Mayor of

Pembroke.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Moving on to number six, please.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Order

number six reads as follows:

“With regard to the remaining voters whose

eligibility was at issue in this protect, but do not present

evidence of administrative error, the Robeson Board shall

consider those matters not to have been properly raised in

association with an election protest.  However, the Robeson

Board shall consider those challenges as provided by N.C.

General Statute 163-85.”

Mr. Chairman, we will first explore whether or not

the other voters who are remaining present evidence of

administrative error.  If they do not, we will then proceed

under 163-85 with preliminary challenges as to the

registration, which will impact those voters moving forward,

and will have no impact on the election at hand and being

discussed.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. PAIT: So, with that, Mr. Chairman, from the

previous orders, the remaining voters include Johnny Ray

Jacobs, Amy Haymon, Bradley Locklear, Vicky Jane Brewer,
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Denise Lloyd Dial, Alison Love, and Thurman Jacobs.

Mr. Locklear or Mr. Cummings has stated that James

Rousey and Johnny Haggins should also be addressed under order

Number six.  I recommend that we proceed as listed starting

with Johnny Ray Jacobs.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that is Mr. Dial’s

challenge, correct?

MR. HUNT: If I may, Mr. Stone, not to

interrupt, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Pait just made a statement about

Haggins and ---

MR. PAIT: Rousey.

MR. HUNT: --- Rousey.  That should be

considered, in my opinion, under number seven, not six,

because those voters, you already had a hearing on those. 

Just to hopefully correct the record, and I don’t

mean to try to do your job, Mr. Pait.  You know me better than

that.

MR. PAIT: So, Mr. Chairman, I believe we can

handle them under either one.  But, number seven will be fine. 

We have had those hearings.  So, I will make note that those

matters will be removed from order number six and will be

heard during item number seven.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, I object to that

because those hearings are already over, and it’s not in this

list of -- of what you’re going to do.  You’re going to add it
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-- add it to it or it says in -- if you find the -- in number

seven, it says the Robeson Board was aware of evidence

indicated that certain voters may have been improperly

permitted to participate.  That’s not the one I want.

Well, yeah, it is.  And permitted to post in the --

due to poll worker error.  Poll worker error, are we going to

other people that are not on this list with the 10 things and

be able to show that there was poll worker error on those for

them casting their votes.  

Or is it allowed or is it not allowed?  It’s not in

the -- you tell me.  I’m -- I’m buffled (sic) there.  What are

you not going to allow?

CHAIRMAN STONE: With the remaining voters that

were listed in the State Board’s conclusion.

MR. DIAL: Which are?

CHAIRMAN STONE: They are to be considered. 

Matters that have not been properly raised in an election

protest, however we shall consider them as challenges

according to the Statute 163-85 in order to correct them for

the next election.

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now, in order to do that, first

we have to have what we are proceeding with now, a preliminary

hearing to see if there’s enough reason to go to a full

hearing to remove it.
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MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may?  I think that

they are properly to be discussed, Mr. James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins, under number seven.  So, if we could proceed with the

names that were listed originally, we will then take up Mr.

Dial’s objection at that time, and the Board can vote on how

they wish to proceed on those two names.

CHAIRMAN STONE: On those other two.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, the first one being Johnny

Ray Jacobs, ---

MS. POWERS: Jacobs.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- we are to determine whether

there’s enough evidence to move from this preliminary hearing

to have a hearing on their residency.

MS. POWERS: Well, first we ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: To correct it for future votes.

MS. POWERS: --- first, we have to see if there’s

an administrative error.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes, right.

MS. POWERS: That’s the first problem.

MR. PAIT: And Sir, Mr. Chairman, if I may? 

Addressing Johnny Ray Jacobs, we are -- we need to attend

whether or not there’s an administrative error.  Mr. Pridgen,

are you familiar with Johnny Ray Jacobs?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Are you aware of his address at the

time of this election?

MR. PRIDGEN: We have him listed at 208 Godwin

Street.

MR. PAIT: Is that -- and Godwin Street, is that

address in town under the old and the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you believe there to be any other

administrative error in regard to Johnny Ray Jacobs or any --

any administrative error period since both of -- the map

reflected the old town -- map that that address was properly

inside the town?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Was that ballot retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, at this time, we’ll

turn it over to you and to see whether or not the Board has

any questions of the candidates in regards to Johnny Ray

Jacobs, and any possible administrative error that may have

been -- that may have existed, in addition to inquire of Mr.

Pridgen if he has anymore information.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The protestor has challenged

Johnny Ray Jacobs.  What do you have to say about Johnny Ray

Jacobs at ---
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MR. DIAL: Well, I have an affidavit.  Well, 

not ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- 208 Godwin Street?

MR. DIAL:   Not an affidavit, but from the Town of

Pembroke.  It says to who it may -- this is certified that

there is not a 208 Godwin Street located in the Town of

Pembroke.  If I may ---

MR. PAIT: One second, Mr. Chairman.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pait?

MR. PAIT: We first need to discuss whether or

not there’s any administrative error on awarding that ballot

to the individual.  

If there is not, so everybody is aware of the

process, we will then move into what takes place under 85,

which is the preliminary challenges, and determine whether or

not that person would be forward to be properly registered at

that address.

And I believe what you’re -- you’re willing to

submit to the Board will be appropriate there if we find

there’s no administrative error.  So, the first question

before the Board is: Under Johnny Ray Jacobs, is there

administrative error?  

MR. DIAL: Well, I ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Johnny Ray Jacobs registered to

vote, and he put his address down as 208 Godwin Street; is

that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: According to the GIS map, it

says is the address point of 208 Godwin Street within the Town

of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, all of Godwin is at -- in the---

CHAIRMAN STONE: All of Godwin Street is in the

Town of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: --- is in the town limits, yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  So, if Johnny Ray Jacobs

lived on Godwin Street, be it 208 or 202, whatever it may be,

would he have received a ballot D-51?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that what the poll would have

shown the precinct official at the elections?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any questions, Tiffany?  Daniel?

MS. POWERS: So, the address that Mr. Jacobs used

is in town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MS. POWERS: On the old and the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.

MS. POWERS: All right. 
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion at this time.

MR. DIAL: I’d like to say something before you

move on if I may.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re just making the motion as

to whether the precinct official made an error first.

MR. DIAL: Well, that’s what I wanted to

address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, we’ll let you do that.

MR. DIAL: Johnny Ray Jacobs, Mr. Hunt here had

him removed in 2014 in the municipal election.  Johnny Ray

Jacobs came back and voted a provisional.  His ballot was

thrown out.  You have no record where Johnny Ray Jacobs ever

registered to vote again.

An election official has allowed him to come in and

vote on a couple of occasions without reregistering, which

this Board had it removed.  The error was by an election

official by now removing him.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: He was removed -- when a person comes

in and votes provisional, that’s a registration.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That updates.

MR. PRIDGEN: That updates it, and so he was

reregistered.  His vote didn’t count when he voted -- voted

provisional because he had been removed.  But, from there on,

he was able to vote, and that’s the reason he’s been voting.
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MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That is correct.  Anything

further on that?

MS. POWERS: So, that goes back to whether or not

there was an administrative error?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes.

MS. POWERS: Then I make a motion to find that

there was not an administrative error.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There was no administrative

error.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, at this time, we would

move into a preliminary challenge hearing in regards to 163-85

to determine the registration moving forward for Mr. Johnny

Ray Jacobs.  It is the burden of the challenger to submit

evidence and testimony in regards to Mr. Johnny Ray Jacobs,

and then it's the Board’s decision on whether or not that

there is probable cause to move forward with a full hearing. 

So, we will turn it over to Mr. Dial to see any

evidence or testimony he has as far as the registration of Mr.

Johnny Ray Jacobs going forward.  Mr. Dial?
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MR. DIAL: The registration or that the address

doesn’t exist, Sir?

MR. PAIT: Either one.

MR. DIAL: Do you want my map copy ---

MR. PAIT: We are trying to establish whether or

not ---

MR. DIAL: --- from the Robeson County Mapping

Department that says 208 Godwin Street doesn’t exist, and also

one from the Town of Pembroke?  

And I’d like to put it as exhibits at this time that

208 Godwin Street doesn’t exist, and by him registering at an

address that doesn’t exist, it -- he’s committing a Class 1

felony and his vote should not count in the course of

committing a felony.

MR. PAIT: I believe this will be Exhibit Dial

“2" for the record.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: And “3".

MR. PAIT: Number “3"? “2" and “3".  You have

two things you’re submitting?

MR. DIAL: I do.

MR. PAIT: So, this will be Dial Exhibit “3" and

“4" for the record.  We’ll pass that out to the Board.  Do

y’all have a copy of it?

COURT REPORTER: You’re right, “2".  It’ll be

“2".
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MR. PAIT: “2" and “3".  Number “2" will be the

Robeson County Mapping Department’s letter, and Dial Exhibit

“3" will be the Town of Pembroke’s letter.

(Dial Exhibits Number “2" and “3" are marked

for

 identification.)

MR. PAIT: We’ll pass that to the Board for

their examination.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything further, Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: These will need to stay with us.  I

apologize.

MR. DIAL: May I get a copy of that to keep in

my file?

MR. PAIT: Yes, we will get you a copy.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything further on Johnny Ray

Jacobs and 208 -- oh, well, he’s gone now.  Go ahead, Mr.

Pridgen, make copies of that please.

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay, but I -- I thought you might

want to ask me a question about it or anything.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not yet.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, and you need somebody to come

out here and help you, Mr. Pridgen.  I know we’re short

staffed, but we need another person to work.  But, whoever we

do have, bring them back with you.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything further for --

concerning Johnny Ray Jacobs or 208 Godwin Street, Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: The only other thing, I have an

affidavit with Mr. Terry Emmanuel, which is a resident of the

Town of Pembroke, and it states that I live at 912 Pine Street

and know Johnny Ray Jacobs.  He does not live at 208 Godwin

Street in Pembroke and has not lived there in over a year. 

I’ve let him stay at my house some cold nights.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that was from who?

MR. DIAL: Terry Emmanuel, a registered voter in

the Town of Pembroke. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: And he’s saying that Johnny Ray

Jacobs does not live ---

MR. DIAL: Does not live ---

MR. PAIT: Do you wish to submit that into

evidence?

MR. DIAL: I do.

MR. PAIT: That will be Exhibit -- Dial Exhibit

Number “4".

(Dial Exhibit Number “4" is marked for

identification.) 

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, he’s stating that Johnny

Ray Jacobs has spent some time with him ---

MR. DIAL: On a cold night, he does ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s in town somewhere, but not
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where he says?

MR. DIAL: Nah, it didn’t say that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s not where he’s living.

MR. DIAL: He said he’s letting him -- he had

let him stay with him some cold nights.

MS. POWERS: “He does not live at 208 Godwin

Street, Pembroke, North Carolina, and has not lived there in

over a year.”

There where it doesn’t exist?

CHAIRMAN STONE: You’re saying 208 Godwin Street

doesn’t exist?

MR. DIAL: Does not exist.

MS. POWERS: But, he lived there ---

MR. DIAL: Does not live there.

MS. POWERS: So, he hadn’t ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Your affidavit says that he

doesn’t live there anymore, okay?

MR. DIAL: Well, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is Pine Street anywhere near

Godwin Street?

MR. DIAL: About a mile from it.

MR. HUNT: Other side of the railroad.

MR. DIAL: Three-quarters of a mile.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Stone, when it’s appropriate,

we’ve got the affidavit as well.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything further, Mr. Dial, as

to the registration challenge for Johnny Ray Jacobs?

MR. DIAL: That’s it, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Hunt, do you have anything

to present?

MR. HUNT: We’ve both got an affidavit of Mr.

Jacobs, if I may approach.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You may.  I think this may be

Cummings “1"?

MR. HUNT: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Locklear is submitting an

exhibit.  I believe it would be Cummings Exhibit “1".

(Cummings Exhibit Number “1" is marked for

identification.)

MR. HUNT: I would just say, Mr. Stone, with

respect to the affidavit, those of us that’s been around town

long enough, Mr. Jacobs is known -- certainly known to me --

as being a person that’s homeless and been that way for a

number of years, and stays where he can lay his head down at

night.  He has been around the Town of Pembroke for a very

long time.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I see him daily.

MR. DIAL: If you go back, Mr. Chairman, to what

I was referring to these attorneys being two-faced or two-

sided, ---
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MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Be careful, Mr. Dial.

MR. DIAL: --- this is one of the situations

where that in 2014, Mr. Hunt had his vote thrown out because

of a residence issue.  Now, he’s coming up with a residence

issue and saying, oh, he lives here, he lives there, two or

three different things on here.

MR. HUNT: And I’ll speak to that just briefly. 

I did that because the other side weren’t smart enough to

designate him as homeless.  It's not my fault.  It is what it

is.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’m sitting here surrounded by

attorneys in this room, and -- and I’ll tell you, sometimes

they do things you just can’t figure out.  

But, they’re working, you know, within the law to

represent their side to the best of their ability.  And short

of lying or committing perjury, I mean, they can ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You don’t have to have two faces

to do it either.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You don’t have to have two faces

to have two sides of an argument, and I don’t know about this

vendetta and thing you were talking about earlier because of

some past election issue or -- or control of the Town Council.

But, if there’s some kind of vendetta or something

going on, well, neither side here is going to use this Board

as a weapon in that fight.  Y’all can do that politically in
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the Town of Pembroke.  But, ---

MR. DIAL: What I’m -- what I’m referring to,

Mr. Chairman, is you’re not consistent in doing it one way. 

You -- you do it one way one time, and then they’re doing it

another way another time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It ---

MR. DIAL: Mr. Hunt stated that ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It depends on the presentation

and the argument before us, and the way that evidence is ---

MR. DIAL: I’m not referring to the Board.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah.

MR. DIAL: I'm referring to the counsel.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And -- and they have their

privilege to argue it one way in a district court and another

way in a superior court because it’s totally new scenarios,

and this is a new scenario.  

I mean, if they wanted to go back and argue it the

same way they did before, they would be allowed to.

MR. DIAL: And if you’ll look at this affidavit,

it says, 2007.  He was removed in 2013 and ‘14.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, he was -- also did a

provisional, which updated his registration.

MR. DIAL: I’m saying this says 2007.

MS. POWERS: No.

MR. DIAL: And he was removed in 2000 and --
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after this is what I’m saying.

MS. POWERS: This affidavit was executed on April

24th of 2016, and it refers to his voter registration -- well,

through 2007 to the present day.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Hunt, do you want to

elaborate on this and make an argument other than -- or just

submit this?

MR. HUNT: Well, just submit it for the fact

that it is what it is.  I mean, you know, Johnny Ray Jacobs,

like I said, he’s been around town a long time, lays his head

down at night wherever he can.  

No question in my mind that he’s homeless, and

that’s his affidavit and that speaks to that.

MR. DIAL: I’d like to, Mr. Chairman, call Mr.

Pridgen to testify.  Do you have a Johnny Ray Jacobs when his

address was in Lumberton?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, I -- I’d have to go pull it.

MR. DIAL: Well, could you take this information

and look at it and determine that?

MS. POWERS: This is a preliminary hearing.  We’re

not having a whole hearing.  The question is whether or not

there’s enough evidence to go forward and hear it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, let’s see if he -- what he

did here.  

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, if you could describe
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what Mr. Dial handed to you for the record?

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.  This is the print-out of

different things out of voter view of voting and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Johnny Ray Jacobs’ history?

MR. PRIDGEN: --- his personal records.  Huh?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Johnny Ray Jacobs’ history?

MR. PRIDGEN: It’s Johnny Ray Jacobs, yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  What was the last

registration address of his?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, he changed to 208 Godwin on

10/23/15.  Before that, in 5/9/14, he changed it to 206E Jones

Street.  So, he was there from ‘14 until ‘15, and then he

changed it to 200 Godwin and that’s what we still -- I mean,

208 Godwin, I’m sorry.  208 Godwin, that’s where we still have

him.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That was done 30 days before a

municipal election or during a One-Stop period?

MR. PRIDGEN: 10/23/15, more than likely, that was

a One-Stop with that kind of date.  And, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: He was removed after that ‘15

municipal election and showed up and corrected his

registration through a provisional ballot in March; is that

correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: He showed up ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Or a provisional ballot in
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November -- or October 2015.

MR. PRIDGEN: No, no, Sir.  In May 19, 2014, he

came in and he -- he had been removed, and he voted

provisional.  It did not count.  But, because he voted

provisional, he went back -- his new value went to “A” for

“active.”

CHAIRMAN STONE: That was in 2014?

MR. PRIDGEN: 2014.  5/19/2014.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that was on Jones Street?

MR. PRIDGEN: I’d have to go -- go back and look at

the other part for that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, you just said Jones

Street.  Was that within the city limits of Pembroke, the Town

limit?

MR. PRIDGEN: Jones Street is, yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And he further reported a move

on 10/23/15?

MR. PRIDGEN: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Which was another update of his

registration records?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right, we -- Mr. Jacobs has moved --

he’s moved three times since he first registered, which was in

10/16/09, and he started off on McInnis Street, then he went

to Jones Street, then North Jones Street, and then to Godwin

Avenue.  So, he’s moved around a lot.  But, all of these are
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inside of the town.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there any record of him being

registered in Lumberton or changing his registration to a

Lumberton address in recent years?  I think that’s what Mr.

Dial’s direction is going.

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, I was -- I was thinking before

he moved to Pembroke he had been in Lumberton, but I would

have -- what Mr. Dial was given doesn’t go but just so far

back.  I’d have to go back farther to look, I guess.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are you alleging that at some

point in time he was ---

MR. DIAL: I am.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And was that in the past or in

recent years?

MR. DIAL: In the past, all -- recent is past,

you know. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: In the last -- well, okay.

MS. POWERS: 30 days prior to the municipal

election for the Town of Pembroke. 

MR. DIAL: No.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. DIAL: 30 days prior ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Four years, over four years?

MR. DIAL: I don’t know how many years it is,

Mr. Stone, I just went over this information.  I’m sorry, ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, I’m -- what I’m seeing

is for a number of elections he did change his address around

town in Pembroke, and it appears ---

MR. DIAL: Well, and some of these addresses

that he’s -- that he’s alleged that he lived, they’ve demo’d

the building and built something else there.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, it -- it appeared that --

that he was updating his address where he was staying at the

current time.  Somebody was smart enough to say change your

address while you’re there, and -- and he was ---

MR. DIAL: But, his records ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It just appears to me he kept --

he was doing a reported move ---

MR. DIAL: Yeah, but he’s ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- from an abandoned building

to an ---

MR. DIAL: --- at an address now that doesn’t

exist.  You’ve got the letter from the Town of Pembroke and

from the mapping department.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, he’s -- he’s -- the

argument from, you know, my point of it is he -- that he could

be confused.  It could’ve been 206 or ---

MR. DIAL: Well, that’s a ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, he -- he’s constantly

staying in the Town of Pembroke, he is saying he’s homeless,
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and -- and it appears everybody -- or a lot of people do have

common knowledge of him being homeless, and there are rules

and laws that say homeless people can register to vote from a

park bench.  They can say I live on the park bench, but I get

my social security check at the post office box.

I mean, you know, and it -- it’s being able to

establish when challenged that they are residents of the town. 

They can move around 20 places.  They’re still in town ---

MR. DIAL: But, that park bench has to be in the

city limits.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, if there was a 208 Godwin

Street, ---

MR. DIAL: It would be found.

CHAIRMAN STONE: From your opinion, if there was

a 208, since the entire Godwin Street is in the municipality,

would he be a legitimate resident of the town?

MR. DIAL: If there was something at 208 Godwin

Street for him to live at.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s saying he’s homeless.  He

lives -- I mean, you know, that’s different from a person

saying I live in the house at 208, you know, or that’s where I

lay my head and my bed.  I’m -- you know, I’m just thinking

here.  Tiffany?

MS. POWERS: Well, the question is whether or not

there’s enough evidence to go forward with a hearing.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Correct.

MS. POWERS: So, in that this is not the 

hearing, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.

MS. POWERS: --- I just wanted to make that

determination ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s just a preliminary hearing

that there may be some reason to believe he does not live in

Pembroke and within the town limits.  

Anybody have anything to elaborate on that, that he

does or he doesn’t?  Daniel, do you know him?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, I know him.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You know him?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I took him home from where he

was staying at three days ago.  So, he lives in town.

MR. DIAL: Lives where?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: In town, he lives in town.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have personal knowledge

of Johnny Ray Jacobs, Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Yeah, I see him ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, you know everybody in

town.

MR. DIAL: --- I see him in town all the time,

but that don’t necessarily mean he lives there, you know.  I’m

in Lumberton now.  People see me in Lumberton, but I don’t
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necessarily live in Lumberton.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have anything substantive

tangible---

MR. DIAL: Nothing further. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- that says that he doesn’t---

MR. DIAL: I have nothing further except what

I've presented and ---

 CHAIRMAN STONE: --- live in town?

MR. DIAL: No.

COURT REPORTER: Excuse me, Mr. Dial, would you

please let him get through speaking.  I can’t get both of you

at the same time.  I'm sorry.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have anything to lead us

to believe he does not live in town?  I mean, all I’m seeing

is he don’t live at that particular address now, and -- and

the other preliminary evidence identification saying he’s in

town but nobody knows where.

MR. DIAL: Right. 

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may, just to

clarify again, Mr. Dial has the burden to present enough

evidence to give you probable cause to ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’m giving him the opportunity

to do that.

MR. PAIT: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there something to lead us to
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believe he does not live in town?  I meant, we can ---

MR. DIAL: Other than ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- concede he doesn’t have a

house at 208 Godwin Street.

MR. DIAL: And other addresses on there, they’re

-- they’ve been torn down in the Town of Pembroke, you know.  

MS. POWERS: Okay, I’ll make a motion.  I make a

motion that we move forward to a preliminary hearing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And drag him in here to say I’m

homeless and I ---

MS. POWERS: It can die for a lack of a second. 

I’m making a motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  Motion made and

properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.  We’ll bring him in

for a preliminary hearing.

MS. POWERS: I didn’t hear not one aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Nay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Nay?  I said aye.  Motion made

and properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.  I say aye.  You

made the motion.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Nay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let the motion reflect Mr.

Locklear is opposed.  If Mr. Dial wants to proceed with this,
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we’ll have a full hearing and give an opportunity for Mr.

Jacobs to come and defend his right to vote within the

municipality of Pembroke.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, point of

clarification, are you going through this process for future

elections ---

MS. POWERS: Yes, Sir.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: --- and whatever happens ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, only for future elections.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: --- this will not impact the

vote tally?

MS. POWERS: No, Sir, it does not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s what the order says.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If Mr. Jacobs shows, or doesn’t

show, or challenge is dropped, or whatever, then we’ll proceed

at that point with where we go.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if I may, it would be

my recommendation that we set the date for the full hearing at

the conclusion of this particular matter.  Moving on.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not today.

MR. PAIT: Not today, I mean, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, it will be a couple of weeks

down the road.

MS. POWERS: We got to state the date at the end
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of this hearing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We have plenty of time before

the next election.

MR. PAIT: Right.  Okay, so next up would be Amy

Haymon.  Again, the first question is whether or not there was

any administrative error that was conducted in him being

presented with a -- or she being presented with a ballot in

this case.  Mr. Pridgen, in regard to Amy Haymon, are you

familiar with this resident?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: And do you know her address?

MR. PRIDGEN: She lives on -- we have her down at

103 Cornith Road.

MR. PAIT: And is 103 Cornith Road inside the

town limits according to the old map and the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Are there any other administrative

errors that you may be aware of in regards to Amy Haymon

voting?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

COURT REPORTER: Mr. Pridgen, that was 103 what,

I’m sorry?

MR. PRIDGEN: 103 Cornith, C-O-R-N-I-T-H (spelled.

COURT REPORTER: Thank you.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, do you have any other
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information in regard to Ms. Amy Haymon that you may have

discovered?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, we leave it with the

Board for any questions.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen, when was the last

registration or registration update for Amy Haymon?

MR. PRIDGEN: She did a same-day registration on

3/11/16, so that’s when she ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, that was during One-Stop

period?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And what was her previous

registration address?

MR. PRIDGEN: I would have to go pull it, Sir.  I

did not take that with me, I’m sorry.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, we can hold of on that at

this point.  Any questions of Mr. Pridgen?

MS. POWERS: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen, questions?  Mr.

Dial?

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, she was ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: What say you about Amy Haymon?

MR. DIAL: She was removed.  Amy Haymon was

removed back in November by Mr. Hunt here.  Mr. Willie Harris
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come down and testified that she didn’t live at Lot 20 Mobile

Home Park in the Town of Pembroke, and -- at 103 Cornith Road. 

I have an affidavit or a signed statement of Willie

Harris, own and manage Harris Trailer Park.  Amy Haymon does

not live at 103 Lot 20 Cornith Road, Pembroke.  

MS. POWERS: And that’s Lot 20?

MR. DIAL: Lot 20.

MS. POWERS: Does Lot 20 appear on the

registration, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  No, Ma’am.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: You remember this was everybody

registered at the box?  Yeah.

MS. POWERS: Uh-huh.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

MR. DIAL: This is one that this Board sustained

and removed in November, this past November.  

MS. POWERS: And that’s right, the Board did, Mr.

Hunt didn’t.  He’s not on the Board, he can’t do that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And the person appeared in

person and swore to the fact that they live at 103 Cornith

Road on 3/11/16.

MR. DIAL: This is one the State Board member

was referring to is at some of the same ones that were moved
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in November up at the hearing while you were there Mr. Stone.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You’re right.  And this was a

same-day registration, and that lives (sic) to absentee same-

day registration voters was available, and there was a proper

time to challenge them.  But, we -- you know, we can still

challenge them before the next election.

Do you have that affidavit that you would like to

introduce to -- for the preliminary challenge?

MR. PAIT: Correct me, is this -- this would be

Dial Exhibit “4"?

MS. POWERS: “5".

MR. PAIT: “5"?

(Dial Exhibit Number “5" is marked for

identification.)

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Can I ask a question, Mr.

Chairman?  On what grounds is the challenge being made?

CHAIRMAN STONE: He’s challenging it -- the

challenge is they are not a resident of the municipality ---

MR. PAIT: Give me one second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen, we can just make

copies of that.  We can pass it around.  It’s just a little

simple affidavit.  We can make copies for Mr. Dial later.

MS. POWERS: And for the second time, you need an

assistant in here.  I know we’re short-staffed, but we’re in

the position ---
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MR. PRIDGEN: Well, I’ve got them all pulling ---

MR. CHAIRMAN: We need one of them in here.

MS. POWERS: I understand, but you need one in

here.

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.  Okay.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Board and Mr. Dial, again we’re

first questioning whether or not there’s any administrative

error in the ballots being awarded.

MS. POWERS: Exactly.  I make a motion -- unless

there’s something else -- that’s it’s not an administrative

error, and we need to go to 163-85.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I’ll second that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It appears there was no

administrative error in what the judge did because this person

came in, did an update, new registration.  

So, the motion is on the floor that there was no

administrative error by election personnel.  Motion made and

properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR:    Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  It was unanimous.  We

agreed there was no administrative error.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: And Mr. Stone, with respect to

163-85, there’s no timely challenge.  He didn’t -- you didn’t

challenge this 25 days before the election if she was then a
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registered voter.  I don’t know if there’s a One-Stop

registration or not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It was a One-Stop registration. 

A timely challenge would have been Election Day noon to 5:00. 

But, the State ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Well, that didn’t occur either.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, the State Board orders us

to consider these under 163-85 as a challenge for the next --

to correct it for the next election.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, to have no impact on any

previous elections.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: All right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, if there’s a next election

next month, or -- or November, you know, then this challenge

would pertain to there.

MR. DIAL: Then all they have to do is go in and

to reregister at One-Stop and vote again.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And you have the opportunity to

challenge the One-Stop voters from 1:00 to 5:00 on Election

Day, and those lists are available at least by the day before

the election.

MR. DIAL: Mr. ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, ---

MR. DIAL: I understand.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: You know, I mean, ---

MR. DIAL: I understand.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You know, when the person comes

in and signs and swears, and you have to allow them to do it,

and then even if you find improper behavior or illegal

behavior, all we do is what we’ve continued to do and will do

after this hearing, forward any -- any information about

illegal behavior to the appropriate investigators.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, how many ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: One question for you, Mr. Dial.

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: On this affidavit, when was it

obtained from Willie Harris?

MR. DIAL: After the election.  There’s a date

on it.  It’s notarized.

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, it’s not notarized.  I don’t

see any date or anything.

MR. DIAL: Don’t see a date?

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, I just see a witness

signature.

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, I don’t see any date.  I

mean, I’m -- I’m trying to figure out if this is the one we

used from the first time we heard about Amy Haymon or not.

MR. DIAL: No.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Or is this a recent one?

MR. DIAL: I can’t answer that question, Mr.

Stone.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Can’t answer when it was

obtained?

MR. DIAL: No, Sir.  But, you got two witnesses

that signed it.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, just for

identification, we are now operating under 163-85 in

preliminary challenge.  Mr. Dial?

MS. POWERS: And I believe Mr. Locklear had a

question.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Mine was on what grounds is he

challenging?  Mr. Dial, on what grounds are you challenging

Amy Haymon?

MR. DIAL: That her residence is not Lot 20, 103

Lot 20, Mobile Home Park.  Since she re-registered at the --

you don’t see in any administrative error because she went

through the process and reregistered.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, do you have any knowledge

that she lives somewhere else?  Is there anything to suggest

that?

MR. DIAL: She lives with her sister in Pembroke

Housing Authority, but she don’t want to testify to that for

fear of the rent going up or something.  Her uncle ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that within the town limits

of Pembroke?

MR. DIAL: Yeah, it’s in the town limits.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, this would be ---

MR. DIAL: But, I recollect back to November,

she lived with her sister at Roberts Avenue.  Willie Harris

testified she didn’t live at Lot 20.  Her vote was still

sustained, and that was what -- this Board sustained the vote. 

And I was looking at the consistency of what this Board does.

So, if it was wrong in November, it should be wrong

today.  The protest was made as a mirror of the protest was

done in November.  There was no challenges done in November. 

It was all done as a protest, the same thing done in March.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You can establish ---

MR. DIAL: Now, have the laws changed from

November to March?  If so, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Can you establish -- do you feel

like you can establish if there were a full hearing on this

that this person is not a resident of the Town of Pembroke?

MR. DIAL: No, because she -- she lives at a

different address in the Town of Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And so, what you’re conceding is

it’s just an unreported move?

MR. DIAL: Unreported move just like it was in

November.  I didn’t want to be treated any differently from
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November to March.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It may have been presented

different in November.  I can’t recall all the facts from that

point in time.  Questions, Tiffany, Daniel?

MS. POWERS: None.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Any rebuttal or any response?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, I wanted to establish the

grounds and then see if it was under the -- whether he was

saying she didn’t live in the town or what.

MR. DIAL: That was not the argument.  Living in

a residence.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion that we do not

go forward with a hearing.

MR. DIAL: I don’t know if you remember Willie

Harris ---

MS. POWERS: Second.

MR. DIAL: --- testified that he went through

his trailer park every day, and he knew who lived out there,

and he was subpoenaed to come today and he’s not here.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And her sister lived out there

in a trailer -- her aunt or something.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You need to speak up.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I made a motion.

MS. POWERS: And I seconded it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Did you hear it?
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CHAIRMAN STONE: I didn’t hear it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All right.  My motion was that

we not go forward with a full hearing on Amy Haymon.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And it’s been seconded.  Motion

made and properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

MR. DIAL: Can you tell me the names of the

people that’s left?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.  Next would be Bradley

Locklear.  We would then consider Vicky Jane Brewer, Denise

Lloyd Dial, Alison Love, then finish with Thurman Jacobs.

MR. DIAL: The first two ---

MR. PAIT: Bradley Locklear ---

MR. DIAL: Bradley Locklear.

MR. PAIT: --- and Vicky Jane Brewer?

MR. DIAL: Yeah, Vicky Jane Brewer, we pulled

her ballot.  And so, Vicky Jane Brewer changed her address.

MR. PAIT: Right.  And Mr. Dial, this is the

second time, I may be wrong, but we’re trying to find out

first if there was an administrative error.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.

MR. DIAL: Well, the point that I’m getting to,

I know these people and I'm going to concede to those.  There

was no administrative error there to save this hearing some
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time.

MS. POWERS: For who?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion there was no

administrative error on Bradley Locklear.

MR. PAIT: Vicky Jane Brewer?

CHAIRMAN STONE: With not even a statement from

Mr. Pridgen saying that we made no administrative error?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If you want to do that you can

do that.

MR. DIAL: The only question with Bradley

Locklear, he’s voting at his father’s address, you know.  But,

it’s still ---

MS. POWERS: I just have a question.

MR. DIAL: --- in the Town of Pembroke.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so you’re saying you concede

that Bradley Locklear and Vicky Jane Brewer are both citizens

of the Town of Pembroke?

MR. DIAL: Absolutely not.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. DIAL: Vicky Jane Brewer changed her address

and voted at a Rowland address.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so what I want to do ---

MR. DIAL: She changed -- she come ---

MS. POWERS: So, can we just establish about Mr.
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Bradley Locklear because I -- I’m actually confused.

MR. DIAL: Okay.

MS. POWERS: So, I just want to -- if we take one

at the time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: One at the time.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Bradley Locklear is Mr. Gary

Locklear’s son.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. DIAL: He’s still voting at Mr. Gary

Locklear’s address, but he doesn’t live there.  He lives right

down the street from me, which is inside the corporate limits.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman? 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Which is an unreported move. 

MS. POWERS: So, are you conceding that?

MR. DIAL: Yes.

MS. POWERS: Okay, all right.

MR. DIAL: The only point that I was trying to

make it was an irregularity because he was voting at an

address that he doesn’t live.

MR. PAIT: So, Mr. Dial, ---

MR. DIAL: What I’m saying is ---

MR. PAIT: So, you are conceding that Bradley

Locklear and Vicky Jane Brewer, ---

MS. POWERS: Not Vicky, we’re just on Bradley.

MR. PAIT: Sorry, just on Bradley Locklear,
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you’re conceding there was no administrative error ---

MR. DIAL: In either one.

MR. PAIT: --- and wish to proceed ---

MR. DIAL: In either one.

MR. PAIT: --- in either one and wish to proceed

to the preliminary challenge portion ---

MR. DIAL: No.

MR. PAIT: --- of the question?  

MR. DIAL: No.

MS. POWERS: I second Mr. Locklear’s motion.

MR. PAIT: For Bradley Locklear.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded that there was no administrative error in Bradley

Locklear.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There was no administrative

error.  Worse case scenario, it was just an unreported move. 

Now, do you want to proceed with a preliminary

challenge on his voter registration?

MR. DIAL: On Vicky?

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, Bradley Locklear.

MS. POWERS: No, on Bradley Locklear.

MR. DIAL: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay. 

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   219



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

108BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

MS. POWERS: Okay, all right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: No challenge.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Do we need a motion for that?

CHAIRMAN STONE: No need.

MR. DIAL: Nor Vicky Jane Brewer.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He drops his challenges.  Now,

Vicky Jane Brewer.  Mr. Pait?

MR. PAIT: One minute, Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Dial,

in regard to Vicky Jane Brewer, are you contesting that there

was administrative error in this case?

MR. DIAL: On Vicky Jane Brewer, she voted at

610 4th Street?  

MS. POWERS: 5th Street.

MR. DIAL: 5th Street, okay.  That come out on

the printout Vicky Jane Brewer, the people that voted in the

Town of Pembroke.  Then when you go to Vicky Jane Brewer, some

paperwork Mr. Pridgen pulled up, she changed her address to

River something or another over on 74 with a -- with a Rowland

address, and she got a ballot for the Rowland address is what

I understand.  

So, if she got her ballot there --- she did not

get a ballot with the Mayor’s race on it in the Town of

Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She received a -- a R-3, a

republican ballot.  They’re pretty very so -- did that include
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the municipal race in Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  R-11 is the municipal.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I would make a motion then ---

MR. DIAL: But, if she’d have voted at the --

the 610 and it would have been 610, it would have been voted

in the Town of Pembroke.  She got the R-11.  But, she didn’t

get that ballot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She did what we call a reported

move.

MR. DIAL: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She reported her move before she

received her ballot, and ---

MR. DIAL: Well, it showed up -- it showed up

that she had voted at 610 5th Street on it.  But, then when we

do -- do the research on it, it shows it to be differently.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Was that a same-day registration

ballot, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Or I meant One-Stop?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, it was One-Stop ballot that she

-- she just changed her address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She changed her address and

voted in the correct precinct.

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MS. POWERS: I make a motion there was no
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administrative error in Vicky Jane Brewer.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  Motion passes.

MR. PAIT: The next question is whether or not

Vicky Jane Brewer’s case is to proceed with 163-85 and looking

forward to a full hearing?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion that we do not

go forward with the full hearing on Vicky Jane Brewer.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion properly seconded.  All

in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right, moving on.

MR. PAIT: We move next to Denise Lloyd Dial. 

The first question is whether or not there is any

administrative error in the ballot for Ms. Dial. 

 Mr. Pridgen, do you know the address of Ms. Denise

Lloyd Dial?

MR. PRIDGEN: 415 -- she’s listed at 415 West 4th
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Street.

MR. PAIT: Is that address in the town under the

old map and the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: The address is, yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Are you familiar with any other

administrative error that may have been possibly involved with

this -- with Ms. Denise Dial?

MR. PRIDGEN: That particular location is now a

parking lot.

MR. PAIT: Any reason that this Board would have

been aware of that, or the precinct would have been aware of

that, when she came to vote?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you know if Ms. Denise Lloyd

Dial’s ballot is retrievable?

MR. PRIDGEN: It’s not.  She voted on Election Day.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, we leave it with you to

decide whether or not there is any administrative error in

this case before going forward.

CHAIRMAN STONE: For what period of time was

Denise Lloyd Dial registered at this 4th Street parking lot?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don’t have it exactly down, but

it’s been years.

CHAIRMAN STONE: A number of years?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you know when it became a

parking lot?

MR. PRIDGEN: I called the funeral home and asked

them, and they said it was probably about -- they -- I think

they told me about ‘09 or somewhere in there.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Was Denise Lloyd Dial on the

official registration records of the Board of Elections as

living at 415 East 4th Street prior to the election, more than

30 days prior to the election?

MR. PRIDGEN: This -- this election?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Uh-huh.

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And she did vote a One-Stop

ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, she voted Election Day.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She voted Election Day.  Was

there ample time for anyone to do a voter challenge on this

Denise Lloyd Dial?

MR. PRIDGEN: If they knew that she did not live

there, there was time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, our records reflected the

registration application, which she filled out and presented

to us?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that was offered and
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disseminated to anyone who asked for it?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She did receive a ballot for the

municipal race in Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: She did, she received a D-51

CHAIRMAN STONE: D-51.  Tiffany, Daniel?

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial, as to administrative

error, ---

MR. DIAL: Yeah, those ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- did we do wrong?

MR. DIAL: Those -- Mr. Pridgen, do you know

where Denise Lloyd Dial lives?

MR. PRIDGEN: I’ve been told and now because -- and

I’ll have to admit it -- the information came from you, and

when someone gives us information we try to follow up on it. 

She lives on Deep Branch Road according to the

neighbors.  But, she was not home when I went by.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re getting the cart before

the horse.  

MR. PRIDGEN: Oh, sorry.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you feel there was

administrative error in our precinct officials giving them the

ballot on Election Day?

MR. DIAL: Well, when you say administrative
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error, Mr. Stone, if you’re ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: When they unwittingly -- I mean,

they did not ---

MR. DIAL: Not -- no, they didn’t know that it

was a empty parking lot she was voting from, but it was a

empty parking lot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.  It was.

MR. DIAL: Now, if she lives at one place and

using an address for another place to vote, that’s wrong.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: For context, Mr. Chairman, that

-- that lot was once owned by the Lloyd family, but it’s clear

that -- I mean, there was a house there.  It’s not there now.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It -- okay.  It was one of those

unreported moves that was improper.  But, I’ll make a motion

there was no administrative error by the election personnel.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial, as to the challenge of

Denise Lloyd Dial’s registration at 415 East 4th Street, would

you like to proceed with that?

MR. DIAL: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now we’re ready.
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MR. DIAL: I’m not worried about it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I mean, based upon what’s

being said here, that one could move to a hearing.

MR. DIAL: Well, all it will do is take her off

the books for the next time where our main concern ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s according to the State

Board’s order.  That’s ---

MR. DIAL: Well, let’s vote -- let’s go ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- what they would probably do.

MR. DIAL: Let’s go with it then, but -- and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I make a motion that Denise

Lloyd Dial ---

MR. DIAL: Because I got -- I got a map from

here to show you the parking lot that -- where the address is

if the Board would like to see it.

MS. POWERS: Well, the issue -- because we didn’t

make the -- we voted that we didn’t make an error.  So, as far

as her being eligible to vote going forward, that’s what the

preliminary hearing is for, and you’ve made a showing as to

that.

MR. DIAL: Right.

MS. POWERS: And there is a motion that you’ve

made a showing going forward.  So, we would -- you can hold

off until the next meeting, and it would be about where she

does live and that she doesn’t live at that parking lot, and
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then that would be appropriate at that time. 

MR. DIAL: That’s fine.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I make a motion that we

move forward and include Denise Lloyd Dial in the challenge

hearing in the future.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right, moving on, Mr. Pait.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Alison Love would be

the next -- next one for consideration.  Mr. Pridgen, are you

familiar with Alison Love?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir. 

MR. PAIT: Do you know what address we have for

Ms. Love?

MR. PRIDGEN: We have her down as 807 Harry West

Lane.

MR. PAIT: As ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Who?

MR. PRIDGEN: Harry West Lane.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Harry West.

MR. PAIT: Is that address in the town under the

old and new maps?
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MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you have any information that you

would need to share with the Board in regards to Ms. Alison

Love?

MR. PRIDGEN: We have received information that she

does not live there anymore, but we’ve -- the addresses we

have, we have sent new registration cards and everything else. 

And so, we -- right now we just -- you know, we don’t -- have

no voter changes.  So, right now she’s still listed at that

address.

MR. PAIT: Are you aware of any other

administrative error that may have taken place with Ms. Love

receiving a ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  She ---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, I leave it with the

Board to determine whether or not there was any error in

administrative -- administrative error in Ms. Love’s case.

CHAIRMAN STONE: When was the last registration

or updated registration, either case, for Alison Love?

MR. PRIDGEN: I didn’t -- I would have to go in

there and just pull her ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Has it been numerous elections? 

I mean, can you state ---

MR. PRIDGEN: I’m -- I’m sure it’s been many, but I

don't ---
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Can you state with certainty

that Alison Love was registered at 807 Harry West Lane 30 days

prior to the election?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And was there any kind of

challenge filed against her before the election?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did she vote One-Stop or same-

day?

MR. PRIDGEN: She voted the same day.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Same-day.

MR. PRIDGEN: I meant -- yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Election Day.

MR. PRIDGEN: Election Day. 

MS. POWERS: Election Day, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, I’m sorry.

MS. POWERS: --- so that’s not retrievable.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Excuse me.  So, without a

challenge or without an updated in registration, our poll

books would have shown that Alison Love would have received a

D-51 ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And no would have known -- no

one would have known any different other than her coming

forward or someone else coming forward and challenging her at
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that point?

MR. PRIDGEN: That’s right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I make a motion that there was

no administrative error.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Stone, Mr. Chairman, Alison Love

was subpoenaed to be here today.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is she here?

MR. DIAL: She’s not here.  The subpoena wasn’t

served.  Ms. Barbara Cummings was subpoenaed to be here today. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: At this point ---

MR. DIAL: Ms. Alison Love went to Union School

to vote in the precinct that she lives at.  Has the -- has the

address on her driver’s license where she lives, and was sent

by an elected official back to Pembroke to vote because she

was in the poll books at the wrong location.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She was in the poll book at the

wrong location?

MR. DIAL: She was at Union School to vote right

where she lives in her precinct where she’s been a living a

year and a half.  The poll workers told her she couldn’t vote

there because she was -- had to go to Pembroke to vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She had not updated her

registration?

MR. DIAL: Hadn’t updated her registration.  She

was guided by an election official to go back to Pembroke and
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vote.  She did.  I have talked with Ms. Love and your precinct

chairman from Pembroke had talked to her and it was the same

information.

MS. POWERS: So, are either one of them here?

MR. DIAL: Neither one’s here.  Both of them

were subpoenaed.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Barbara Cummings will be here

shortly.

MR. DIAL: Well, I’d like to put this off until

Ms. Cummings gets here then.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, anything you’d like to say

about this?

MR. HUNT: Well, the question is, is there

administrative error?  Nobody’s testified other than the

hearsay here there’s been any administrative error on this

part.  

Now, whether she’s properly registered, that’s a

different -- that’s a different question.  You’ll get to that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s an -- it’s an unreported

move at this point because she didn’t update -- she still

hasn’t updated her registration to some Union School precinct

as far as I know.

MS. POWERS: So, we don’t know that it’s an

unreported move at this point.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, I mean, you know, she
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could’ve just been at Union School with somebody else voting

and said, well, I’ll vote while I’m here.  And ---

MR. DIAL: See, if she had come and produced her

driving license, they -- I asked her to let me get a copy of

them, and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you?

MR. DIAL: --- she wouldn’t.  She wouldn’t, said

I’m not giving you my license.  But, it was -- got the Union

School address on it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, even under the weak -- the

voter I.D., picture I.D. rules, address on the driver’s

license don’t mean anything.  It’s just a face and what the

person says.  I’m hoping that the next I.D. rules will be more

competent.

MR. DIAL: It don’t mean anything at all, your

voter registration, because they’ve been ruled

unconstitutional.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They are now, so we’re back to

the drawing board, I guess.  Let me ask, where are we on

retrieving the ballots?

MS. POWERS: All of them have been retrieved.

MR. PRIDGEN: Have they all been found?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Can that --- I mean, we can --

we can deal with -- with her.  If all we need is Barbara

Cummings, I mean, we can deal with it right now.
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MS. POWERS: Yes.

MR. DIAL: Well, Barbara’s testimony can show---

MR. PAIT: She just came in.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Cummings, would you step

forward please?  Mr. Pridgen, let’s swear her in, see what she

knows about Alison Love.

(Ms. Cummings is affirmed.)

MS. POWERS: Ms. Cummings, raise your right hand. 

Do you solemnly affirm that the information that you present

to the Board will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing

but the truth, and that’s your solemn affirmation?

MS. CUMMINGS: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Please state your name for the

record.

MS. CUMMINGS: Barbara Cummings.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Ms. Cummings.  Have you

heard the testimony that’s been given so far to this point?

MS. CUMMINGS: No, I just got here.

MR. PAIT: Okay.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Just to bring you up to speed,

Alison Love, 807 Harry West Lane, voted Election Day at the

precinct in Pembroke.

MS. CUMMINGS: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s been alleged that she

appeared to -- at Union precinct where she said she lived, and

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   234



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

123BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

they made a phone call to the Board of Elections office, I

believe, ---

MR. DIAL: Now, I didn’t say all that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- they made a phone call, and

-- and sent her to the Pembroke precinct at which you were an

official.  

Do you have any knowledge of Alison Love appearing

at your precinct and asking to do a precinct transfer or a

registration change to another address?

MS. CUMMINGS: I know she came in.  Now, she did not

ask me, but I know she came in and done some paperwork.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And she was allowed to vote the

D-51 ballot, which the current poll book says she was entitled

to?

MS. CUMMINGS: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, you have no knowledge of

her saying I’m supposed to vote at Union, I want to go back?

MS. CUMMINGS: She didn’t tell me that now.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If she ---

MS. CUMMINGS: Not that day.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---if she would have told anyone

there I don’t live here no more, I want to go back to Union

School and vote in my precinct, would she have been given a

precinct transfer to return?

MS. CUMMINGS: Yes, she would have.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial, do you have any

questions?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Mr. Cummings, -- Ms. Cummings,

would you tell us where you live please?

MS. CUMMINGS: I live at 316 North Highway 710,

Pembroke.

MR. DIAL: Do you know Ms. Alison Love?

MS. CUMMINGS: I know Ms. Alison.

MR. DIAL: Do you recall talking to Ms. Love at

Food Lion?

MS. CUMMINGS: I did.

MR. DIAL: During the course of your

conversation, did she tell you that she went to Union School

to vote?

MS. CUMMINGS: She did.

MR. DIAL: And that the election officials there

told her she had to go to Pembroke to vote?

MS. CUMMINGS: Correct. 

MR. DIAL: And do you know where she lives?

MS. CUMMINGS: I think at one time she lived on, I

guess that’s Union School Road.

MR. DIAL: Which is the same road, just a

different address, yours is 710 and hers is -- it’s still 710,

but it’s called Union School Road?  Or is it?

MS. CUMMINGS: I think so.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, Union School Road turns

---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: They are two different roads.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: ---710 leads ---

MR. DIAL: Now, wait a minute ---

MS. CUMMINGS: Anyhow it’s the road that runs down

beside Union School.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, 710 South, Rowland ---

MS. CUMMINGS: Okay.

MR. DIAL: --- is what it is.  So, with Ms.

Cummings’ testimony from what Ms. Alison Love told her, she

went to Union School and an election official sent her back to

Pembroke to vote.  

What that election official should have done was let

her upgraded her voter registration and voted a provisional,

and then the Board here could have determined whether her vote

counted.

So, that is error in election official’s formal duty

by sending her back to another precinct when she was living---

MS. POWERS: Ms. Cummings?

MR. DIAL: --- in a mile.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Cummings, this election

official that you talked to in Food Lion, that ---

MS. CUMMINGS: No, she was not an election official.

MS. POWERS: She didn’t talk to an election
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official.

MS. CUMMINGS: Unh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I meant, this -- this

voter you talked to in Food Lion, whatever, that conversation

didn’t happen on Election Day when your precinct gave her the

D-51?

MS. CUMMINGS: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At that point in time, you had

not knowledge that that person was voting at ---

MS. CUMMINGS: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- or attempted to vote ---

MS. CUMMINGS: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- at Union School?

MS. CUMMINGS: No.

MS. POWERS: Did you ever verify that she had

presented herself to Union School to some other election

official?

MS. CUMMINGS: That day?

MS. POWERS: At any time, did you speak with an

official at Union School?

MS. CUMMINGS: Oh, no.  No, no, no, no.  No.  No,

Ma’am.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  807 Harry West Lane,

where -- is that like a relative or something?

MR. HUNT: It’s her father.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s her father.

MS. POWERS: Whose father, Ms. Alison Love?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Alison Love.

MR. PAIT: The voter.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At any point -- well, it would

be nice if she’d be here.

MS. POWERS: Well, she’s not.  We got to do it

without her.

MR. DIAL: She was subpoenaed to be here and

she’s not here.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you want me to send the

deputy after her?  Can we find her?  I mean, ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: If she exists.

MS. POWERS: It’s in your administrative purview. 

We’ve sure got plenty of deputies, more than the staff.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Oh, I don’t think it’ll be

necessary today.  It’s just preliminaries.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, what we’re trying to

determine first here is the administrative error.

MR. PAIT: There is a motion on the floor that

you made.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I mean, you know, I -- I

don’t see any administrative error, and -- and I've made that

motion and let Mr. Dial chime in on it.  Y’all can overrule me
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easy.

MR. DIAL: When an election -- when an election

official gives you the wrong information and steers you to do

something ---

MR. HUNT: There’s been no evidence of ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: There’s no evidence of ---

MR. DIAL: There’s testimony from Ms. Cummings.

MR. HUNT: Ms. Cummings did not say that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Cummings is testifying to

hearsay that this woman told her.

MR. HUNT: Yeah, and that was after the fact

anyway.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, it’s not like an

affidavit.  I mean, -- you know.  And believe me, I’ve been in

the election system long enough to know after the election

people will get to ranting and raving at the store and they

want to have some knowledge about what happened, and half the

time it ain’t corroboratable (sic) or true, or able to be

proven.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I’ll second the motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made there’s no

administrative error on the part of the precinct official that

gave her the D-51 ballot to vote.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, moving along to Ms. Alison

Love’s residency challenge at 807 Harry West Lane.  Let’s hear

about that.

MS. POWERS: We need Mr. Pridgen to tell us

whether or not that’s ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you, Ms. Cummings, you can

step down.  We need you again.

MR. PRIDGEN: We have sent registration letters to

the different addresses that people have told her -- told us

that she’s at.  They have came back, so obviously one of them

was on Union School Road.  

We sent a new registration card along with a letter

just requesting her to please update her registration and all. 

It came back, you know, undeliverable.  Since then someone

else gave us a different address that was actually on 710.  

We’ve sent one, but it has not came back yet either

way.  So, we’re trying to make contact with her and straighten

it up for future elections.  But, ---

MS. POWERS: Mr. Pridgen, can’t we do a DMV search

and determine her address based on her driver’s license?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, see, the only bad thing about

that is we can’t change her address.

MS. POWERS: Oh, I understand.  My question was

can we do that?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don’t think I’ve had to do it yet
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or not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The DMV search has to do with

the first registration and the license number or either last

four of the social.  If that’s incorrect, then it throws it up

to have to show an I.D. with an address.  But, ---

MS. POWERS: My question is: Can we do a DMV

search that would reveal her address through the Department of

Motor Vehicles?  That’s yes or no.

MR. PRIDGEN: I can -- I would have to ask because

I don’t do the DMV searches here.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. PRIDGEN: I can go find out right now that way

we know right now.  Well, it appears that we -- we’re going to

-- there is some particular doubt as to whether this person is

currently staying at Harry West Lane.  

It appears she is spending some time on Union School

Road.  I mean, I could tend to believe that.  I don’t know

what her intent ---

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman?

MS. POWERS: A how?

CHAIRMAN STONE: I don’t know what her intentions

is.

MR. DIAL: If it is the appropriate time ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is it whether -- is it whether

she wants to return back to Harry West Lane.  Now, I don’t
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know that, she could clarify this.  You got something, Allen?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.  I have a signed statement

from Mr. Randall Jones that lives on Highway 710.  It says,

“I, Randall Jones, live at 2681 Highway 710, Rowland.  Alison

Love lives behind my house and has lived there for a year and

a half.”

CHAIRMAN STONE: Enter that into evidence,

please, if you want to.

MR. PAIT: That will be Dial Exhibit “6".  Dial

Exhibit “6".

(Dial Exhibit Number “6" is marked for

identification.)

MS. POWERS: I make a motion we find that there’s

enough evidence to go forward with a preliminary hearing ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.

MS. POWERS: --- pursuant to 163-85 with regard to

Ms. Alison Love.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right, we will have a

residency hearing on Ms. Alison Love when we schedule the

other one, and we will hear everything in our power to attempt

to have her here, and any substantive evidence would be

helpful if somebody can get her here, too.
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A full hearing, we have a little more leeway to send

somebody after her.  

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, the last citizen we

need to address in number six is Thurman Jacobs.  I believe

Mr. Pridgen just stepped out.  As soon as he returns, we can

address ---

MR. HUNT: Mr. Pait, does number 17 in the

findings of fact take care of Mr. Jacobs, no?  He falls into

that same as Vicky Brewer.  He showed up that -- a change of

address -- and got a proper ballot.  I mean, that’s the way I

look at 17 in the findings of fact or the order.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Hunt, I believe we still need to

address whether there may or may not have been any other

administrative error besides what’s listed in 17.  Thank you

for that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thurman Jacobs, let’s get some

info on him.  Thurman Jacobs.

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Pridgen, we’re moving on to Thurman Jacobs.  Do you know

Mr. Jacobs’ address as listed?

MR. PRIDGEN: It’s 4599 Highway 72 West.  He

changed his address when he voted.

MR. PAIT: That original, is it in town for both

the old map and the new map?

MR. PRIDGEN: One second.  I will have to pull
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that.  All I have is his new addresses because I just pulled

all of -- the recent.

MR. PAIT: Well, Mr. Pridgen, let me ask, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Was he previously registered to

vote within the town limits of Pembroke?

MR. PRIDGEN: I cannot necessarily tell you -- I

don’t want to say yes.  I’d rather go and look and be sure

rather than tell you one thing and that not be right.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, do you know whether or

not Thurman Jacobs received the D-51 ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: According to his address change here,

he received a D-41. 

MR. PAIT: Would that have had the municipal

race for the Town of Pembroke Mayor on there?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir.  That would not have it on

there.

MS. POWERS: And he received it on what date?

MR. PRIDGEN: Do what?

MS. POWERS: The D-41, when did he receive that?

MR. PRIDGEN: 3/15.

MS. POWERS: So, that was the date of the ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Election Day.

MS. POWERS: --- the Mayor’s race?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes.

MS. POWERS: And that doesn’t contain the Mayor’s
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race for Pembroke on it, that ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.  Wait a minute.

MS. POWERS: I make a motion that there was no

administrative error as to Thurman Jacobs.

MR. PRIDGEN: Let -- let me change that, I’m sorry. 

That’s the election date.  The actual date he voted was

3/3/2016.  So, he did vote One-Stop.

MS. POWERS: He voted One-Stop for the Mayor’s

race and got a D-51 or 41?

MR. PRIDGEN: D-41 is what it says he got and it

does not contain the Mayor’s race.

MS. POWERS: And the 41 does not contain the

Mayor’s race.

MR. PRIDGEN: And this is -- you know, because he

changed his address.  He did an address change.

MS. POWERS: So, he didn’t get the Mayor’s race on

his ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: No.  No, Ma’am.

MS. POWERS: Thank you.  I make a motion that

there was no administrative error as to Mr. Thurman Jacobs.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  Motion made and

properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  There was no
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administrative error in Mr. Thurman Jacobs.  He was given a D-

41, which did not even involve the ---

MR. DIAL: Just one comment, Mr. Chairman.  Mr.

Jacobs was registered at 205 East 3rd Street.  A vacant lot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He was.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, he was registered.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, he changed it on ---

MR. DIAL: Yeah, I understand.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- 3/3.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, that’s the reason ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that may be why he changed

it, he just got him a place to live, and picked up his tent

and moved on.  I don’t know.  

Would you still like to proceed with the challenge

of Mr. Thurman Jacobs’ registration?

MR. DIAL: That’s fine, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, no challenge.  Okay, I

think that concludes, doesn’t it, item number six, Mr. Pait?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.  We move to number seven at

the Board’s pleasure.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we’re going to have to --

we’re now at the phase for number seven where we can retrieve

and reflect any changes based on the retrievable of the

ballots?

MR. PAIT: That’s correct.  We’d also need to
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address Mr. Dial’s objections to James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins being involved in this portion of the -- the Contest.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And we can address that after

lunch?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir, the Board’s pleasure.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And an hour will work for

everybody or 30 minutes would be better?

MS. POWERS: An hour.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’ll be in recess until 2:15.

(Off the record at 1:10 p.m.)

(On the record at 2:26 p.m.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: Welcome back, everybody.  We’re

back out of recess from a scheduled hearing for the Pembroke

Municipality race.  It’s approximately 2:15 and I think all

parties that were here earlier are present and accounted for.

Mr. Pait, would you continue with the next item on

the State Board of Election’s order?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Moving onto number seven.  The order is stated as such:

“The State Board remands this election protest to

the Robeson Board to hear the above matters, subject to the

limitations above, and to adjust the canvassed totals of the

Contest to reflect any changes to results based only upon

retrievable ballots being found to be improperly cast.”

At this time, after the hearings that we have held,
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we have found that Adam Drake Bryant casted (sic) an improper

ballot.  Robbin Hunt Scott also casted an improperly ballot. 

Both of those ballots are retrievable.  

The next question we come to is the question of

James Rousey and Johnny Haggins.  Mr. Dial is opposing those

two gentlemen having their votes cast in the previous hearing

that we had before the protest went to the State Board.  

It was found that those two were ineligible to vote. 

Their ballots are also retrievable.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Those names again?

MR. PAIT: James Rousey and Johnny Haggins.  Mr.

Chairman, I’d recommend that the parties be given a chance to

make arguments on such motion, and then have the Board rule on

whether or not those two gentlemen’s ballots should be

retrieved as improperly cast, and have the ballots -- the

canvass totals adjusted to reflect that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there a motion to do that?

MS. POWERS: So moved.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  We move to direct Mr.

Pridgen to retrieve the ballots from Adam Bryant and Robbin

Scott, James Rousey, Johnny Haggins.  Do you have us two

people with tally sheets to ---
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MR. DIAL: Object to that, Mr. Stone.  You

haven’t made a -- you haven’t made a decision whether you’re

going to retrieve Rousey and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s right, that’s right.  I

missed something here.  We’ll go with arguments with the

protestor.  You’re arguing about the retrievable of the

ballots.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, if you will, please make

your argument and what you ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’ll start with Adam Bryant.

MR. PAIT: --- with James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins.  They’re the issue in the injunction.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The last ones.

MR. DIAL: The two -- two people at issue,

Johnny Ray Haggins and James Rousey, the state has ordered

that -- it says the remanded votes that wasn’t listed in these

10 things for them to do would be treated as challenges if

they were properly on the proper forms and stuff.  

They were not treated -- they were treated as a

protest, and they’re not challenges, they’re not on the proper

forms, and they would be with the other votes that the state

has not requested.

And it’s not in the 10 things listed nowhere as far

as Rousey or Johnny Ray Haggins to bring those votes into

account.  So, those were protested at the same time that your

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   250



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

139BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

other ones were protested, and the state is saying look at

them as 185 -- what, ---

MR. PAIT: 163-85.

MR. DIAL: --- 163-85.  So, therefore, you don’t

take two away and allow them and then don’t allow the other

ones.  If you were going that -- going to do that, we’d have

had to gone back to a full-blown hearing.

MR. PAIT: It is my understanding -- Mr.

Pridgen, and correct me -- is it a case that those two

gentlemen had their time heard and the Board ruled that they

were ineligible?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.  That was on 4/25/16.

MR. PAIT: So, the matter of their eligibility

had been determined at that previous hearing?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: And what about the people that it

wasn’t heard that you denied to hear that?

MR. HUNT: If I may be heard just briefly?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Wait, let’s see if he’s

finished.  Are you finished? 

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

MR. CHAIRMAN:  Okay, you’re going to be heard.

MR. HUNT: It’s pretty obvious what number six

talks about.  It talks about the things that you didn’t get

to.  You -- you dismissed the protest with matters that had
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not been heard, but you had heard certain matters.  

So, number six clearly contemplates the matters that

you hadn’t got to.  But, you had to Haggins, you had got to

Rousey.  There’s no question that number seven anticipates you

making any changes to those results, and -- and you’ve already

found those two people ineligible.  

So, without question, number seven would -- would

require you to take those two just like you’re going to do

with Bryant and Scott.

MR. DIAL: If that was the case, Mr. Chairman,

Alison Love was in there also on the protest, and hers should

have been heard -- as an illegal voter instead of saying we’re

hearing it for the upcoming election because she was in the

initial protest.  She doesn’t live in town.

MR. HUNT: We are talking about ---

MR. DIAL: These other two ---

MR. HUNT: --- retrievable ballots.  That

ballot’s not retrievable.

MR. DIAL: The other two that was found that

they didn’t live in town and the protest was done all at the

same time.  Alison Love, it was not allowed to present her at

the time because the hearing was stopped.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And you’re arguing her

eligibility was at issue here?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir, just as Johnny Haggins and
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James Thomas Rousey.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, I will say that in

number seven, it does give instructions to the retrievable

ballots.  

Gentlemen and ladies, we have mentioned that their

ballots are retrievable.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Excuse me?

MR. PRIDGEN: Alison isn’t.

MR. PAIT: Alison is not, but Adam Drake Bryant,

Robbin Hunt Scott, James Rousey, Johnny Haggins, their ballots

are retrievable.  Alison Love’s is not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’m trying to, you know, for my

own self-satisfaction, determine the intent of the order in

number six when it says regard to the remaining voters whose

eligibility was at issue in this protest, but do not present

evidence of administrative error.  

I’m -- I’m trying to determine whether the State

Board’s intent was the eligibility at issue in the protest at

the State Board, or is there eligibility had been already

determined before it went to the State Board.

Because we -- I mean, we -- we know that this Board

determined James Rousey and Johnny Haggins’ eligibility was --

was not valid.  The State Board didn’t -- I don’t think didn’t

-- didn’t even consider those, and their -- their validity and

eligibility to vote was determined during a phase before the
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protest was dismissed when certain pieces of evidence and

information came out when we were discussing vote buying, and

voter fraud, and people hauling them the votes, and different

people said different things.  And people testified to enough

for us to sustain them one by one.  Any thoughts, Tiffany?

MS. POWERS: Yes.  As to the conclusions of law in

the order, it says specifically:

“The Robeson Board erred in dismissing protestor’s

claims without considering evidence of allegations that if

proven may affect the outcome in a narrow race where the

Robeson Board was aware of evidence indicating that certain

voters may have been improperly permitted to participate in

the contest due to poll worker error.”

Well, in this case, the whole issue is the certain

voters who may have been improperly admitted -- permitted to

vote.  Well, these two we already determined were proper --

were improperly voted.  So, therefore, they should be removed

when we do this tally.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Locklear, words of wisdom?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: From what I -- all right, in the

findings of facts at line 12 it lists the Bradley, you know,

the ones we’ve already done except Rousey, Jones, Haggins,

Collins, and Fredia Jacobs.  

So, I’m trying to figure out why we wouldn’t do

those specifically in six and not the other ones.  Was that
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based solely upon retrievability or what factor?

MS. POWERS: I don’t know why number 12 didn’t get

factored into number six.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, all the names -- you know,

all the names is there except, you know, the last -- the first

four are.  Well, five, six, ain’t.

MS. POWERS: See, that’s why ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins mentioned in the State Board’s conclusions?

MS. POWERS: They’re mentioned in the findings of

fact.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Findings of fact was ---

MS. POWERS: At number 12, the protest involved

allegations that the following nine voters were improperly

registered: Johnny Ray Jacobs, Amy Haymon, Bradley Marshall

Locklear, Alison Love, James Thomas Rousey, III, Randy Jones,

Johnny Ray Haggins, Kurt Elliott Collins, and Fredia Jacobs.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Those issues then would be

examined under six in the same matter that we done the other

ones as far as challenges.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, they didn’t ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Not -- because ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, the question is why didn’t

they specifically mention those names in the order.  Is it --

was it because the State Board concurred with our decision to
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sustain them on the record?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: The order don't state---

MS. POWERS: The Board actually didn’t state any

names except for Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly Dees, and Kenny

Wallace, III.  So, it would appear ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: They didn’t name none of the

people ---

MS. POWERS: Exactly.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: --- listed in 12, in the

findings of fact.

MS. POWERS: In the decretal portion.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, so the six, I don’t -- why

we just looked at them four, I don’t know.  That’s what my

question is.  Well, it weren't in the order under six.  It

didn’t have names in number six.

MS. POWERS: Right, so ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And those were -- those were

voters that were listed in item 20 of their conclusion.

MS. POWERS: In item 20?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: In item 20, was James Rousey or

Johnny Haggins mentioned?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Those are ---

MS. POWERS: Well, why does 20, 16, 12?
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CHAIRMAN STONE: The other voters, the remaining

voters ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Then what ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- the remaining voters of 20,

other than the ones named in two and three.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Are you talking about in the

findings of facts on 20?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: They’re not in there either, are

they?

MS. POWERS: Well, it says at number two, with

respect to the seven voters listed in finding 20 registered at

address on, you know, these streets.  So, number two speaks to

number 20.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: You mean in the order?

MS. POWERS: Yeah, in the decretal part, which is

on page four of the order.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: With respect to the seven voters

listed in 20.  So, number two does speak to finding 20.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Two identifies 20, 20 doesn’t

identify the four that we’ve got listed under six.

MS. POWERS: Exactly.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Six would cover the people in

12.
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MS. POWERS: So, it seems like we may need to

address all nine.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All nine challenges, but only if

they’re retrievable, right?

MS. POWERS: Well, we need to address them and

determine whether or not they’re retrievable.

MR. PAIT: And in your order number six, that

goes to the catch-all, for any ones left whose eligibility was

not -- not heard.  

So, it’s -- it’s very appropriate to go through and

make sure that every one of these are touched.

MS. POWERS: Because Haggins and Rousey were

heard, and we made a determination.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Because it says but do not

present evidence of administrative error.  The administrative

error part came in on the -- the mapping question, which could

have went to 20 and the seven voters.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The seven voters on 20.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: So, since we’re outside of that,

we’re now looking at the other people that was listed.  

So, now we’re going -- under six, we should finish

up Johnny -- Johnny, Randy, James Rousey, Kurt Collins and

Fredia Jacobs.

MR. HUNT: You’ve already done that in your

previous hearing.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Okay.

MR. HUNT: And you found the two voters

ineligible.

MS. POWERS: Uh-huh.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Okay, we’ve already those six;

is that right?

MR. HUNT: Yeah, you already ---

MS. POWERS: Right.

MR. HUNT: Right, back in April.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: But, I couldn't remember their

names right off.

MR. DIAL: But, that was protested to Raleigh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If -- if the State Board had not

concurred with our decision to sustain James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins, they would have addressed it in their order.  That’s

my opinion.  

I mean, if we’ve determined -- we did determine that

they were ineligible to vote.  But, because this was on

appeal, we have not corrected their voter status.  Is that

correct, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: That’s correct.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And we have to deal with that in

this and order him to correct it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: So, now ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, the State Board didn’t
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mention them, so they must have had the intent to concur with

our decision.

MR. DIAL: Or they may not have because they

weren’t mentioned, the absence of mentioning them.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, the State Board, they --

they had the liberty of having the full, complete entire

transcript, your protest, and their orders ---

MR. DIAL: And those names are not in the 10

things that they sent back to this Board to do.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that’s where they’ve made

their decision to issue the order, based upon the totality of

the evidence that was presented to them from day one.

MR. DIAL: My question to you: If you go with

Johnny Ray Haggins, Thomas Rousey, why would you not go with

Alison Love?  Because she was in the protest and y’all failed

to hear ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yes, the ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The big difference is Alison

Love is not retrievable.

MR. DIAL: So, long as it’s not retrievable, a

vote’s all right whether it’s right or wrong.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We haven’t say that.

MS. POWERS: We are compliant with the State Board

of Elections.

MR. DIAL: I understand what you’re ---
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MS. POWERS: And they said the retrievable

ballots.

MR. DIAL: Okay.

MS. POWERS: At line number seven, which is what

we’re addressing.  “The State Board remands this election

protest to the Robeson Board to hear the above matters subject

to the limitations above”, that’s about the retrievability,---

MR. DIAL: Right.

MS. POWERS: --- “and to adjust the canvass totals

of the contest, which we failed to do on Rousey and Haggins,

to reflect any changes to results based only upon retrievable

ballots being found to be improperly cast.”

So, Alison Love was not a retrievable ballot that

was improperly cast.  It was improperly cast, but not

retrievable.

MR. DIAL: Okay.  Would her vote ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Let me tell you what’s going on

here if you’ll just hold tight.  Johnny Ray, you know we

covered Johnny Ray, Amy Haymon, Alison and Bradley Marshall. 

Those we didn’t hear in April.

MR. DIAL: Right.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Okay.  

MR. DIAL: But, you ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We had heard Thomas Rousey,

Johnny Ray, and Kurt and Fredia in April.  Because we hadn’t
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heard those, we were told to go back and hear them.  That’s

why we heard those four today.

MR. DIAL: Well, if ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We’ll put that information we

obtained today, make a determination as we have done as to

whether their votes were eligible or not, or whether they are

properly registered or not per challenges, and we already done

the other ones.  So, we’re just combining the information.

Do you remember that day you said you didn’t get to

hear the rest of your protests?

MR. DIAL: Right.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Okay, these are the names that

we didn’t get to hear.  We’ve now heard them.

MR. DIAL: Okay, at the time ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We’re going to ---

MR. DIAL: --- at that time, these people would

have been up there where that they could've -- their vote

counted or not counted.  Now, you’ve gone and listened to them

and saying that it won’t count against this election.  

It’ll be the next election coming up.  My question

was what’s the difference in Alison Love and them not counting

in this election, ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That’s a different question.

MR. DIAL:  --- and -- do you follow what I’m

saying?
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, that’s a different

question.

MR. DIAL: And then ---

MR. HUNT: Because that’s what ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, and then ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we’re just gathering

information to forward information to the State Board.  

MR. DIAL: Yeah.  Well, that's -- yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s our duty, and the ones

that are retrievable, we can get the facts for the State Board

because they haven’t made the decision.

MR. DIAL: Well, one more thing I wanted to ask

you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let me finish.

MR. DIAL: For my ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let me finish.  The State Board

is going to make the decision.  We’re not going to make it. 

We’re just going to send them information, and they may choose

to consider it or not consider it depending on how they feel

at the time.

These other folks, we’re going to send the

information, who was not eligible but is not retrievable.  And

if they determine there was enough of those that were not

retrievable to create some issue, then that might affect their

ruling.
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MR. DIAL: Could change the outcome of the

election.  That’s the point I’m trying to get to.  What are

you going to do with those?  You’re saying you’re sending them

up there.  You’re going to say that they were eligible or they

were not eligible, and if they were found wrong that’s enough

to change the outcome of the election if the number is enough.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And, ---

MR. DIAL: After you go and pull and retrieve

what you’ve got.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Correct.

MR. DIAL: So, that number would change from

number six.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And the -- the ---

MR. DIAL: We’re on the same page if that’s what

you’re talking about.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And those that we find that were

not eligible, the State Board’s ordered us, we correct it as

soon as this is over so that the next election, if it’s in a

month or if it’s in November, these people will not be able to

vote.  

That’s -- that’s what they want, to make sure that

the record is correct to the best of our ability, and any of

those voters that are retrievable, we take them out and adjust

the count.  Nobody knows how they -- how they fall.

If all of these people that we’ve determined

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   264



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

153BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

probably were ineligible at the time -- and there’s some, a

handful of them.  I don’t remember the exact number.  

If they were all One-Stop voters or absentee by

mail, we will retrieve every one of them and we’d send the

numbers adjusted to the state and that be the facts.

MR. DIAL: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, some of them are not

retrievable.

MR. DIAL: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There’s no way we can go back

and determine which ballot belonged to who.

MR. DIAL: But, can you ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The only way we could've done

that that ---

MR. DIAL: --- use those numbers ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- is if somebody were to

challenge them beforehand in a timely fashion, and they would

have been corrected before Election Day.  

MR. DIAL: You still could -- well, you

couldn’t.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Nah.

MR. DIAL: You still couldn’t pull them, but if

you find them -- the question I’m saying -- are we looking at

the voters that are questionable enough, or were you going to

use those numbers if the outcome comes up closer.  
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You’ve got more of these numbers to move ahead or

change the outcome of the election to -- say you had seven of

these people and as it is it was six votes.  If you get seven

of them here now, that’s enough that could change the outcome

of the election instead of the six.  Could.  

Are you going to use them that way?  They were out

of -- they were people that voted out of town.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are we going to use them to see

if there was enough irregularities to change the outcome?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re not.  The State Board will

make that decision based upon our findings.  We may correct

the count and all four of these votes might ---

MR. DIAL: But, what you’re ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- come away for one person, or

it may be one vote from each of the four candidates running. 

We don’t know.  The State Board will consider that, and the

total of the corrected votes for that day or that election

versus and including -- and/or including any irregular -- any

improper votes that cannot be retrieved, and they will make

that decision with their wisdom.

And they have -- they have a lot of experience in --

in researching these matters, and -- and, you know, this

county is not their first rodeo.  I mean, they -- but, they

have to have the information to make their decision.  
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We’re helping their staff and their legal team get

the information that they’ve asked for.  

And we already determined that James Rousey and

Johnny Haggins were ineligible.  We determined that, and that

was on the record that was sent to them.

So, it’s my contention that the State Board has

agreed with the decision we made on those two.  Otherwise,

they was -- would have specifically mentioned it in the order

for us to readdress it, or send us the facts.  But, I mean,

you know.  

All they ordered for us to correct the registration

record for everybody who was challenged under 163-85 pursuant

to future elections.

MR. DIAL: But, they weren’t challenged under

163-85.  They were protested.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They were protested.

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And -- and the protest ---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- was in the form of a

challenge, and the deadline for challenges had long since

transpired, especially when there was knowledge of most of

these people who were on the registrations books incorrectly

registered at an address.  It was known.

MR. DIAL: It was protested.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: It was common knowledge to many

people.

MR. PAIT: If I could jump in, gentlemen.  If I

could jump in here just to clarify and keep everybody on the

right page.  

Number six states that the remaining voters whose

eligibility was at issue that do not present administrative

error, so we’re determining whether or not there was

administrative error. 

We’ve gone through Alison Love and the other ones

today determining there was no administrative error.  So, then

we took those into 85.  If there was no administrative error

found, then there’s not going to be any of those names who

will impact the total of the ballots casted (sic).  

Then you just move onto 85.  So, it’s -- it’s key,

these ones that we’ve heard, at this point the only thing the

state’s instructing us to look at is whether or not there’s

administrative error.  Six is a catch-all.  

We’ve gone through the names that had not been heard

as Mr. Locklear stated, and we have found that there’s not

been any administrative error.  So, those voters without

administrative error would not impact the total of the race.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If the State Board sees it that

way.

MR. PAIT: So, we’re -- we are waiting for a
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decision from our Board on the status of Mr. Rousey and Mr.

Haggins.

MR. DIAL: Did we not find administrative error

in Webster Smith?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We got the facts into the

record, but we didn’t find --- 

MR. PAIT: Webster Smith was voted to have

properly received a ballot, and his ballot would not be

retrievable under order number three of today's protest.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, based upon the information

the precinct official had at their disposal.

MR. PAIT: Excuse me, it was improper.  It was

improperly given, but it was not retrievable.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not retrievable.

MR. PAIT: So, it would not be able to  --- and

included in the adjustment.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And they would consider that.

MR. DIAL: This Board found it improper, but

it’s not retrievable.

MR. PAIT: Correct.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We can only fix that down the

road.

MR. DIAL: So, therefore, that was trying to get

to the point that I was saying.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It was an unreported move, and
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he voted there as a matter of convenience due to work location

is about the way it turned out.  And the judge or precinct

official gave him the right ballot that was on their poll book

at the time.

MR. DIAL: This Board voted they gave him the

wrong ballot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That they should have had

knowledge to give him a transfer.  But, I mean, he didn’t mark

-- and the State Board is going to consider this, whether he

marked yes or no, he had been here more than 30 days or not.

The issue at hand is James Rousey and Johnny

Haggins, are we to retrieve those ballots and take them off of

the count as it was.  

I think we already had made that determination to do

that, but once this was appealed we could move no further to

correct the registration records or retrieve the ballots.  

And it was just on stay until we heard from the

State Board, or the State Board made the decision.

They didn’t mention it in their conclusion or their

order, so I think they concurred with us when we, in good

faith, sustained and determined that they were ineligible

voters and were retrievable.  

I mean, they knew when the State Board had the

hearing that those two folks were retrievable.

They didn’t have to direct us to determine that.  It
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was already in the record because we had heard it before the

dismissal part.  I’ll hear ---

MR. DIAL: Well, I was -- I was instructed there

was going to be nothing done except the 10 things on the order

right here from this Board.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we had already determined

to do the two, James Rousey and Johnny Haggins, and to correct

their record.  That had already been determined by this Board. 

But, it was stayed.  We were prevented from doing this because

your appeal went to the State Board.

So, we couldn’t change nobody’s registration.  We

couldn’t even change the Pembroke Town map until they said do

it as long as this thing was on appeal.  

Am I the only one thinks this way?  I mean, I don’t

-- and I may be.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I don’t remember all you said to

be honest.  But, at this point, we’re going to take -- we’re

going through the nine names and we’re going to make a

determination on whether they were eligible to vote?

MS. POWERS: Well, the retrievable ones.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And if they’re retrievable we’ll

retrieve them. If they’re not retrievable, it don’t matter,

we’ll correct the record going forward.  And I think that’s

what we’re supposed to do.

MS. POWERS: Well, we’ve already discussed every
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one of those nine.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That’s what I’m saying.

MS. POWERS: Either today or at the last hearing. 

So, at this point, the only ones that we would disturb would

be Rousey, Haggins, and then the two that we found today,

Maynor and Scott, correct?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: If they’re ---

MR. PAIT: Adam Drake Bryant.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, all those that are retrievable.

MR. PAIT: And Robbin Hunt Scott.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The only ones that are

retrievable.

MS. POWERS: Exactly.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re at the point in the order

to retrieve it and correct retrieved.  Any that has been found

throughout this process to be ineligible and are retrievable

at this point in time, we’re supposed to retrieve them, count

them, and address them, and correct the vote tally.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s my understanding.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean -- argue against it?

MS. POWERS: I believe that’s where we should be

at this point.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That’s what I said a while ago.
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MS. POWERS: Ago.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I made the argument, you make

the motion.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I’ll make a motion then.  I’ll

make a motion that we retrieve the retrievable ballots of the

nine that were properly registered or improperly registered as

per the order in six, seven, ---

MS. POWERS: Which are retrievable.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: So, therefore, those would be the

four, Maynor, Scott, Rousey, and ---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Haggins.

MS. POWERS: --- Haggins.

MR. PAIT: For the record, Elizabeth ---

MR. DIAL: What was that?

MR. PAIT: For the record, Elizabeth Michelle

Dugoff’s ballot is retrievable, but it was found to be

properly cast.

MS. POWERS: Exactly.

MR. HUNT: Yeah.

MR. PAIT: So, it could still be retrieved if

we’re making the order that broad.  But, ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And before we go to doing

motions, let’s just go ahead and knock out eight, too, then

because it’s got names on it, too.
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MR. HUNT: Knock out what?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Number eight.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Eight.

MR. PAIT: Those in number eight, Denise Lloyd

Dial, H. Kelly Dees, Kenny Wallace, III.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We’re not touching them as far

as votes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The only thing we’re going is to

determine them---

MS. POWERS: Yeah, to update registration.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- going forward.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All right, I didn’t want to get

there and be like, okay, we got to go get them three.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It appears some members of the

State Board may have been looking at a next election, and they

wanted to make sure that these same people don’t pop up in it

doing this very same thing.  

They want to make sure we correct it so if these

people pop up doing the very same thing somebody’s doing

something wrong and not us.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That first motion dies for lack

of a second.  I’ll make a new motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She seconded it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Oh.

MS. POWERS: Yes, well, I didn’t actually
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verbalize it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: But, I’m in agreement, so I will

second your motion ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I’ll suspend it.

MS. POWERS: --- to retrieve those ballots, which

you’ve already asked that they be retrieved.  So, the next

step is to do the tally so that we can correct the -- the

numbers.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And those names are Adam Bryant,

Robbin Scott, James Rousey, and Johnny Haggins; am I correct?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re in unanimous agreement?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, I was just going to clean

up the motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MR. PAIT: Please state the motion for the

record.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion to retrieve the

ballots of Adam Scott, Johnny Thomas Rousey, Johnny Ray

Haggins, and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It happened to be Robbin Scott

and Adam Bryant.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: --- Adam Bryant and Robbin

Scott.  I hear you, Gary.
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MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I’m sorry.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And motion was made and has been

properly seconded.  All in favor ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- of the motion as stated say

aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  I think we have concurred

with the State Board’s order.

Now, do we make a motion to direct Mr. Pridgen to

have the staff to present the ballots that are retrievable

from those four voters and have two of our staff members do

the tally?  Is that a motion?  

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At this time, retrieve the

ballots and count them.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, but they need to tally them up.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Tiffany made a motion. I second

the motion.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  At this point ---

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman?
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CHAIRMAN STONE: At this point, ---

MR. DIAL: I would object.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- in the process, we’ll

retrieve them.

MR. DIAL: Just for the record, I would object

to counting Rousey and Haggins.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, and the State Board will

have that objection on the record.  They’ll be reading ---

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: --- everything else we’ve done

here today, and they can request copies of those ballots and

be sent forward to them to make their determination.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: So, we’re at seven or eight?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now, we’re going into eight for

the purposes of correcting the voter registration records of

Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly Dees, and Kenny Wallace, III.

MR. PAIT: Do we need to wait for Mr. Pridgen?

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, we’ll be doing that when

Mr. Pridgen returns.  I guess we’ll just finish with seven and

then do the tally.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Tally them up, then they can

take them and put them with the transcript and see which way

they change.

MS. POWERS: All right.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Officially.  I mean, we’ll all

know once we count them, I guess, if we can count backwards.

(Off the record at 3:00 P.M. )

(On the record at 3:06 P.M.) 

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right, all parties involved

are back in our presence, and we’re going to proceed with the

retrievable ballots that have August 15, 2016, been retrieved.

Mr. Pridgen, would you state for the record, have

you retrieved the One-Stop ballot for Adam Bryant?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Robbin Scott?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: James Rousey?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Johnny Haggins?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And after retrieving them, what

have you done -- what did you do with them?  Whose possession

do you -- did you turn them over to?

MR. PRIDGEN: I turned them over to the Chairman of

the Board.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I’m giving them to Secretary

Daniel Locklear.  Mr. Locklear, if you’ll take a look at the

ballot and one-by-one only count the Pembroke Mayoral Race. 

Do not identify any of the numbers that make an
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absentee ballot identifiable.  

Just count the vote as marked and voted for the

Pembroke Mayor’s race.  You look at it and hand it to me, and

Ms. Tiffany will announce it.  Just one at the time.

Ms. Tiffany will announce.  We’ll agree or disagree.

MS. POWERS: Town of Pembroke Mayor, Manuel Perez.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Agreed.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Agreed.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: For the record, Mr. Stone, do we

-- do you assign a name, ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: No.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: --- a voter name?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Nope, unh-huh.

MR. DIAL: Can’t tell how people vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s who the vote was for.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Okay, gotcha.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That ain’t who cast it, that’s

who it was for.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Gotcha, okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Tiffany will announce, we’ll

agree, the talliers (sic) will add if necessary.

MS. POWERS: Town of Pembroke Mayor, no vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I agreed.  Do you agree?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Agreed.

MS. POWERS: Town of Pembroke Mayor, Allen G.
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Dial.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I agree.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Agreed.

MS. POWERS: Town of Pembroke Mayor, Allen G.

Dial.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I agree.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Agreed.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes?  Yes, Sir?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would you kindly secure those

back in the One-Stop ballot box?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Put a paperclip around them.  We

won’t have to search for them again when the state asks for

them.  

I guess by a motion -- a motion that this Board

agrees that of the four retrievable ballots, two votes were

for Allen Dial, one for Mannie Perez, and one no vote.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and seconded.  All

in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  While the staff gets

together with Tina and the numbers to get us a final corrected
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vote tally, can we move on to number eight?

MS. POWERS: Well, we have to wait for Mr. -- we

can, but we have to wait for Mr. Pridgen.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, when Mr. Pridgen returns. 

It might take him a few minutes to dig out numbers.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Stone, just for your benefit, as

far as number eight, on page 309 and 311 of the record,

there’s affidavits in there for Wallace and Dees as far as

addresses.  That was part of the record at the April hearing.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Subject to whatever findings

that Mr. Pridgen might have.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, we’re going to listen to

what Mr. Pridgen has found at the current time.  I mean, we’re

looking to see if they’re currently registered at the correct

address.  

Some of these have been corrected since -- you know,

and -- you know, a lot of people corrected after the fact. 

And if there’s any compromise, I’d appreciate you letting me

know the pages because it’s kind of difficult for me to find

things in there.

MR. HUNT: For everybody.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The State Board can pick one

sentence out of 20 pages and drill you for 10 minutes on it.

(Off the record at 3:50 P.M.)
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(On the record at 4:00 P.M.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: We are back on the record.  All

parties are present in this matter.  While we’re waiting on

the staff to compute numbers to get our corrected tally in the

Pembroke Mayor’s race, we’re going to move on over to number

eight in the matters concerning Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly

and Kelly Wallace, in order to determine if they’re currently

registered at the correct address.

Mr. Pait?

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  As you

stated, number eight reads:

“The Robeson Board shall investigate whether voters

Denise Lloyd Dial, H. Kelly Dees, and Kenny Wallace, III, are

currently registered at the or address, and shall update those

registrations if necessary so that those voters are properly

registered going forward.”

Now, we’d like to begin with Denise Lloyd Dial.  Mr.

Pridgen, are you familiar with Denise Lloyd Dial?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: We discussed Ms. Dial earlier in the

day?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir, we ---

MR. PAIT: Could you inform the Board and the

audience again what we know about Ms. Dial?

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.  Her original address, which is
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415 West 4th Street, she’s been registered there several

years.  It was brought to our attention that she did not live

there, and also we went by and checked and it’s the parking

lot for Revels Funeral Home.

So, what we did, we tried to locate her, and we have

found people that say they know her, and she lives on Deep

Branch Road, which would be outside the city.  But, if that --

you know, now if -- but, so far we have not gotten up with her

to -- you know, for her to concur that she does -- that that

is her now home.

MR. PAIT: Do you have an opinion on how Ms.

Dial’s registration should be registered going forward?

MR. PRIDGEN: No, Sir, but we have -- with the new

address that we have, we have sent her a updated registration

form and a letter informing her that, you know, we would --

how much we’d appreciate it if she would just fill that out,

send it back in, and let us correct her address so that she --

when she goes to vote she’ll get the correct ballot.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, pleasure of the Board?

CHAIRMAN STONE: In -- in number “E” earlier --

well, in number six, the Board did find probable cause to move

her to a full hearing process on her voter registration, and

if that process comes to fruition I’m sure we’ll address it

and correct it.  

If not, it’s -- if I understand Mr. Pridgen
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correctly, it’s his intent to use everything in his disposal

to get it correct by this point.

And make a note that even if for some reason we

don’t get to a full hearing, that it would be my

recommendation that this Board, based upon information we

have, albeit a lot of circumstantial, that we challenge her --

her vote, so on Election Day we can get it corrected if she

shows.  

I mean, we’ve already determined that we’re going to

have a hearing, and she’s going to be involved in it.

MR. PAIT: So, would you like to table the

matter until the full hearing?

CHAIRMAN STONE: I’d like to state that the Board

is already attempting to address it in a full hearing.  If for

some reason those challenges are dropped and it’s not a

hearing, that we still direct Mr. Pridgen to use everything at

his disposal to correct it before the election.  If not, I

would personally challenge her myself.  There’s enough

evidence to make her verify something.

MS. POWERS: So, we have investigated whether she

is currently registered at the correct address, and based on

our investigation, she is not currently registered at the

correct address?

CHAIRMAN STONE: She’s not living where she’s

registered at.
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MS. POWERS: So, she’s not currently registered at

her correct address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right, but we found that out --

we’ve determined that in a preliminary process.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And -- and we would hear that in

its entirety at the full hearing, which would be before the

election.

MS. POWERS: So, we will not update at this point,

but we have determined ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: On Denise Lloyd Dial, we would

not update, no.  I mean, I don’t ---

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I don’t think so.

MS. POWERS: All right.

MR. PAIT: So, we will update it and ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, we will before the election.

MS. POWERS: After our hearing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: After our hearing.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are we all on the same page on

that one?

MR. PAIT: Need a motion?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, that is in the form of a

motion.  We will update it after the hearing because it’s
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already been determined there was probable cause to have a

hearing on her voter registration status.  Motion made.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  Moving on, Mr. Pait.

MR. PAIT: Chairman Stone, we’ll move to H.

Kelly Dees now.  Mr. Pridgen, where is H. Kelly Dees

registered?

MR. PRIDGEN: He’s registered at 754 Roberts

Avenue.

MR. PAIT: And that ---

MR. PRIDGEN: He is -- we went to the Housing

Authority and talked to them, and we found out that he lives

at 500-D Lowery Street.  And ---

MS. POWERS: In what town?

MR. PRIDGEN: Well, the reason he had -- he had

moved was he had a fire at the other location, and they had

moved him.  So, both of them are Public Housing and they had

moved him, and we received -- was it yesterday?

MS. DANIELLE STRICKLAND: (Nods head in the

affirmative.)

MR. PRIDGEN:   We received his card back that we had

sent him.  So, he has updated his address to 500-D Lowery now.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Wallace (sic) has updated?

MS. DANIELLE STRICKLAND:  Mr. Dees.

MR. HUNT: Just for the record, Mr. Stone, is

that Lowery Circle or Lowery Street?

MR. PRIDGEN: I was told Lowery Street.  That’s in

the ---

MR. HUNT: He signed the affidavit Lowery

Circle, and that’s the only reason I ask.  I’m not -- I’m not

sure he ---

MR. PRIDGEN: We will make sure.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, they are both Housing

Authority properties, and they’re both within the town limits?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: And the reason for that protest was

just to show that it was a irregularity, voting at a address

that you don’t live.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s called an unreported

move, not an irregularity.  It is an unreported move.  You

still would have been eligible if you were at the same

address, or if you’re at a new address but it’s within the

jurisdiction.  

And there’s really no punishment for people not

correcting their address, just like there’s no punishment if

you don’t change your driver’s license.

MR. DIAL: But, it wasn’t just right.
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MS. POWERS: Oh, there is actually a violation,

uh-huh.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: It’s call failure to notify DMV.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Oh, well, okay.  And tell me how

many times that -- well, I’m not even going there.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. PAIT: So, the motion at this time is to ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The motion at this time is -- is

to just dismiss with H. Kelly Dees because he is correctly

registered.

MS. POWERS: Well, actually the motion would be

that we’ve investigated it and he’s currently registered at

his correct address, so I make that motion.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  H. Kelly Dees is a voter

at Lowery Street.  I meant, ---

MS. POWERS: In Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, okay.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, the last one in line

eight is Kenny Wallace, III.  Mr. Pridgen, what can you tell

us about Kenny Wallace, III’s registration status?
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MR. PRIDGEN: He’s registered at 202 Oxendine

Street, and in checking with several different people, they

say that’s where he’s registered.  Now, at that particular

housing project -- housing -- Public Housing, they -- the

housing comes -- you know, they have a circle of houses there,

and you come out to the street and actually go down the

street.  You know, and where they’re going down the street,

they face 4th Street.

But, the Housing Authority is the one that gave me--

they said his address was 202 Oxendine Street, and since he

lives in the Housing Authority building, I -- I took theirs. 

The house does face 4th Street.  I’m willing to admit that, it

does face 4th Street.

But, you know, there’s one building there, one of

the half buildings that faces 4th Street.  But, that’s the

address they gave me.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, what have you determined

about Kenny Wallace?  What is his address?

MR. PRIDGEN: His address is, as far as we’re

concerned, is still 202 Oxendine Street.  We got -- in other

words, he is correctly registered and lives there.

MS. POWERS: I think the issue for the protest was

whether he lived on Oxendine Street or what street?

MR. DIAL: 4th Street.

MS. POWERS: Or 4th Street.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s a corner -- it’s a corner

complex.  Is that what we’re saying?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: Both of which are within the Town of

Pembroke, correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Do what?  Both of them would be in

Pembroke, yes.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so therefore, Mr. Kenny

Wallace, based on Pembroke Housing Authority, is currently

registered at his correct address; is that not correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: That is true.

MS. POWERS: That’s my motion.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion has been made and

properly seconded that Kenny Wallace, III lives at 202

Oxendine Street, and that is his correct address according to

the Pembroke Housing Authority, and he is correctly registered

to vote in any and all elections.

MR. DIAL: I had information, Mr. Chairman,

somebody else lives at that address.  Been living there nine

years.

MR. HUNT: And if you look at his affidavit, he

says he lives at 200C Oxendine Street.

MR. PAIT: It’s the affidavit that’s in the

record?
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MR. HUNT: It is.

MS. POWERS: At page?

MR. HUNT: At page 309.

CHAIRMAN STONE: 309.

MR. DIAL: Kenny Wallace faces 4th Street, not

Oxendine Street.

MR. HUNT: But, it’s still an Oxendine Street

address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, Mr. Pridgen says the

Housing Authority has informed him ---

MS. POWERS: Can I hold the record, please?

CHAIRMAN STONE: It’s not on that one?

MS. POWERS: It’s not?  Okay.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: The Housing Authority says the

address for that property where Kenny Wallace, III, lives is

202 Oxendine Street.

MR. PRIDGEN: That’s what -- when I asked them,

they said that was correct.  Now, I will double check because

of what he said because we wanted to make sure it’s right. 

But, either way, it’s right there.  It’s in the same Public

Housing.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It is in the same Public

Housing, so if he ---

MR. PRIDGEN: Because it starts at 200 and goes

from there.  And you said what?
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MR. HUNT: 200C Oxendine Street.

MR. PRIDGEN: We will double check that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, it is possible that he lives

at 200C instead of 202?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, the conclusion is that

either way that would be in ---

MR. PRIDGEN: In the Town of Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Or even if he was on 4th Street

he’d still be within the town; is that correct?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, he still is a legitimate

voter in your municipal election of Pembroke.  But, do you

want to amend your motion to say that Mr. Pridgen should

follow up on that and have an absolute answer on that before

the deadline for change in registrations for the upcoming

election?

MS. POWERS: So, I’ll withdraw that motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Withdraw motion.

MS. POWERS: And we will direct that Mr. Pridgen

make a determination specifically as to where Kenny Wallace,

III lives.  We’re -- we’re certain he lives in the Town of

Pembroke, that he lives in Public Housing.  

But, we need to know what his current correct

address is so that we could address number eight as to Kenny
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Wallace in this order.

CHAIRMAN STONE: To the best of your ability, and

I don’t mean sitting up and -- like a private investigator and

watching him.  But, address that as competently as you can,

and if not 30 days before the next election, let me know about

him as well as H. Kelly Dees.

MR. PRIDGEN: Okay.

MS. POWERS: We’re done with Mr. Dees.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Now, the Lloyd Dial?

CHAIRMAN STONE: The Lloyd Dial.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Denise?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Denise Lloyd Dial, yeah.  Are

you satisfied ---

MR. DIAL: Just for the record, Mr. Chairman,

Denise Lloyd Dial voted in the Town of Pembroke, and you’re

saying now that her address is not in the Town of Pembroke?

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, we’re going to have a full

hearing to determine whether she is or not.  We -- we have

just had a preliminary hearing to say there is enough evidence

to suggest that we consider this for the upcoming election. 

And your -- and your challenge or protest on the challenge is

noted in the record, and the State Board will consider that as

one of the weighing factors.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, our -- our duty is to
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correct it before the next election.

MR. PAIT: If I could for my notes, can we

restate the motion for Kenny Wallace, III, and the

instructions that we’re -- we’re going to forward?  I know

that Ms. Powers withdrew her motion and stated that he was

correctly registered.  

For -- for my notes, what was the latest motion that

was made in regards to the registration?

MS. POWERS: That Mr. Pridgen determine the

correct address for Mr. Kenny Wallace, III, as to whether it

is at 202 Oxendine Street or 200C Oxendine Street.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, her motion all -- also

states that we agree either way he is a citizen and a resident

of the Town of Pembroke.  Is that correct?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That motion was made, seconded,

and ---

MR. PAIT: Okay.  Tiffany made the motion, Mr.

Locklear seconded?

CHAIRMAN STONE: That’s correct.

MR. PAIT: Okay, thank you.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Does that complete item number

eight?

MR. PAIT: That would, Mr. Chairman.  If you’re

ready, we’ll proceed to number nine.

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL  II   294



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

183BOE Dial Remand Protest Hearing                    8/12/16   Page

CHAIRMAN STONE: Number nine.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, number nine reads as

follows:

“The Robeson Board shall refer any and all

allegations of vote-buying raised in this protest to the State

Board of Elections investigators.”

Mr. Pridgen, has your office and staff referred all

and any allegations of vote-buying raised in this protest to

the State Board of Elections?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir, we’ve forwarded everything

we received.  We report -- we forwarded it to the state

investigator.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if the Board is

satisfied, I’d ask for a motion to -- to confirm his --

confirm his actions.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion that we’ve

complied with line nine -- line nine of the order from the

Board of Elections.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I second that motion that we’ve

complied with line number nine, and have been doing so for a

couple of years.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: For the record.

CHAIRMAN STONE: For the record.  Motion made and

properly seconded.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: All in favor?
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MS. POWERS: All in favor.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, okay, moving along to

number 10.

MR. PAIT: Number 10, Mr. Chairman, the order

reads:

“The Robeson Board shall provide due process to any

timely challenges of voters brought by the protestor or any

other voter of Robeson County made under N.C. General Statute

Chapter 163 Article 8, and using the correct form to consider

the eligibility to remain registered or vote in the future.”

“But, any such voter challenges shall be separate

matters from this protest and shall not affect past vote tally

results.”

Now, Mr. Pridgen, are there any other timely

challenges of voters that need to be brought before the Board

today?

MR. PRIDGEN: Not as I know of, Sir.

MR. PAIT: All -- all notifications and

procedures for those that we discussed been followed?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, any questions of the

Board for Mr. Pridgen in regard to number 10.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: No questions for Mr. Pridgen?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We’ll -- so, we’re going to have

our -- okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We will continue to do ---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: The State Board just basically

created challenge hearings then?

CHAIRMAN STONE: No, no.  I think what they --

they want to make sure that we provide due process to any

timely challenges, and I think we’ve always done so when

challenges were filed in a timely manner within the time

frame, which may be before election or during election.

We’ve always scheduled preliminary hearings, and if

there was evidence to move forward, we scheduled full

hearings, just as with the challenges that we had preliminary

discussion on today and decisions.  

We will move forward some time in the near future

with those -- before the next election, whether it be in two

months or November, or whenever it is.  

We’ll move forward with a full hearing on those

challenges, and anyone may file challenges under that statute

as far as the residency up to, I think, it’s 30 days before an

election.  

And this Board will have a preliminary hearing and

we’ll have a full hearing, and if those people are determined

ineligible, they will not be able to vote on Election Day.
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If -- if they file the timely challenges on Election

Day between noon and 5:00 for all absentee and One-Stop

votings, we will have hearings on those and we will determine

the eligibility of those.  We’ve always done that and we’ll

continue to do that.

There is a -- a deadline for challenges under 163,

and anybody who needs to know the specifics of that can surely

address the Board, or the director to get that information.  

I don’t discourage challenges.  If people are aware

that people are registered in a place that is not their

legitimate jurisdiction, and it may create problems such as

the ones we’ve been dealing with, do so.

It’s better to handle those before the election then

afterwards.  We did that in one of the -- another municipal

election last year and it eliminated a lot of problems after

election.  

And we’ve never failed to operate under the due

process of 163.  So, I feel like this Board has been doing its

-- all of its duties it has been charged with when it comes to

timely challenges and due process.

That’s my motion that we’ve done that.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  Now, we need to deduct the
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count and come up with a corrected tally number?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: For item ---

MR. PAIT: Under item seven.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Number four?

MR. PAIT: Four.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Four; is that correct?

MR. PAIT: Correct, right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, number four.

MR. PRIDGEN: Those numbers have been cleared out

and moved over.  It’s just taking a little bit longer ---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Hold on a minute, hold on a

minute.

MS. POWERS: I thought it was number seven.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Wait a minute, that’s what I’m

trying to ---

MS. POWERS: Four is go get them, seven is tally

them up.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, it’s seven.  Four is

correct the tally in the Contest accordingly, and seven is to

reflect any changes on the retrievable ballots improperly

cast.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, we are doing seven.  Mr.

Pridgen, as to the tally results for the Pembroke Mayoral
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Election, how does it stand at this point?

MR. PRIDGEN: She’s in the process of putting them

in there, but you know, once election’s over and things are

moved over, it just -- it’s going to take a little bit longer

than normal to do that where you -- you know, on Election Day

and stuff like that.  She can go in there and just add it, so

she’s working on it now.  

So, we should have them in just a -- hopefully, if

you want to take a 15 minute break and you -- or do you want

to just wait here and we’ll be back shortly?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’ll take a 15 minute break. 

Going to be off the record until our IT person gets that

information out of the system, and then we can forward it to

the State Board.

(Off the record at 3:37 P.M. )

(On the record at 4:06 P.M.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: We’re back on the record now and

all parties involved in these proceedings are present.  The

staff has deducted the numbers from the retrieval of improper

ballots that were cast during the One-Stop process, and I’m

going to announce the totals as the staff has put them

together.

And Mr. Pridgen, you just handed me this and you

state that this is the correct numbers?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  In the vote for Mayor in

the Town of Pembroke in the March Election, the current vote

totals are 351 for Greg Cummings, 343 for Allen Dial, 18 for

Teresa Locklear, and 17 for Manuel Perez.

At this point in time, I’d make a motion that this

Board and its staff has carried out all required action under

the State Board of Elections order.  

We’ll forward this transcript that has been a record

of this proceeding, and all information and exhibits that we

have available to the State Board for further action by them.

Furthermore, on my motion, we did a timely notice of

this hearing.  We heard preliminaries on the challenges

required in the order.  

We’ve informed Mr. Dial if there are any further

challenges, we will timely with due process schedule

preliminaries on them at a later date.

Before we have a next full -- a next election,

period, we will schedule a full challenge hearing for those

voters that were found to preliminarily have been challenged

with probable cause for Mr. Dial.  

Furthermore, we encourage anybody who has any proper

challenges to file them with us, and we will follow through

with preliminary hearings and full hearings if necessary as

provided by General Statutes 163.

That is a motion.
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MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

MS. POWERS: Second, yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded by Mr. Locklear.  All in favor say aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let the record reflect that that

is unanimous.  

We will stand adjourned awaiting State Board of

Election further requests or further actions from the State

Board of Elections.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Chairman, before you retire

or adjourn, Mr. Dial subpoenaed two people, Bryan and Lesa

Maynor.  They sat here through lunch, and they would gladly

had -- would have testified had they been called.  

These are reputable people.  Bryan’s a chief

operations officer at Lumbee Bank.  His wife is a retired

school teacher.  They want to simply tell the world by way of

this affidavit that they got the wrong ballot, not their

fault.  

They did not mark the Mayor’s race in the Town of

Pembroke.  They insisted that they were given the wrong

ballot, but they were told to keep that ballot, and that’s

what this affidavit says.  I want to make it part of the

record.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Is there a motion to accept that

as evidence and put it with the record?  Would that be

appropriate, Mr. Pait?

MR. PAIT: Yes, exhibit it into the evidence and

mark it appropriately as Cummings.

(Cummings Exhibit Number “1” and “2" are marked for

identification.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I appreciate them appearing,

and I apologize for any inconvenience.  

I’d like to thank our Lumberton police officer and

his department for participating in this matter.  

I’d like to thank the county attorney for helping us

dissect all that legal stuff from State Board.  And I’d like

to thank my Board members and my staff.

Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.  Mr. Locklear says that I

subpoenaed those people, and I did.  But, they also subpoenaed

them.  Mr. Hunt and Mr. Locklear also subpoenaed them.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: We intended to, but we didn’t

knowing that you had.

MR. DIAL: No, you subpoenaed them before I did

and turned it in at the Board of Elections.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Correct, we did turn it in.

MR. DIAL: Right.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: But, we didn’t serve them.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Let the record reflect they were

subpoenaed, and they were here, and we appreciate them coming,

and we apologize for any inconvenience, and hope that they can

continue to be good patriot citizens.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Make a motion to adjourn?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Wait.

COURT REPORTER: Both of them has Lesa Maynor.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I’m sorry, I can fix that.

COURT REPORTER: One should say Bryan, and both

of them has Lesa on it.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I’ll fix that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Those are corrected by counsel,

and we’ll accept those as evidence to be forwarded along with

everything else.

Anything further to come before the Board?  

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: We are adjourned.  We thank

everybody for coming and we will move forward to another

chapter of this matter at a later date.

    (Testimony as to the Dial Remanded Protest

      Hearing is concluded at 4:12 P.M.)

- 0 -
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NORTH CAROLINA

ROBESON COUNTY

ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS )
        )

ALLEN DIAL, REMAND PROTEST HEARING )  
)

 )
ALLEN DIAL,         )   C E R T I F I C A T E

   ... Candidate, Challenger )
)

GREGORY CUMMINGS,           )
   ... Candidate, Challenged )

)
__________________________________ )    

                                                     

I, FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, a Certified Court Reporter and

Notary Public of the State of North Carolina, (Retired Sixteen-B

Judicial District), do hereby certify that the foregoing pages

comprise a true and accurate transcript of the ROBESON COUNTY

BOARD OF ELECTIONS REMAND PROTEST HEARING FOR THE TOWN OF

PEMBROKE, MAYOR'S RACE, LUMBERTON NORTH CAROLINA, of ALLEN DIAL,

CHALLENGER, and CHARLES GREGORY CUMMINGS, CHALLENGED, on Friday,

August 12, 2016; and that said transcript contains all of the

evidence, all of the objections of counsel, and all ruling of the

Board, and all matters to which the same relate.   

This the 16th day of April, 2016.

                               CVR-M
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER
North Carolina - Robeson County
Notary Public: # 19962330147
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103 N VANCE ST B 

RS 

----Account Balance Information----

Account Balance: 

Current: 
Past Due: 
	

$0.00 
Deposit: 	 $100.00 
Bill Credit Balance: 	 $0.00 

Service Address: 
Primary Phone: 
DP Code: 

Social Security #: 

Search Name: 

DL Number: 
House No 911: 
Direction 911: 

StateName911: 

Apt Location 911: 

Community 911: 

City 911: 

Pump Code: 
HH Message 1: 

HH Message 2: 
HH Message 3: 
Bill Comment: 
Pay Comment: • 

 

08/11/2016 3:32:49 PM 

TOWN OF PEMBROKE 

Account Information 

 

Page 1 Of 	1 

• 

   

Customer Name: 

Account Number: 

Bill To Address: 

ELIZABETH DUGOFF 

002-0002544-4 

103-B N VANCE ST 

Account Status: 

Group Code: 

Active 

  

PEMBROKE 	NC 28372 

Bill To: 

Bill Copies: 	 1 

Postal Route: 

Billing Cycle: 	 0 

Zone Code: 
Read Seq: 	 0002544 
Cash Only: 	 False 
Allow Late Fee: 	 True 

Allow Cut Off: 	 True 
Tax Exempt: 	 False 

Prorate PCT: 	 1 

----Draft Information-- 

Use Draft: 
	

False 

Draft Account: 
Bank Name: 
Bank Location: 
Transit #: 

Bank Account #: 
	.......... 

Service Information 

Service Name 

WATER 

TRASH 

SEWER 

Monthly Payments 

Amt Owed 

Meter Information 

Rate Code 	Meter Type 

1 	 Combined 

17 	 NA 

5 	 Combined 

Amt billed 
	

Payment Amt 
	

Balance Due 
	

Service 

Meter Num 
	

Mult Type Unit Users Install Date Curr Read Prey Read Last R Date Last R Date Mtr Id No 	Lat 
	

Lngt 

00000000 
	

1 	C 
	

10/10/2012 199090 
	

195220 
	

07/20/2016 06/20/2016 
	

0 
	

0 • 
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* 

Robeson County Mapping Department 
224 E Fifth St 

Lumberton NC 28358 

August 9, 2016 

Re: Address Verification 
208 Godwin St. 
Pembroke, N.C. 28377 

To Whom It May Concern: 

On today's date, Mr. Allen Dial requested that the above address be verified by the Robeson 
County Mapping Department. I advised Mr. Dial that the address would be located in the Town 
of Pembroke and that the Robeson County Addressing Department does not maintain addresses 
for the town. 

advised Mr. Dial that the address does not appear on the Robeson County GIS Maps as a valid 
address. I also spoke with Joann Strickland with the Town of Pembroke to verify the address at 
10:26 a.m. Ms. Strickland advised that the address is not valid. 

If there are any questions or concerns please contact this department at 910-737-4025. 

nk You, 

U /111.,7i)VeacCth---) 
e ena McPhatter 

Land Records Manager 
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al 

TOWN OF PEMBROKE 

PO BOX 866/100 UNION CHAPEL ROAD 

PEMBROKE NC 28372 

910-521-9758 (PHONE) 

910-521-0472 (FAX) 

ioannPpembrokenc.com   

To: 	Whom It May Concern 

From: JoAnn Strickland 

Ref: 	208 Godwin Street 

Date: July 22, 2016 

This is to certify that there is not a 208 Godwin Street located in the Town of Pembroke. 

• 
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• 
1, 	 ; UtN( 	, own and manage Harris' Trailer Park. Amy Haymon 
does not live at 103 Lot #20 Cornith Road, Pembroke, N.C. 

• 

• 
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I, Randall Jones, live at  G14 81 11#1 ?fa irstigaibudAllison 
lives behind my home and has lived there  iq  y 

• Signature 	 Date 

  

• 
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• AFFIDAVIT OF J a-u I E RAY JACCBS 

• 

My name is Johnnie Ray Jacobs. I am homeless.  I am 
registered to vote at 208 Godwin Street, Pembroke, 
N.C. because I lived at that address when I registered 
to vote in 2007. I use my niece Starlette Nichole 
Jacobs' address at 302W. Rai I road Street, Pembroke, 
N.C. as my mail ing address. I I ived at an abandoned 
house located at 607 McCormick Street, Pembroke, N.C. 
until around 2014. I then left the abandoned house 
located at 607 McCormick Street, Pembroke, N.C. and 
moved to an abandoned house located at 101 First 
Street, Pembroke, NC. I have lived at the abandoned 
house located at 101 First Street, Pembroke, NC since 
2014. I have lived in the Town of Pembroke 
continuously for the over ten years. 

I swear or affirm that this information is true 
and accurate. 

This the 24 11' of April, 2016. 

RAIY-6.7A 

North Carol ina 
Robeson County 

Johnnie Ray Jacobs appeared before me th is „gm 24 th 
 day of April, 2016 and swore and affirmed t.iipthe8;;/., 

 above statement was true and accurate. 
t4OTA,c4.. 

60  

Nota y Public 	7..s15-4t/sLic oi 
02_1 Ccrrmission Expires!,„ 1-k-cou 
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Les O. Maynor 

NOTARY  

Lesa 0. Mapor appeared before this date and acknowledge the foregoing affidavit. 

• 	AFFIDAVIT 

After first being duly sworn, this affiant swears or affirms: 

1. My name is Lesa 0. Maynor; I live at 301 Juddie Street, Pembroke, N.C. 

2. I have lived there for about 17 years. 

3. That address is not inside the town limits of Pembroke. 

4. I have not voted in the Town election since moving to that address. 

5. I am a retired media coordinator with the Public Schools of Robeson County. 

6. When I voted on March 15 th, I realized that I had the wrong ballot because it had the 
Mayor's race on it; I told the elections person; they checked their records and said that I 
had the correct ballot. 

7. I voted that ballot but I did not vote for anyone in the Mayor's race. 

Under penalty of perjury, I swear or affirm that this statement is a true statement given 
• this 12th  day of August, 2016. 

NOTARY PUBLIC, Commission expires:  311---/c) 6 )7 

• 
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AFFIDAVIT • 
After first being duly sworn, this affiant swears or affirms: 

Wr 

is 1. My name is Z. 0.  Maynor; I live at 301 Juddie Street, Pembroke, N.C. 

2. I have lived there for about 17 years. 

3. That address is not inside the town limits of Pembroke. 

4. I have not voted in the Town election since moving to that address. 

5. I have served as a Deacon at my church, Berea Baptist, in Pembroke. 

6. I am Chief Operations Officer at Lumbee Bank. 

7. When I voted on March 15 th, I realized that I had the wrong ballot because it had the 
Mayor's race on it; I told the elections person; they checked their records and said that I 
had the correct ballot. 

8. I voted that ballot but I did not vote for anyone in the Mayor's race. 

• Under penalty of perjury, I swear or affirm that this statement is a true statement given 
this 12th  day of August, 2016. 

Bryan Kennedy Kennedy Maynor 

NOTARY 

Bryan Kennedy Maynor appeared before this date and acknowledge the foregoing 
affidavit. 

C  
NOTARY PUBLIC, Commission expires:  40-6 0 11 • 

WyEXHIBIT /6 
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Mailing Address: 

P.O. Box 27255 

Raleigh, NC 27611-7255 

 

Phone: (919) 733-7173 

Fax: (919) 715-0135 

 

Posted September 16, 2016 

NOTICE OF STATE BOARD MEETING 
 

The State Board of Elections will hold a public meeting by teleconference on Monday, September 19, 

2016 at 4:00 p.m. Public meeting materials will be available online at https://goo.gl/ddkRua, and 

interested members of the public may listen to proceedings by dialing (631) 992-3221  (code: 629-223-762). 

 

TENTATIVE AGENDA 

Call to order  

 

Statement regarding ethics and conflicts of interest  

G.S. § 138A-15(e)  

  

Appointment to fill vacancies on county boards of elections 
G.S. § 163-30 

 

Rehearing upon the unanimous request of the Rowan County Board 

of Elections to correct clerical error affecting its one-stop early 

voting plan  G.S. § 163-227.2(g)  

 

Rehearing upon the request of the Edgecombe County Board of 

Elections office to correct clerical error affecting its one-stop early 

voting plan  G.S. § 163-227.2(g) 

 

Briefing from staff regarding jurisdiction over a voter complaint 

filed by Jeremy Davis against Haywood County Director of 

Elections Robert Inman*  08 NCAC 03.0102 

 

Hearing of In re Election Protest of Allen Dial 

G.S. § 163-182.11(b)(1) **

Adjourn  
 

_ 

 
*This matter involves a briefing from staff. If the Board determines that it has 

jurisdiction over this matter parties will be noticed and provided an opportunity 

to be heard at a subsequent meeting.   

 

** This matter will be decided on the record under G.S. § 163-182.11(b)(1). 

Parties will be recognized to address the Board, but new evidence will not be 

added to the record as it would in a hearing under G.S. §§ 163-182.11(b)(3) or 

163 182.11(b)(4).  
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA  

WAKE COUNTY 

 

BEFORE THE STATE BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

 

IN THE MATTER OF: PROTEST OF 

MARCH 15, 2016 ELECTION TO TOWN OF 

PEMBROKE BROUGHT BY ALLEN G. 

DIAL 

 

) 

) 

) 

) 

) 

 

 

RECORD ON APPEAL SUBMITTED BY 

ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF 

ELECTIONS 

 

 

TABLE OF CONTENTS 

 

 
Appeal of Election Protest to State Board of Elections  ............................................................................... 1 

Order of Robeson County Board of Elections .............................................................................................. 5 

Original Protest ............................................................................................................................................. 9 

Folders Accompanying  Appeal Materials .................................................................................................. 15 

Hearing Transcript .................................................................................................................................... 134 

Exhibits 1 - 15 ........................................................................................................................................... 276 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Appeal of Election Protest to 

State Board of Elections 

DIAL 1



DIAL 2



DIAL 3



DIAL 4



Order of Robeson 

County Board of 

Elections 

DIAL 5



DIAL 6



DIAL 7



DIAL 8



Original Protest 

DIAL 9



DIAL 10



DIAL 11



DIAL 12



DIAL 13



DIAL 14



Folders Accompanying  
Appeal Materials

DIAL 15



DIAL 16



DIAL 17



DIAL 18





DIAL 20



DIAL 21



DIAL 22



DIAL 23



DIAL 24



DIAL 25



DIAL 26



DIAL 27



DIAL 28



DIAL 29



DIAL 30



DIAL 31



DIAL 32



DIAL 33



DIAL 34



DIAL 35



DIAL 36



DIAL 37



DIAL 38



DIAL 39



DIAL 40



DIAL 41



DIAL 42



DIAL 43



DIAL 44



DIAL 45



DIAL 46



DIAL 47



DIAL 48



DIAL 49



DIAL 50



DIAL 51



DIAL 52



DIAL 53



DIAL 54



DIAL 55



DIAL 56



DIAL 57



DIAL 58



DIAL 59



DIAL 60



DIAL 61



DIAL 62



DIAL 63



DIAL 64



DIAL 65



DIAL 66



DIAL 67



DIAL 68



DIAL 69



DIAL 70



DIAL 71



DIAL 72



DIAL 73



DIAL 74



DIAL 75



DIAL 76



DIAL 77



DIAL 78



DIAL 79



DIAL 80



DIAL 81



DIAL 82



DIAL 83



DIAL 84



DIAL 85



DIAL 86



DIAL 87



DIAL 88



DIAL 89



DIAL 90



DIAL 91



DIAL 92



DIAL 93



DIAL 94



DIAL 95



DIAL 96



DIAL 97



DIAL 98



DIAL 99



DIAL 100



DIAL 101



DIAL 102





DIAL 104



DIAL 105



DIAL 106



DIAL 107



DIAL 108



DIAL 109



DIAL 110



DIAL 111



DIAL 112



DIAL 113



DIAL 114



DIAL 115



DIAL 116







DIAL 119



DIAL 120



DIAL 121



DIAL 122



DIAL 123



DIAL 124



DIAL 125



DIAL 126



DIAL 127





DIAL 129



DIAL 130



DIAL 131



DIAL 132



DIAL 133



Hearing Transcript 

DIAL 134



   

NORTH CAROLINA              

ROBESON COUNTY                                          
            

 
ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS )

        )     O R I G I N A L
ALLEN DIAL, PROTEST HEARING )          TRANSCRIPT

)
 )
ALLEN DIAL,         )

                   ... Candidate, Challenger )             PROTEST HEARING
    )      TOWN OF PEMBROKE

GREGORY CUMMINGS,           )           MAYOR'S RACE
                   ... Candidate, Challenged )

)
__________________________________ )    

       
ROBESON COUNTY BOARD OF ELECTIONS 

ASSEMBLY ROOM
800 NORTH WALNUT STREET

LUMBERTON, NORTH CAROLINA, 28358
 MONDAY, APRIL 25,  2016

 
REPORTERS’ TRANSCRIPT

A P P E A R A N C E S:

For the Robeson County PATRICK PAIT, ESQUIRE
Board of Elections: Attorney at Law

108 West 8th Street  
         Lumberton, North Carolina 28358
    Telephone: (910) 671-6298

For Mr. Dial: ALLEN DIAL, PRO SE
Pembroke, North Carolina 28372

For Mr. Cummings:     LOCKLEAR, JACOBS, HUNT & BROOKS
Attorneys at Law
BY: GRADY HUNT, ESQUIRE
Post Office Box 999
Pembroke, North Carolina   28372
Telephone: (910) 521-3413

GARY LOCKLEAR, ESQUIRE
Attorney at Law
411 North Elm Street
Lumberton, North Carolina 28358
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Telephone: (910) 225-5241
     

Director Robeson County   G.L. PRIDGEN, DIRECTOR  
     Board of Elections Robeson County Board of Elections

800 North Walnut Street
Lumberton, North Carolina   28358
Telephone: (910) 671-3080

Board Members:     CHARLES S. STONE, CHAIRMAN
    DANIEL LOCKLEAR, MEMBER 
    TIFFANY POWERS, SECRETARY 

Reported by:   FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR-M
Certified Court Reporter

    294 S. Old Kingsdale Road
    Lumberton, North Carolina  28358
    Telephone/Fax:  (910) 739-5310
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I N D E X

WITNESSES:                    PAGES                              
OPENING STATEMENTS:
Mr. Dial   5-6
Mr. Hunt   6-7

MOTION TO DISMISS:
Mr. Locklear  7-22
Mr. Dial      22-24

REBUTTAL:
Mr. Locklear 25-25
Mr. Dial 25-25
Motion-reserved 26-26
Mr. Locklear 27-28

FOR BOARD OF ELECTIONS:
PRIDGEN, G.L. 31-36

FOR MR. DIAL:
GOODMAN, Emily Danielle    40
PIERCE, Keemo    42
HAYMON, Ashley    45
HAYMON, Amy    40
LOCKLEAR, Marcus    56
BELL, Brandon    57
OXENDINE, Charles Frederick 60-69

WYNN, Karen
Re: ROWSEY, James Thomas(Misty) 77

Re: JONES, Randy    89

Re: DUGOFF, Elizabeth M.        98

Re: HAGGINS, Johnnie Ray   102

Re: COLLINS, Kurt   104

Re: DEESE, Kelly   110

RE: WALLACE, Kenny   110

RE: JACKSON, Fredia   110

MOTION TO DISMISS GRANTED   136

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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_________________________________________________________________ 
   E X H I B I T S

***                                                                 
NUMBER\DESCRIPTION   IDENTIFICATION        ATTACHED
                                                                                                                                  
BOARD OF ELECTION EXHIBITS:
“1" Jared Ricky Locklear Affidavit  32 141

“2" Robeson County Voter Registration  32 142

“3" ATV Form  32 143

MR. DIAL'S EXHIBITS:

“1" Emily D. Goodman Affidavit 40 144

“2" Keemo Pierce Affidavit 42 145

“3" Amy Haymon Affidavit 52 146

“4" Marcus Locklear Affidavit 55 147

“5" Brandon Bell Affidavit (3) pgs. 58 148

“6" James Thomas Rowsey III Affidavit 78 149

“7" Elmer Pierce Affidavit        114 150

MR. CUMMINGS' EXHIBITS:

“1" Keemo Pierce 10 151

“2" NC Administrative Code 20 152

“3" Cummings' Motion to Dismiss 08 153

“4" Kurt Collins Affidavit 15 154

“5" Emily Danielle Goodman, Affidavit 41 155

“6" Ashley Nicole Haymon, Affidavit 48 156

“7" Amy Haymon, Affidavit 53 157

“8" Marcus Locklear, Affidavit 55 158

“9" Brandon Bell Affidavit 59 159

“10" Larry Matt McNeill, Affidavit 76 160

“11" James Thomas Rowsey, III, Affidavit   89 161

“12" Elizabeth M. Dugoff, Affidavit       101 162

“13" Fredia Jacobs, Affidavit        111 163

“14" Kenny Wallace, III, Affidavit        111 164

“15" Kelly Deese, Affidavit        111 165

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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LUMBERTON, NORTH CAROLINA, MONDAY, APRIL 25, 2016

10:48 A.M.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Good morning, everybody.  Welcome

to Robeson County Board of Elections.  This is a scheduled

hearing, where a protest filed by Mr. Allen Dial, it's April

25th, 2016.  

This protest concerns the municipal Mayor's Election

for the Town of Pembroke, which was held on March 15th.  The

members present are:

MS. POWERS: Tiffany Powers.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Daniel Locklear.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Steve Stone.  We have our County

Attorney,---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Pait.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---Mr. Patrick Pait, our Director

and some of our staff. 

This hearing is being recorded so there'll be a

proper record preserved.  A couple of things I'd like to start

off with, if you're speaking, speak loudly. We are trying to

preserve a correct record for any future purpose, and our

stenographer really needs to hear everybody clearly.

No butting in.  If you’ve got something to say and

you really need to get some attention, say one word and stop. 

At the appropriate opportunity, then we'll let you go ahead and

say what you got to say and then we can get it all into the

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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record, and everybody can hear it clearly.

If anybody has any questions, don’t butt in and ask

'em.  Raise your hand and somebody'll see you and--and when

that person that’s speaking gets through and it's appropriate,

then well go to you.

I'd like to send my apologies to those people that

are here and having to be here, some against their will and

some of them, I know y'all have a lot of things to do.  

But this is part of the process that the protestor is

allowed to, the ultimate goal here is to get to the bottom of

it and find a resolution in this matter here today.  

Mr. Daniel, will you lead us in a short prayer,

please?

(Invocation given by Mr. Daniel Locklear).

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're going to begin with a

opening statement.  After the opening statements by the

protestor and the challenger, then Mr. Pait is going to direct

the order that we conduct this hearing.

And we'll begin with Mr. Dial.  Would you like to

make an opening statement in three minutes or something?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.  The reason we're here---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if we may, if we could

go ahead and put the candidates under oath before we start?

CHAIRMAN STONE: I believe we can do that. We can

do that.  And everybody will be under oath when they're asked

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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to testify.  Would you like to swear in---

MR. HUNT: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---the candidate?

MS. POWERS: Mr. Dial, if you'll stand and raise

your right hand, and Mr. Cummings?

CHAIRMAN STONE: You can do them both.

     (Mr. Cummings and Mr. Dial affirmed by Ms. Powers.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial.

MR. DIAL: The reason we're here today, Mr.

Chairman, is we have a---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would you speak up, please?

MR. DIAL: ---we have people that live outside of

the jurisdiction of the municipal that had the opportunity to

cast votes.  

We had people that used residency that they did not

live to cast votes.  And I've compiled a lot of information and

we have--information to be presented about illegal activities

happening during the election.  

And we're here today to try to bring the truth out

about the whole matter.  And this protest and I'm asking for

another election because of this material and stuff.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: One question, have you notified

and contacted the State Board of Elections or caused them to be

notified about the illegal actions, which you allege to have

happened in this race?

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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MR. DIAL: I have.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Grady?

MR. HUNT: Just briefly, Mr. Chairman, Board

Members and I'll just piggyback on the last thing that was said

there as far as "illegal activities".  We actually have done

the same thing with the State Board of Elections.

We've provided them information regarding Mr. Dial's

alleged illegal activities, and through affidavits, and we'll

provide this Board, if we get to that point, those affidavits

also today.

Again, it is Mr. Dial's protest.  He's kind of set

out about four different categories of protest, residency,

folks that are outside of the corporate limits, of illegal

activity, and we're here to defend those allegations.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything further from---

MR. HUNT: Before we--I would just say, Mr.

Chairman, that we do have a Motion to Dismiss that we ask to be

heard first, in the first order of business.  So that’s---

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, with your pleasure that

they may proceed.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now would be the appropriate

time.  

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: And Mr. Hunt's going to defer to

me.  Thank you, Mr. Hunt.  

For the record, I'm Gary Locklear.  Let me pass these

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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documents up.  They’ve been marked by the Court Reporter. 

(Cummings Exhibit “3" was previously marked for

identification.) 

MR. G. LOCKLEAR Let me start by saying this, you

know, school teachers get criticized immensely for teaching

tests and such as that, and administrators wanting to do well.  

Well, the story goes of a little girl who just

couldn't stay between the lines when she was doing her school

work.

And so the teacher walks back--they're having a art--

not a test, but a lesson, if you will.  And so the teacher

walks back and says to the little girl, what on earth is this

you're drawing?  She says, I'm drawing God.  The teacher says,

but nobody's ever seen God.  The little girl says, well you

wait just a few minutes and you will.

So, if you'll bear with me a few minutes, I'm going

to show you why this case, we'll call it a "case", this

situation should go no further than right here today, and

limited in time and space.

Bear with me as we go forward.  Cummings, Greg

Cummings has filed this motion, Grady and I have, Mr. Hunt and

I have on his behalf.  

And for the record, it should show that I appear with

Mr. Cummings and not as an attorney for the Town of Pembroke.

I represent the people in Pembroke by being here
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today representing Mr. Cummings, but I do not represent the

Town of Pembroke, lest there be any question about that.  That

may or may not be an issue down the road.  I don’t see it being

an issue.  If Mr. Dial gets elected mayor I imagine it'll be an

issue, but we'll worry about that when that day comes.

I thank you for your time, and I'll try to get right

to why we're here.  I think everybody in this room knows

exactly why we're here.  And there's one reason why we're here. 

I'll tell you a story in the process again and

they're about things y'all know about Flint, Michigan.  

They got lead in their water.  They got problems. 

Well, the Town of Pembroke's got rust.  It's not in the water,

it's corrosion in the system.  And it's the same thing as

what's going on in Flint.  It permeates everything that happens

in our town, this rust does.  

Again, it's not the water.  It's the--it's the

election system and the processes have taken place when we have

a local election, 'local' meaning in the Town of Pembroke, Of

course that’s the only election that I'm referencing.  That’s

why we're here. 

Either comments or other people who've been in this

seat, two or three earlier times, every other time Mr. Dial--

it's been Mr. Dial who was here.  Whether he's the focus or not

of all these prior elections, I'll leave that to you to

determine.  
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But the one common denominator in all of these

hearings is Allen Dial, not Greg Cummings, not any other

person.  The statutes that govern this hearing and what takes

place here today say that you can have this hearing on

affidavits.  You don’t have to have live testimony.

It says, either or--well, it doesn’t say "either or",

it says, affidavits or live testimony.  We have an affidavit we

think is really powerful. 

At this point, I certainly in a motion to dismiss

don't plan to--we don’t plan to call witnesses but I will get

to that affidavit. I've had them marked by the Court Reporter

and some other documents.  So we'll go there, okay?  

The first--they're not in the order that I probably 

should have put them in, but nevertheless they're what is

before you.  

I want you to pull affidavit number “1”, or document

number “1”.  And yours are not marked.  I apologize for that,

but it would be the Keemo Pierce Affidavit, Keemo Pierce.  

(Cummings Exhibit Number “1” was

previously marked for identification.)

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Take a look at it, if you would,

please?  Again, it's marked for our purposes as Exhibit Number

“1”.

It's in several different handwritings, notarized by

Mr. Dial's daughter.  It says, "Keemo Pierce"--this is part of
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what I would assume what is Mr. Dial's allegation.  By the way,

he didn’t give us this affidavit.  This is an affidavit he

filed with this Board and with the district attorney.

So if he filed it he's verifying for what it stands

for, what it says. Well, it says, “Keemo Pierce was paid five

($5) dollars to vote by Mack McNeill.”  It says, “Keemo Pierce

voted at the Indian Education Building in the last Pembroke

election.  And then Matt offered other people money to vote.”

You got the records.  I've got--I certainly don’t

have copies for each of you but I certainly got the voter

history for the last elections in the Town of Pembroke.  You

won't find Keemo Pierce's name as having voted in either one of

those elections.

So what's--what does it matter?  That means that

that--if this is an affidavit, it's really not an affidavit,

it's just a statement.  And then it's an--with a notary seal on

it.  Keemo Pierce didn’t vote in the last election.

Allen Dial has filed a false affidavit.  With you--

he's got the state boys chasing rabbits based on affidavits

like this as well as the local officials--the local district

attorney.  

The second thing I want to call to your attention is

--it may not actually be there in front of you.  These claims

of vote-buying that he makes.  And that affidavit is part of

it.  
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Well, if this hearing goes to its ultimate end I want

you to pay particular attention to how many of those people who

say they were paid that Allen Dial has subpoenaed and has here

to testify today.

He knows exactly where Matt McNeill lives.  Where's

the subpoena.  Mr. Pridgen gave me a stack of 25 subpoenas. 

Matt McNeill's name is not in that group of subpoenas.  Is

there any officer that he's subpoenaed?  Anybody from the DA's

office, the Sheriff's Department, Town of Pembroke Police

Department to come in and say, yeah, we've talked to Matt

McNeill, he paid these people to vote?  

You won't hear that from Allen Dial today.  Not from

any other person.  You may hear it from him but you won't hear

it from any other person.  Allen Dial says that the people you

train stole this election from him, working in the polls in

Pembroke. 

His voters would go in to vote--this is what he wants

you to believe, and when they went in to vote, the election's

folks would steer 'em one way--that’s his word, "steer"--steer

them to provisional ballots.

If anybody in this room knows election law, it's

Allen Dial.  He knows full well from--pardon me.  

I got a case of the dry mouth.  He knows full well

the provisional ballot's just as good as a regular ballot, if

you're otherwise qualified to vote.
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That counts.  What's he doing?  That’s a red herring. 

He wants to take the focus off him and put it on somebody else. 

He's accused people you trained of stealing his election.  That

didn’t happen.  We're satisfied it didn’t happen.  

Now, was there some confusion that day and all during

that week?  I imagine so.  Why were we even having an election

on March 15th?  Because the election from November the 3rd was

overturned.  Why was it overturned?  'Cause 11 voters,

presumably Mr. Dial's voters,---

MR. DIAL: Objection---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---he's the one that argued--he's

the one that argued to keep 'em in, you know?  So I assume they

were his people.  But you found, the three of you found they

were not qualified to vote.  So you threw 'em out.  The State

Board ordered a new election.  That’s the only reason we had a

new election then.

Well, some twenty-two hundred people voted on March

15th in the two precincts, two polling sites, whereas in the

town election there'd only been five hundred and some.

Is there going to be some confusion when you got that many more

people, when you got lines at Pembroke North of college kids

standing out to vote, the polls close an hour or two later?  Of

course.

I say somewhere in my Motion, there's never been a

perfect election.  Maybe if two or three people show up might
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be perfect, but short of that it's going to be---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not in Pembroke.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Not in Lumberton either.  No,

there's never going to be a perfect election, certainly in

Lumberton Seven.  And there's never going to be a perfect

election.  It's not about perfection.  It's about striving to

be fair and honest and open.  

All these claims about election people stealing his--

election workers stealing his vote, causing him not to be the

leader in the final tally, diversion.  The more time you spend

looking at matters like that, the less time you're going to

spend looking at Allen Dial's conduct, which brings us to my

next point, obviously.

There's a story about this guy working on a

construction site.  Every day, when he'd come out in the

evening and come through the gate he had a wheelbarrow covered

with a piece of canvas.

And the security people would stand around and they'd

say, we've got him today.  He'd come through with that

wheelbarrow, they looked under the canvas, nothing there. 

There wasn’t a thing in the wheelbarrow.

Next day, he'd come through with a wheelbarrow. 

They'd say, we got him now.  Lift up that canvas, nothing

there.  Well, you know the story.  He was stealing

wheelbarrows.  He wasn’t stealing something else.  They were
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not focused.  Those security folks, they didn’t focus on what

really mattered, the fact that this guy was taking wheelbarrows

off the job.

I ask you to focus on what really matters here today. 

Who comes in to this forum--you're judges, that’s what you are. 

Who comes in to this forum with clean hands, with--I'll leave

it at the clean hands spot for the moment, then pick that up.

The heart of this matter is the affidavit of Kurt

Collins.  I ask you to find it in your packet.  And it's marked

Number “4” for our purposes here and the record purposes and

again, I apologize for not having marked them for you.

(Cummings Exhibit Number "4" is marked

for identification.)

MR. G. LOCKLEAR:  We're not real sure where Kurt

Collins lives. We're not real sure who he voted for, any of

that.  That doesn’t matter to Greg Cummings.  Here's what does

matter.  

Kurt Collins says he knows Allen Dial.  Allen Dial

knows him.  Allen Dial's haulers, Christina and Marvin, picked

him up in the big, white van, encouraged him to vote, took him

to vote.  Now, who he voted for, I don’t think it matters. 

I would assume you dance with the one that brought

you to the dance.  That’s the way--that’s the way I was brought

up.  So, where am I going with this?  Well, you know exactly

where I'm going.  Check the protest list.  I think it's number
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five.  Name number five is Kurt Collins.  

What's Allen Dial say about him?  Not an eligible

voter, should not have been allowed to vote in the municipal

elections.  Wait a minute now.  It doesn’t--isn't that kind of 

having it both ways?  

I pick you up and take you to vote and then turn

around in an effort to get this Board to give him a new

election, I challenge his eligibility to vote.  There's more

than just something rotten in the wood pile when that happens.

There are words for that kind of conduct stronger

than I feel comfortable using because I don’t wear a badge.  I

don’t wear a gun and badge, so I'll leave that to those guys to

put the proper assessment as to that kind of conduct.

But it's elementary.  You could ask a kindergartner,

you could ask a person from the farm country.  It doesn’t

matter.  Fair play is fair play.  You can't profit from your

own wrongdoing.  You can't.

I mean, that’s just basic in the law.  You can't

carry 'em to the polls and vote 'em and then say they shouldn’t

have voted.  That’s dirty pool.  That’s bad faith in any forum. 

You walk in the door with dirty hands--here's the

legal maxim.  He who wants equity must have done equity. 

Equity is fairness, just common sense.  You don’t have to be a

lawyer.  You don’t have to be a--sit on the Board of Elections

to know what fairness is.  Fairness is doing what's---
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MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, I object---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---right.

MR. DIAL: ---to this.  I don’t even know who

Kurt Collins is.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You don’t know who Kurt Collins

is?

MR. DIAL: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, he is on your list as---

MR. DIAL: The reason is---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---was not a occupant of the

Housing Authority and should not have been allowed to vote.

MR. DIAL: The reason he's on the ballot (sic)---

MR. PAIT: Sir, I apologize.  You'll get a chance

to say your piece after he's finished.

CHAIRMAN STONE: After he's done, you're going to

get a chance to say your piece.

MR. DIAL: All right.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Well, if he doesn’t know who he

is, that’s because he's insulated himself and he's got other

people,---

MR. DIAL: Object to that, Mr. Chairman.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---his haulers. Yeah, that’s what

you learn after three or four trips down here to the Board of

Elections, don’t get tied down.  Don’t let 'em accuse you of

being the person that’s doing wrong.  But you got a middle man
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or a third person, or someone else that’s out there.  

He'll get a chance to tell you whether he's got a

big, white van, whether he has a haulers.  He can tell you that

when he argues his case, and what their names was, (sic) and if

he doesn’t know Kurt Collins, how would Kurt Collins know the

name of his haulers.  Go figure.  He'll tell you, though, I'm

satisfied of that.  

Another argument about why this case shouldn’t go any

further right now, maybe you shouldn’t have to sit here all day

and listen to his litany of voters about who did this and who

did that, because he does not have clean hands.  

He ought not be in this court before you.  He ought

not get a chance to plead his case.

MR. DIAL: Object to that, I don't have “clean

hands”, Mr. Chairman.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: And you'll find some errors.  We

don’t question that.  Again, there's never been a perfect

election.  I think Mr. Stone will agreed with me.  

You can't kill your parents and then go to court and

say, have mercy on me, I'm an orphan.  I don’t have parents.

And that’s the equivalent of what is taking place

here.  You set it up so in the event that you don't win you got

enough reasons to challenge or enough voters that you already

know about.  

And so you make your challenge and it may stick, till
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somebody catches you and then calls it to the tribunal's

attention.  And that’s why we're here.  That’s what Mr.

Cummings is doing.

Let me mention this: All throughout Dial's protest,

you’ve read it, you’ve seen it. There's not a word in there

about a recount.  Now ask yourself why.  

I already said, if any--Dial knows as much about

election law in this room as any person here, including the

three of you, I would argue.  

He's been here a--he's been here longer than y'all,

is one argument. That maybe that may not be totally accurate. 

But he knows what he's doing.  He knows exactly what he's

doing.  And so he doesn’t ask for a recount.  He knows that

those early voting--that those ballots can be retrieved and you

can find out what the deal is.

Some of it very well may be the very people he is

challenging.  And that would be a reason why he wouldn’t want

you to pull 'em and count 'em.  He wants just a--he just says,

wave a wand, let's have the third do-over in the Town of

Pembroke.

Maybe somebody in the audience, maybe the three of

y'all, but I dare say there's not a person in this room that

knows of an election that’s been done three times.  

Now, I'll admit when I'm wrong.  My wife is here and

she'll tell you that it's begrudging but, you know, if I'm
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wrong I'll tell you I'm wrong.

I don’t believe I'm wrong.  The last thing the Town

of Pembroke needs is a third do-over in a simple mayor's

election.  You have the power.  You have the discretion.  Where

does that come from?  It comes from--it's Exhibit Number “2” in

the record.  It's the North Carolina Administrative Code.

(Cummings Exhibit Number "2" is marked

for identification.)

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Let me find a copy.  I'm having

some trouble right now. Do you have a copy?  I know what it

says.  I read it.  Here it is.  I've read it any number of

times. 

For the record, it's 08--NC Administrative Code

02.0109, that’s a lot.  

To say the title, which is "No Frivolous Protest". 

Well that’s exactly what we got here.  "Neither a county

board"--that’s you--"should investigate or hold hearings"--

that’s what we're doing today.  We're trying to nip this thing

in the bud and not have a knock-down-drag-out hearing when

there's plenty of reason not to do that.

When should you not do that?  When the protest has

been filed in a frivolous nature.  This thing about election

people costing him the election.  If that’s not frivolous, then

what is frivolous?

But moreover and even stronger, the last two or three
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words in that first paragraph, "You should not conduct a

hearing if the charges have been made"--the way it reads it's

kind of in the negative, but--"not been made in good faith." 

Maybe that’s in the positive.

But in other words, if there's bad faith in filing

the protest.  What's "bad faith"?  Bad faith is dirty hands. 

How can you set it up to have a protest, then come in and say,

give me what I want, I didn’t do the things that it appears as

though, that folks are arguing that I did, just go ahead and

give me the new election anyway, the third election, if you

will.

Members of the Board, it's gone on long enough.  And

I know you're tired of hearing me and I apologize for kind of

getting carried away and a little bit lengthy.  You have the

power to say to Allen Dial and the world, enough is enough.  

You can't game the system.  You know, you--the rules

are the rules.  And everybody's entitled to play within those

rules.  But, you know, you can't take and fork in what you call

in performance-enhancing drugs, if you're a baseball player.

That gives you, you know, you'll hit more home runs. 

That’s an unfair advantage.  Well, what Dial has done is not

just--it's more than gaming the system when you haul people to

vote and then turn around and challenge their vote.

That’s unconscionable.  Spell that, Ms. Court

Reporter.  I can't even say it.  You know the word.  
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It's wrong.  It's not complicated.  Greg Cummings

asks you, and Mr. Hunt asks you, and I ask you to consider what

I've said.  You--and we're going to hear from Mr. Dial.  He's

got his time, too.  

At the end of the day--hopefully, it's not the end of

the day, but at the end of these arguments I do want to reserve

about two minutes for a final comment.  

The burden is on us at this motion, and typically the

moving party would be allowed to close.  

I'm opening now.  I'd like to close after Mr. Dial

finishes.  But I think the three of us have given you more than

sufficient grounds to stand on to dismiss this protest to say

it's wrong, we know it's wrong, Allen Dial knows it's wrong,

we're going to now tell the world it's wrong.

In this, let these people go wherever you suggested

they would rather be, Mr. Stone, than to be here.  You have the

power.  I ask you humbly. 

I don’t claim to think smarter than anybody in this

room.  I don’t--I just got a little bit of common sense that

the Lord gave me, and my mom and dad and tried to get me in the

right direction.  

I know right when I see it.  And this is wrong.  I

argue that you recognize right when you see it.  You have the

discretion to say, this is it, this is enough, it's over.  We

ask that you do that, and thank you for your time.
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MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, any responses? 

MR. DIAL: Yes, I'll object to this, and if we

were in a storytelling class we'd have to give Mr. Locklear a

B+ because he's laid out some things.  But, he mentioned Keemo

Pierce or Kurt Collins.  

Keemo Pierce, the reason his name is on the protest,

because it's been alleged that he was paid to vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And you alleged that, Mr. Dial.

MR. DIAL: And he---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And when you presented this

affidavit, you had alleged he was paid to vote.

MR. DIAL: That's what I'm saying, he was alleged

to be paid to vote by his own recognizance, signed a affidavit. 

And, by him signing an affidavit, what I'm referring

to, Statute 163-275, it says, “For any person to give, or

promise, or request, or accept at any time before or after any

such primary or election, any money, property, or other things

of value.”

He's on the protest because this is what happened

with Mr. Keemo.  And Mr. Kurt Collins, he--Mr. Locklear alleged

that I carried Kurt Collins, or then he said that I had

somebody to carry Kurt Collins.  But, the reason Kurt Collins'

name is in this protest is through a letter from Bullard and

Bullard Law Firm that represents the Pembroke Housing

Authority, that names were submitted to them were not on the
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Pembroke Housing Authority lease and they didn't live there.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's based upon the Pembroke

Housing Authority's where their---

MR. DIAL: Based upon--that's what---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---their testimony, would show 

that---

MR. DIAL: ---Housing Authority's records, that they

don't live there, and--and that they're not tenants of Pembroke

Housing Authority, and unlawfully used a address inside the

Housing Authority to cast their vote.  And that's the reason

that I have brought their names up.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, is that all?

MR. DIAL: Sure.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Chairman, at this time, there

would either need to be a motion to declare this to be a

frivolous protest to proceed to turn it down--turn down the

motion and proceed with the hearing, or to reserve that right

to make a decision after further testimony is given.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I think he wanted a little

rebuttal to that. I don't know if he wants it at this time or

not.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I asked for two minutes, and I'll

take one.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you want to wait?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Members of the---

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 159



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

25Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you want to wait?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: No, I want to do it right now,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are you sure?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---while it's on my mind.  

As an attorney, attorneys have a duty to assist the

Court when they can.  And so, I've taken it upon--with Mr.

Cummings' permission, to draft an order.  And I want you, while

you make up your minds, to at least consider what that order

says.

You don't have to adopt it.  Obviously, that's--

that's your call.  But, we have done that and asked that you

take a look at it before you take a position in this matter. 

Thank you.

MR. PAIT:   Has Mr. Dial been provided a copy of the

order?  

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Yes, should be.

MR. DIAL: Should be.  Where's it at?  This?

Yeah, I got a copy.  

And if you'll notice in your statute there it says

any person just promise.  It don't--they don't have to vote, if

they're promised something to vote.

And one more thing, if I may.  Mr. Locklear has

already conceded that there was enough evidence to move forward

for a preliminary hearing, to move it on to a full-blown

hearing.  And now he comes back today, he's changed his mind,
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or--he's saying that it shouldn't be done.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're here in full hearing.

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And it hadn't gotten far enough

into a--to a full hearing for me to be able to determine myself

whether there was any frivolous protest or intentional

deception.  I haven't seen that yet.  

I, too, am concerned about corrosiveness of the

electoral system, not just in Pembroke, but elsewhere.  And

there has been records created, and evidence collected, and

evidence provided for a number of years, and no action has been

taken by the authorities have had that authority.

And as I said early on, Mr. Dial has alleged some

felonious acts by voters who unknowingly did what someone

coerced or paid them to do, which they committed a felony and

didn't even know it.  And other people conspired to commit

felonies to get these people to do it.  

That's part of the purpose of this hearing, for us to

find out what did happen and is there any evidence that this

happened.

So, hopefully, the authorities and powers that be

will indict and charge these people.  I'm looking forward to

it.  And we ain't far enough in this hearing, in my opinion, to

see if that pattern of conspiracy happened.  

And if it did, and if the authorities that--above me
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do their job then they'll do something that will nip it in the

bud and it will clean the corrosiveness out of the system.

Otherwise, it's just going to keep getting worse, and

worse, and worse. A great motion, a lot of allegations.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Any chance of responding to a

comment made, Mr. Stone,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes, Sir.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---or do y'all want to---

CHAIRMAN STONE: You can do that.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: We got an affidavit countering

every affidavit he's got.  Where he says somebody was paid, we

got affidavits saying I was not paid.  And--and that's where

this--that's where this hearing's going to go if it goes.

MR. DIAL: It would be intimidating a witness if

you go back to them and try to get them to do something when

they've already signed an affidavit.  

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I beg your pardon?

CHAIRMAN STONE: A lot of people--people can

retract their statements all the time.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: It's a free world, Mr. Dial.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We got--we--there are

investigators that--that have the duty and obligation, and

responsibility to follow up on the record that's created here

today.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, well, I've heard a little bit
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about that---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---and I want them to do that.

MR. DIAL: I heard a little bit about that,

saying they're going back to the people threatening them,

telling them they--they're going the charge them with a felony

and---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I suppose I should object,---

MR. DIAL: I've heard that, you know.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---I mean, clearly, clearly

that's not---

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's hearsay from what you've

heard.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, let's let my board members

here see what---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: My motion is going to be to

reserved until we hear more.

MS. POWERS Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I entertain the motion. He was

welcome to make it, and it's enlightening.

MS. POWERS: We need to rule on the motion that he

just made.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we're here to discuss on

what y'all want to rule on.

MS. POWERS: He made a motion that we reserve it

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 163



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

29Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

and hear more evidence, and then determine whether are not

there's enough evidence either to sustain or dismiss the

motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would you reserve it or he just

has the right to redo his motion at a later point.

MS. POWERS: He can certainly do that, but at this

point the motion is to reserve the motion.  Basically, to

reserve it and not rule on it at this time but hear more

evidence.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: To deem it frivolous or not, I

mean, my point was---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I can't deem it frivolous at this

point.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Well, let me finish now.

MS. POWERS: But, that's not---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Chairman, I---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: To get to their point to

determine it, we're going to have to hear more.  So, let's

reserve it.  That was what I was saying.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You're saying reserve it.  And I

may be wrong because I'm no expert, but I mean, I feel like

anyone who makes a motion has an opportunity to restate the

motion at an appropriate time in the future.

MS. POWERS: Yes, and the--and those are two

different things.  Out of the three options that we have, we
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could either allow the motion a this time, dismiss his motion

to dismiss at this--or deny it, or reserve the right to rule on

it at a later time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I can't allow it at this time. 

What can y'all do?  I will entertain a motion to whatever y'all

want.

MS. POWERS: The motion that Daniel made was to

reserve the right to rule on it at a later time and hear other

information.  And then I seconded it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I--a motion made and

properly seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  

MS. POWERS: Now, we will hear more evidence.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right.  We'll move into the

meat of the hearing with Mr. Dial beginning with his protest

allegations.  

Mr. Pridgen, do you have a list of certain

individuals in this protest that we have clear cut information

on them as to their residency status, as to their ballot

styles, or anything like that?  Or do we need to just go by

them one by one?
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MR. PAIT: Mr. Pridgen, if you'd state your name

for the record and be sworn.

(Mr. Pridgen was sworn by Ms. Powers.)

MS. POWERS: And your name is?

MR. PRIDGEN: G.L. Pridgen.

CHAIRMAN STONE: What I'm referring to were there

were people who--that he challenged, did they get the

appropriate ballots.

MR. PRIDGEN: These right here, you asked me about

people who we have knowledge on---

CHAIRMAN STONE: What I'm asking for---

MR. PRIDGEN: All right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There was one, for example, I

know.

MR. PRIDGEN:  Jared Locklear.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Specifically, the ones--there was

some that were on his protest list that he alleged who had

voted that we have no record of voting for, period. 

MR. PRIDGEN: Right.  I believe I gave all of you a

copy of Jared Locklear, Jared Ricky Locklear. You should have

three sheets.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Three sheets. That's the three

sheets. 

MR. PRIDGEN: They are stapled together; Jared Ricky

Locklear.
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COURT REPORTER: Do you want that marked as an

exhibit?  Jared Locklear, do you want that marked?

MR. PAIT: Yes, Ma'am, please.

COURT REPORTER: Do you want them marked

separately or as one for the Board of Elections.

MR. PAIT: Separately.

(Board of Elections Exhibit “1”, “2” and “3”

are marked for identification.)

MS. POWERS: I don't have any Jared Locklear.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I got a question.  Why are we

discussing Jared Locklear?  He's not on that list, is he?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don't think it is on here. It should

be the first sheet on there.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: He's not in here, is he?

MR. PRIDGEN: He turned this in though.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Jared Ricky Locklear.  

MR. PRIDGEN: Only he--the allegations he did not--

he got the wrong ballot.

MS. POWERS: Okay, now, where is he on Mr. Dial's

protest?

MR. PRIDGEN: He was not on this---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: He's not on the protest.

MR. DIAL: It was turned in as an affidavit---

MR. HUNT: Objection to anybody that's not part

of the protest.  Why would anybody even bring something up
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today that's not part of the protest?  This is the third time

he's had an opportunity to file this.  If you don't get it

right by the first time, I'm sorry.  That's way beyond---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Right.

MR. HUNT: And--and for Mr. Pridgen to do it and

not give us any kind of notice is ridiculous today.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

MR. PRIDGEN: It was--it was emailed to him.

MS. POWERS: If it's not on the protest list---

MR. HUNT: When was it emailed to us?

MR. PRIDGEN: It was part of the original thing.  I

can go pull it back up.

MR. HUNT: I've not had anything on this person.

MS. POWERS: If it's not part of the original---

MR. HUNT: But, regardless, it's not in the four-

corners list.  It shouldn't--we shouldn't even be talking about

this.

MR. DIAL: It speaks in the protest.

MR. HUNT: Well, if it speaks in the protest, put

it in the protest.  It's not in the protest.

MR. DIAL: It speaks in the protest of people

from the Election Board giving people the wrong ballots.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's where you're alleging we

gave people the wrong ballots?

MR. DIAL: By an affidavit by Mr. Locklear.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Be an affidavit from Mr. Ricky

Locklear--Jared Ricky Locklear.

MR. DIAL: That's right.  I'd like to---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you know if he happens to be

here today?

MR. DIAL: There again,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would he happen to be here today?

MR. DIAL: I don't know, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I'd like to hear from him if he's

here.

MS. POWERS: Was he subpoenaed to be here today?

MR. DIAL: No, he wasn't.

MS. POWERS: Okay.  That's it for Jared Ricky

Locklear.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Can we determine from Mr. Pridgen

which ballot style Mr. Locklear did get?

MS. POWERS I could care less.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You could care less?

MS. POWERS Really.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, it don't matter.

MS. POWERS: I mean, he's not here, and he's not on

the protest.  Why are we even---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, let him---

MS. POWERS: Let's take some of these people who

got their jobs, who left their schools, these people sitting
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out here in the audience who are waiting to see about their

vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let the record reflect---

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---Mr. Ricky Locklear did get the

appropriate ballot, and it has been confirmed by the Board of

Elections assistant. Okay?

I'd like to have heard him say he didn't get the

wrong ballot.  I've got a lot of concern about that.

MS. POWERS: Right. 

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Who is next?

MR. PAIT: And, Mr. Chairman, is there any other

information that would speak directly to one of these?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not him.  Is there any other

information where you confirmed that people that were on the

protest that did receive the right ballot?

MR. PRIDGEN: I don't have any others that just--

that's just--that it's just a ballot issue, no.  The rest of

them are---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MR. PRIDGEN: ---individuals that were residency

issues.

MS. POWERS Were what issues?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Residency issues.  Well, I guess

we'll hear from Mr. Dial a little bit about the vote-buying
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issues.  Do you have anything to enlighten us on those?

MR. DIAL: Well, I do--I'd like to call Ms.

Allison Love.

MR. HUNT: Is that part of the vote-buying

allegations?

MR. DIAL: No, it isn't.

MR. HUNT: Well, I mean, that's what Mr. Chairman

just asked you about.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You're alleging some unlawful

activity by the voters?

MR. DIAL: I am, and I plan to do that when I go

through the people that I--the people that I have.  I have all

my information in their packet to discuss the vote-buying per

voter.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Could we proceed with that at

this time?

MR. DIAL: I thought I had the opportunity to

call who I wanted to first since I was the challenger.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, it's up to the Board to

conduct the hearing.  So, if wish to hear--

MR. DIAL: I understand it's up to the Board.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're trying to create a record

here of--of what's transpired, and who may have participated in

it.

MR. DIAL: Well, that's what I was trying to do,
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Mr. Chairman.  And I had sit down and sort of planned out how 

I was going to move forward.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're seeing a bunch of unlawfuls

and allegations.

MR. DIAL: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Irregular, and unlawful, and

ineligible, and they're all tied together as into the corrosion

of the electoral system.

MR. DIAL: They are.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if we could start with, you

know, this---

MR. DIAL: Do that part---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---illegal activity that would---

MR. DIAL: Well, I'll have to rearrange what I'm

doing here.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, for clarification, it

appears that you are referencing the portion of the protest

dealing with Emily Goodman through Brandon Bell; is that

correct? It's the unlawfully paid offered payment. This, Mr.

Dial is clear.

MR. DIAL: Marcus Locklear, Emily Goodman, Keemo

Pierce,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Keemo Pierce, Ashley Hammond, and

Emily Goodman.  And I mean, the Keemo Pierce, I mean, we can

just eliminate that altogether, can't we, because he didn't
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even vote.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, but he was offered money to

vote.

MR. PAIT: Let's take them one at a time if we

could.

MR. DIAL: And I have an affidavit for that.

MS. POWERS: So, that's one through six; that page.

MR. PAIT: Let's do Emily Goodman, Mr. Dial.

MR. DIAL: All right, that will be fine. Give me

time, I'll have it.  Brandon Bell.  

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, if I could just briefly

speak to the Pierce affidavit?  And the only thing I'll point

out is what's the obvious in that affidavit.  He stated that he

voted.  The record's clear that he didn't vote.  

If he lied about that, what else did he lie about? 

How you could even consider that?  And I think that's what you

just said.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It boils down to credibility---

MR. HUNT: It's credibility.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---of the affidavit and/or the

persons if they're here.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, just as a matter of

making this more efficient, just to let you know, I've got

affidavits from Emily Goodman, Ashley Haymon, Amy Haymon,

Brandon Bell, Marcus Locklear, and Matt McNeill in regard to
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the vote-buying allegations.

MR. DIAL: And I have Marcus Locklear, Emily

Goodwin, Keemo Pierce, and Justin Mitchell.

MS. POWERS: Justin Mitchell?

MR. DIAL: Justin Mitchell.

MS. POWERS: Is he on your protest?

MR. DIAL: He's in the affidavits---

CHAIRMAN STONE: He's not on---

MR. DIAL: ---of Keemo Pierce where he was in his

presence when Matt McNeill paid him to vote.

MR. HUNT: To answer you question, Madame,---

MR. DIAL: He was not 18 years old and he

couldn't vote.

MR. HUNT: Madame, he's not on the protest.

MR. DIAL: Now, which do you want to proceed

with?

CHAIRMAN STONE: He couldn't vote.

MR. DIAL: Couldn't vote?

CHAIRMAN STONE: He says he voted on his

affidavit.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, no, no, Justin Mitchell.

MR. PAIT: Let me briefly--Mr. Chairman, if we

could, we need to stay organized here. 

MR. DIAL: Amy Goodman.

MR. PAIT: We can address Emily Goodman first and
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then go through--Emily Goodman.

MR. DIAL: Amy Goodwin, Emily Goodwin.

MR. DIAL: All right, let's go to Emily Goodman.

          MR. PAIT: Is Emily Goodman in the audience?

MR. DIAL: This is an affidavit by Emily Goodman

and it has been notarized.  And I made the copies.  I made

y'all one.

MR. HUNT: I got it.

MR. PAIT: This would be marked as Dial Exhibit

"1".

(Dial Protest Exhibit Number "1" is marked for

identification.)

MR. DIAL: We do have a subpoena that was served

at the residence where Emily Goodman lives.

MS. POWERS: And Ms. Goodman is not present?

MR. DIAL: I don't see her.

MS. POWERS: Okay. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Our records reflect Emily Goodman

did vote. 

MR. DIAL: She voted and through her own

recognizance through her affidavit says that she was paid to

vote, which would be fraudulent activity on a vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, she committed a felony?

MR. DIAL: According to the statute she did.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do y'all have anything on Emily
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Goodman?

MR. HUNT: Yes, Sir. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Where do you see that at?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: It was at the back.  The very

last pack of stuff in there.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, if I may.  Since we're

dealing with Emily Goodman, if I may approach.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you give Mr. Dial a copy of

this?

MR. HUNT: Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: Do you want me to call out when we're

entering these?

COURT REPORTER:   Yes, Sir.

MR. PAIT: This will be Cummings' Exhibit "5",

for the record, this affidavit of Emily Danielle Goodman as

presented by Mr. Cummings.

(Cummings Exhibit Number "5" is marked

for identification.)

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, do you have any other

evidence towards Emily Goodman other than the affidavit?

MR. DIAL: No, I don't.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Her not being here and his

affidavit states his position on Emily Goodman.  I don't think

there's nothing to rule on Emily Goodman as far as being an

eligible or ineligible voter.  At this point, we don't---
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MS. POWERS: We can't rely on either one of the

affidavits,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's right, and so---

MS. POWERS: ---their cogent and convincing

evidence.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We can't make any determination

about it, because there's nothing to contradict either--

affidavits but each other at this point.  

What about Keemo Pierce, who was paid to vote.  We

need to hear about that?

MS. POWERS: Okay, so we're--as to Emily Goodman---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Take the affidavits for the

record?

MR. PAIT: Take them for the record and move on

to the---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, save it for the record. 

Somebody might like--want those for further investigative

purposes.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, if you'll present what you

have for Keemo Pierce.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Keemo Pierce.

MR. PAIT: Do you have other affidavit?

MR. DIAL: I do, for Mr. Keemo Pierce.

MR. PAIT: Have that marked Dial Exhibit "2".

(Dial Protest Exhibit "2" is marked for
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identification.)

MR. DIAL: On Mr. Keemo Pierce, I also have an

affidavit from Dustin Mitchell.

MR. HUNT: Object to Mitchell's affidavit.

MR. DIAL: He was offered---

MR. HUNT: Mitchell's not part of the list.

MR. DIAL: ---and he gave Keemo Pierce--we're

talking about Keemo Pierce, what he did to Keemo Pierce, he

witnessed it.

MR. HUNT: Keemo Pierce's affidavit speaks for

itself.  He told a lie in his affidavit.  He said he voted. 

You got the voter history.  You know didn't vote.  So, his is

totally unreliable.

MR. DIAL: If you'll check Keemo Pierce---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is Mr. Keemo Pierce here?

MS. POWERS: Exactly.  Keemo Pierce?  Is it Justin

Mitchell?  Is it Justin Mitchell's affidavit?

MR. DIAL: This--this is Justin Mitchell.  But,

he was---

MS. POWERS: Okay.  Justin Mitchell and Keemo

Pierce, are you present?  Okay, go ahead.

MR. DIAL: Keemo Pierce went to the Indian

Education building and went in to vote.  And there's some way I

called and had the records checked, and they said there was

some reason, but it didn't--couldn't tell me what, that they'd
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get back to him and didn't.  For some reason that he didn't

vote, some irregularity there that he didn't vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But he did not vote?  You concede

that?

MR. DIAL: Well, he--that's what he says, he did

not vote.  He went in to vote,---

MS. POWERS: Well, he didn't say he voted--he

didn't vote, he said I voted.

MR. HUNT: That's right.

MS. POWERS: He didn't say I did not vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: First you say he said he did

vote.  I mean, now you're saying he didn't vote.

MR. DIAL: No, this is what he said, Mr. Stone. 

I'm---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did he vote to your knowledge?

MR. DIAL: I have looked on the sheet, but I know

I---

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Check the voter history.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Voter history says he did not

vote.  We're moving away from Keemo Pierce.

MR. HUNT: Again, his affidavit speaks for

itself.  If you're going to tell a lie, you're going to tell a

lie.  And to try to fabricate it somehow and make it the truth

today is ridiculous.

MR. DIAL: You know, if somebody kills somebody
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you got a witness, and this is a witness to Keemo Pierce being

offered money.  That's what the purpose of this was for.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: This is not a trial.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I know in yearly election, I'm

never involved.  People that won by 500, tell me they would

have had a thousand people say they voted for them and they

only got 500.  So, I mean, the records show he didn't vote.

MR. DIAL: Okay.  But, our statute says if you're

offered.  It doesn't say you have to vote.

MS. POWERS: Now, that part we understand.  But,

the issue is that he says he voted.

MR. DIAL: Okay.

MS. POWERS: And he did not vote.

MR. DIAL: So, you won't---

MS. POWERS: So, in relying on this affidavit, you

have to weigh the credibility, and it doesn't seem to be

credible.

MR. DIAL: Okay, that's fine.

MS. POWERS: That really is the issue.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The credibility of the witness is

not going anywhere.

MR. PAIT: Is Ashley Haymon in the audience? 

Please come forward if so.

MR. DIAL: And there was a subpoena, but it

wasn't served.
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MS. POWERS: Ashley Haymon.  So, she did vote, but

she's not here.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She did vote.  She was sent a

subpoena, but it wasn't served.

MR. DIAL: It wasn't served.  Well, wait a

minute.  It might have been served.  Let me find her name.

CHAIRMAN STONE: By the sheriff's department

under--you didn't try to serve her, did you?

MR. DIAL: No.  Sometime I think I could have

done a better--

CHAIRMAN STONE: Got better results.

MR. DIAL: --- sometime I think could've done a

better--they did a good job this time.  I can't take anything

from them.  The note on the subpoena says, not served, moved

approximately a year prior, authority Ms. Jackie Jacobs, new

tenant.

Let's see if I'm even on the right one.  Ashley---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that was Ash---

MR. DIAL: --Ashley Haymon.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Really looking at this hearing is 

totally new compared to anything in the past I might have ever

be able to recollect.

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, that name seems awful

familiar from somewhere.
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MR. DIAL: Well, she was one of the ones that was

in the last protest.

MR. HUNT: I was going to say that's---

MR. DIAL: And I have an affidavit from Mr.

Willie Harris that owns Harris Mobile Home Park.  Ashley voted

from Lot 20, Harris Mobile Home Park.  Here's an affidavit from

Mr. Willie Harris that says she does not live---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But right now we're dealing with

--we're dealing with---

MR. HUNT: I'd object to that.  And the reason

I'd object to that is Ashley Haymon is not on his list of

ineligible voters.  Now, there's an a Amy Haymon, but not a

Ashley Haymon.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're focusing on right now the--

the illegal activity that may have transpired concerning Ashley

Haymon.

MR. PAIT: Number three on my Protest List  list

an Ashley Haymon, H-A-Y-M-O-N (spelled).  And Mr. Dial, if you

have something you--we need to submit it into evidence, and put

it in as an exhibit.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, I have---

MS. POWERS: For the unlawful---

MR. HUNT: For--for the vote-buying, not---

MR. PAIT: Not for the unlawful---

MR. HUNT: ---not ineligible voter.
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MR. PAIT: Okay, that's what we are working with

is the unlawful---

MR. HUNT: And that's the only point I'm trying

to make.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, unlawful.

MR. PAIT: Okay.

MR. DIAL: Well, your affidavit that you had on

Emily Goodman, that affidavit refers to her cousin or whatever,

that she saw her being paid to vote, Amy Haymon, saw Amy Haymon

being paid to vote.

MR. HUNT: We're talking about Ashley Haymon now. 

I know there's two Haymons, but either we're dealing with

Ashley or we're dealing with Amy.  

And if I may approach, I-- apparently Mr. Dial's not

got anything from Ashley Haymon.  If I may approach, I've got

an affidavit for Ms. Haymon.

MR. PAIT: This will be entered in as Cummings

Exhibit "6".

(Cummings Exhibit "6" is marked for

identification.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Dial's referring to Ashley

Haymon as being on an affidavit with--where Emily Goodman

stated that she observed Mr. Locklear--Matt McNeill pay them

all five ($5) dollars.  But, in the other affidavit from Emily

Goodman, she didn't observe anything.
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MS. POWERS: Yeah, she was afraid, intimidated,

yata, yata, yata.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But she didn't observe anything. 

So, either she lied the first time or she's lied the second

time, and we don't know whether she's a---

MS. POWERS: And could we relay on her---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---convulsive habitual liar or

whatever.  I don't know.  I mean, I--conflicting affidavits.

MS. POWERS: Does that Amy--

CHAIRMAN STONE: They're close.  They're like with

how many days apart?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Two.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Two days apart.  Somebody can

changed their mind or saw the light.  

Okay, I'm done with Ashley Haymon and I don't have

any concerns or questions about that.

MR. PAIT: Is Amy Haymon in the audience?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Was she served a subpoena?  Does

anybody know?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We take it that Amy Haymon was

challenged as well, and alleged to have been paid to vote by

Matt McNeill as a result of the affidavit from Emily Goodman;

is that correct?  She said she observed---

MR. DIAL: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---Amy Haymon and her cousin
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Ashley being paid,---

MR. DIAL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---and by the same token she

retracted that to say that neither Amy nor Ashley did.  And

Ashley, in her affidavit, says that she weren't paid to vote,

that she did go, she went on her own, she went with her family.

MR. HUNT: And that's the only affidavit from

Ashley Haymon that I'm aware of.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It is.  But it refers to Amy Lynn

Haymon and so does Emily Goodman's refer to Amy Lynn Haymon.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so now we're on Amy.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We're on Amy.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The only thing we have concerning

Amy Haymon is the reference in Emily Goodman's first affidavit

that she got paid to vote with her, and the second affidavit

that she didn't get paid to vote with her.

MS. POWERS: No, that's on Ashley.

MR. DIAL: Correct.

MS. POWERS: Okay, then we got Emily's.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, this is another---

MS. POWERS: But, now we're at---

MR. DIAL: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: But, now we're at Amy.  So, now we

need to give Mr. Dial an opportunity to address Amy.

MR. DIAL: On Amy Haymon right here.  All right. 
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Amy Haymon voted at Lot 103 or Lot 20.

MR. HUNT: Object to where she voted at.  That's

not what we're on right now.  We're on whether she was---

MR. DIAL: Yes, we're on Amy Haymon.

MR. HUNT: ---was paid or not paid.  That's--

that's where we're at.  I know she's in two places.  But, the

place we're at now is whether she was paid to vote or not paid

to vote.

MR. DIAL: Well, and---

MR. HUNT: And unless I'm---

CHAIRMAN STONE: And the reason we're there is the

evidence that was presented by an affidavit---

MR. DIAL: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---says that Amy Haymon, it's

alleged that she was paid to vote.

MR. DIAL: And---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Was she or not?

MR. DIAL: And Amy (sic) Goodman, or--Emily

Goodman saw her being paid.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so that's---

MR. DIAL: That's while we're there.

MS. POWERS: ---all the evidence that we have on

Amy Haymon.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Concerning getting paid to vote.

MR. HUNT: And I've got an affidavit---
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MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Chairman,---

(Four people talking at one time.)

MS. POWERS: The court reporter cannot take this

down.

COURT REPORTER: I can't take all of you down at

one time.   I'm sorry.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Everybody, everybody--- 

COURT REPORTER:: And I was handed something, but

not Amy Haymon.

MR. HUNT: No, that's Ashley.

COURT REPORTER: I don't have either one.

MR. HUNT: Oh, yeah.  Well, Mr. Dial has it.

COURT REPORTER: Well, what he just gave me was

not Amy Haymon.

MS. POWERS: Yeah, it's the says, Amy Haymon.  See

where it says, “trailer park”?

COURT REPORTER: Okay.  I'm sorry.

MR. PAIT: Madame Reporter, that would be Dial

Exhibit "3".

COURT REPORTER: And that's Amy Haymon, Dial

Exhibit "3".

MR. PAIT: Amy Haymon, Dial Exhibit "3".

(Dial Protest Exhibit "3" is marked for

identification.)

MS. POWERS: And now we have Cummings Exhibit “7".
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(Cummings Exhibit “7" is marked for

identification.)

MR. PAIT: Cummings Exhibit “7", affidavit of Amy

Haymon is Exhibit "7".

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now, I take it that this Amy

Haymon must be sister to Ashley Haymon?

MR. DIAL: I think it's mother.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And cousin to Emily.  Any case,

the way they stated, me and my family drove ourselves to the

library to vote.   They did not ride with Matt McNeill.

MR. DIAL: If you'll look in the affidavit from

Amy (sic) Goodman, it will say that they--he followed them to

the polling place it or whatever it said there on my

recollection.

MR. HUNT: On the affidavit in the record for Ms.

Ashley Haymon--Amy Haymon is what we presented.

MR. DIAL: Emily Goodman, that's where it's

coming from.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, you know, we've

determined that Amy's affidavit and the retracted affidavits

from Emily Goodman, who it appears started this thing, that all

of that has turned out to be flip-flop and it appears neither

one of them were paid to vote.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so we will just mark this---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Based upon the evidence I see,
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are we ready to rule that nobody was paid to vote?

MS. POWERS: No, we're not, because we didn't talk

about Marcus Locklear yet.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Was he on there as being paid to

vote?

MS. POWERS: Yes, at number five.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Number five. 

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: There's six altogether.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  So we are moving on to--

Mr. Locklear.

MS. POWERS: Ms. Patterson, may I have some paper

clips?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Dial, do you have an

affidavit from Marcus Locklear?

MR. DIAL: I do, but now, I just handed y'all

address of 103, Lot 20, Corinth (sic) Road, that I will need

when we go to our--to back to---

MS. POWERS: So, in this---

MR. DIAL: ---to back to Amy Haymon.

MS. POWERS: And so, Mr. Dial, that is your exhibit

that you just gave us?  What exhibit was that?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're not in that direction yet.

MS. POWERS: Exhibit "3".  So, now whenever you

refer to that, we'll get to residency,---

MR. DIAL: Yeah, that's what I'm saying.
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MS. POWERS: ---this is your Exhibit Number "3".

MR. DIAL: This is an affidavit from Marcus

Locklear.

MR. PAIT: Is Marcus Locklear present in the

audience?  If so, please come forward.  

This will be Dial Exhibit "4", an affidavit of Marcus

Locklear.

(Dial Protest Exhibit "4" is marked for

identification.)

MR. HUNT: And we got an affidavit from Mr.

Marcus Locklear.

MR. PAIT: This will be Cummings Exhibit "8".

(Cummings Exhibit "8" is marked for

identification.)

MS. POWERS: These handwritings don't match.  Do

you see that?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do we have a voter history on

Marcus Locklear, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Y'all should have in--well, probably

not, I'd have to pull that because he was not in the protest.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He was not in the original

protest.  Just let me know if he voted, Marcus Locklear, 508

Chavis Park.

MR. HUNT: We didn't see a Marcus Locklear in the

voter history.
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MR. DIAL: When I talked to Marcus, he told me

that he went in to vote, but he couldn't vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, your allegations is---

MR. DIAL: That he was offered money to vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---that he didn't vote, so

therefore, he didn't commit the crime.  But, somebody committed

a crime because they offered to pay him to vote.

MR. DIAL: Exactly.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that where you're going here,

Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Exactly.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All right, and I can--I can

understand that.  He ain't guilty enough.  I'm going to put not

guilty on his thing.  But, somebody is for offering him an

incentive.

MR. DIAL: In the presence of two more people.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you know who Corey and

Christina is?

MR. DIAL: I do.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Who do they work for?

MR. DIAL: They work for me.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They work for you?  So, they

didn't pick him up, to your knowledge, at all?

MR. DIAL: Yeah, they carried him to vote.  But,

he went in to vote, and--and something, he--he couldn't vote. 
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He said--he told me he didn't get to vote.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The man offered him an incentive

and he wouldn't go?

MR. DIAL: With Matt.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, Corey and Christina carried

him, and he did go and attempt to vote?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So there's some awful complicated

politics in Pembroke.  

MR. DIAL: It's been that way for some time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Just what they tell me.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Well, I object to that, that it's

been that way for some time, Mr. Stone, because it hasn't been. 

It's been that way since Mr. Dial's been---

CHAIRMAN STONE: The other common denominator is

me, Judge.  I mean, since I've been here, it's happened nearly

every time.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You and Mr. Dial must've come

along about the same time.

CHAIRMAN STONE:    I mean, the rest of these folks---

MR. DIAL: That's all I have as far as anybody

being paid off.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We have Brandon Bell.  What do

you have on Brandon Bell.

MR. DIAL: We have Brandon Bell.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: He supposed committed a felony.

MR. DIAL: All right, let me find Brandon Bell

for you.  Brandon Bell, right here.  

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I'm going to guess he is not in

the audience.  

MS. POWERS: Lets ask.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is Mr. Brandon Bell available?

MR. DIAL:   I have an affidavit for Mr. Brandon Bell,

and he was paid to vote.  I have some photos of Mr. Brandon

Bell being transported to the polling site in Pembroke sitting

in the back of Mr. Matt McNeill's pickup.

The first is--the first page is Brandon Bell sitting

in the back of the pickup.  Then you got a picture of the---

MR. PAIT: This will be Cummings---excuse me. 

Mr. Dial, this will Mr. Dial's Exhibit "5".

(Dial Protest Exhibit Number "5" is marked for

identification.)

MR. DIAL: And you see Mr. Brandon Bell leaving

out of the polling place.  There again,---

MS. POWERS: Now, is this Brandon Keith Bell?

MR. DIAL: Ma'am?

MS. POWERS: Is his name Brandon Keith Bell?  I

just ask because our voter history says he didn't vote for

2016.  Not Brandon Keith Bell.  I just wanted to make sure we

got the right one.
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MR. DIAL: Well, it's--believe it or not, Mr.

Brandon Bell says he took the money and went to the polling

place, turned around and went to the library and stayed a few

minutes, and then come back out and didn't even vote.  But, you

can see him being brought up, coming out of the polling place.

MR. HUNT: If I may approach, I've got an

affidavit on Mr. Bell.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If you would, please.

MR. PAIT: Madame Reporter, would you have this

marked as Cummings Exhibit "9."

(Cummings Exhibit "9" is marked for

identification.)

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, I know that completes

the list, but I've got one more affidavit I'd like to present

on that specific issue, the allegations of vote-buying,

whatever you want to call it.  

MR. DIAL:    I have a witness to call, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MR. DIAL: On the Brandon Bell.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Huh?

MR. DIAL: On Brandon Bell, I say I have a

witness to call.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Brandon Bell is here?

MR. DIAL: No, Brandon Bell is not here, but if

you will notice on his thing you will have a witness that
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signed it, plus it was notarized.

MR. OXENDINE: Charles David Oxendine.

MR. DIAL: And they are present.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let's hear it from Mr. Oxendine.

MR. DIAL: I'd like to call Mr. Charles Oxendine

to the stand, please.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Oxendine if you would raise your

right hand and be sworn. Ms. Powers?

(Mr. Charles Frederick Oxendine sworn by Ms.

Powers.)

MR. PAIT: Please state your name and address for

the record?

MR. OXENDINE: Charles Frederick Oxendine, 606 West

Fifth Street, Pembroke.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.  Mr. Dial, what kind

of questions would you like to ask him?

MR. DIAL: Mr. Oxendine, do you know Brandon

Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: At--sometime last month were you out

at Strickland Heights at the activity room?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir. 

MR. DIAL: Did you see Brandon Bell in that

activity room?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 195



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

61Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

MR. DIAL: At anytime did you notice myself come

in that activity room?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir, I did.

MR. DIAL: Can you recollect a discussion that I

had with Mr. Brandon Bell?

 MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir, I can.

MR. DIAL: Would you tell the Court, please?

MR. OXENDINE: That he was paid to vote.

MR. DIAL: Did you hear Mr. Brandon Bell say that

he was paid to vote.

MR. OXENDINE: Sir, I did. I signed an affidavit--or

signed--or was a witness to that.

MR. DIAL: At anytime, did you hear any threats

from me while he was in there?

MR. OXENDINE: No, Sir.

MS. POWERS: So, you were there whenever Mr. Dial

went to have Brandon Bell sign the affidavit?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Ma'am, we were. We were shooting

pool that day.  

MS. POWERS: So now, you didn't see Mr. Bell being

paid?

MR. OXENDINE: No, I did not.

MS. POWERS: But heard Mr. Bell say that he was

paid to vote?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Ma'am.
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MS. POWERS: And you saw him sign the affidavit?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Ma'am and I witnessed it.

MS. POWERS: Okay.  

MR. DIAL:     No, further questions.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Oxendine, I noticed--is this your

signature on this?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, it is.

MR. HUNT: Was Ms. Dial with you that day;

Sherrie Dial?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, she was.

MR. HUNT: Okay. And she didn't date hers; do you

remember what date it was?

MR. OXENDINE: No, I can't say.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Hunt, which exhibit are you

referencing?

MR. HUNT: I'm not sure.  There's a Brandon Bell

affidavit.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Dial "5".

MR. PAIT: Dial's "5"?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Right.   This is what you are

looking at, right?

MR. HUNT:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Dail "5".

MR. HUNT: So, it's not dated anywhere on there?

MR. OXENDINE: I don't know, Sir. I can't remember. 
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I remember signing it an affidavit for where he said he had

been paid.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But it is your testimony you

witnessed the conversation between Mr. Bell and Mr. Dial

sometime before March 29, when this was filed.  And that Mr.

Bell did tell Allen Dial that he was paid five ($5) dollars to

vote on March 15th?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And at that time was this

affidavit already prepared for Mr. Bell to sign or was it

already signed when you heard him say it?

MR. OXENDINE: Repeat your question now? 

MR. HUNT: What you are saying is, you were

present when Mr. Dial approached Mr. Brandon Bell, and Mr. Bell

stated to Mr. Dial he was paid five ($5) dollars to vote by

Matt McNeill; you heard that?

MR. OXENDINE: I heard that, yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And you seen Mr. Bell sign this?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, I did.

CHAIRMAN STONE: They had this prepared before

they ever came in to approach you?

MR. OXENDINE: I don't know if they had it prepared,

Sir, or not.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you see them type it out

right there or---
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MR. OXENDINE: No, I didn't see them type it out.

MR. DIAL: If I may say something to the witness,

Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE:   You can say something, yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Oxendine, this says, "Brandon Bell

was paid five ($5) dollars to vote on March 15, 2016, by Matt

McNeill."

Is that not the statement that you wrote out for

Brandon Bell,---

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, it is.

MR. DIAL: ---and then we called somebody---

MR. OXENDINE: Yes.

MR. DIAL: ---to come and notarize it?

MR. OXENDINE: That's right.

MR. HUNT: Well now, that's typed now, do you---

MR. DIAL: They typed it up and brought it, what

he--what they were told his--that he had.  And then it was

brought to the recreation activity place at Strickland Heights. 

And Brandon Bell signed it and Mr. Oxendine witnessed it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  At some point after that

Mr. Bell acknowledged to you or to Mr. Dial in your presence

that he was paying five ($5) dollars from Matt McNeill.  At

some point after that, you're saying Sherrie Dial showed up

with this for you to sign?

MR. OXENDINE: I wrote it.  He asked me to write the

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 199



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

65Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

paper out.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, you hand wrote it out?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes.  In my handwriting, yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's not been introduced into

evidence here, is it?

MR. HUNT: Where's that paper?

MR. OXENDINE: She wrote--she typed it out, I guess.

MR. DIAL: We've called---

MR. HUNT: No, no.  You--you--you're testifying. 

Let me ask Mr. Oxendine some questions, if you will, Mr.

Chairman.  

So, Mr. Oxendine, your--your testimony was that you

wrote a statement out for Mr. Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, I did.

MR. HUNT: That's what your statement is.  What

did you do with that statement?

MR. OXENDINE: I gave it to Allen.

MR. HUNT: You gave it to Allen?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, I did.

MR. HUNT: What did Allen do with it?

MR. OXENDINE: After that, I don't know what he did

with it.

MR. HUNT: Did you stay there and--now--now,

you've been---

MR. OXENDINE: I was there when Brandon Bell signed. 
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If it's typed out in there--if it's typed out after I filled it

out, I was there when Brandon Bell signed it and I witnessed

it.

MR. HUNT: Did you---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, that was a written one that

you signed, right?

MR. OXENDINE: It was that paper there.

MR. HUNT: But, you said you--your testimony was

you wrote the testimony out.

MR. DIAL: He did.  

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir, I did.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  That's typed.

MR. DIAL: If you want the note, Sir,---

MR. HUNT: No, no.  You don't need to be

testifying, Mr. Dial.  Let Mr. Oxendine.  

And I'm not trying to confuse you, Mr. Oxendine, I'm

just trying to understand.  You say you wrote the statement

out.

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: Okay, that statement's typed.  Where

did the typed statement come from?

MR. OXENDINE: I have no--unless Mr. Dial had it

typed out.

MR. HUNT: Did you sign more than one statement?

MR. OXENDINE: I signed one statement.
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MR. HUNT: Okay.  Now, you say you signed one

statement and you say it's your testimony, not mine, that what

--you wrote it out and you signed it?

MR. OXENDINE: No, Sir, I did not say that.  I said I

signed a paper that was--it said witness on it.  It had the

date, and as a witness I signed that paper.

MR. HUNT: But, you--you earlier said you wrote

something---

MR. OXENDINE: Let me see the papers and I'll tell

you if it's my signature.

MR. HUNT: But, you earlier said you wrote

something out.

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, but I didn't sign it.

MR. HUNT: Did all this happen at the same time? 

I mean, the same day, the same time?

MR. OXENDINE: It was the same day, yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  Did the statement that you

signed, had somebody already typed it out---

MR. OXENDINE: Yes.

MR. HUNT: ---when they approached Mr. Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: No, I don't think so.

MR. HUNT: Well, that---

MR. OXENDINE: I can't be sure.

MR. HUNT: Okay, you can't be sure.

MR. OXENDINE: That's right.
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MR. HUNT: So, all this happened in the course of

time?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: How long were you there?

MR. OXENDINE: Sir, I cannot be sure how long I was

there.

MR. HUNT: When you got there, when you say you

saw Mr. Dial and Brandon Bell talking, where was Sherry Dial?

MR. OXENDINE: At that particular time, I don't know.

MR. HUNT: Did you see her come in?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir, I seen her come in.

MR. HUNT: Okay.

MR. OXENDINE: Where she was at before she came in, I

do not know.

MR. HUNT: After you witnessed the conversation

between Mr. Dial and Mr. Bell, how long was it before Sherry

Dial came in?

MR. OXENDINE: I can't remember that, can't be sure

of that.

MR. HUNT: Did she bring the statement with her?

MR. OXENDINE: When I seen the statement, it was

laying on a table in there.

MR. HUNT: Well, was the statement there before

Sherrie Dial got there?

MR. OXENDINE: What do you mean, the typed statement?
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MR. HUNT: Yes.

MR. OXENDINE: I don't know that.

MR. HUNT: And you say you saw it on the table?

MR. OXENDINE: I seen it--the first time I seen it

was on the table.

MR. HUNT: Well, the first time you---

MR. OXENDINE: Where it was at before I have no idea.

MR. HUNT: The first time you saw it on the table

with Sherrie Dial in the recreation room or wherever you were

at---

MR. OXENDINE: She was in there at that time, yes,

Sir.  Where she was at prior to that I have no knowledge.

MR. HUNT: Did she bring the statement with her?

MR. OXENDINE: I can't tell you that.

MR. HUNT: Did Mr. Dial have the statement?

MR. OXENDINE: I can't tell you that.  When I seen

the statement it was on the table.  Now, who brought it in, who

had it, I have no idea.

MR. DIAL: I'd like to re-cross, please.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Proceed.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Oxendine, during the conversation

with Mr. Brandon Bell, was he asked to go downtown in front of

a notary and sign a statement?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, he was.

MR. DIAL: Can you give us his response?
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MR. OXENDINE: That he didn't want to leave playing--

shooting pool right then.  That's exactly what he told me. 

 Me--we was shooting pool, in fact, together.

MR. DIAL: Then what--I'm trying to say it that--

but, can--can you remember me telling him that we would bring a

notary there---

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: ---and let him sign it there, and he

agreed to that?

MR. OXENDINE: He agreed to it, yeah.

MR. DIAL: He agreed to do that?

MR. OXENDINE: That's exactly what he done.

MR. DIAL: Okay.  And then--I'm already sworn in. 

In the mean time after that.  My daughter was at home, I called

her on the phone and told her what statement Mr. Oxendine had

wrote out.  And she said that she would come by where Brandon

Bell was and notarize it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we are---

MR. DIAL: She typed it out and brought it with

her, presented it, and Mr. Oxendine and myself and Brandon

Bell, I was standing over at the other side.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We've got--we've got the facts on

this one, and to the best that we can get them without Brandon

Bell here.

I have one question for Mr. Strickland--Mr. Oxendine. 
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Do you know Brandon Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: Yes, Sir, I shoot---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you know him fairly well?

MR. OXENDINE: Pretty well, yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Personally, do you see him around

here and there?

MR. OXENDINE: He wouldn't say we're good--no, you

wouldn't say we're good friends.  We shoot pool---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, you---

MR. OXENDINE: ---occasionally in the center.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Now, you like to be around him. 

Is there any reason you can think of that he would sign an

affidavit stating one thing on March the 29th or shortly there

before, and on April 1st, just a couple of days later,

completely contradict himself and say the opposite?

MR. OXENDINE: I can't figure it out.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You can't figure no reason?

MR. OXENDINE: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, it would be---

MS. POWERS: Oh, a felony might be the reason.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would it be beyond his character

and personality to do that sort of thing?

MR. OXENDINE: I would think so.

CHAIRMAN STONE: To say one thing and do another.

MR. OXENDINE: Say one thing today and sign a
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paper and then contradict it later.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you, Sir.

MR. OXENDINE:  It doesn't make sense to me.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you, Mr. Oxendine.  We

appreciate it.

MR. OXENDINE: I'm through?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, no.  I got a question.

MR. OXENDINE: Okay.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: You were there for the whole

conversation between Mr. Dial and Mr. Bell, right?

MR. OXENDINE: Right.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Can you tell us what the tone was

used by Mr. Dial?

MR. OXENDINE: In a normal voice.  He weren't

hollering and carrying on, or nothing like that.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Did you hear any mention of him

being in trouble with the law for not signing the paper?

MR. OXENDINE: No.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: You didn't hear nothing about the

law, felony, no criminal act had been committed or nothing like

that?

MR. OXENDINE: Some time later, I don't know how

long, days, he told me that somebody told him---

MR. PAIT: He being who, Sir?

MR. OXENDINE: Huh?
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MR. PAIT: He, who is he?

MR. OXENDINE: Brandon Bell.

MR. PAIT: Brandon Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: Now, I don't know--he didn't call the

name or the person that said that he could be convicted of a

felony.  Then I said--now, this is my personal--I said,

Brandon, you couldn't be convicted of a felony if you're

telling the truth.  That's what I told him.

MR. HUNT: Do you--do you know if Mr. Bell had

recently been to jail?

MR. OXENDINE: I don't--I don't know that.  I know he

works at the hospital.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, let's move on.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, would you show Mr.

Oxendine a picture of Brandon Bell so everybody will know we're

talking about the same person?

CHAIRMAN STONE: If that'll satisfy you.  But, you

just make sure that this is the same Brandon Bell.  And I'll

also walk over here and show it to you.  

Now, this is the Brandon Bell that Mr. Dial is

showing me.  Is that the same Brandon Bell?

MR. OXENDINE: If I could--anybody got any dime store

glasses?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, I got some.  Wear mine. 

See your mistakes before you make them if you wear them.
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MR. OXENDINE: Let me see that.  Yeah, that's Brandon

Bell right there.  I can recognize that better than I can

that--where that one he were walking away.  But, that is

Brandon Bell.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And that's the same Brandon Bell

that you say made those statements on that affidavit that you

signed that changed his mind two days later,---

MR. OXENDINE: That's the same Brandon Bell.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---because he got scared of

carrying a reputation of saying one thing today and doing

another one tomorrow?

MR. OXENDINE: That's the same Brandon Bell.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Like I said, we're through with

Mr. Bell.  

Do we have--I noticed we have some stuff here about

Pembroke Housing Authority.  Do we have any folks here

representing Pembroke Housing Authority?

MS. WYNN: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I'm sure they are getting a

little behind on their work.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Sir.

MR. OXENDINE: Thank you.

MR. PAIT: No further questions of Mr. Oxendine?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anymore questions?

MS. POWERS: Not for us.
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MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Oxendine.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I think that some of our

assistants and staff need to take a short break.  And we'll

take about 10 minutes, and then we're going to move into the

Housing Authority with any information they have pertinent to

James Thomas Rowsey, Randy Jones, Elizabeth Dugoff, Johnny Ray

Haggins, and Kurt Collins.  You prepared to do that, Ma'am? 

MS. WYNN:  Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay, we'll do that after our

10-minute recess.

(Off the record at 12:35 p.m.)

(On the record at 12:50 p.m.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: It's about 12:50.  We're back in

session after a 10-minute recess.  We're fixing to move forward

with some testimony, I believe, from someone from the Pembroke

Housing Authority in reference to five individuals at the

request of Mr. Grady Hunt.  

He'd like to introduce one affidavit that he failed

to get in, and--and I'm inclined to accept it because it does

pertain to the person at the center of this controversy of the

vote buying.  And you state---

MR. HUNT: It's--it's an affidavit, Mr. Chairman,

from Larry Matt McNeill regarding the--just refuting the vote

buying allegations.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is he here?
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MR. HUNT: He's not here.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You can't get him here either,

can you?

MR. HUNT: I can get him here.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: And I will---

MR. HUNT: He's in school.  He's--he's with the

public schools.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Wait a minute.  Somebody from the

school system said they could be here after lunch.  Who was

that person?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Are you talking about that sticky

note?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, where is the sticky note?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Ms. Nicole Hunt.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Oh, no, that's somebody else. 

This person could be here after lunch.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That's the only one I've seen.

CHAIRMAN STONE:  Okay, all right.  

MR. PAIT: This will be marked as Cummings

Exhibit "10", the affidavit of Larry McNeill.

(Cummings Exhibit “10" is marked for

identification.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: Just abbreviate what it says and

tell us--and did you give Mr. Dial a copy?

MR. HUNT: He--he does have a copy.
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MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Tell them what is says, Grady.

MR. HUNT: I mean, it--again, refutes everything

as far as the vote-buying allegations, saying that he didn't do

it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And we ain't got to read the

whole thing.  Okay.  All right, moving on.  

Mr. Dial, in your protest, a number of voters you

claim are not occupants at the addresses controlled by the

Pembroke Housing Authority within the town limits, and you

state they were improperly registered and were allowed to

unlawfully vote.

I'm assuming that was because they were illegal

residents.

MR. DIAL: At a address that they did not live

there.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Because they were illegally

living there, right?

MR. DIAL: Right.  They're not on the lease of

the Housing Authority to be a legal residency (sic).

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let's proceed with James Thomas

Rowsey, III.

MR. DIAL: I have a affidavit from Mitsy Rowsey

that lives at 713-B Roberts Avenue.

MR. HUNT: Just for the record, Mr. Chairman, I

can see that this person voted One-stop.  Pull their ballot. 
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Pull their ballot.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We are able to recreate if we

need to.

MR. HUNT: Right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We need to make a determination

first.

MR. HUNT: In fact, I'll concede one, two--one,

four, five, where we won't have to waste your time or our time. 

One, four, and five, pull them.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I'm not able to do that at this

time.

MR. HUNT: But, I'm just saying---

CHAIRMAN STONE: At this stage---

MR. HUNT: ---you can do it.  They all voted One-

stop, all three of them.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, are--are they living there

and just not legal residents of the Housing Authority?  That's

what I need to be answered here.

MR. PAIT: If I may, do we have that exhibit to

put into evidence, the affidavit?  Did you present that

affidavit---

MR. DIAL: No, but I got one that I'll---

MR. PAIT: This will be marked Dial Exhibit "6".

(Dial Protest Exhibit "6" is marked for

identification.)
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MR. DIAL: This is Misty Rowsey.  She's a

residency (sic) at 713-B.  I also have a letter from Bullard

and Bullard, which is the attorney from the Pembroke Housing

Authority stating that they are not--that they have no record

or tenancy within the last six months of these people, or Mr.

Rowsey at the--living on---

MR. HUNT: We--we don't have a copy of that

affidavit, Mr. Chairman.

MR. DIAL: Housing Authority may have one right

here, Mr. Hunt.

MS. POWERS: Mr. Dial, what is the relationship

between Misty Rowsey and James Rowsey.

MR. DIAL: It's her father, I think.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is James Thomas Rowsey here?

MR. DIAL: An affidavit was not served.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The affidavit?

MS. POWERS: Subpoena.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Subpoena?

MR. DIAL: Subpoena, yes, Sir.  A subpoena was

not served.

MS. POWERS: So, did Ms. Rowsey say where her

father lives?

MR. DIAL: Well, it says on the--well, I said the

subpoena weren't served.  It says on the back of the subpoena

does not reside at this residence.
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MS. POWERS: Did Ms. Rowsey say where her father

lived?

MR. DIAL: She did say, but I don't remember. 

Somewhere out of town.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do we have Greg Bullard from the

Housing Authority here?  Anybody from the Housing Authority

that can verify with absolute certainty information about---

MS. POWERS: We're advised whether or not he's on

the lease.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That's right.

MS. POWERS: Have at it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Thank you, Ma'am.  You name,

Ma'am?

MS. WYNN: Karen Wynn.

MS. POWERS: Ms. Wynn, if you'll raise your right

hand.  Do you solemnly swear that the information you're about

to give is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the

truth?

MS. WYNN: I do.

MR. PAIT: Please state your name for the record

and your position.

MS. WYNN: Karen Wynn, Director of Housing.  And

we do not have him on the lease.  He's not on there.

MS. POWERS: And him who?

MS. WYNN: James.
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MS. POWERS: James Thomas Rowsey?

MS. WYNN: Yeah.

MS. POWERS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are you involved with the day-to-

day operations at the property located---

MS. WYNN: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---at 713 Roberts Avenue?

MS. WYNN: Uh-huh, yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have any knowledge at all

of James Thomas Rowsey?

MS. WYNN: No, I've never heard of him.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Are you familiar with him?  Do

you understand that he is Misty Rowsey's father?

MS. WYNN: No, I didn't.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You did not?

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, she states he is.

MS. POWERS: She who?  Where does it say she said

that?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Misty Rowsey.

MS. POWERS: But, where does it say that?

CHAIRMAN STONE: She said it's her father.  Mr.

Dial said it was her father.

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So, it would be your contention
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that if Mr. Rowsey was living there he would be living there

illegally?

MS. WYNN: Illegal, that's correct. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if people are living there

illegally, what--what steps do you take to remove them?

MS. WYNN: Evictions.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if it was someone's father

that was staying for a temporary period of time, could they be

added to the lease?

MS. WYNN: They could be, yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if they refuse not to, then

they would be evicted?

MS. WYNN: Yes, Sir.  And if they have, like,

overnight guests or somebody's coming to visit them, they

suppose to call in and report it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Does that always happen?

MS. WYNN: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And in a case where someone--what

would you say, outstayed--outstays their welcome according to

the lease.  What period of time would it take normally to

remove those?

MS. WYNN: A couple weeks.

CHAIRMAN STONE: A couple weeks?

MS. WYNN: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, you--to your knowledge, he's
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not living there?

MS. WYNN: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if he was, you would take the

appropriate steps to remove him from there?

MS. WYNN: Correct, uh-huh.  Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Being familiar with some of these

processes, are you aware that some people have been known to

live in Pembroke Housing Authority complexes for periods of

time exceeding 30 days before they were removed?

MS. WYNN: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You've never known of that to

happen?

MS. WYNN: No.  Not legally, no.

MS. POWERS: I'm sorry, did you say not legally? 

Are you saying that---

MS. WYNN: Not that--not that it's known.

MS. POWERS: Okay, so, you're not aware that

anybody that was living in public housing has a tenant or

someone living in---

MS. WYNN: Not longer than a couple days, no.

MS. POWERS: ---that is not on the lease?

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, you are aware a number of

people are registered in the Pembroke Housing Authority
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complexes that are not on the lease?

MS. WYNN: No.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You're not?

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.

MS. WYNN: No, because we--if they do, if we hear

of it, we take precautions to get them out--to add them on to

the lease or they have to leave.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that Housing Authority policy

at all to ever cross-reference Board of Elections registrations

with Housing Authority tenants that are on the lease to see who

may be claiming they live there when they don't?

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You don't have any process like

that?

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

MS. POWERS: Do you conduct inspections, you, Ms.

Wynn?

MS. WYNN: I don't do them.

MS. POWERS: Okay.  Nothing further.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If this Misty Rowsey's father,

James Thomas Rowsey, III, took up residence there for a period

of 30 days and it was to be discovered, what would possibly be

the penalty for Misty Rowsey?

MS. WYNN: Eviction.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Eviction?

MS. WYNN: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Or, any other options?

MS. WYNN: It just all depends on--there are

different situations for each tenant.  If she wants to add him

on, she can do that.  We give them time enough to get that

done, and if they don't then they get evicted.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if they added them on, what

would be the additional--would there be some additional costs

that they might would incur?

MS. WYNN: Yes, if he has an income coming in.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If he has an income coming in.

MS. WYNN: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  Mr. Dial, what do you want

to tell us about Mr. Rowsey?

MR. DIAL: Mr. Rowsey registered at 713 Roberts

Avenue and does not live there, so he was improperly registered

and not living in the Town of Pembroke.  

And we have a affidavit from his daughter that he

didn't live there, and now we have testimony from Ms. Wynn that

Ms. Rowsey does not live at that address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It appears that he registered on

March 8th, 2016, during a One-stop election process; is that

correct, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: And in doing so, did he have to

provide some kind of identification showing that address?

MR. PRIDGEN: Not--no, if he was already registered,

he--you know, he could just change his address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: His register date was March 8th,

2016.

MR. PRIDGEN: Then he should've had to show some ID.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That would be HAVA---

MR. PRIDGEN: HAVA and------

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---documents, light bill, utility

statement, driver's license, or anything?  

Since that time, would Mr. James Thomas Rowsey have

received any kind of mailing verification from the Robeson

County Board of Election?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir, we did send out---

CHAIRMAN STONE: To your knowledge, has it been

returned undeliverable?

MR. PRIDGEN: It's not, but I can---

CHAIRMAN STONE: To your knowledge,---

MR. PRIDGEN: ---check it right now.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---at this point in time?

MR. PRIDGEN: To my--at this point in time, no.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything else on Mr. Thomas

Rowsey, Mr. Hunt, Tiffany?

MR. DIAL: Like I say, a affidavit (sic) was sent
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out at--it wasn't served, but it says subject does not reside

at this address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That was from law enforcement

officials---

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---showed up at the door?  Do you

have anything from the mailman?  More than likely reaching for

the check.  Okay.  Anything, Daniel?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Do we make a motion for the--to

sustain the protest?  Do we need to?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're going to have to do a--

we're trying to determine whether he may have or may not have

been an eligible voter from that address, keeping in mind that

you rule in the light most favorable to the voter.  He has

registered.  

He provided some type of I.D. that he lived there,

which meant he received some type of mail there from a utility

statement, to a social security check, or something.  

And as Ms. Wynn has stated, they do check and do

inspections from time-to-time, but this is not on an everyday

basis.  She--she has no knowledge whether he does or he

doesn't.

And I believe I'm correct and she will correct me if

I'm wrong.  She does not know for sure, but if he was he was

living there illegally.
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MS. WYNN: Correct. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Does he legally make him an

unauthorized voter is the question in your mind, Daniel?

MR. DIAL: We have an affidavit from his daughter

says he does not reside there.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We do have an affidavit from his

daughter, Misty Rowsey is not here, James Thomas Rowsey is not

here.  One question is would she concede it if she thought she

was going to be evicted?

Without anything more substantial stating that he

lives somewhere else or outside the municipality,---

MR. HUNT: I may can help you with that, Mr.

Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have any knowledge of

where he lives?  Please enlighten me.

MR. HUNT: And I don't have copies.

MR. PAIT: What are you handing to the Chairman?

MR. HUNT: It's Tribal card and in fact, it's

multiple Tribal Cards that all have addresses outside of town.

That's the reason we conceded that one.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  

MR. PAIT: Those would be entered as Cummings

Exhibit "10"; is that correct?

COURT REPORTER: "11".

MR. PAIT: "11".
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(Cummings Exhibit Number “11" marked for

identification.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: And these are copies of the

Lumbee Tribal card, even the most current, it states he has an

address outside of town.  That, coupled with the fact that his

daughter did an affidavit and the housing authority has no

record of it.  I'm inclined to think he was an ineligible

voter, and I make that motion.  

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And I second that motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded, all in favor say, aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: James Thomas Rowsey is ruled

ineligible that participated in the Pembroke Municipal

Election.

Moving on to Randy Jones. 

     MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: He's here.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Jones.  Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Yeah.  If you will--let me find Randy

Jones.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did you get that Jerri?

MS. PATTERSON: (No response.)

CHAIRMAN STONE: I said, did you get that Jerri?
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MS. PATTERSON: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Jones was subpoenaed and he is

here.

MR. DIAL: Again, if you will--Mr. Jones was

subpoenaed and he is here.  He is subpoenaed and he is here. 

And also, on the list that you have from Bullard and Bullard,

do you want me to submit another one for Mr. Jones, or do you

want me to use the same one because that group of names are on

the list to do either/or.

This is one of the names on the list from Bullard and

Bullard, which is the attorney for the Pembroke Housing

Authority.    

CHAIRMAN STONE: We will continue to use that one. 

MS. POWERS: We will just refer to that exhibit, so

that---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We'll just refer to the exhibit. 

MS. POWERS: Exhibit Number what, Madame Court

Reporter.   

Mr. Dial?

MS. POWERS: Exhibit Number?

COURT REPORTER: Exhibit Number “7".

MS. POWERS: Number “7" is the--

COURT REPORTER: No.

MS. POWERS: ---the one from Bullard and Bullard?

COURT REPORTER: I don't have--
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CHAIRMAN STONE: It's on the second page of the

one--the affidavit.

COURT REPORTER: Okay.  It's Number “6" page two.

MS. POWERS: So, we will just refer it to Exhibit

Number “6".

CHAIRMAN STONE: Page two.

MS. POWERS: Page two.

MR. DIAL: There again--there again, Ms. Wynn,

through your records, do you have a current record with you of

the Pembroke Housing Authority residents?

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MR. DIAL: In your record as Mr. Randy Jones been

a tenant at 214 Oxendine Street in the last sixty days?

MS. WYNN: Do you know the Head of Household is

there?

MR. DIAL: A tenant on the lease of the household

of 214 Oxendine Street.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It might be a number “C”.

MS. POWERS: Do we have any information on Randy

Jones?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We do.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We got one of these.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Got one of them.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR Who's the head of the household

there?
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MS. WYNN: Yeah, that's what I asked him.  Who

was the head of the household there?

UNIDENTIFIED FEMALE:    Ellen Jones.  Ellen Locklear.

MS. WYNN: Ellen Jones.  We don' have a Ellen

Locklear.

UNIDENTIFIED MALE: She used to be a Jones.

MS. WYNN: Jones.  She don't go by any other

name?

UNIDENTIFIED MALE: Look up Beamuss (sic) Ellen

Locklear.

MS. WYNN: Beamuss (sic) Locklear, okay.  No.

MR. DIAL: On her lease do you have a Randy

Jones?

MS. WYNN: No, we don't.

MR. DIAL: If Mr. Jones resided at that address,

do you think that--how long has Ms. Locklear resided at that

address; do you know?

MS. WYNN: Several years.

MR. DIAL: Several years. 

MS. WYNN: Uh-huh.

MR. DIAL: Do you think if Mr. Jones would be a

resident at that address, that the staff at Pembroke Housing

Authority would know that he was a resident there?

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MR. DIAL: So it's your contention that in the
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past sixty days, Mr. Jones has not been a resident at this

address?

MS. WYNN: No.

MR. DIAL: And this is 214 Oxendine Street,---

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MR. DIAL: “C”, which is the apartment that Mr.

Randy Jones cast his vote in the 2016 Municipal Election.  And

you're saying he's not a resident.

MS. WYNN: Oh, no, he's not a resident.

MR. DIAL: Not a resident.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Hunt?

MR. HUNT: I'd call Mr. Jones around.  

MR. PAIT: Mr. Jones, if you would raise your

right hand.  Ms. Powers?

(Mr. Jones is affirmed by Ms. Powers.)

MR. PAIT: Please state your name and address. 

You may sit down.   Please state your name and address for the

record.

MR. Jones: My name is Randy Jones and the address

is 214-C Dial Terrace.  That's my mother's residence.  I don't

stay there.  I just use that for my mailing address.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Jones, I see that you registered

to vote in 1993; is that correct?

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: In 1993, did you live at that address? 
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How long has your mother been living at that address?

MR. JONES: When we first moved to town in 1986, I

was on the lease from '86 to '93.

MR. HUNT: Okay.

MR. JONES: We stayed at Maynor Manor.  And around

the summer of '93, I moved out and my mother moved from Maynor

Manor to Dial Terrace and I've always just used the address.

MR. HUNT: Has she always stayed at that 214

Oxendine Street?

MR. JONES: She moved there--let me take that

back.  She moved there in '95, I meant to say '95, not '93,

'95.  She moved from Maynor Manor to Dial Terrace in '95.

MR. HUNT: Now, you say you don't live at that

address, where do you actual live?

MR. JONES: I stay with friends and family.  I

don't have a permanent address where I live.  I just stay with

different ones.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  Where do you live most often?

MR. JONES: Once in a blue moon I stay with my

girlfriend and once in a blue moon I might--maybe one night I

might stay with my mother to take care of her.  And mostly--

friends and family around town.  That's about it.

MR. HUNT: Around town, do you consider yourself

a resident of town?

MR. JONES: I've been in the Town of Pembroke

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 229



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

95Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

since 1986, I've never moved out.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  So, when you say you stay in

town with friends,---

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: --- it's always in town.  

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.  Don't never move out--I

don't never go out-of-town.

MR. HUNT: Do you consider yourself a resident of

the Town of Pembroke?

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: And you said you had been living

continuously from 1986 until now?

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.

MR. HUNT: Nothing further.

MS. POWERS: Do you have any kind of ID?

MR. JONES: Yes, Ma'am.  And it has the same

address, 214-C.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And you stated you visited your

mother from time to time, does she have any objection to that?

MR. JONES: No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Has the Housing Authority ever

made any effort to ban you from the premises?

MR. JONES: No, Sir, I've never been in trouble.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Have they ever told you that you

couldn't spend the night there?
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MR. JONES: Yeah, they have told--it's mostly if

it is more than one night.   But, I mostly--I might go in there

say like 9:00 o'clock at night, stay until that morning and

then leave.  That's it.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: You might come 4:00 in the

afternoon and leave at midnight.

MR. JONES: No.  No, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You just don't know, right?  But

you do visit.

MR. JONES: Yes, Sir.  Yes, Sir.  My mother is 72

years old.  She is in pretty bad shape.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I don't really think there is

anything wrong with it or any Housing Authority rules to

prevent it, but do you have any clothes there, do you---

MR. JONES: No, no.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---ever change clothes there and

leave, nothing like that?

MR. JONES: No.  No, no, no, no, no.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Why is that?  Because of the

penalty?

MR. JONES: Because if they come in and catch my

clothes at my mothers', she can get evicted--inside the house

and stuff like that.

MS. POWERS: I make a motion to dismiss the protest

against Mr. Jones.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  The motion made and

properly second to dismiss the protest concerning Mr. Randy

Jones' eligibility and he is hereby determine to be an eligible

voter.

MR. DIAL: I didn't get the question, Mr.

Chairman.  

MR. PAIT: It's the decision of the Board to

whether or not to proceed or allow anymore evidence.  You have

another---

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're beating a dead horse here. 

I mean, you know, I mean, the light is going to be in the

light--the light most favorable to the voter and he is a man

standing there in front of me,---

MR. DIAL: I thought I had the opportunity---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---showing me an ID, and--you

know, and motion was made and properly second, all in favor say

aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MR. JONES: His brother voted from that same

address and was denied.

MR. PAIT: Thank you, Mr. Jones, you may step

down.

MR. HUNT: Thank you, Mr. Jones.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff.
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MR. DIAL: I would like go on record that I

objected to that, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You have--that entitlement to

object.

MS. POWERS: Madame Court Reporter, he's objecting.

MR. DIAL: That I consider he's a non-resident 

of the Town of Pembroke and it's an illegal resident and using

an address where he doesn't live which is an irregularity.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, he has lived there.  He's

never changed his residency to any other place.

MR. DIAL: He's never been on the lease for the

housing authority there.  Somebody else was on--

MS. POWERS: We might get ready to argue this.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I am not going to bring myself

low enough to sit here and have verbal combat.

MR. DIAL: All right.  That's fine.

MR. JONES: We moved, Mr. Dial.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Moving on to Elizabeth Michelle

Dugoff.  What we say about her living at 737 Roberts Avenue. 

Is Ms. Dugoff here?

MR. HUNT: I have an affidavit, Mr. Chairman and

some attachments.  I can see that she doesn't live at that

address.

MS. POWERS: We'll take that up at the appropriate

time.
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CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  We'll take that up. We

will let Mr. Dial move forward with her.

MR. DIAL: On the--we need to call Ms. Wynn back,

please.  If you concede to it--but--do you concede that it's a 

illegal vote?

MR. HUNT: No, I don't concede it's an illegal

vote.  I've got documentation this is her residence.

MR. DIAL: Okay.  Let's call Mr. Wynn--Ms. Wynn

back to the stand.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR:   We concede that she doesn't live

at the address listed on the---

MR. HUNT: Yeah, I don't argue about that

address.  I concede that point that she doesn't live in

housing.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: What do you allege Mr. Dial about

Elizabeth Dugoff.

MR. DIAL: She's never--she registered at a

housing address as illegal registered to vote in the Town of

Pembroke.  She's never lived at that address before--Ms.

Dugoff--and she voted in the 2016 Election when she's not on

the list as the Housing Authority.  Do you have any record, Ms.

Wynn of her ever living at that address?

MS. WYNN:  No.

MR. DIAL: So, she's never lived at that address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: She registered March 11, 2014.
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MR. DIAL: At that address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: At that address.

MR. DIAL: And she was not a resident at that

address according to the Housing Authority--Pembroke Housing

Authority.  So, that's a illegal registration of an address

inside the Town of Pembroke which would constitute that she

registered at a address just for voting purposes.  And still

doesn't live at that address and has never lived at that

address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you know where that person

lives?

MR. DIAL: The best that I could find that I was

told by--somebody said they thought she lived out on Highway

710.  She was subpoenaed at that address and somebody signed. 

Let's see what the subpoena says.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, can I ask Ms. Wynn?

CHAIRMAN STONE: You may.

MR. HUNT: Ms. Wynn, does that name ring a bell

to you?

MS. WYNN: No, it doesn't.

MR. HUNT: Dugoff?

MS. WYNN: Well, we have a resident, Renee

Dugoff.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  Do you remember Ms. Naomi

Dugoff?
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MS. WYNN: No.

MR. HUNT: If I may approach?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes.

MR. HUNT: I apologize.  I have one other item,

Mr. Chairman.   If you will, just give me one second.  I've got

one other item that I'll make part of that Exhibit.  

MR. PAIT: Make this affidavit as Cummings

Exhibit “12".

(Cummings Exhibit “12" is marked for

  identification.)

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, just for the record. 

This is an affidavit of Ms. Dugoff showing that she resides at

103-B Vance Street in Pembroke, which is right across from my

law office. 

And more importantly to corroborate that there is a

bill that is from Southeastern Regional Medical Center

addressed to Ms. Dugoff at her address and that is 103 North

Vance Street in Pembroke.  

And that bill was from services she rendered well

before this election, back in January 2016.   So, there is

ample evidence to reflect with the affidavit and the statement

Ms. Dugoff's address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anything else about Ms. Dugoff? 

She is not present.  I already asked that.  

MR. DIAL: The subpoena was served at 747 and the
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gentleman that lived there said that she did not live at that

residence.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, according to her medical

bill from Southeastern Regional Medical Center and her own 

affidavit, you can see she doesn't live there.  Did you get a

copy of that affidavit?

MR. HUNT: Yes, he was provided a copy.

MR. DIAL: Where is it at?  I don't see it and

don't need it, but it don't matter.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Are you ready for a motion?

MS. POWERS: Uh-huh.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Motion to dismiss Ms. Elizabeth

Michelle Dugoff.

MS. POWERS: Protest.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Motion to dismiss the protest

against Ms. Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff.

MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The motion being made and

properly seconded, and all in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Ms. Elizabeth Michelle Dugoff was

an eligible voter in the Municipal Election because Vance

Street is within the town limits.

Moving along; Johnnie Ray Haggins.
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MR. DIAL: Johnnie Ray Haggins is registered to

vote at 763 Roberts Avenue and that is in Strickland Heights. 

Ms. Wynn, do you have any record of him living at Strickland

Heights.

MS. WYNN: Do you know who the Head of the

Household that lives there.

MR. DIAL:  763.

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, we'll concede Johnnie

Haggins for the benefit of efficiency.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Nobody know where Johnnie Ray

Haggins lives.

Was he served with a subpoena, Mr. Dial?

MR. DIAL: Returned, not found, not sure he lived

at the address.

It says, not served, unable to confirm that Mr.

Haggins is a tenant at the address.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Would you repeat that, please?

MR. DIAL: It says, “Not served, unable to

confirm that Mr. Haggins is still a tenant at a provided

address.” Do you have anything on Mr. Haggins, Ms. Wynn?

MS. WYNN:  Did you say 763?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Roberts Avenue.

MR. DIAL: 763 Roberts Avenue.

MS. WYNN: No, he's not on the lease.

MR. DIAL: He's not on the lease.  Have you ever
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had him on a lease in public housing?

MS. WYNN: Not to my knowledge.

MR. DIAL: Not to your knowledge.  Mr. Haggins,

he lives on 74, which is out-of-town.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Ready for a motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Motion to sustain the protest

again Mr. Johnnie Ray Haggins.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.  All in favor say, Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Johnnie Ray Haggins was

determined not to be an eligible voter in the Municipal

Election.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Kurt Collins.

MR. DIAL: Kurt Collins.  Again, you will find on

the affidavit that--it says 727 Roberts Avenue.  According to

the attorney for the public housing, he has no--he does not

live at 727 Roberts Avenue.  Let's see what I find on Kurt

Collins.  

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Have we already discussed Kurt

Collins?

MS. POWERS: We discussed him---

MR. HUNT: Again, we'll concede that he doesn't
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live at that address.

MS. POWERS: ---to some extent before.

MR. DIAL: Kurt Collins.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I have an affidavit from Kurt

Collins that he is registered at 727 Roberts Avenue.

MS. POWERS: Where are you getting it from?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: That was with Mr. Allen Dial--if

I'm not mistaken.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: I had introduced an affidavit

earlier.

MR. HUNT: That was introduced during the motion

to dismiss.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR That was the voter less there be

any question, Mr. Stone, that we say Allen Dial hauled to the

polls and is now challenging him.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah.  I recall all that.

MS. POWERS: I had something about 305 Blaine

Street.  Is in the Town of Pembroke, the town limits?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: Yes, Sir.

MR. DIAL: He has two or three residents that

he's registered at around.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you have or do I have Kurt

Collins?  I got it right here.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: You should have it.
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MR. DIAL: Ms. Wynn, has Kurt Collins ever been a

resident at 727?

MS. WYNN: Not to my knowledge, no.

MR. DIAL: It's my contentions, Mr. Chairman,

that he voted at an illegal address, a place where he does not

live.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Does he receive mail there or do

you know?

MR. DIAL: I don't know whether he does or not. 

I don't know this Kurt Collins.  I just went to the--names of

people who voted and pulled it up with the Housing Authority  

and they said he was not a resident, Sir.  

And if so, he would be a illegal resident there

because he is not on the lease.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Mr. Kurt Collins is not here to

be seen.

MS. POWERS: Well, we got an affidavit from Mr.---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah, which says that he lives at

305 Blaine Street.  Is Mr. Collins 305 Blaine Street within the

city--Town of Pembroke, Mr. Pridgen?

MR. PRIDGEN: 305?

CHAIRMAN STONE: B-L-A-I-N-E (spelled).

MR. HUNT: For efficiency, Your Honor, or Mr.

Chairman, I lived on Blaine Street from 1989, and I moved in

1997 and I can tell you it's square without in the Town of
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Pembroke.  

What I didn't--what's not here is how long Mr.

Collins had lived at that address.   Because we prepared the

affidavit and he didn't say that.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But at a previous point in

December 2015, he did register at 725 Roberts Avenue.  Was that

because he was living there inappropriately or illegally or---

MR. DIAL: 725, he's voted at 727.

CHAIRMAN STONE: 727.

MS. POWERS: So, are we satisfied that Blaine

Street is in the corporate limits?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah, its in there.

MS. POWERS: All right.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, if Daniel is so--as long as

Mr. Pridgen don't contradict that, I can't place it.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Ain't Blaine Street right beside

the Kangaroo?

MR. HUNT: Blaine Street is actually on the same

street the library is on.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Yeah.

MR. HUNT: Going into---

MR. DIAL: Northside.

MR. HUNT: My mind sometimes slips but it ain't

going to slip so much that I don't know I lived for seven

years, I promise you.  I resided on Blaine Street.
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And I don't have a voter history, Mr. Chairman on---

CHAIRMAN STONE: There really is no voter history.

MR. HUNT: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He just voted in the March 15th

Primary, having registered way back in December of 2015.  No

previous registrations.

MR. HUNT: Was there a change of address or

anything during this---

CHAIRMAN STONE: No change address or anything.  

MR. DIAL: That's a residency issue is what I'm

saying.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But either way, he is eligible

for that ballot item.

We do know of cases where people do register in

apartment complexes where they're not allowed to live because

they are residing there for a temporary period of time.

MR. DIAL: The affidavit--I mean, the subpoena

says, "unable to locate."

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, he's conceding now he don't

live there, in his affidavit.

Marvin and Christina.  Who are they?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: The driver.

CHAIRMAN STONE: The drivers.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: The haulers.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is Marvin or Christina here?
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(No response.)   Again, it's hard for me to not see

the legitimacy in the light most favorable to the voter when

they have exercised their vote--right to vote already, and

there is no option to change it.

MS. POWERS: Make a motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I make a motion that he is a

resident of Pembroke because he states he lives on--that Blaine

Street, his registration is just improper.

MS. POWERS: Are you making a motion to dismiss the

protest is against Kurt Collins?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yes.

MS. POWERS: I second it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and second.  All in

favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  That ends that.  Ms. Wynn,

thank you for coming.  I know you--

MR. HUNT:  The first three folks, Mr. Chairman,

on the next list, Kelly Deese, Kenny Wallace, Fredia Jacobs are

all residents of Pembroke Housing, and I'd like to question Ms.

--I've got affidavits from all of them.

MR. DIAL: You still got Willie J. Miller.

MR. HUNT: Willie J. Miller is not on your list.

MR. DIAL: There he is right there.
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MR. HUNT: Willie J. Miller is not on your list.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He's not on my list.

MR. HUNT: He's not on anybody's list other than

Mr. Dial's mind, so again, I'd like to question the first three

people on the next section.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Is that all we have to deal with

the Pembroke Housing Authority?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: No, the next three.

MR. HUNT: The next three.

MS. POWERS: He wants to ask the next three.

MR. HUNT: Yeah, the next three.  Again, I've got

affidavits from Kelly Deese, Kenny Wallace and Fredia Jacobs. 

I just need to confirm that with Ms. Wynn.

In the interest of time, Mr. Chairman, I can pass the

affidavits.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If you will pass the affidavits

up, we'll run through these pretty quick.  Either she can

stipulate that they do live there or they don't live there and

she can go tidy up her desk and we can go eat.

MR. HUNT: I can--what I'm doing this is on all

three of these---

MR. PAIT: You have three affidavits?

MR. HUNT:  Yes, I do.

MR. PAIT: We will mark them each individually. 

It will be "13", "14", and "15"; is that correct?
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COURT REPORTER: Yes, Sir.

(Cummings Exhibits “13", “14", and

“15" are marked for identification.)

MR. HUNT: I'm trying to multitask while I'm

doing this.

Ms. Wynn, does Ms. Fredia Jacobs live at 734-A

Roberts Avenue?

MR. DIAL: I concede that she lives there.  I

checked and Ms. Jacobs lived at---

MS. WYNN: 734-A, yes.

MR. DIAL: Yes, at that address.

MR. HUNT: So, she is a resident at that address?

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MR. DIAL: Yes.

MS. POWERS: I make a motion to dismiss the protest

as against her.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made, I second.  All in

favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

MR. HUNT: Ms. Wynn, Mr. Kenny Wallace, III, is

he a resident of 200-C Oxendine Street?

MS. WYNN: Yes, he is.

MR. HUNT: And that's in the Town of Pembroke?

MS. WYNN: Yes.  
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MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman, I only have one copy and

I apologize.  That's Mr. Wynn--that's Mr. Wynn's--

MR. PAIT: Wallace.

MR. DIAL: Wallace.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR Wallace.

MR. HUNT: ---Mr. Wallace's ID, Driver's license

that confirms that address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Apartment “C.”

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Motion to dismiss.

MR. DIAL: Do you say his address is 202 Oxendine

Street?

MR. HUNT: It's 200-C and he's been there for a

number of years and the affidavits will say--and Ms. Wynn will

say.

MS. WYNN: Yes. 

MR. DIAL: Look it up.  Look it up, because I

have different---

MR. HUNT: Ms. Wynn, is he at 200-C?

MS. WYNN: Yes, he is.

MR. HUNT: Has he been there for a number of

years?

MS. WYNN: Yes, he is.

MR. HUNT: Okay.  

MS. POWERS: Make a motion to dismiss as to---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Second.
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MR. Dial: I have affidavits to submit at that

address that he does not live there, somebody else has been

living there.

MS. POWERS: At 200-C, Oxendine Street.  Mr. Kenny

Wallace does not live there.

MS. WYNN: Yes, he does.

MR. HUNT: I think I would rely on Ms. Wynn's

testimony, she---

MS. WYNN: Yeah, he stays there.  Uh-huh.  200

Oxendine Street.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, let's--let's look at his

affidavits.   Let's look at his affidavits, they might be more

credible.  Let's look at them.

MR. HUNT: And I'll tell--Mr. Chairman, as I

picked him up there and took him back there when he done his

affidavits and that's exactly where he lives.  

MR. DIAL: Do you have a Mr. Elmer Pierce?

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MR. DIAL: Could you give us his address?

MS. WYNN: Elmer Pierce is 202-C, Oxendine

Street, Pembroke.

MR. DIAL: Well, you just said that Kenny Wallace

lived there.

MS. WYNN: No, he's 200--

MR. DIAL: He lived at 200-C---he--
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MR. PAIT: Let's get organized.  Let's--

MS. WYNN: Kenny Wallace--Kenny is at---

MR. PAIT: ---get organized to know who we are

speaking about.  Let's go one at a time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: "14" and "15".

MR. PAIT: Let's get these affidavits marked

first and then we will come back to each one.

(Dial's Protest Exhibit Number “7" is marked for

identification.)

MS. POWERS: The question is 200-C, Oxendine

Street.  It was--Kenny Wallace lives at 200-C, Oxendine Street. 

He does.  Is that accurate, Ms. Wynn?

MS. WYNN: (Nods head in the affirmative.)

COURT REPORTER: I need a verbal answer.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: And Elmer lives at 202.

MS. WYNN: 202-C.

MS. POWERS: She has to answer out loud.  I'm

sorry.

MS. WYNN: 202-C for Elmer.

MS. POWERS: For Elmer and for Mr. Kenny Wallace,

that's---

MS. WYNN: It's 200 Oxendine Street, Apartment

“C”.

MS. POWERS: Okay.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: That is in Dial Terrace?
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MS. WYNN: Yes. 

MR. HUNT: And again, just--he's lived there for

a number of years?

MS. WYNN: Correct. 

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Wallace lives on

Locklear Street, which runs right behind the Fire Department,

behind the old Piggly-Wiggly.  Oxendine Street goes into Dial

Terrace and it's my contention that Mr. Wallace voted at an

address that he does not live, which makes it a irregularity,

regardless of whether he lives in town or out-of-town. It's

still---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Kenny Wallace--we're talking

about Kenny Wallace, III?

MR. DIAL: Kenny Wallace, III, lives at 20--he

lives at 200--

MR. HUNT: 200-C,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let's--let's let Mr. Dial get--

I'm trying to understand what he's saying.  And she can't--tell

me again.

MR. DIAL: Mr. Oxendine lives at--I meant, Kenny

Wallace lives at 200--I think it is Locklear Street.  What's

the name of the street--behind the Piggly-Wiggly?  

It's Locklear Street and Oxendine Street goes down in

Dial Terrace.  Mr. Kenny Wallace doesn't live down in Dial

Terrace.  202-C is where he registered and voted from and I
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have an affidavit from a man--he said he'd stayed there nine

years.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And Locklear Street is not in the

city.

MR. DIAL: Locklear is in the city.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Okay.  So that's where he lives.

MR. DIAL: Both of them are in the city.  But my

contentions is that it's a irregularity because he didn't vote

at the address that he's registered at.

CHAIRMAN STONE: You're missing the point here, I

believe.  He's already voted,---

MR. DIAL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're not challenging his

residency, where he is registered to vote.  What is being

protested is whether he was an eligible voter to vote in that

Municipal Election.  

So, if he lived on Locklear Street or if he lived on

Oxendine Street and there is something to prove--some affidavit

or the person showing up, then the light most favorable to the

voter is, he does live within the city, is eligible and has

cast his vote.  

That--it's a little different to take somebody's vote

away after they cast it, but before Election Day if you

challenge somebody you could say they were on the wrong street. 

Then that is something to address.  But after they---
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MR. DIAL: Well, that's a residency issue is what

I'm saying.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But either way, he is eligible

for that ballot item.

MR. DIAL: Not at the address that he's

registered at.

MS. POWERS: We concede that, that's fine.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I concede.

MS. POWERS: Motion to dismiss the protest.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Second.

MR. DIAL: Object.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All in favor say aye.  Aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Kenny Wallace.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

MR. HUNT: My last affidavit, Mr. Chairman, was

on H. Kelly Deese, and we've got his affidavit and I think a

Tribal Enrollment card that reflects his address, but I'll--Ms.

Wynn, does Kelly Deese live at 500 Apartment “D” in Lowery

Circle?

MS. WYNN: Yes, he does.

MR. HUNT: How long has he lived there?

MS. WYNN: He's not been there quite a year--I

think he was in Strickland Heights and it burnt down so they
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moved him over there, I was told.

MR. HUNT: So, he left Strickland Heights and

went to Chavis Park?

MS. WYNN: Right.  Correct.

CHAIRMAN STONE:   Was Strickland Heights within the

city limits of Pembroke?

MS. WYNN: Yes. 

MS. POWERS: But the question is Chavis Park? 

Because he lives there now, right?

MS. WYNN: Yeah.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Where is Chavis Park?

MS. POWERS: So, is Chavis Park within the city

limits?

MS. WYNN: Yes.

MS. POWERS: Thank you.

MR. DIAL: There again, my protest was--and I

have affidavits that Kelly Deese does not live 754-B Roberts

Avenue where he voted from; his address.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: He lives in Lowry Court, 500-D

Lowry Circle.

MR. DIAL: I don't know where he lives.  I just

got an affidavit from the lady that is living in that apartment

where he contends that he lived.  

And--and--he's contending that he lived in this
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apartment during the time that he voted or he signed an

affidavit stating that this is where I live.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Why did he previously move from

754 Roberts Avenue; do we know?

MS. WYNN: It burnt.

CHAIRMAN STONE: It burnt?

MS. WYNN: Uh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: So he left through no fault of

his own.

MS. WYNN: Unh-huh.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Did not change his registration

to another place.  Which kept him from having---

MR. DIAL: Has no plans of coming back.

CHAIRMAN STONE:   Huh?

MR. DIAL: Has no plans of coming back to that

residence.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, it's only mid-January

here.  I mean I'm sure election wasn't the first thing on the

front of his mind when his house just burnt.  I mean,---

MR. DIAL: But it's his responsibility, Mr.

Chairman, to change his address and make it correct?

MR. HUNT: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: Yeah.

MR. HUNT: I think Ms. Wynn testified that he has

been at Chavis Park, it is town, he left one address because of
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a burn-out to go to another Housing Authority address that's in

town; he's an eligible voter.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He is an eligible voter.  He's

already cast his ballot, and it was eligible for that ballot

item.  Even though maybe his residency may have not been

different.  If he would have corrected numerically and in some

cases a street name, he still would have been eligible.  

I mean, you're not going to take something away from

somebody they were already eligible to have.  

MR. DIAL: In other words, what I'm hearing you

say, you can register at one address and live anywhere in town

and still vote and use that address.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If you are living within that

town, yeah.  Now, if you're in a different ward or municipality

precinct like some towns have North and South,---

MR. DIAL: Well see, the town of Pembroke has two

precincts.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Right.

MR. DIAL: This man has voted in a residency of

North Pembroke.  And where they are saying he lives, he lives

over in South Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Sir, if you are in South Pembroke

you can't be represented by the same mayor as North Pembroke.

MR. HUNT: But the Mayor of South represents the

Mayor of--the folks in South and North.

FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358

DIAL 255



 1

 2

 3

 4

 5

 6

 7

 8

 9

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

121Protest Hearing Allen Dial                          4/25/16 Page

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, you know, we are fishing

here, splitting hairs,---

MR. DIAL: Why do you have two precincts then;

tell me?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Because not only the town votes

in those precincts,---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Not only the town votes in those

things.  It's Commissioner's races, it House races, it's voting

tabulation districts that are required by the Federal or State

law.

MR. DIAL: But if they go to the precinct and

tell them---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, we could have one in

Pembroke for all I care during Municipal Elections--we do.

MR. DIAL:     ---they're gonna say, you're not a

resident of this precinct, you need to go to the other one and

vote.

MR. HUNT: But for the fact that this was a

primary, it could've been a stand alone election and all of 'em

would have voted at the same place.

MR. DIAL: At the same precinct.

CHAIRMAN STONE: All of them would have voted at

the same place, and everybody would have been eligible.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Motion to dismiss the protest.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, let me---
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MS. POWERS: Second.

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---let me try to explain

something here.  I don't want nobody to be confused.  I don't

want nobody to be confused.  

I mean, the time to challenge people who live within

the same town or the same precinct, it is a challenge.   You

haven't filed a challenge here, you filed a protest saying

these people were ineligible to vote in a Mayor's race.  

We're talking about a Mayor's race here.  Well,

they're not because they are still residents of the town.

If you wanted to challenge their right to vote from a

particular address, the time for that is when they show or up

until 39 days before the election.  

You can challenge a hundred people because they

lived--their house burnt and they moved on the next block,

which might have made them ineligible for a City Council race.

MR. DIAL: And, how do you know that when you

don't have the information---

CHAIRMAN STONE: It's all right here and I believe

you--I mean, you know, everybody is entitled to borrow one if

they ain't got their own.

MR. DIAL: Yeah, but I'm talking about the

information about the address when they vote.   You can't go in

there and get the information then, you have to wait.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I be daggone if Flora Sampson
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didn't do it.  I mean, she looked up a lot of people and came

in here beforehand and when they got to the polls they knew

exactly what they could and could not vote for.  She educated

her voters and we do our best, but we don't make the district

lines and precinct lines.  We have to follow what the state and

federal government does as far as precinct reporting.  And then

the towns and the commissioners, they make their lines.

MR. DIAL: I was just saying it was a discrepancy

because he didn't vote at the address that he was registered

at, and that's a residency issue.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But should I take his vote away

from him just because his house burnt and he was under duress

or cause he just didn't want to change his address because he

didn't want the bill collectors to forward the bills two

streets down the road.  I don't know.

MR. DIAL: That was my--that's my reason to

protest it.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, there is a motion to be

seconded.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That was your reason for

protesting?

MR. DIAL: Yes, Sir.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That was his reason for

protesting.  Go ahead.  Did you make a motion?

MS. POWERS: No, he made a motion, I seconded it.
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MR. PAIT: Motion was made by Mr. Locklear,

seconded by Ms. Powers.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made and properly

seconded.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

COURT REPORTER: Have Mr. Locklear to make it

again so I can hear it, please.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Make a motion to dismiss the

protest against Kelly Deese or H. Kelly Deese.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Motion made, seconded by Ms.

Tiffany.  All in favor say aye.  Aye.  Are we through with---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We're through with Kelly Deese. 

CHAIRMAN STONE: Anybody from the Housing

Authority?

MR. PAIT: Ms. Wynn, thank you for your time.

MR. HUNT: Thank you, Ms. Wynn.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: What about--who renews the motion

to dismiss, us or them?

CHAIRMAN STONE: We're going to go to lunch.

MS. POWERS: Okay.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Why, do you want to renew the

motion to dismiss?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I was going to tell--ask if 
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they- --

MR. HUNT: We certainly want to renew it before

we--we take a break, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, that's up to counsel. 

But, it's 1:53.  He's entitled to do it.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Say again, please?

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Would you like to renew your

motion to dismiss?

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: We do, and Mr. Hunt is going to

argue the motion.

MR. DIAL: I would object to that because we've

got a lot more materialized facts and stuff that is involved in

this election as far as people that lives outside of the Town

of Pembroke that voted inside the Town of Pembroke, enough to

substantial change the outcome of the election possibly.

CHAIRMAN STONE: He's entitled to renew his

motion.  I mean, it was reserved for--to be renewed at the

final time.  You can do it now or you can wait until the end. 

That's up to you.

MR. HUNT: Well, I mean, we're going to break for

lunch, I take it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I mean, you got time to

argue the motion.  I mean---

MR. HUNT: Yeah.  Well, I mean, my--I guess

whether we call it a motion to dismiss now or whatever we call
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it, I--I think what we've showed, the road we've been down,

we've been down two roads.  We've been down the road of the

paid voters. 

My characterization of that is that panned out

nothing.  We've been down the road of the ineligible voters,

and--and that panned out nothing.  

I mean, what it did show is, I think, the frivolous

nature of this whole protest.

And--and because of the two roads we've been down,

and the frivolous nature of Mr. Dial's protest and what Mr.

Locklear stated earlier as far as you trying to benefit from

your own wrongdoing, we'd renew our motion to dismiss.

MR. DIAL: And I would object to it because all

of the material and stuff that we went over as being put--what

--what I was going over first.  

My material, the strongest material, is what I have

left to present at this.  And it will prove that you have a

number of people that voted outside the city limits, cast their

votes.  And it's enough to change the outcome of this election.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Mr. Stone, with your permission?

CHAIRMAN STONE: You got it.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: You have a responsibility to--to

balance both sides of, obviously, what you're hearing, and I

know that you'll do that.  This is not a contest of 50 votes

over here, and--and can you get 50 over here or 51.  It's not a
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vote for--vote--shouldn't be a vote-for-vote hearing.

If a person comes in this room and has dirty hands,

the statute says you shouldn't hear him.  That's exactly what

it says.  We've gone on for two hours after my motion is, as

Mr. Hunt says, where are we now, what have we accomplished. 

We're no--we're no further down the road of proof than we were

when we stopped.

Again, the North Carolina code is law.  You are--it

binds you just like it binds everybody else where applicable. 

It says if a protest is frivolous or if the protester has--the

way it says it is does not have clean hands, you should not

hear that protest.

Nothing has changed about--he had an opportunity to

say or do about Kurt Collins, nothing's changed there.  We'd

ask you--we renew the motion that you reserved, and--and God

forbid if you don't rule in my favor now, we want to hold it

open as the evidence unfolds and certainly renew it at the end.

But, I think you've got plenty of evidence to send to

the state board.  Ask yourselves, if we stop this hearing right

now and send it to the state board, what will the state board

do.  And if--if the answer is they'll uphold it, then that's

the right thing to do.

Now, if you're concerned that if you send it to the

state board and they say, well, you didn't give Mr.--Mr. Dial a

fair hearing, what are the odds of that.  What are the odds of
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that happening given--given the--that's right, it won't happen,

and especially the history that Mr. Dial has with the state

board.  They know him, too.

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, this--this ain't got nothing

to do with the previous.  This is a new thing here, now.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: Well, you can't ignore, Mr.

Stone.  You can't ignore who's sitting in that chair.  You

should not ignore it.  I mean, you--maybe you can.  Maybe you

can as a judge.  You--you wipe out all those negative

connotations and things.  

But, it really takes a--a strong-willed person to be

able to--to sit there and say clean slate, Allen Dial, come in

today,---

MR. DIAL: I object to this, Mr. Chairman.

MR. G. LOCKLEAR: ---we're going to give you the

benefit of every doubt that's out there.  He's not entitled to

it.  He--he doesn't have clean hands.

MR. DIAL: Well, I contend there's 16 people here

that didn't live in the Town of Pembroke that voted--got a

ballot for the mayor when they were not supposed to get a

ballot for the mayor's race in the Town of Pembroke, and that's

enough to change the outcome of this election.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, you know, from my point of

view, and I'm not speaking for my board members.  I mean,

really early on what grabbed me was this illegal activity,
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which will--you know, we've pretty much known has happened in

the past, the various places.  

And, you know, I mean, I just want something--I

wanted it to come to a head.  And I--and I wanted to

investigate further, and I was more than willing to have a

hearing and let's see if these allegations of all this

felonious behavior from voters, and candidates, and their

supporters, and all that.

I mean, I was really opening to hearing that, let's

see where it went.  It went nowhere, to be honest with you, it

went nowhere.  I mean, you know, I--I really--if it happened,

it was--it was so buried under the cover even I don't even

suspect that it happened.

I do--I do say there's a lot of rust in that

electoral system.  Don't know why with the amount of time

people had to prepare for a new election there couldn't have

been a whole lot more votes counted in that municipal race than

there was.

MR. DIAL: Simply put---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, we've been in a fishing

expedition here all morning.  I mean, we're alleged--you're

trying to convince us and you haven't done that.  You're trying

to convince us that even though you live in the town, if your

mailing address or registration address is not where you

actually live today, you shouldn't be eligible to participate
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in town activities.

I guess that means a parade, too.  I mean, you know,

if it's going to mean the mayor's race or a council race, and

I--and I, you know, I'm not seeing any of that come to

fruition.  I think on my count there was, like, two people

that, you know, I kind of had questions about.

But, still that could have been honest steerings.  A

lot of what's left is you--you've alleged in your protest that

our workers at the polling site--which I know were trained

thoroughly this time because we didn't just do it ourself

(sic).  We got the state to come down with their experts and

train them on provisionals and the voter I.D.

And, yes, they probably did do a lot of provisionals. 

But, they didn't steer them in the direction of doing

provisionals.  But, that was a great thing.  Provisionals are

there to---

MR. DIAL: Well, the---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Let me talk.  This is my turn. 

Provisionals are there to protect people's right to vote so if

they do get rejected at least they can vote and verify that

they were eligible.  

That's why there were so many provisionals because

there were a lot of students and a lot of people from outside

wanting to vote in the Town of Pembroke, and a lot of them

didn't get--didn't get to vote because the provisionals were
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denied.  That happened.

Our staff and our people at the precincts did

provisionals in the appropriate way that they were trained to

do it under the State Board of Elections rules and the General

Assembly's laws.  So, I--I don't see us getting anywhere.  I

mean, I--I'm inclined to say that there--there's nothing to get

us any further--there's--I don't see any illegal activity.

Illegal activity would lead me to say, hey, let's do

it again.  I've done it before.  But, just common errors or

people---

MR. DIAL: Well, going---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---"he said, she said" and

affidavits that contradict affidavits, I mean, you know, I'm

having a hard time believing my own self when I read the two

affidavits.  I don't know which conclusion I can make between

the one the man made the first time or the one he made the

second time.

There's a lot of allegation of coercion to get people

to do an affidavit or to change an affidavit.  And then that---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion to grant the

motion to dismiss.  Is that how we would do that or we just

vote straight out?

MR. DIAL: I would like to have the opportunity

to go through this, and this is where the people that don't

live in the Town of Pembroke that we have to go through.  I
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have been directed this morning, yet the board has directed me,

Grady has come in, but I'm the protester.  

I thought that I had the opportunity to present this

out first.  That's the way I've seen it done in the past.  I

was told that I couldn't do it, that they had the opportunity. 

And they started with other things other than what I was 

going---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, any time in a court

proceeding or any kind of tribunal, either side has an

opportunity in the beginning to issue orders or make--or make

motions to have orders issued for maybe more information, or--

or to take a different direction, or to hold it in a different

venue.  I mean, there's always---

MR. DIAL: Well, it's our contention, Mr. Stone,

there's enough evidence left in this protest to change the

outcome of the election.  The non-residents of the Town of

Pembroke voted.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I'm not a skilled attorney, but I

think there's two up here.  And I'm looking to them for their

guidance.

MR. DIAL: The---

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: We've looked at 14 of the 21

named individuals, and we've got nothing thus far as the---

MR. DIAL: Well, you've got people registered on

the books down here that says they live in the Town of Pembroke
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and they're not in the corporate limits of the Town of

Pembroke.  And we've got the clerk here to testify where they

live, if they're in town or not in town.

I would like the opportunity to have her come up and

let'--let's do it.

CHAIRMAN STONE: If there were a few of them, and

you don't know how they voted, if you could recover every one

of them,---

MR. DIAL: We're not looking at---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---you could recreate.  But, some

of them are same-day election day voters, some were same-day,

some were mail-in.  Most of those are--are not identifiable.

MS. POWERS: And the best---

MR. DIAL: The---the ones---

MS. POWERS: ---for us to challenge those

residencies is prior to, because if they're--if you're saying

that these people are registered now, where they were

registered before they voted; is that correct? 

MR. DIAL: They're registered in the Town of

Pembroke when they're not a resident of the Town of Pembroke.

MS. POWERS: But, they're registered there on March

15th, right?

MR. DIAL: Yeah, but they're registered--yeah,

yeah, they were---

MS. POWERS: So,---so, that's a challenge that
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could have been--a residency challenge that could have been

made prior to the election.

MR. DIAL: You didn't know that they voted prior

to the election.  These people---

MS. POWERS: But, if you knew they were registered

and they are not eligible to vote, then you pre-empt them

voting.

MR. DIAL: Well, you can protest that, somebody

that's voting any time.

MS. POWERS: But, no, you could challenge it.  You

could challenge it beforehand.  And that's--that's just the

better practice.  This person is registered to vote here. 

They're not eligible to vote here.  That's something you don't

even have to wait for them to vote, you can say they don't have

a right to vote in the first place.

MR. DIAL: In other words, what you're telling

me, let me verify it, that you have people that are illegally

registered in the Town of Pembroke that you're going to condole

them to let their vote count?

MS. POWERS: Is that what you heard me say, Mr.

Dial?

CHAIRMAN STONE: You're saying illegally.

MR. DIAL: No, there--that---

CHAIRMAN STONE: Would you use the word improperly

registered---
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MR. DIAL: Well, improperly, illegally---

CHAIRMAN STONE: But, if they're still within the

town---

MS. POWERS: Well, what I'm saying is you should

challenge their residency beforehand.  You know that they're

not supposed to be---

MR. DIAL: I didn't--I didn't--I didn't turn in a

challenge.  I turned in a protest, which is different from a

challenge.

MS. POWERS: Exactly.  I second your motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, I mean, I'm--I'm just

seeing a lack of good faith on the whole protest itself.

MR. DIAL: Well, y'all---

CHAIRMAN STONE: I mean, it--it starts out with

alleging vote buying.  And--and that, you know, really opens up

a can of worms and open my eyes, and--and some other people's

eyes, and says this can go somewhere.  And it--it really has

went nowhere.

MR. DIAL: And yeah, and it's my contention, Mr.

Chairman, that I didn't have the opportunity to present this

information.  I was sitting here all day and told by the Board

and then--then you let Grady Hunt get up with the Housing

Authority, and it's my protest.  I was--I was supposed to bring

it out and stuff.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And the other side not--not be
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able to contra---

MR. DIAL: They do it after, they come back and

rebuttal them after that I bring mine out.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Dial, again, it's--it's up to the

board to conduct the hearing and what evidence they--they want. 

The statute specifically says that the board may allow evidence

to be presented at the hearing in the form of affidavits, or

may examine witnesses.  The discretion is with the board on how

the hearing is to be conducted at this time.

CHAIRMAN STONE: And in any case,---

MR. DIAL: It's my contention---

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---a motion is made to dismiss

the protest.

MR. DIAL: ---that I have enough evidence here to

overturn this election.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Do you second?

MS. POWERS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN STONE: A motion has been made to dismiss

the protest.  There is a second.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I do not know the deadline, but

there is an opportunity to appeal that for---

MR. PAIT: Mr.--Mr. Chairman, if I may, the
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motion has been---

CHAIRMAN STONE: One second.

MR. PAIT: Everybody please.  

CHAIRMAN STONE: Please.  We're not done.

MR. PAIT: The motion is being made that it's

being dismissed for its frivolous nature or because there is

not--I need the--the wording to be correct.  It was for the

frivolous nature or because the board is now finding that there

is not substantial evidence to believe a violation or

irregularity has occurred?

CHAIRMAN STONE: For a frivolous nature with the

lack of good faith.  I'll do an order.  I mean, I--I just don't

see---

MR. PAIT: Well, Mr. Locklear, that was your

motion.

CHAIRMAN STONE: I don't see it starting out as

trying to identify---

MR. DIAL: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN STONE: ---a few people outside.  It

started out with stalling for time---

MS. POWERS: And also substantial evidence.

CHAIRMAN STONE: There is substantial evidence---

MS. POWERS: There wasn't--we didn't find

substantial evidence.  We only sustained two of all the ones

that we have heard so far.
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MR. PAIT: So, the basis of the motion was on the

statute?

MS. POWERS: Yes, on the--on the statute.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Do you want me to restate the

motion?

MR. PAIT: Please.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: I make a motion to dismiss under

163-182.10 Section D(2)C.  The Protest should be dismissed

because there's not substantial evidence of any violation,

irregularity or misconduct sufficient to cast doubt on the

results of the election.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That is correct.

MS. POWERS: Yes.

MR. PAIT: Ms. Powers, is that your second?

MS. POWERS: Second.

MR. DIAL: I object to it verbally and from what

y'all are doing you're sending a wrong message to the citizens

of the Town of Pembroke.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Well, I hope they get the message

and--and turn out and vote properly, and register properly, and

it is a mess.

MR. DIAL: I didn't even have the opportunity to

go on through with it.  you know, it is--that I didn't even

have the opportunity to go on through with it.

MR. PAIT: Mr. Chairman, if you will put it to a
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vote again?  There was a second.  Call the vote.  Call the

question.

CHAIRMAN STONE: That motion was properly made and

seconded by Ms. Tiffany.  All in favor say aye.

MR. D. LOCKLEAR: Aye.

MS. POWERS: Aye.

CHAIRMAN STONE: Aye.  

MR. PAIT: Are you concluding the dismissal?

CHAIRMAN STONE: And if you'll get that order

finished pretty quick-like.

(Protest hearing testimony was concluded at 2:10 p.m.)

- 0 -
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FREDERIA B. STEPHENS, CVR
CERTIFIED COURT REPORTER

294 OLD KINGSDALE ROAD

LUMBERTON, NC  28358
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